DOCUMENT 000101

CITY OF PINOLE

Project Manual for:

The Pinole-Hercules Water Pollution Control Plant Upgrade

Part 1 - Contract Requirements



Mayor, Timothy Banuelos Mayor Pro Tem, Pete Murray Councilmember Debbie Long Councilmember Phil Green Councilmember Roy Swearingen

Approved: September 30, 2015

Al Petrie, Interim Director of Public Works / City

Engineer

DOCUMENT 000110

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PART ONE - CONTRACT REQUIREMENTS

INTRODUCTORY INFORMATION

000101 PROJECT TITLE PAGE 000110 TABLE OF CONTENTS

PROCUREMENT REQUIREMENTS

001000	INVITATION TO BID
002000	INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS
003000	AVAILABLE INFORMATION
004100	BID FORMS
004110	DISADVANTAGED BUSINESS ENTERPRISE COMPLIANCE GUIDELINES
004320	BID BOND
004340	PROPOSED SUBCONTRACTOR FORM
004342	STATE WAGE REQUIREMENTS
004343	DAVIS BACON PREVAILING WAGE REQUIREMENTS
004360	LIST OF EQUIPMENT MANUFACTURERS
004510	CONSTRUCTION CONTRACTOR'S QUALIFICATION STATEMENTS
	(PREQUALIFICATION PACKAGE)
004540	BID CERTIFICATION FOR THE PAYMENT OF STATE AND LOCAL TAXES
004560	NON-COLLUSION AFFIDAVIT
004580	CERTIFICATION OF DRUG-FREE WORKPLACE REQUIREMENTS
004581	CERTIFICATION OF COMPLIANCE WITH LOCAL HIRING POLICY
004582	CERTIFICATION OF COMPLIANCE WITH APPRENTICESHIP AND CORPORATE CITIZEN
	POLICIES

CONTRACTING REQUIREMENTS

(005100	NOTICE OF AWARD
(05200	AGREEMENT FORMS
(006020B	ESCROW AGREEMENT FOR SECURITY DEPOSITS IN LIEU OF RETENTION
(006110A	LABOR AND MATERIALS BOND (CONSTRUCTION)
(006120	CONSTRUCTION PERFORMANCE BOND
(006180	GUARANTY BOND
(006230	PROJECT LABOR AGREEMENT
C	006235	AMERICAN IRON AND STEEL CERTIFICATION

CONDITIONS OF THE CONTRACT

007000	STANDARD GENERAL CONDITIONS OF THE CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT
008000	SUPPLEMENTARY CONDITIONS
008230	ESCROW BID DOCUMENTS
008990	CERTIFICATE OF SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION

PART TWO - TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS - IN SEPARATE VOLUME

DOCUMENT 001000 INVITATION TO BID

City of Pinole 2131 Pear Street Pinole, CA 94564

For constructing the Pinole-Hercules Wastewater Plant Upgrade Project - Project

BID OPENING

- 1.01 Bids will be received at the City of Pinole Office of the Director of Public Works, City Hall, 2131 Pear Street, Pinole, California, and shall be date and time stamped before 10:00 a.m., December 10, 2015, local time, at which time they will be opened and read aloud.
- 1.02 Prequalification of Bidders is required. Due to the specialized nature of the construction, the experience and qualifications of Bidders will be evaluated by the Owner prior to the opening of Bids. Only those Bids submitted by Bidders determined by the Owner to be qualified will be considered. Bids received from Bidders who are not prequalified will be returned. A list of pre-qualified bidders can be found in Document 002700, List of Prequalified Bidders.

ARTICLE 2 - DESCRIPTION OF THE PROJECT

- 2.01 You are invited to bid on Work comprising the construction of the Pinole-Hercules Water Pollution Control Plant Upgrades in Pinole, CA for the City of Pinole. The Project consists of construction in and around an operating water pollution control plant. The work include modifications at the headworks, primary clarifiers, aeration basins, secondary clarifiers, chlorination contact basins, effluent pumps, solids management systems, plant water, drain, and chemical systems, and plant electrical and control systems.
- 2.02 The work consists of furnishing all tools, equipment, materials, supplies, and manufactured articles and furnishing all labor, transportation, and services, including fuel, power, water, and essential communications, and performing all work, or other operations required for the fulfillment of the Contract in strict accordance with the Contract Documents

ARTICLE 3 - BIDDING DOCUMENTS

A full set of Bidding Documents is available for examination at the office of Office of the Director of Public Works, City Hall, 2131 Pear Street, Pinole, California 94564 and are also available on the City's website. Copies of the Bidding Documents may be obtained from the Director of Public Works at the address indicated in this Document. Any bidder requesting a physical copy of the bidding documents shall pay the City's actual cost of printing and binding the documents, not to exceed \$1,000. Charges are not refundable.

ARTICLE 4 - BID SECURITY

- 4.01 Each bid shall be accompanied by certified or cashier's check payable to the City, or a satisfactory bid bond in favor of the City executed by the bidder as principal and a California admitted surety as surety, in an amount not less than ten percent (10%) of the amount set forth in the bid. The check or bid bond shall be given as a guarantee that the bidder shall execute the contract if it is awarded to him in conformity with the contract documents and shall provide the evidence of insurance and furnish the necessary bonds as specified in the contract documents, within fifteen (15) calendar days after written notice of the award. In case of the bidder's refusal or failure to do so, the cash, check, or bond, as the case may be, shall be forfeited to the City. No bidder's bond will be accepted unless it conforms substantially to the form set forth as required.
- 4.02 The Bidder shall guarantee the Total Bid Price pursuant to Document 002000 Instructions to Bidders.
- 4.03 The successful Bidder's proposal guarantee shall be held until the contract is executed. Bid security shall be returned to unsuccessful bidders within twenty (20) calendar days after the successful bidder has signed the contract.

ARTICLE 5 - PRE-BID CONFERENCE

5.01 A pre-bid conference will be held at 10:30 a.m. on October 22, 2015 at the Pinole-Hercules Wastewater Treatment Plant. Attendance is required.

ARTICLE 6 - OWNER'S RIGHTS

6.01 Owner reserves the right after opening Bids to reject any or all Bids, to waive any informality (non-responsiveness) in a Bid, or to make award to the lowest responsive, responsible Bidder and reject all other Bids, as it may best serve the interest of the Owner. The award of the contract, if made by the City, will be to the lowest responsible and qualified bidder. The award, if made, will be within ninety (90) calendar days after the opening of the proposals; provided that the award may be made after said period if the successful bidder has not given the City written notice of the withdrawal of his bid.

ARTICLE 7 - LAWS AND REGULATIONS

- 7.01 Prevailing Wage Rates: Pursuant to Section 1770 et seq., California Labor Code, the successful Bidder shall pay not less than the prevailing rate of per diem wages as determined by the Director of California Department of Industrial Relations. A copy of such prevailing rate is on file at the offices of the City of Pinole, which copy will be made available for examination during business hours to any party on request.
- 7.02 The Contractor must comply with the City of Pinole's Good Citizen, Prevailing Wage, and Local Hiring policies, which are contained in City Resolution Nos. 2004–11, 2006–13, and Redevelopment Agency Resolution Nos. 06–2004, 09–2005, and 02–2006, as applicable.
- 7.03 Contractor's License Classification: In accordance with the provisions of California Business and Professions Code, Section 7028, Owner has determined that Contractor shall possess a valid **Class A** Contractor License at the time of Bid and for the duration of the contract.

Failure to possess the specified license shall render the Bid as non-responsive and shall act as a bar to award of the contract to any Bidder not possessing said license at the time of Bid opening. The Contractors' State License Board may be contacted at 9821 Business Park Drive, Sacramento, CA 95827; P.O. Box 26000, Sacramento, CA 95826; (800) 321-2752.

- 7.04 In accordance with California Civil Code, Section 3247, a payment bond is required.
- 7.05 In accordance with California Public Contract Code, Section 22300, Contractor may substitute securities in place of retained funds, as provided in Document 006020B Escrow Agreement for Security Deposits in Lieu of Retention.
- 7.06 Pursuant to California Labor Code Section 1771.1, a contractor or subcontractor shall not be qualified to bid on, be listed in a bid proposal, subject to the requirements of Section 4104 of the Public Contract Code, or engage in the performance of any contract for public work, as defined in Chapter 1 of Part 7 of Division 2 of the California Labor Code, unless currently registered and qualified to perform public work pursuant to Section 1725.5 of the California Labor Code. It is not a violation for an unregistered contractor to submit a bid that is authorized by Section 7029.1 of the Business and Professions Code or by Section 10164 or 20103.5 of the Public Contract Code, provided the contractor is registered to perform public work pursuant to Section 1725.5 of the California Labor Code at the time the contract is awarded.
- 7.07 This project is subject to Davis Bacon Act. Bidders must review Document 004343, Davis Bacon Prevailing Wage Requirements prior to submitting a bid.
- 7.08 The Contractor must secure necessary permits from the Contra Costa County Flood Control and Water Conservation District prior to commencing any Work.
- 7.09 This project is subject to a Disadvantaged Business Enterprise ("DBE") program. Bidders must comply with certain Good Faith Efforts to located DBE suppliers and subcontractors. Bidders must review Document 007339, DISADVANTAGED BUSINESS ENTERPRISE PROGRAM REQUIREMENTS.
- 7.10 This project is subject to American Iron and Steel Requirements. Each Bidder, by submitting a bid, acknowledges to and for the benefit of the City of Pinole and the State of California that it understands the goods and services for this project are being funded with monies made available by the Clean Water State Revolving Fund and/or Drinking Water State Revolving Fund that have statutory requirements commonly known as "American Iron and Steel;" that requires all of the iron and steel products used in the project to be produced in the United States ("American Iron and Steel Requirement") including iron and steel products provided by the Bidder. Each Bidder, by submitting a bid, represents and warrants to and for the benefit of the City of Pinole and the State of California that:
 - (a) the Bidder has reviewed and understands the American Iron and Steel Requirement,
 - (b) all of the iron and steel products that will be used in the project will be and/or have been produced in the United States in a manner that complies with the American Iron and Steel Requirement, unless a waiver of the requirement is approved, and,
 - (c) the Bidder will provide any further verified information, certification or assurance of compliance with this requirement, or information necessary to support a waiver of the

American Iron and Steel Requirement, as may be requested by the City of Pinole or the State of California.

Any failure to comply with this requirement by the Contractor shall permit the City of Pinole and/or the State of California to recover as damages against the Bidder any loss, expense, or cost (including without limitation attorney's fees) incurred by the City of Pinole and/or the State of California resulting from any such failure (including without limitation any impairment or loss of funding, whether in whole or in part, from the State or any damages owed to the State by the City of Pinole). While the Bidder has no direct contractual privity with the State, as a lender to the Purchaser for the funding of its project, the City of Pinole and the Bidder agree that the State is a third-party beneficiary.

ARTICLE 8 - MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

- 8.01 **SALES AND/OR USE TAXES:** Except as may be otherwise specifically provided herein, all sales and/or use taxes assessed by federal, state or local authorities on materials used or furnished by the Contractor in performing the work hereunder shall be paid by the Contractor.
- 8.02 **MODIFICATIONS AND ALTERNATIVE PROPOSALS:** Unauthorized conditions, limitations or provisos attached to a proposal will render it non-responsive and may be cause for rejection. The complete proposal forms shall be without interlineations, alterations or erasures, unless each such correction is suitably authenticated by affixing in the margin immediately opposite the correction the surname or surnames of the person or persons signing the bid. No oral, telegraphic or telephonic proposals or modifications will be considered.
- 8.03 **DISCREPANCIES IN PROPOSALS:** The bidder shall set forth each item of work, in clearly legible figures, a unit or line item bid for the item in the respective spaces provided for this purpose. In case of discrepancy between the unit price and the total set forth for the item, the unit price shall prevail, provided, however, if the amount set forth as a unit price is ambiguous, unintelligible or uncertain for any cause, or is omitted, or in the case where the unit price is the same amount as the entry in the "Total" column, then the amount set forth in the "Total" column for the item shall prevail in accordance with the following:
 - (1) As to lump sum items, the amount set forth in the "Total" column shall be the unit price.
 - (2) As to unit price items, the amount set forth in the "Total" column shall be divided by the estimated quantity for the item and the price thus obtained shall be the unit price.

In case of discrepancy between words and figures, the words shall prevail.

8.04 **INTERPRETATION OF PLANS AND DOCUMENTS:** If any person contemplating submitting a bid for the proposed contract is in doubt as to the true meaning of any part of the drawings, specifications or other contract documents, or finds discrepancies in or omissions from the drawings and specifications, he or she may submit to the DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS a written request for an interpretation or correction. The person submitting the request will be responsible for its prompt delivery. Any interpretation or correction of the contract document will be made only by an Addendum duly issued, and a copy of such Addendum will be mailed or delivered to each person receiving a set of the

contract documents. No oral interpretation of any provision in the contract documents shall be binding.

8.05 **PROJECT LABOR AGREEMENT**. This project is subject to a Project Labor Agreement, located at Document 006230. The successful bidder and all subcontractors must execute an Agreement to Be Bound to the Project Labor Agreement, attached as Addendum A to the Project Labor Agreement.

BY	ORDER	OF	

Date: September 30, 2015

CITY OF PINOLE

Al Petrie

Interim Director of Public Works / City Engineer

END OF DOCUMENT

DOCUMENT 002000

INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS

ARTICLE 1 - DEFINED TERMS

- 1.01 Terms used in this Document will have the meanings indicated in the General Conditions and Supplementary Conditions. Additional terms used in this Document have the meanings indicated below which are applicable to both the singular and plural thereof:
 - A. Issuing Office -- The office from which the Bidding Documents are to be issued and where the bidding procedures are to be administered.
 - B. Successful Bidder -- The lowest responsible Bidder submitting a responsive Bid to whom Owner (on the basis of Owner's evaluation as hereinafter provided) makes an award.

ARTICLE 2 - COPIES OF BIDDING DOCUMENTS

- 2.01 Complete sets of the Bidding Documents in the number and for the deposit sum, if any, stated in Document 001000 Invitation to Bid may be obtained from the Issuing Office. The Deposit is non-refundable.
- 2.02 Complete sets of Bidding Documents must be used in preparing Bids; neither Owner nor Engineer assumes any responsibility for errors or misinterpretations resulting from the use of incomplete sets of Bidding Documents.
- 2.03 Owner and Engineer, in making copies of Bidding Documents available on the above terms, do so only for the purpose of obtaining Bids for the Work and does not confer a license or grant for any other use.

ARTICLE 3 - QUALIFICATIONS OF BIDDERS

- 3.01 Prequalification of Bidders is required. Due to the specialized nature of the construction, the experience and qualifications of Bidders will be evaluated by the Owner prior to the opening of Bids. Only those Bids submitted by Bidders determined by the Owner to be qualified will be considered. Bids received from Bidders who are not prequalified will be returned. A list of pre-qualified bidders can be found in Document 002700, List of Prequalified Bidders.
- 3.02 More than one Bid from an individual, firm, partnership, corporation, or association under the same or different names will not be considered. If the Owner believes that any Bidder submits more than one Bid for the Work contemplated, all Bids in which such Bidder is interested will be rejected. If the Owner believes that collusion exists among the Bidders, all Bids will be rejected.

- 3.03 Pursuant to Section 4105, California Public Contract Code, Bidder may not circumvent the requirement to list subcontractors by the device of listing one subcontractor, who in turn sublets portions constituting the majority of the work covered by the contract.
- 3.04 No Contractor or Subcontractor may submit a Bid or perform Work on this Project who is found in violation of California Labor Code Division 2, Part 7, Chapter 1 by the Labor Commissioner. Subcontractors who have been disbarred may not receive public funds pursuant to California Public Contract Code §6109.
- 3.05 The criteria which will be used to determine the lowest responsive and responsible Bidder are as follows:
 - A. Responsive Bidder: Means a Bidder who has submitted a Bid which conforms in all material respects to the Bidding Documents.
 - B. Responsible Bidder: Means a Bidder who has the capacity and capability in all respects to perform fully the contract requirements and who has the integrity and reliability to assure good faith performance.

ARTICLE 4 - EXAMINATION OF BIDDING DOCUMENTS, OTHER RELATED DATA, AND SITE

- 4.01 Subsurface and physical conditions:
 - A. Copies of reports and drawings of subsurface and physical conditions will be made available by Owner to any Bidder on request. Those reports and drawings are not part of the Contract Documents, but the "technical data" contained therein upon which Bidder is entitled to rely as provided in paragraph 4.02 of the General Conditions has been identified and established in the Supplementary Conditions. Bidder is responsible for any interpretation or conclusion Bidder draws from any "technical data" or any other data, interpretations, opinions or information contained in such reports or shown or indicated in such drawings.
- 4.02 Underground facilities:
 - A. Information and data shown or indicated in the Bidding Documents with respect to existing underground facilities at or contiguous to the Site is based upon information and data furnished to Owner and Engineer by owners of such underground facilities, including Owner, or others.
- 4.03 Hazardous environmental conditions:
 - A. Copies of reports and drawings of Hazardous Environmental Conditions will be made available by Owner to any Bidder on request. Those reports and drawings are not part of the Contract Documents, but the "technical data" contained therein upon which Bidder is entitled to rely as provided in paragraph 4.06 of the General Conditions has been identified and established in the Supplementary Conditions. Bidder is responsible for any interpretation or conclusion Bidder draws from any "technical data" or any other data, interpretations, opinions, or information contained

in such reports or shown or indicated in such drawings.

- 4.04 Provisions concerning responsibilities for the adequacy of data furnished to prospective Bidders with respect to subsurface conditions, other physical conditions and underground facilities, and possible changes in the Bidding Documents due to differing or unanticipated conditions appear in paragraphs 4.02, 4.03, and 4.04 of the General Conditions. Provisions concerning responsibilities for the adequacy of data furnished to prospective Bidders with respect to a Hazardous Environmental Condition at the Site, if any, and possible changes in the Contract Documents due to any Hazardous Environmental Condition uncovered or revealed at the Site which was not shown or indicated on the Drawings or Specifications or identified in the Contract Documents to be within the scope of the Work appear in paragraph 4.06 of the General Conditions.
- 4.05 On request, Owner will provide Bidder access to the Site to conduct such examinations, investigations, explorations, tests, and studies as Bidder deems necessary for submission of a Bid. Bidder shall fill all holes and clean up and restore the Site to its former condition upon completion of such explorations, investigations, tests, and studies.
- 4.06 Reference is made to Article 7 of the Supplementary Conditions for the identification of the general nature of other work that is to be performed at the Site by Owner or others (such as utilities and other prime contractors) that relates to the Work for which a Bid is to be submitted. On request, Owner will provide to each Bidder for examination access to or copies of contract documents (other than portions thereof related to price) for such other work.
- 4.07 It is the responsibility of each Bidder before submitting a Bid to do each of the following.
 - A. Examine and carefully study the Bidding Documents, including any Addenda and the other related data identified in the Bidding Documents.
 - B. Visit the Site and become familiar with and satisfy Bidder as to the general, local, and Site conditions that may affect cost, progress, and performance of the Work.
 - C. Become familiar with all federal, state, and local Laws and Regulations that may affect cost, progress, or performance of the Work.
 - D. Carefully study all reports of exploration and tests of subsurface conditions at or contiguous to the Site and all drawings of physical conditions in or relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at or contiguous to the Site (except Underground Facilities) which have been identified in the Supplementary Conditions and carefully study all reports and drawings of a Hazardous Environmental Condition, if any, at the Site which have been identified in the Supplementary Conditions.
 - E. Obtain and carefully study (or assume responsibility for doing so) additional or supplementary examinations, investigations, explorations, tests, studies, and data concerning conditions (surface, subsurface, and Underground Facilities) at or contiguous to the Site, including information known to Bidders or contractors doing business in the locality of the Site, which may affect cost, progress, or performance of the Work or which relate to any aspect of the means, methods, techniques,

- sequences, and procedures of construction to be employed by Bidder, including any specific means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction expressly required by the Bidding Documents, and safety precautions and programs incident thereto.
- F. Agree at the time of submitting its Bid that no further examinations, investigations, explorations, tests, studies, or data are necessary for the determination of its Bid for performance of the Work at the price bid and within the times and in accordance with the other terms and conditions of the Bidding Documents.
- G. Become aware of the general nature of the work to be performed by Owner and others at the Site that relates to the Work as indicated in the Bidding Documents;
- H. Correlate the information known to Bidder, information and observations obtained from visits to the Site, reports and drawings identified in the Bidding Documents, and all additional examinations, investigations, explorations, tests, studies, and data with the Bidding Documents.
- I. Promptly give Engineer written notice of all conflicts, errors, ambiguities, or discrepancies that Bidder discovers in the Bidding Documents and confirm that the written resolution thereof by Engineer is acceptable to Bidder.
- J. Determine that the Bidding Documents are generally sufficient to indicate and convey understanding of all terms and conditions for the performance of the Work.
- 4.08 The submission of a Bid will constitute an incontrovertible representation by Bidder that Bidder has complied with every requirement of this Article, that without exception the Bid is premised upon performing and furnishing the Work required by the Bidding Documents and applying any specific means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction that may be shown or indicated or expressly required by the Bidding Documents, that Bidder has given Engineer written notice of all conflicts, errors, ambiguities, and discrepancies that Bidder has discovered in the Bidding Documents and the written resolutions thereof by Engineer are acceptable to Bidder, and that the Bidding Documents are generally sufficient to indicate and convey understanding of all terms and conditions for performing and furnishing the Work.

ARTICLE 5 - PRE-BID CONFERENCE

5.01 A pre-Bid conference will be held 10:30 a.m. on October 22, 2015 at the Pinole-Hercules Wastewater Treatment Plant. Representatives of Owner and Engineer will be present to discuss the Project. Bidders are required to attend and participate in the conference. Engineer will transmit to all prospective Bidders of record such Addenda as Engineer considers necessary in response to questions arising at the conference. Oral statements may not be relied upon and will not be binding or legally effective.

ARTICLE 6 - SITE AND OTHER AREAS

6.01 The Site is identified in the Bidding Documents. All additional lands and access thereto

required for temporary construction facilities, construction equipment, or storage of materials and equipment to be incorporated in the Work are to be obtained and paid for by Contractor. Easements for permanent structures or permanent changes in existing facilities are to be obtained and paid for by Owner unless otherwise provided in the Bidding Documents.

ARTICLE 7 - INTERPRETATIONS AND ADDENDA

- 7.01 All questions about the meaning or intent of the Bidding Documents are to be submitted to Engineer in writing. Interpretations or clarifications considered necessary by Engineer in response to such questions will be issued by Addenda mailed or delivered to all parties recorded by Engineer as having received the Bidding Documents. Questions received less than five (5) days prior to the date for opening of Bids may not be answered. Only questions answered by Addenda will be binding. Oral and other interpretations or clarifications will be without legal effect.
- 7.02 Addenda may be issued to clarify, correct, or change the Bidding Documents as deemed advisable by Owner or Engineer.

ARTICLE 8 - BID SECURITY

- 8.01 A Bid must be accompanied by Bid security made payable to Owner in an amount of 10 percent of Bidder's maximum Bid price and in the form of a certified or cashier's check, or Document 004320 Bid Bond issued by a surety meeting the requirements of paragraphs 5.01 and 5.02 of the General Conditions.
- 8.02 The Bid security of the Successful Bidder will be retained until such Bidder has executed the Contract Documents, furnished the required contract security and met the other conditions of Document 005100 Notice of Award, whereupon the Bid security will be returned. If the Successful Bidder fails to execute and deliver the Contract Documents and furnish the required contract security within 15 days after Document 005100 Notice of Award is issued, Owner may consider Bidder to be in default and annul Document 005100 Notice of Award and the Bid security of that Bidder will be forfeited. The Bid security of other Bidders whom Owner believes to have a reasonable chance of receiving the award may be retained by Owner for a reasonable length of time after the Bid opening, whereupon Bid security furnished by such Bidders will be returned.
- 8.03 Bid security of other Bidders will be returned after execution of the Contract with Successful Bidder.

ARTICLE 9 - CONTRACT TIMES

- 9.01 The number of days within which, or the dates by which, the Work is to be (a) Substantially Completed and (b) also completed and ready for final payment are set forth in the Agreement.
- 9.02 Working Hours and Holidays are set forth in Section 7.02 of the General Conditions, as

modified by the Supplementary Conditions.

ARTICLE 10 - LIQUIDATED DAMAGES

10.01 Provisions for liquidated damages, if any, are set forth in Document 005200 -- Agreement Forms.

ARTICLE 11 - SUBSTITUTE AND "OR-EQUAL" ITEMS

- 11.01 The Contract, if awarded, will be on the basis of materials and equipment specified or described in the Bidding Documents without consideration of possible substitute or "orequal" items. Whenever it is specified or described in the Bidding Documents that a substitute or "or-equal" item of material or equipment may be furnished or used by Contractor if acceptable to Engineer, the procedure for submission of any such application by Contractor and consideration by Engineer is set forth in paragraph 6.05 of the General Conditions.
- 11.02 In accordance with Section 3400 of the California Public Contract Code, the successful Bidder is permitted a period of 35 days after the award of contract for submission of data substantiating a request for a substitution of an "or equal" item.

ARTICLE 12 - SUBCONTRACTORS, SUPPLIERS, AND OTHERS

- 12.01 Pursuant to California Public Contract Code §4106, Subcontractors who will perform work or labor or render services in an amount in excess of 1/2 of 1 percent of Contractor's total bid shall be set forth on Document 004340 List of Subcontractors, and attached to Document 004100 Bid Forms. Such list shall be accompanied by an experience statement with pertinent information regarding similar projects and other evidence of qualification for each such Subcontractor, Supplier, individual, or entity if requested by Owner.
- 12.02 The Project is subject to a Project Labor Agreement. The successful bidder and all subcontractors must execute an Agreement to Be Bound to the Project Labor Agreement, attached as Addendum A to the Project Labor Agreement.

ARTICLE 13 - PREPARATION OF BID

- 13.01 Document 004100 Bid Forms is included with the Bidding Documents. Additional copies may be obtained as noted in Document 001000 Invitation to Bid.
- 13.02 All blanks on Document 00410 Bid Forms shall be completed by printing in ink or by typewriter and the Bid signed. A Bid price shall be indicated for each **Bid item** listed therein, or the words "No Bid," "No Change," or "Not Applicable" entered.
- 13.03 A Bid by a corporation shall be executed in the corporate name by the president or a vice-president or other corporate officer accompanied by evidence of authority to sign.

- The corporate address and state of incorporation shall be shown below the signature.
- 13.04 A Bid by a partnership shall be executed in the partnership name and signed by a partner (whose title must appear under the signature), accompanied by evidence of authority to sign. The official address of the partnership shall be shown below the signature.
- 13.05 A Bid by a limited liability company shall be executed in the name of the firm by a member and accompanied by evidence of authority to sign. The state of formation of the firm and the official address of the firm must be shown below the signature.
- 13.06 A Bid by an individual shall show the Bidder's name and official address.
- 13.07 A Bid by a joint venture shall be executed by each joint venturer in the manner indicated on Document 004100 Bid Forms. The official address of the joint venture must be shown below the signature.
- 13.08 All names shall be typed or printed in ink below the signatures.
- 13.09 The Bid shall contain an acknowledgment of receipt of all Addenda, the numbers of which shall be filled in on Document 00410 Bid Forms.
- 13.10 The address and telephone number for communications regarding the Bid shall be shown.
- 13.11 The Bid shall contain evidence of Bidder's authority and qualification to do business in California. Bidder's state contractor license number shall also be shown on Document 00410 Bid Forms. Questions concerning a contractor may be referred to the Registrar, Contractors' State License Board, P.O. Box 26000, Sacramento, CA 95826.
- 13.12 Pursuant to the provisions of Section 6707, California Labor Code, Bids shall contain, as a Bid item, the cost for adequate sheeting, shoring and bracing, or equivalent method, for the protection of life and limb in trenches and open excavation, which shall conform to applicable safety orders.
- 1.01 Pursuant to the provisions of Section 7106 of the California Public Contract Code, Bidders shall submit with their Bids, a Non-Collusion Affidavit, Document 00456 Non-Collusion Affidavit.
- 13.13 Pursuant to Section 7105, California Public Contract Code, Bidder shall indicate, in the appropriate space provided in Document 004100 Bid Forms, the cost of insurance premiums for earthquake and tidal wave to indemnify Owner for damage to the Work caused by earthquake or tidal wave in an amount of at least 50 percent of the contract price. The determination of whether to require earthquake and tidal wave insurance will be made by Owner prior to award of contract.

ARTICLE 14 - BASIS OF BID; EVALUATION OF BIDS

14.01 Lump sum. Bidders shall submit a Bid on a lump sum basis for the base Bid and include

- a separate price for each alternate described in the Bidding Documents as provided for in Document 00410 Bid Forms.
- 14.02 The Bid price shall include such amounts as the Bidder deems proper for overhead and profit on account of allowances, if any, named in the Contract Documents as provided in paragraph 11.02 of the General Conditions.
- 14.03 Discrepancies between words and figures will be resolved in favor of the words.

ARTICLE 15 - SUBMITTAL OF BID

- 15.01 Each prospective Bidder is furnished one copy of the Bidding Documents. Document 004100 Bid Forms is to be completed and submitted with the Bid security and the following data: Document 004510- Construction Contractor's Qualification Statement.
- 15.02 A Bid shall be submitted no later than the date and time prescribed and at the place indicated in Document 001000 Invitation to Bid and shall be enclosed in an opaque sealed envelope plainly marked with the Project title (and, if applicable, the designated portion of the Project for which the Bid is submitted), the name and address of Bidder, and shall be accompanied by the Bid security and other required documents. If a Bid is sent by mail or other delivery system, the sealed envelope containing the Bid shall be enclosed in a separate envelope plainly marked on the outside with the notation "BID ENCLOSED."

ARTICLE 16 - MODIFICATION AND WITHDRAWAL OF BID

- 16.01 A Bid may be modified or withdrawn by an appropriate document duly executed in the manner that a Bid must be executed and delivered to the place where Bids are to be submitted prior to the date and time for the opening of Bids.
- 16.02 Unauthorized conditions, limitations, or modifications attached to the Bid will render it informal and may cause its rejection as being non-responsive. The completed Document 004100 Bid Forms shall be without interlineations, alterations, or erasures. Any changes or corrections shall be initialed by the Bidder. Alternative Bids will not be considered unless expressly called for in Document 001000 Invitation to Bid. Oral, telegraphic, faxed or telephone Bids or modifications will not be considered.
- 16.03 In accordance with Sections 5101 and 5103, California Public Contract Code, withdrawal of Bids may be permitted for mistakes made in filling out the Bid but will not be permitted for mistakes resulting from errors in judgment or carelessness in inspecting the site of the work or in reading the drawings, specifications, and other Contracts Documents.
- 16.04 In the event Bidder alleges that a clerical error has been made in the list of subcontractors, the procedures for substitution shall be provided in accordance with Section 4107.5, California Public Contract Code.

ARTICLE 17 - OPENING OF BIDS

17.01 Bids will be opened at the time and place indicated in the advertisement or Document 001000 - Invitation to Bid and, unless obviously non-responsive, read aloud publicly. An abstract of the amounts of the base Bids and major alternates, if any, will be made available to Bidders after the opening of Bids.

ARTICLE 18 - BIDS TO REMAIN SUBJECT TO ACCEPTANCE

18.01 All Bids will remain subject to acceptance for the period of time stated Document 004100
 Forms, but Owner may, in its sole discretion, release any Bid and return the Bid security prior to the end of this period.

ARTICLE 19 - BID PROTESTS

- 19.01 The City will use reasonable effort to notify all bidders of its intent to award the subject project to all bidders who submit satisfactory bids no later than the first business day after the City has awarded the project, although any delay or failure to do so will not extend the bid protest deadline. Any bid protest must be submitted in writing to City at the Office of the Director of Public Works at the address specified for submission of bids, before 2:00 p.m. of the fifth (5th) business day following the City's award of the project. All bid protests must strictly conform to the following requirements:
 - A. The initial protest document must contain a complete statement of the specific basis (or bases) for the protest and must be accompanied by a certified or cashier's check made out to the "City of Pinole" in the amount one thousand dollars (\$1,000) in order to reimburse the City for expenses in reviewing and evaluating the protest. This fee is non-refundable.
 - B. The protest must include the name, address and telephone number of the person representing the protesting party.
 - C. The bidder filing the protest must transmit a copy of the initial protest document and any attached documentation concurrently to all other parties with a direct financial interest that may be adversely affected by the outcome of the protest. Such parties shall include all other bidders.
 - D. The procedure and time limits set forth in this paragraph are mandatory and are a bidder's sole and exclusive remedy in the event of proposal protest. A bidder's failure to comply with these procedures shall constitute a waiver of any right to further pursue its proposal protest including the filing a Government Code Claim or instituting separate legal proceedings. A bidder may not rely on a protest submitted by another bidder, but must timely pursue its own protest.

ARTICLE 20 - AWARD OF CONTRACT

20.01 Owner reserves the right to reject any or all Bids, including without limitation, nonconforming, nonresponsive, unbalanced, or conditional Bids. Owner further reserves the right to reject the Bid of any Bidder whom it finds, after reasonable inquiry and

- evaluation, to be non-responsible. Owner may also reject the Bid of any Bidder if Owner believes that it would not be in the best interest of the Project to make an award to that Bidder. Owner also reserves the right to waive all formalities not involving price, time, or changes in the Work and to negotiate contract terms with the Successful Bidder.
- 20.02 More than one Bid for the same Work from an individual or entity under the same or different names will not be considered. Reasonable grounds for believing that any Bidder has an interest in more than one Bid for the Work may be cause for disqualification of that Bidder and the rejection of all Bids in which that Bidder has an interest.
- 20.03 In evaluating Bids, Owner will consider whether or not the Bids comply with the prescribed requirements, and such alternates, unit prices and other data, as may be requested in Document 004100 Bid Forms prior to issuing Document 005100 Notice of Award.
- 20.04 In evaluating Bidders, Owner will consider the qualifications of Bidders and may consider the qualifications and experience of Subcontractors, Suppliers, and other individuals or entities proposed for those portions of the Work for which the identity of Subcontractors, Suppliers, and other individuals or entities must be submitted as provided in the Supplementary Conditions.
- 20.05 Owner may conduct such investigations as Owner deems necessary to establish the responsibility, qualifications, and financial ability of Bidders, proposed Subcontractors, Suppliers, individuals, or entities to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

ARTICLE 21 - CONTRACT SECURITY AND INSURANCE

- 21.01 Article 5 of the General Conditions, as may be modified by the Supplementary Conditions, sets forth Owner's requirements as to performance and payment Bonds and insurance.
- 21.02 When the Successful Bidder delivers the executed Agreement to Owner, it must be accompanied by such Bonds and evidence of insurance as required.

ARTICLE 22 - SIGNING OF AGREEMENT

- 22.01 When Owner issues Document 005100 Notice of Award to the Successful Bidder, it shall be accompanied by the required number of unsigned counterparts of the Agreement with the other Contract Documents which are identified in the Agreement as attached thereto.
- 22.02 Within ten (10) calendar days thereafter, Successful Bidder shall sign and deliver the required number of counterparts of the Agreement and attached documents to Owner. Owner shall then deliver one (1) fully signed counterpart to Successful Bidder with a complete set of the Drawings with appropriate identification.

ARTICLE 23 - SALES AND USE TAXES

23.01 Contractor shall pay all sales, use and other taxes as specified in paragraph 6.10 of the General Conditions.

ARTICLE 24 - RETENTION

24.01 Provisions concerning Contractor's rights to deposit securities in lieu of retainage are set forth in Document 00520 - Agreement Forms.

ARTICLE 25 - PARTNERING

- 25.01 Owner intends to participate in a partnering process with Contractor. The objectives of the process will be to achieve effective and efficient performance of the Work and completion of the Work within the Contract Price and Contract Times, all in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- 25.02 Participation in the partnering process will be voluntary. To initiate the process, within 30 days after the Notice to Proceed is issued, the key personnel of Owner, Engineer, Contractor, and Contractor's major Subcontractors will be invited to attend a 1-day seminar followed by a 1-day team building workshop to develop a partnering statement or charter. The seminar and the workshop will be conducted by a neutral facilitator at a time and location agreed to by Owner and Contractor in the general vicinity of the Site.
- 25.03 The facilitator will be selected by Owner, subject to approval by Contractor. Costs of the facilitator and facilities for the initial seminar and workshop will be paid by Owner. Thereafter, all facilitator-related and facilities costs will be shared equally by Owner and Contractor with no change in the Contract Price. Each party will pay all costs associated with the participation of its own personnel.
- 25.04 It is intended that the initial seminar and workshop sessions be followed by periodic halfday evaluation sessions as agreed to by Owner and Contractor.
- 25.05 A primary objective of the partnering process is to maximize the potential for resolution of disputes in a timely and non-adversarial manner. The use of alternative dispute resolution (ADR) methods will be encouraged in order to promote and maintain amicable working relationships among the parties. In the event that alternative dispute resolution procedures are unsuccessful, the dispute resolution provisions set forth in the Contract Documents will be employed.
- 25.06 These provisions express the intent and spirit of the partnering process, and nothing stated herein or in the partnering statement shall change in any way the rights, responsibilities, and obligations of the parties as set forth in the Contract Documents. The partnering statement will not be a part of the Contract Documents and will not modify any defense, claim, obligation, or right that otherwise exists.

END OF DOCUMENT

DOCUMENT 004100

BID FORMS

PROJECT IDENTIFICATION:

{Owner}

{Owner Address}

City of Pinole Pinole-Hercules Wastewater Treatment Plant Upgrade Project Contract Number
THIS BID IS SUBMITTED BY:
(Bidder)
(Bidder Address)
THIS BID IS SUBMITTED TO:

ARTICLE 1 - INTENT TO SIGN AGREEMENT

1.01 The undersigned Bidder proposes and agrees, if this Bid is accepted, to enter into an agreement with Owner in the form included in the Bidding Documents to perform all Work as specified or indicated in the Bidding Documents within the specified time and for the price indicated in this Bid and in accordance with the other terms and conditions of the Bidding Documents.

ARTICLE 2 - BIDDER'S ACKNOWLEDGMENT

2.01 Bidder accepts all of the terms and conditions of Document 00100 - Invitation to Bid and Document 00200 - Instructions to Bidders, including without limitation those dealing with the disposition of Bid security. The Bid will remain subject to acceptance for **120** days after the Bid opening, or for such longer period of time that Bidder may agree to in writing upon request of Owner.

ARTICLE 3 - BIDDER'S REPRESENTATIONS

3.01 In submitting this Bid, Bidder represents that:

A. Bidder has examined and carefully studied the Bidding Documents, the other related data identified in the Bidding Documents, and the following Addenda, receipt of which is hereby acknowledged.

No.	D	ated
		ated
No.		ated
No.	D	ated
		ated
No.		ated

ADDENDA

- B. Bidder has visited the site and become familiar with and satisfied itself as to the general, local, and site conditions that may affect cost, progress, and performance of the Work.
- C. Bidder is familiar with and has satisfied itself as to all Federal, state, and local Laws and Regulations and Permits that may affect cost, progress, and performance of the Work.
- D. Bidder has carefully studied all:
 - Reports of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at or contiguous to the Site and all drawings of physical conditions in or relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at or contiguous to the Site (except Underground Facilities) which have been identified in the Supplementary Conditions and which are described in paragraph 4.02 of the General Conditions as containing reliable "technical data".
 - 2. Reports and drawings of a Hazardous Environmental Condition, if any, which have been identified in the Supplementary Conditions and which are described in paragraph 4.06 of the General Conditions as containing reliable "technical data."
- E. Bidder has carefully studied (or assumes responsibility for having done so) all additional or supplementary examinations, investigations, explorations, tests, studies and data concerning conditions (surface, subsurface and Underground Facilities) at or contiguous to the Site which may affect cost, progress, or performance of the Work or which relate to any aspect of the means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction to be employed by Bidder, including applying the specific means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction expressly required by the Bidding Documents to be employed by Bidder, and safety precautions and programs incident thereto.
- F. Bidder does not consider that any further examinations, investigations, explorations, tests, studies, or data are necessary for the determination of this Bid for performance of the Work at the price(s) bid and within the times and in accordance with the other terms and conditions of the Bidding Documents.
- G. Bidder is aware of the general nature of work to be performed by Owner and others at the Site that relates to the Work as indicated in the Bidding Documents.
- H. Bidder has given Engineer written notice of all conflicts, errors, ambiguities, or discrepancies that Bidder has discovered in the Bidding Documents, and the written resolution thereof by Engineer is acceptable to Bidder.

- I. The Bidding Documents are generally sufficient to indicate and convey understanding of all terms and conditions for the performance of the Work for which this Bid is submitted.
- J. In accordance with Section 1861, California Labor Code, the Bidder states the following as its certification:
- K. "I am aware of the provisions of Section 3700 of the California Labor Code which require every employer to be insured against liability for workers' compensation or to undertake self-insurance in accordance with the provisions of that code, and I will comply with such provisions before commencing the performance of the Work."

ARTICLE 4 - BIDDER'S CERTIFICATION

- 4.01 Bidder further represents:
 - A. This Bid is genuine and not made in the interest of or on behalf of any undisclosed individual or entity and is not submitted in conformity with any agreement or rules of any group, association, organization or corporation.
 - B. Bidder has not directly or indirectly induced or solicited any other Bidder to submit a false or sham bid.
 - C. Bidder has not solicited or induced any individual or entity to refrain from bidding.
 - D. Bidder has not sought by collusion to obtain for itself any advantage over any other Bidder or over Owner.
 - E. Bidder has not engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, or coercive practices in competing for the Contract. For the purposes of this paragraph:
 - 1. "Corrupt practice" means the offering, giving, receiving, or soliciting of any thing of value likely to influence the action of a public official in the bidding process.
 - 2. "Fraudulent practice" means an intentional misrepresentation of facts made:
 - a. To influence the bidding process to the Owner's detriment.
 - b. To establish bid prices at artificial non-competitive levels, or
 - c. To deprive Owner of the benefits of free and competitive bidding process.
 - 3. "Collusive practice" means a scheme or arrangement between 2 or more Bidders to establish bid prices at artificial, non-competitive levels.
 - 4. "Coercive practice" means harming or threatening to harm persons or their property.

ARTICLE 5 - ASSIGNMENTS AND ALLOWANCES

- 5.01 Not Used
- 5.02 Not Used

ARTICLE 6 - BASIS OF BID

Item No.	Description	Unit	Quantity	Unit Price	Total Price
1	Mobilization and Demobilization	1	L.S.	\$	\$
2	Sheeting, shoring and bracing of equivalent method conforming to applicable safety orders		L.S.	\$	\$
3	Headworks Facility	1	L.S.	\$	\$
4	Electrical and Controls	1	L.S.	\$	\$
5	Secondary Treatment	1	L.S.	\$	\$
6	Chlorine Disinfection	1	L.S.	\$	\$
7	Effluent Pump Station	1	L.S.	\$	\$
8	Solids Handling	1	L.S.	\$	\$
9	Outfall	1	L.S.	\$	\$
10	All other work as indicated on the project plans and defined in the project specifications		L.S.	\$	\$
	To	otal Project B	ase Bid (Ite	ms 1 through 10)	\$
In Words ₋				·	
Notes: 1.	Bid will be awarded based on To	otal Project E	Base Bid.		

ARTICLE 7 - TIME OF COMPLETION

- 7.01 Bidder agrees that the Work will be substantially completed, and, completed and ready for final payment in accordance with paragraph 14.07.B of the General Conditions on or before the dates or within the number of calendar days as specified in Document 00520 Agreement Forms.
- 7.02 Bidder accepts the provisions of the Agreement as to liquidated damages in the event of failure to complete the Work within the times specified above, which shall be as specified in Document 00520 Agreement Forms.

ARTICLE 8 - ATTACHMENTS TO THIS BID

- 8.01 The following documents are attached to and made a condition of this Bid:
 - A. Required Bid security in the form of cash, a certified or bank check, or a Bid Bond, as specified in Document 00432 Bid Bond.;
 - B. Document 00434 List of Subcontractors, Document 00436 List of Equipment Manufacturers, Document 00438 Construction Equipment List, and other individuals and entities required to be identified in this Bid;
 - C. Required Document 00451C Construction Contractor's Qualification Statement with supporting data.
 - D. Document 004560 Non-Collusion Affidavit.
 - E. Document 004520 Affirmative Action Program Certificate.
 - F. Document 004530 Bid Preferences.
 - G. Document 004540 Bid Certification for the Payment of State and Local Taxes.
 - H. Document 004580 Certification of Drug-Free Workplace Requirements;
 - I. Document 004581 Certification of Compliance With Local Hiring Policy;
 - J. Document 004582 Certification of Compliance with Apprenticeship and Corporate Citizen Policy.

ARTICLE 9 - DEFINED TERMS

9.01 The terms used in this Bid with initial capital letters or all capital letters have the meanings as specified in Document 002000 - Instructions to Bidders, the General Conditions, and the Supplementary Conditions.

ARTICLE 10 - BID SUBMITTAL				
SUBMITTED on, 20				
State Contractor License Number (If applicable)				
If Bidder is:				
An Individual				
Name (typed or printed):				
By:				
(Individual's signature)				
Doing business as:				
Business address:				

	Phone Number: (FAX Number: (
A Partn	ership Partnership Name:
	By: (Signature of general partner attach evidence of authority to sign)
	Name (typed or printed):
	Business address:
	Phone Number: () FAX Number: ()
A Corpo	Corporation Name:
	State of Incorporation:
	Type (General Business, Professional, Service, Limited Liability):
	By:(Signature attach evidence of authority to sign)
	Name (typed or printed):
	Title:
	Attest:(Signature of Corporate Secretary, Acting Secretary or other officer)
	Business address:
	Phone Number: () FAX Number: ()
	Date of Qualification to do business is
A Joint	Venture Joint Venturer Name:
	By:(Signature of joint venture partner attach evidence of authority to sign) Name (typed or printed):
	Title:
	Business address:
	Phone Number: () FAX Number: ()
	Joint Venturer Name:

Ву:		,
(Signature of joint v	renture partner attach evidence of authority to sign	۱)
Name (typed or printed): _		
Title:		
Business address:		
Phone Number: ()	FAX Number: ()	
Phone and FAX Number,	and Address for receipt of official communications:	

(Each joint venturer must sign. The manner of signing for each individual, partnership, and corporation that is a party to the joint venture should be in the manner indicated above.)

END OF DOCUMENT

DOCUMENT 004110

DISADVANTAGED BUSINESS ENTERPRISE PROGRAM REQUIREMENTS

The participation goal for minority business enterprises is 11 percent; for women business enterprises, 4 percent; and for disabled veteran business enterprises, 3 percent. Each Bidder is required to meet, or make a good faith effort to meet, specified goals to be eligible. Bidders shall complete Forms 6100-3 and 6100-4 at the end of this Section with their bids.

Disadvantaged Business Enterprises are:

- 1. Entities owned and/or controlled by socially and economically disadvantaged individuals as described by Title X of the Clean Air Act Amendments of 1990 (42 U.S.C. 7601 note) (10% statute), and Public Law 102-389 (42 U.S.C. 4370d) (8% statute), respectively;
- 2. A Minority Business Enterprise (MBE) are entities that are at least 51% owned and/or controlled by a socially and economically disadvantaged individual as described by Title X of the Clean Air Act Amendments of 1990 (42 U.S.C. 7601 note), and Public Law 102-389 (42 U.S.C. 4370d), respectively.
- 3. A Women Business Enterprise (WBE) are entities that are at least 51% owned and/or controlled by women.
- 4. A Small Business Enterprise (SBE);
- 5. A Small Business in a Rural Area (SBRA);
- 6. A Labor Surplus Area Firm (LSAF); or
- 7. an Historically Underutilized Business (HUB) Zone Small Business Concern or a concern under a successor program.

The DBE rule requires that responsive bid shall conform with "Good Faith Efforts" to increase DBE awareness of procurement opportunities through race/gender neutral efforts. Race/gender neutral efforts are ones which increase awareness of contracting opportunities in general, including outreach, recruitment and technical assistance. Bidder agrees that it will cooperate with and assist the City of Pinole in fulfilling the DBE Good Faith Effort Requirement achieving "fair share objectives" and will exercise "Good Faith Efforts" to achieve such minimum participation of small, minority and women owned businesses. In particular, in submitting a bid, the bidder shall, in the selection of any and all contractors, subcontractors, and vendors for the procurement of equipment, supplies, construction, and services related to the project, at a minimum, undertake the following affirmative "Good Faith Efforts" steps

GOOD FAITH EFFORT REQUIREMENTS

1. Ensure DBEs are made aware of contracting opportunities to the fullest extent practical through outreach and recruitment activities. For Tribal, State and Local Government Recipients, this will include placing DBEs on solicitation lists and soliciting them whenever they are potential sources.

- 2. Make information on forthcoming opportunities available to DBEs. Posting solicitations for bids or proposals for a minimum of 30 calendar days before the bid opening date.
- 3. Consider in the contracting process whether firms competing for large contracts could subcontract with DBEs.
- 4. Encourage contracting with a group of DBEs when a contract is too large for one firm to handle individually.
- 5. Use the services and assistance of the SBA and/or Minority Business Development Agency (MBDA) of the US Department of Commerce.
- 6. If the prime contractor awards subcontracts, require the prime contractor to take the above steps.

The forms listed in the table below and attached to these guidelines; must be completed and submitted with the GFE:

Form	Form Name	Requirement	Provided by	Completed by	Submitted to
Number					
EPA 6100-2	DBE Sub-	As needed to	Recipient	Sub-contractor	EPA DBE
	contractor	report issues			Coordinator
	Participation Form				
EPA 6100-3	DBE Sub-	Include with Bid or	Prime	Sub-contractor	SWRCB
	contractor	Proposal Package	Contractor		Recipient
	Performance Form				
EPA 6100-4	DBE Sub-	Include with Bid or	Recipient	Prime	SWRCB
	contractor	Proposal Package		Contractor	Recipient
	Utilization Form				

The completed forms must be submitted with each Bid or Proposal. The recipient shall review the bidder's documents closely to determine that the GFE was performed prior to bid or proposal opening date. Failure to complete the GFE and to substantiate completion of the GFE before the bid opening date could jeopardize CWSRF financing for the project. The following situations and circumstances require action as indicated:

- 1. If the apparent successful low bidder was rejected, a complete explanation must be provided;
- Failure of the apparent low bidder to perform the GFE prior to bid opening constitutes a nonresponsive bid. The construction contract may then be awarded to the next low, responsive, and responsible bidder that meets the requirements or the Recipient may re-advertise the project.
- 3. If there is a bid dispute, all disputes shall be settled prior to submission of the Final Budget Approval Form.

CERTIFICATION OF DBE FIRMS

Under the DBE Program, entities can no longer self-certify and contractors and sub-contractors must be certified at bid opening. Contractors and sub-contractors must provide to the CA SRF recipient proof of DBE certification. Certifications will be accepted from the following:

- 1. The US Environmental Protection Agency (USEPA)
- The Small Business Administration(SBA);
- 3. The Department of Transportation's State implemented DBE Certification Program (with U.S. citizenship);
- 4. Tribal, State and Local governments;
- 5. Independent private organization certifications.

If an entity holds one of these certifications, it is considered acceptable for establishing status under the DBE Program.

ADMINISTRATION REQUIREMENTS

A recipient of CWSRF financing must require entities receiving funds to create and maintain a Bidders List if the recipient of the financing agreement is subject to, or chooses to follow, competitive bidding requirements;

The Bidders list must include all firms that bid or quote on prime contracts, or bid or quote on subcontracts, including both DBEs and non-DBEs. Revised – April 24, 2015

Information retained on the Bidder's List must include the following"

- 1. Entity's name with point of contact;
- Entity's mailing address and telephone number;
- 3. The project description on which the entity bid or quoted and when;
- 4. Amount of bid/quote; and
- 5. Entity's status as a DBE or non-DBE.

The Bidders List must be kept until the recipient is no longer receiving funding under the agreement.

The recipient shall include Bidders List as part of the Final Budget Approval Form.

A recipient must require its prime contractor to pay its subcontractor for satisfactory performance no more than 30 days from the prime contractor's receipt of payment from the Recipient.

A recipient must be notified in writing by its prime contractor prior to any termination of a DBE subcontractor by the prime contractor.

If a DBE subcontractor fails to complete work under the subcontract for any reason, the recipient must require the prime contractor to employ the six GFEs if soliciting a replacement subcontractor.

A recipient must require its prime contractor to employ the six GFEs even if the prime contractor has achieved its fair share objectives.

REPORTING REQUIREMENTS

For the duration of the construction contract(s), the recipient is required to submit to the State Water Resources Control Board DBE reports annually by October 10 of each fiscal year on Utilization Report form (UR-334). Failure to provide this information as stipulated in the financial agreement language may be cause for withholding disbursements.

STATEMENT OF COMPLIANCE - NONDISCRIMINATION

In submitting this Bid, the Bidder hereby certifies, unless specifically exempted, compliance with Public Contract Code, Section 12990, and CCR, Title 2, Division 4, Chapter 5, in matters relating to the development, implementation, and maintenance of a nondiscrimination program. Bidder agrees not to unlawfully discriminate against any employee or applications for employment because of race, religion, color, national origin, ancestry, physical handicap, medical condition, marital status, sex, or age (over 40).

END OF DOCUMENT



OMB Control No: 2090-0030 Approved: 8/13/2013 Approval Expires: 8/31/2015

Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (DBE) Program DBE Subcontractor Participation Form

An EPA Financial Assistance Agreement Recipient must require its prime contractors to provide this form to its DBE subcontractors. This form gives a DBE¹ subcontractor² the opportunity to describe work received and/or report any concerns regarding the EPA-funded project (e.g., in areas such as termination by prime contractor, late payments, etc.). The DBE subcontractor can, as an option, complete and submit this form to the EPA DBE Coordinator at any time during the project period of performance.

Subcontractor Nar	me	ļ	Project Name		
Bid/ Proposal No. Assistance Agreement ID 1		No. (if known)	Point of Contact		
, -			,		
Address					
Tolonhono No			Email Address		
Telephone No.		Elliali Address			
Prime Contractor Name		Issuing/Funding Entity:			
			0/	0 7	
Contract F	Contract Description of Work Possived from the Prime Contractor Involving Amount Possiv			Amount Pacaivad	

Contract Item	Description of Work Received from the Prime Contractor Involving Construction, Services, Equipment or Supplies	Amount Received by Prime
Number		Contractor

¹ A DBE is a Disadvantaged, Minority, or Woman Business Enterprise that has been certified by an entity from which EPA accepts certifications as described in 40 CFR 33.204-33.205 or certified by EPA. EPA accepts certifications from entities that meet or exceed EPA certification standards as described in 40 CFR 33.202.

² Subcontractor is defined as a company, firm, joint venture, or individual who enters into an agreement with a contractor to provide services pursuant to an EPA award of financial assistance.



OMB Control No: 2090-0030 Approved: 8/13/2013 Approval Expires: 8/31/2015

Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (DBE) Program DBE Subcontractor Participation Form

Please use the space below to report any concerns regarding the above EPA-funded project:			
			
Subcontractor Signature	Print Name		
Title	Date		

The public reporting and recordkeeping burden for this collection of information is estimated to average three (3) hours per response. Send comments on the Agency's need for this information, the accuracy of the provided burden estimates, and any suggested methods for minimizing respondent burden, including through the use of automated collection techniques to the Director, Collection Strategies Division, U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (2822T), 1200 Pennsylvania Ave., NW, Washington, D.C. 20460. Include the OMB control number in any correspondence. Do not send the completed form to this address.



Subcontractor Name

OMB Control No: 2090-0030 Approved: 8/13/2013 Approval Expires: 8/31/2015

Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (DBE) Program DBE Subcontractor Performance Form

This form is intended to capture the DBE¹ subcontractor's² description of work to be performed and the price of the work submitted to the prime contractor. An EPA Financial Assistance Agreement Recipient must require its prime contractor to have its DBE subcontractors complete this form and include all completed forms in the prime contractors bid or proposal package.

Project Name

Bid/ Proposal No.	Assistance Agreeme	ent ID No. (If known)	Point of Contact	
Address				
Telephone No.		Email Address		
Prime Contractor Name		Issuing/Fundin	ng Entity:	
Contract Item Number	Description of Work Involving Construction			Price of Work Submitted to the Prime Contractor
	an t			
DBE Certified By: DOT	SBA	Meets/ exceeds EPA c		ds?
Other:		YES NO	Unknown	

¹ A DBE is a Disadvantaged, Minority, or Woman Business Enterprise that has been certified by an entity from which EPA accepts certifications as described in 40 CFR 33.204-33.205 or certified by EPA. EPA accepts certifications from entities that meet or exceed EPA certification standards as described in 40 CFR 33.202.

² Subcontractor is defined as a company, firm, joint venture, or individual who enters into an agreement with a contractor to provide services pursuant to an EPA award of financial assistance.



OMB Control No: 2090-0030 Approved: 8/13/2013 Approval Expires: 8/31/2015

Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (DBE) Program DBE Subcontractor Performance Form

I certify under penalty of perjury that the forgoing statements are true and correct. Signing this form does not signify a commitment to utilize the subcontractors above. I am aware of that in the event of a replacement of a subcontractor, I will adhere to the replacement requirements set forth in 40 CFR Part 33 Section 33.302 (c).

Prime Contractor Signature	Print Name
Title	Date

Subcontractor Signature	Print Name
Title	Date

The public reporting and recordkeeping burden for this collection of information is estimated to average three (3) hours per response. Send comments on the Agency's need for this information, the accuracy of the provided burden estimates, and any suggested methods for minimizing respondent burden, including through the use of automated collection techniques to the Director, Collection Strategies Division, U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (2822T), 1200 Pennsylvania Ave., NW, Washington, D.C. 20460. Include the OMB control number in any correspondence. Do not send the completed form to this address.



OMB Control No: 2090-0030 Approved: 8/13/2013 Approval Expires: 8/31/2015

Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (DBE) Program

DBE Subcontractor Utilization Form

This form is intended to capture the prime contractor's actual and/or anticipated use of identified certified DBE¹ subcontractors² and the estimated dollar amount of each subcontract. An EPA Financial Assistance Agreement Recipient must require its prime contractors to complete this form and include it in the bid or proposal package. Prime contractors should also maintain a copy of this form on file.

	Project Name			
Assistance Agreement	ID No. (if known)	Point of Co	ntact	
	Email Address			
			Γ	
	YES			NO
e below. If no, please ex	plain:		1	
Company Add	ress/ Phone/ Ema	nil	Est. Dollar Amt	Currently DBE Certified?
Continue	on hack if needed			
	e below. If no, please ex Company Add	Assistance Agreement ID No. (if known) Email Address YES e below. If no, please explain:	Assistance Agreement ID No. (if known) Email Address	Assistance Agreement ID No. (if known) Point of Contact Email Address YES e below. If no, please explain: Company Address/ Phone/ Email Est. Dollar Amt

¹ A DBE is a Disadvantaged, Minority, or Woman Business Enterprise that has been certified by an entity from which EPA accepts certifications as described in 40 CFR 33.204-33.205 or certified by EPA. EPA accepts certifications from entities that meet or exceed EPA certification standards as described in 40 CFR 33.202.

² Subcontractor is defined as a company, firm, joint venture, or individual who enters into an agreement with a contractor to provide services pursuant to an EPA award of financial assistance.



OMB Control No: 2090-0030 Approved: 8/13/2013 Approval Expires: 8/31/2015

Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (DBE) Program DBE Subcontractor Utilization Form

I certify under penalty of perjury that the forgoing statements are true and correct. Signing this form does not signify a commitment to utilize the subcontractors above. I am aware of that in the event of a replacement of a subcontractor, I will adhere to the replacement requirements set forth in 40 CFR Part 33 Section 33.302 (c).

Prime Contractor Signature	Print Name
Title	Date

The public reporting and recordkeeping burden for this collection of information is estimated to average three (3) hours per response. Send comments on the Agency's need for this information, the accuracy of the provided burden estimates, and any suggested methods for minimizing respondent burden, including through the use of automated collection techniques to the Director, Collection Strategies Division, U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (2822T), 1200 Pennsylvania Ave., NW, Washington, D.C. 20460. Include the OMB control number in any correspondence. Do not send the completed form to this address.

DOCUMENT 004320

BID BOND

PENAL SUM FORM

Any singular reference to Bidder, Surety, Owner or other party shall be considered plural where applicable.

BIDDER (Name and Address):
SURETY (Name and Address of Principal Place of Business):
OWNER (Name and Address):
BID
Bid Due Date:
Description (Project Name and Include Location):
BOND
Bond Number:
Date: (Not earlier than Bid due date):
Penal Sum: \$
(Figures)

September 30, 2015

Surety and Bidder, intending to be legally bound hereby, subject to the terms set forth below, do each cause this Bid Bond to be duly executed by an authorized officer, agent, or representative.

BIDI	DER	SUR	ETY	
	(Bidder's Name)		(Surety's Name and Corporate Seal)	_ (SEAL)
Ву:	Signature	Ву:	Signature (Attach Power of Attorney)	_
	Print Name		Print Name	_
	Title		Title	_
Atte	st:	Atte	st:	_
	Signature		Signature	
	Title		Title	_

Note: Above addresses are to be used for giving required notice. Provide execution by any additional parties, such as joint venturers, if necessary.

- Bidder and Surety, jointly and severally, bind themselves, their heirs, executors, administrators, successors and assigns to pay to Owner upon default of Bidder the penal sum set forth on the face of this Bond. Payment of the penal sum is the extent of Bidder's and Surety's liability. Recovery of such penal sum under the terms of this Bond shall be Owner's sole and exclusive remedy upon default of Bidder.
- Default of Bidder shall occur upon the failure of Bidder to deliver within the time required by the Bidding Documents (or any extension thereof agreed to in writing by Owner) the executed Agreement required by the Bidding Documents and any performance and payment bonds required by the Bidding Documents.
- 3. This obligation shall be null and void if:
 - a. Owner accepts Bidder's Bid and Bidder delivers within the time required by the Bidding Documents (or any extension thereof agreed to in writing by Owner) the executed Agreement required by the Bidding Documents and any performance and payment bonds required by the Bidding Documents, or
 - b. All Bids are rejected by Owner, or
 - c. Owner fails to issue a Document 00510 Notice of Award to Bidder within the time specified in the Bidding Documents (or any extension thereof agreed to in writing by Bidder and, if applicable, consented to by Surety when required).
 - Surety waives notice of and any and all defenses based on or arising out of any time
 extension to issue Notice of Award agreed to in writing by Owner and Bidder,
 provided that the total time for issuing Notice of Award including extensions shall not
 in the aggregate exceed 120 days from Bid due date without Surety's written
 consent.
- 4. Payment under this Bond will be due and payable upon default of Bidder and within 30 calendar days after receipt by Bidder and Surety of written notice of default from Owner, which notice will be given with reasonable promptness, identifying this Bond and the Project and including a statement of the amount due.
 - a. No suit or action shall be commenced under this Bond prior to 30 calendar days after the notice of default required is received by Bidder and Surety and in no case later than 1 year after Bid due date.
- 5. Any suit or action under this Bond shall be commenced only in a court of competent jurisdiction located in the state in which the Project is located.
- 6. Notices required hereunder shall be in writing and sent to Bidder and Surety at their respective addresses shown on the face of this Bond. Such notices may be sent by personal delivery, commercial courier, or by United States Registered or Certified Mail, return receipt requested, postage pre-paid, and shall be deemed to be effective upon receipt by the party concerned.
- 7. Surety shall cause to be attached to this Bond a current and effective Power of Attorney evidencing the authority of the officer, agent, or representative who executed this Bond on behalf of Surety to execute, seal, and deliver such Bond and bind the Surety thereby.

- 8. This Bond is intended to conform to all applicable statutory requirements. Any applicable requirement of any applicable statute that has been omitted from this Bond shall be deemed to be included in this Document as if set forth at length. If any provision of the Bond conflicts with any applicable provision of any applicable statute, then the provision of said statute shall govern and the remainder of this Bond that is not in conflict therewith shall continue in full force and effect.
- 9. The term "Bid" as used in this Document includes a Bid, offer, or proposal as applicable.

END OF DOCUMENT

DOCUMENT 004340

PROPOSED SUBCONTRACTORS FORM

Pursuant to California Public Contract Code §4100 et seq., the Bidder shall list below the names and location of place of business of each subcontractor who will perform Work or labor or who will render service to the prime Contractor in or about the construction of the Work or improvement, or a subcontractor duly licensed who, under subcontract to the prime Contractor, specially fabricates and installs a portion of the Work or improvement according to detailed Drawings contained in the Contract Documents, in an amount in excess of 1/2 of 1 percent of the prime Contractor's total Bid or, in the case of Bids or offers for the construction of streets or highways, including bridges, in excess of 1/2 of 1 percent of the prime Contractor's total Bid or \$10,000, whichever is greater. After the opening of Bids, no changes or substitutions will be allowed except as otherwise provided by law. The listing of more than one subcontractor for each item of Work to be performed with the words "and/or" will not be permitted. The Bidder's attention is directed to the provisions of paragraph 6.06.B.1 of the Supplementary Conditions, which stipulates the percent of the Work to be performed with the Bidder's own forces. Failure to comply with this requirement may render the Bid as non-responsive and may cause its rejection.

September 30, 2015

Work to be Performed	Contractor License Number	Percent of Total Contract	Subcontractor's Name, Address, and Contact Person
1.			
2.			
3.			
4.			
5.			
6.			
7.			
8.			
9.			
10.			
11.			
12.	_		
13.	_		
14.			

Add additional sheets, if necessary.

BIDDER		
	(Signature)	

(Date)

September 30, 2015

END OF DOCUMENT

DOCUMENT 004342

STATE WAGE REQUIREMENTS

Notice is hereby given that, pursuant to 1773 of the Labor Code of the State of California, the Owner has obtained from the Director of the Department of Industrial Relations the general prevailing rate of per diem wages and the general prevailing rate for holidays and overtime work for each craft, classification, or type of worker required to execute the Contract. A copy of said prevailing rate of per diem wages is on file in the principal office of the Owner, to which reference is hereby made for further particulars. Said prevailing rate of per diem wages will be made available to any interested party upon request, and a copy thereof shall be posted at each job site.

Statutory Penalty for Failure to Pay Minimum Wages: In accordance with 1775 of the California Labor Code, the Contractor shall as a penalty to the State of political subdivision on whose behalf a Contract is made or awarded, forfeit fifty dollars (\$50.00) for each calendar day or portion thereof, for each worker paid less than the stipulated prevailing rate for any public work done under the Contract by the Contractor or by any Subcontractor under the Contractor.

Statutory Penalty for Unauthorized Overtime Work: In accordance with 1813 of the California Labor Code, the Contractor shall as a penalty to the State or political subdivision on whose behalf the Contract is made or awarded, forfeit twenty-five dollars (\$25.00) for each worker employed in the execution of the Contract by the Contractor or by any Subcontractor for each calendar day during which said worker is required or permitted to work more than eight hours in any one calendar day and forty hours in any one calendar week in violation of 1810-1815 of the California Labor Code.

Apprenticeship Requirements: Contractor agrees to comply with 1777.5, 1777.6 and 1777.7 of the California Labor Code relating to the employment of apprentices. The responsibility for compliance with these provisions is fixed with the prime contractor for all apprenticeship occupations. Under these sections of the law, Contractors and Subcontractors must employ apprentices in apprenticeship occupations, where journeymen in the craft are employed on the public work, in a ratio of not less than one apprentice hour for each five journeymen hours (unless an exemption is granted in accordance with 1777.5) and Contractors and Subcontractors shall not discriminate among otherwise qualified employees as indentured apprentices on any public work solely on the ground of race, religious creed, color, national origin, ancestry, sex, or age, except as provided in 3077 of the Labor Code. Only apprentices, as defined in 3077, which provides that an apprentice must be at least 16 years of age, who are in training under apprenticeship standards and who have signed written apprentice agreements will be employed on public works in apprenticeship occupations.

Payroll Records: Contractor shall keep accurate payroll records on forms provided by the Division of Labor Standards Enforcement, or alternatively, the Contractor shall keep accurate payroll records containing the same information. Said information shall include, but not be limited to, a record of the name, address, social security number, work classification, straight time and overtime hours worked each day and week, and actual per diem wages paid to each journeyman, apprentice, or worker employed by the Contractor. Such record shall be made available for inspection at all reasonable hours, and a copy shall be made available to employee or his authorized representative, the Division of Labor Standards Enforcement, and the Division of Apprenticeship Standards in compliance with California Labor Code, Section 1776. Upon written notice from the Owner or the Division of Labor Standards Enforcement, the Contractor shall, within ten (10) days, file with the Owner a certified copy of the payroll records. The Contractor shall cause an identical clause to be included in every subcontract for the Work.

END OF DOCUMENT

DOCUMENT 004343

DAVIS BACON PREVAILING WAGE REQUIREMENTS

The Recipient shall have the primary responsibility to maintain payroll records as described in Section 3(ii)(A), below and for compliance as described in Section 5.

Requirements Under The Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2014 (P.L. 113-76)

For Recipients That Are Governmental Entities:

If a Recipient has questions regarding when David Bacon (DB) applies, obtaining the correct DB wage determinations, DB provisions, or compliance monitoring, it may contact the State Water Board.

The Recipient may also obtain additional guidance from DOL's web site at http://www.dol.gov/whd/

1. Applicability of the Davis- Bacon (DB) Prevailing Wage Requirements.

Under the FY 2014 Consolidated Appropriation Act, DB prevailing wage requirements apply to the construction, alteration, and repair of treatment works carried out in whole or in part with assistance made available by a State water pollution control revolving fund and to any construction project carried out in whole or in part by assistance made available by a drinking water treatment revolving loan fund. If the Recipient encounters a unique situation at a site that presents uncertainties regarding DB applicability, the Recipient must discuss the situation with the State Water Board before authorizing work on that site.

2. Obtaining Wage Determinations.

- (a) **Recipients** shall obtain the wage determination for the locality in which a covered activity subject to DB will take place prior to issuing requests for bids, proposals, quotes or other methods for soliciting contracts (solicitation) for activities subject to DB. These wage determinations shall be incorporated into solicitations and any subsequent contracts. Prime contracts must contain a provision requiring that subcontractors follow the wage determination incorporated into the prime contract.
 - (i) While the solicitation remains open, the **Recipient** shall monitor <u>www.wdol.gov</u> on a weekly basis to ensure that the wage determination contained in the solicitation remains current. The **Recipient** shall amend the solicitation if DOL issues a modification more than 10 days prior to the closing date (i.e. bid opening) for the solicitation. If DOL modifies or supersedes the applicable wage determination less than 10 days prior to the closing date, the **Recipient** may request a finding from the State Water Board that there is not a reasonable time to notify interested contractors of the modification of the wage determination. The State Water Board will provide a report of its findings to the **Recipient**.
 - (ii) If the **Recipient** does not award the contract within 90 days of the closure of the solicitation, any modifications or supersedes DOL makes to the wage determination contained in the solicitation shall be effective unless the State Water Board, at the

request of the **Recipient**, obtains an extension of the 90 day period from DOL pursuant to 29 CFR 1.6(c)(3)(iv). The **Recipient** shall monitor <u>www.wdol.gov</u> on a weekly basis if it does not award the contract within 90 days of closure of the solicitation to ensure that wage determinations contained in the solicitation remain current.

- (b) If the **Recipient** carries out activity subject to DB by issuing a task order, work assignment or similar instrument to an existing contractor (ordering instrument) rather than by publishing a solicitation, the **Recipient** shall insert the appropriate DOL wage determination from www.wdol.gov into the ordering instrument.
- (c) The **Recipient** shall review all subcontracts subject to DB entered into by prime contractors to verify that the prime contractor has required its subcontractors to include the applicable wage determinations.
- (d) As provided in 29 CFR 1.6(f), DOL may issue a revised wage determination applicable to a **Recipient**'s contract after the award of a contract or the issuance of an ordering instrument if DOL determines that the **Recipient** has failed to incorporate a wage determination or has used a wage determination that clearly does not apply to the contract or ordering instrument. If this occurs, the **Recipient** shall either terminate the contract or ordering instrument and issue a revised solicitation or ordering instrument or incorporate DOL's wage determination retroactive to the beginning of the contract or ordering instrument by change order. The **Recipient's** contractor must be compensated for any increases in wages resulting from the use of DOL's revised wage determination.

3. Contract and Subcontract Provisions.

- (a) The Recipient shall insure that the Recipient(s) shall insert in full in any contract in excess of \$2,000 which is entered into for the actual construction, alteration and/or repair, including painting and decorating, of a treatment work under the CWSRF or a construction project under the DWSRF financed in whole or in part from Federal funds or in accordance with guarantees of a Federal agency or financed from funds obtained by pledge of any contract of a Federal agency to make a loan, grant or annual contribution (except where a different meaning is expressly indicated), and which is subject to the labor standards provisions of any of the acts listed in § 5.1 or the FY 2014 Consolidated Appropriations Act, the following clauses:
 - (1) Minimum wages.
 - (i) All laborers and mechanics employed or working upon the site of the work will be paid unconditionally and not less often than once a week, and without subsequent deduction or rebate on any account (except such payroll deductions as are permitted by regulations issued by the Secretary of Labor under the Copeland Act (29 CFR part 3)), the full amount of wages and bona fide fringe benefits (or cash equivalents thereof) due at time of payment computed at rates not less than those contained in the wage determination of the Secretary of Labor which is attached hereto and made a part hereof, regardless of any contractual relationship which may be alleged to exist between the contractor and such laborers and mechanics.

Contributions made or costs reasonably anticipated for bona fide fringe benefits under section 1(b)(2) of the Davis-Bacon Act on behalf of laborers or mechanics are considered wages paid to such laborers or mechanics, subject to the provisions of paragraph (a)(1)(iv) of this section; also, regular contributions made or costs incurred for more than a weekly period (but not less often than quarterly) under plans, funds, or programs which cover the particular weekly period, are deemed to be constructively made or incurred during such weekly period. Such laborers and mechanics shall be paid the appropriate wage rate and fringe benefits on the wage determination for the classification of work actually performed, without regard to skill, except as provided in § 5.5(a)(4). Laborers or mechanics performing work in more than one classification may be compensated at the rate specified for each classification for the time actually worked therein: Provided, that the employer's payroll records accurately set forth the time spent in each classification in which work is performed. The wage determination (including any additional classification and wage rates conformed under paragraph (a)(1)(ii) of this section) and the Davis-Bacon poster (WH-1321) shall be posted at all times by the contractor and its subcontractors at the site of the work in a prominent and accessible place where it can be easily seen by the workers.

Recipients may obtain wage determinations from the U.S. Department of Labor's web site, www.wdol.gov.

- (ii)(A) The Recipient(s), on behalf of EPA, shall require that any class of laborers or mechanics, including helpers, which is not listed in the wage determination and which is to be employed under the contract shall be classified in conformance with the wage determination. The State award official shall approve a request for an additional classification and wage rate and fringe benefits therefore only when the following criteria have been met:
 - (1) The work to be performed by the classification requested is not performed by a classification in the wage determination; and
 - (2) The classification is utilized in the area by the construction industry; and
 - (3) The proposed wage rate, including any bona fide fringe benefits, bears a reasonable relationship to the wage rates contained in the wage determination.
- (B) If the contractor and the laborers and mechanics to be employed in the classification (if known), or their representatives, and the Recipient(s) agree on the classification and wage rate (including the amount designated for fringe benefits where appropriate), documentation of the action taken and the request, including the local wage determination shall be sent by the Recipient (s) to the State award official. The State award official will transmit the request, to the Administrator of the Wage and Hour Division, Employment Standards Administration, U.S. Department of Labor, Washington, DC 20210 and to the EPA DB Regional Coordinator concurrently. The Administrator, or an authorized representative, will approve, modify, or disapprove every

- additional classification request within 30 days of receipt and so advise the State award official or will notify the State award official within the 30-day period that additional time is necessary.
- (C) In the event the contractor, the laborers or mechanics to be employed in the classification or their representatives, and the Recipient(s) do not agree on the proposed classification and wage rate (including the amount designated for fringe benefits, where appropriate), the award official shall refer the request and the local wage determination, including the views of all interested parties and the recommendation of the State award official, to the Administrator for determination. The request shall be sent to the EPA DB Regional Coordinator concurrently. The Administrator, or an authorized representative, will issue a determination within 30 days of receipt of the request and so advise the contracting officer or will notify the contracting officer within the 30-day period that additional time is necessary.
- (D) The wage rate (including fringe benefits where appropriate) determined pursuant to paragraphs (a)(1)(ii)(B) or (C) of this section, shall be paid to all workers performing work in the classification under this contract from the first day on which work is performed in the classification.
- (iii) Whenever the minimum wage rate prescribed in the contract for a class of laborers or mechanics includes a fringe benefit which is not expressed as an hourly rate, the contractor shall either pay the benefit as stated in the wage determination or shall pay another bona fide fringe benefit or an hourly cash equivalent thereof.
- (iv) If the contractor does not make payments to a trustee or other third person, the contractor may consider as part of the wages of any laborer or mechanic the amount of any costs reasonably anticipated in providing bona fide fringe benefits under a plan or program, provided, that the Secretary of Labor has found, upon the written request of the contractor, that the applicable standards of the Davis-Bacon Act have been met. The Secretary of Labor may require the contractor to set aside in a separate account assets for the meeting of obligations under the plan or program.

(2) Withholding.

The Recipient, shall upon written request of the EPA Award Official or an authorized representative of the Department of Labor, withhold or cause to be withheld from the contractor under this contract or any other Federal contract with the same prime contractor, or any other federally-assisted contract subject to Davis-Bacon prevailing wage requirements, which is held by the same prime contractor, so much of the accrued payments or advances as may be considered necessary to pay laborers and mechanics, including apprentices, trainees, and helpers, employed by the contractor or any subcontractor the full amount of wages required by the contract. In the event of failure to pay any laborer or mechanic, including any apprentice, trainee, or helper, employed or working on the site of the work, all or part of the wages required by the contract, the (Agency) may, after written notice to the contractor, sponsor, applicant,

or owner, take such action as may be necessary to cause the suspension of any further payment, advance, or guarantee of funds until such violations have ceased.

- (3) Payrolls and basic records.
 - Payrolls and basic records relating thereto shall be maintained by the (i) contractor during the course of the work and preserved for a period of three years thereafter for all laborers and mechanics working at the site of the work. Such records shall contain the name, address, and social security number of each such worker, his or her correct classification, hourly rates of wages paid (including rates of contributions or costs anticipated for bona fide fringe benefits or cash equivalents thereof of the types described in section 1(b)(2)(B) of the Davis-Bacon Act), daily and weekly number of hours worked, deductions made and actual wages paid. Whenever the Secretary of Labor has found under 29 CFR 5.5(a)(1)(iv) that the wages of any laborer or mechanic include the amount of any costs reasonably anticipated in providing benefits under a plan or program described in section 1(b)(2)(B) of the Davis-Bacon Act, the contractor shall maintain records which show that the commitment to provide such benefits is enforceable, that the plan or program is financially responsible, and that the plan or program has been communicated in writing to the laborers or mechanics affected, and records which show the costs anticipated or the actual cost incurred in providing such benefits. Contractors employing apprentices or trainees under approved programs shall maintain written evidence of the registration of apprenticeship programs and certification of trainee programs, the registration of the apprentices and trainees, and the ratios and wage rates prescribed in the applicable programs.
 - (ii)(A) The contractor shall submit weekly, for each week in which any contract work is performed, a copy of all payrolls to the **Recipient**, that is, the entity that receives the sub-grant or loan from the State capitalization grant recipient. Such documentation shall be available on request of the State recipient or EPA. As to each payroll copy received, the **Recipient** shall provide written confirmation in a form satisfactory to the State indicating whether or not the project is in compliance with the requirements of 29 CFR 5.5(a)(1) based on the most recent payroll copies for the specified week. The payrolls shall set out accurately and completely all of the information required to be maintained under 29 CFR 5.5(a)(3)(i), except that full social security numbers and home addresses shall not be included on the weekly payrolls. Instead the payrolls shall only need to include an individually identifying number for each employee (e.g., the last four digits of the employee's social security number). The required weekly payroll information may be submitted in any form desired. Optional Form WH-347 is available for this purpose from the Wage and Hour Division Web site at

http://www.dol.gov/esa/whd/forms/wh347instr.htm or its successor site. The prime contractor is responsible for the submission of copies of payrolls by all subcontractors. Contractors and subcontractors shall maintain the full social security number and current address of each covered worker, and shall provide them upon request to the **Recipient** for transmission to the State or EPA if requested by EPA, the State, the contractor, or the Wage and Hour

Division of the Department of Labor for purposes of an investigation or audit of compliance with prevailing wage requirements. It is not a violation of this section for a prime contractor to require a subcontractor to provide addresses and social security numbers to the prime contractor for its own records, without weekly submission to the **Recipient**.

- (B) Each payroll submitted shall be accompanied by a "Statement of Compliance," signed by the contractor or subcontractor or his or her agent who pays or supervises the payment of the persons employed under the contract and shall certify the following:
 - (1) That the payroll for the payroll period contains the information required to be provided under § 5.5 (a)(3)(ii) of Regulations, 29 CFR part 5, the appropriate information is being maintained under § 5.5 (a)(3)(i) of Regulations, 29 CFR part 5, and that such information is correct and complete;
 - (2) That each laborer or mechanic (including each helper, apprentice, and trainee) employed on the contract during the payroll period has been paid the full weekly wages earned, without rebate, either directly or indirectly, and that no deductions have been made either directly or indirectly from the full wages earned, other than permissible deductions as set forth in Regulations, 29 CFR part 3;
 - (3) That each laborer or mechanic has been paid not less than the applicable wage rates and fringe benefits or cash equivalents for the classification of work performed, as specified in the applicable wage determination incorporated into the contract.
- (C) The weekly submission of a properly executed certification set forth on the reverse side of Optional Form WH-347 shall satisfy the requirement for submission of the "Statement of Compliance" required by paragraph (a)(3)(ii)(B) of this section.
- (D) The falsification of any of the above certifications may subject the contractor or subcontractor to civil or criminal prosecution under section 1001 of title 18 and section 231 of title 31 of the United States Code.
- (iii) The contractor or subcontractor shall make the records required under paragraph (a)(3)(i) of this section available for inspection, copying, or transcription by authorized representatives of the State, EPA or the Department of Labor, and shall permit such representatives to interview employees during working hours on the job. If the contractor or subcontractor fails to submit the required records or to make them available, the Federal agency or State may, after written notice to the contractor, sponsor, applicant, or owner, take such action as may be necessary to cause the suspension of any further payment, advance, or guarantee of funds. Furthermore, failure to submit the required records upon request or to make such records available may be grounds for debarment action pursuant to 29 CFR 5.12.

(4) Apprentices and Trainees

- (i) Apprentices. Apprentices will be permitted to work at less than the predetermined rate for the work they performed when they are employed pursuant to and individually registered in a bona fide apprenticeship program registered with the U.S. Department of Labor, Employment and Training Administration, Office of Apprenticeship Training, Employer and Labor Services, or with a State Apprenticeship Agency recognized by the Office, or if a person is employed in his or her first 90 days of probationary employment as an apprentice in such an apprenticeship program, who is not individually registered in the program, but who has been certified by the Office of Apprenticeship Training, Employer and Labor Services or a State Apprenticeship Agency (where appropriate) to be eligible for probationary employment as an apprentice. The allowable ratio of apprentices to journeymen on the job site in any craft classification shall not be greater than the ratio permitted to the contractor as to the entire work force under the registered program. Any worker listed on a payroll at an apprentice wage rate, who is not registered or otherwise employed as stated above, shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the classification of work actually performed. In addition, any apprentice performing work on the job site in excess of the ratio permitted under the registered program shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the work actually performed. Where a contractor is performing construction on a project in a locality other than that in which its program is registered, the ratios and wage rates (expressed in percentages of the journeyman's hourly rate) specified in the contractor's or subcontractor's registered program shall be observed. Every apprentice must be paid at not less than the rate specified in the registered program for the apprentice's level of progress, expressed as a percentage of the journeymen hourly rate specified in the applicable wage determination. Apprentices shall be paid fringe benefits in accordance with the provisions of the apprenticeship program. If the apprenticeship program does not specify fringe benefits, apprentices must be paid the full amount of fringe benefits listed on the wage determination for the applicable classification. If the Administrator determines that a different practice prevails for the applicable apprentice classification, fringes shall be paid in accordance with that determination. In the event the Office of Apprenticeship Training, Employer and Labor Services, or a State Apprenticeship Agency recognized by the Office. withdraws approval of an apprenticeship program, the contractor will no longer be permitted to utilize apprentices at less than the applicable predetermined rate for the work performed until an acceptable program is approved.
- (ii) Trainees. Except as provided in 29 CFR 5.16, trainees will not be permitted to work at less than the predetermined rate for the work performed unless they are employed pursuant to and individually registered in a program which has received prior approval, evidenced by formal certification by the U.S. Department of Labor, Employment and Training Administration. The ratio of trainees to journeymen on the job site shall not be greater than permitted under the plan approved by the Employment and Training Administration.

Every trainee must be paid at not less than the rate specified in the approved program for the trainee's level of progress, expressed as a percentage of the journeyman hourly rate specified in the applicable wage determination. Trainees shall be paid fringe benefits in accordance with the provisions of the trainee program. If the trainee program does not mention fringe benefits, trainees shall be paid the full amount of fringe benefits listed on the wage determination unless the Administrator of the Wage and Hour Division determines that there is an apprenticeship program associated with the corresponding journeyman wage rate on the wage determination which provides for less than full fringe benefits for apprentices. Any employee listed on the payroll at a trainee rate who is not registered and participating in a training plan approved by the Employment and Training Administration shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the classification of work actually performed. In addition, any trainee performing work on the job site in excess of the ratio permitted under the registered program shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the work actually performed. In the event the Employment and Training Administration withdraws approval of a training program, the contractor will no longer be permitted to utilize trainees at less than the applicable predetermined rate for the work performed until an acceptable program is approved.

- (iii) Equal employment opportunity. The utilization of apprentices, trainees and journeymen under this part shall be in conformity with the equal employment opportunity requirements of Executive Order 11246, as amended, and 29 CFR part 30.
- (5) Compliance with Copeland Act Requirements.

The contractor shall comply with the requirements of 29 CFR part 3, which are incorporated by reference in this contract.

(6) Subcontracts.

The contractor or subcontractor shall insert in any subcontracts the clauses contained in 29 CFR 5.5(a)(1) through (10) and such other clauses as the EPA determines may by appropriate, and also a clause requiring the subcontractors to include these clauses in any lower tier subcontracts. The prime contractor shall be responsible for the compliance by any subcontractor or lower tier subcontractor with all the contract clauses in 29 CFR 5.5.

(7) Contract Termination: Debarment.

A breach of the contract clauses in 29 CFR 5.5 may be grounds for termination of the contract, and for debarment as a contractor and a subcontractor as provided in 29 CFR 5.12.

(8) Compliance with Davis-Bacon and Related Act Requirements.

September 30, 2015

All rulings and interpretations of the Davis-Bacon and Related Acts contained in 29 CFR parts 1, 3, and 5 are herein incorporated by reference in this contract.

(9) Disputes Concerning Labor Standards.

Disputes arising out of the labor standards provisions of this contract shall not be subject to the general disputes clause of this contract. Such disputes shall be resolved in accordance with the procedures of the Department of Labor set forth in 29 CFR parts 5, 6, and 7. Disputes within the meaning of this clause include disputes between the contractor (or any of its subcontractors) and the **Recipient**, State, EPA, the U.S. Department of Labor, or the employees or their representatives.

(10) Certification of Eligibility.

- (i) By entering into this contract, the contractor certifies that neither it (nor he or she) nor any person or firm who has an interest in the contractor's firm is a person or firm ineligible to be awarded Government contracts by virtue of section 3(a) of the Davis-Bacon Act or 29 CFR 5.12(a)(1).
- (ii) No part of this contract shall be subcontracted to any person or firm ineligible for award of a Government contract by virtue of section 3(a) of the Davis-Bacon Act or 29 CFR 5.12(a)(1).
- (iii) The penalty for making false statements is prescribed in the U.S. Criminal Code, 18 U.S.C. 1001.

4. Contract Provision for Contracts in Excess of \$100,000.

(a) Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act.

The **Recipient** shall insert the following clauses set forth in paragraphs (a)(1), (2), (3), and (4) of this section in full in any contract in an amount in excess of \$100,000 and subject to the overtime provisions of the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act. These clauses shall be inserted in addition to the clauses required by Item 3, above or 29 CFR <u>4.6</u>. As used in this paragraph, the terms laborers and mechanics include watchmen and guards.

(1) Overtime requirements.

No contractor or subcontractor contracting for any part of the contract work which may require or involve the employment of laborers or mechanics shall require or permit any such laborer or mechanic in any workweek in which he or she is employed on such work to work in excess of forty hours in such workweek unless such laborer or mechanic receives compensation at a rate not less than one and one-half times the basic rate of pay for all hours worked in excess of forty hours in such workweek.

(2) Violation; liability for unpaid wages; liquidated damages.

In the event of any violation of the clause set forth in paragraph (a)(1) of this section the contractor and any subcontractor responsible therefor shall be liable for the unpaid wages. In addition, such contractor and subcontractor shall be liable to the United States (in the case of work done under contract for the District of Columbia or a territory, to such District or to such territory), for liquidated damages. Such liquidated damages shall be computed with respect to each individual laborer or mechanic, including watchmen and guards, employed in violation of the clause set forth in paragraph (a)(1) of this section, in the sum of \$10 for each calendar day on which such individual was required or permitted to work in excess of the standard workweek of forty hours without payment of the overtime wages required by the clause set forth in paragraph (a)(1) of this section.

(3) Withholding for unpaid wages and liquidated damages.

The **Recipient**, upon written request of the EPA Award Official or an authorized representative of the Department of Labor, shall withhold or cause to be withheld, from any moneys payable on account of work performed by the contractor or subcontractor under any such contract or any other Federal contract with the same prime contractor, or any other federally-assisted contract subject to the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act, which is held by the same prime contractor, such sums as may be determined to be necessary to satisfy any liabilities of such contractor or subcontractor for unpaid wages and liquidated damages as provided in the clause set forth in paragraph (a)(2) of this section.

(4) Subcontracts.

The contractor or subcontractor shall insert in any subcontracts the clauses set forth in paragraph (a)(1) through (4) of this section and also a clause requiring the subcontractors to include these clauses in any lower tier subcontracts. The prime contractor shall be responsible for compliance by any subcontractor or lower tier subcontractor with the clauses set forth in paragraphs (a)(1) through (4) of this section.

(b) In addition to the clauses contained in Item 3, above, in any contract subject only to the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act and not to any of the other statutes cited in 29 CFR 5.1, the Recipient shall insert a clause requiring that the contractor or subcontractor shall maintain payrolls and basic payroll records during the course of the work and shall preserve them for a period of three years from the completion of the contract for all laborers and mechanics, including guards and watchmen, working on the contract. Such records shall contain the name and address of each such employee, social security number, correct classifications, hourly rates of wages paid, daily and weekly number of hours worked, deductions made, and actual wages paid. Further, the Recipient shall insert in any such contract a clause providing hat the records to be maintained under this paragraph shall be made available by the contractor or subcontractor for inspection, copying, or transcription by authorized representatives of the USEPA, State Water Board, and the Department of Labor, and the contractor or subcontractor will permit such representatives to interview employees during working hours on the job.

5. Compliance Verification

- (a) The **Recipient** shall periodically interview a sufficient number of employees entitled to DB prevailing wages (covered employees) to verify that contractors or subcontractors are paying the appropriate wage rates. As provided in 29 CFR 5.6(a)(6), all interviews must be conducted in confidence. The **Recipient** must use Standard Form 1445 or equivalent documentation to memorialize the interviews. Copies of the SF 1445 are available from EPA on request.
- (b) The Recipient shall establish and follow an interview schedule based on its assessment of the risks of noncompliance with DB posed by contractors or subcontractors and the duration of the contract or subcontract. At a minimum, the Recipient must conduct interviews with a representative group of covered employees within two weeks of each contractor or subcontractor's submission of its initial weekly payroll data and two weeks prior to the estimated completion date for the contract or subcontract. The Recipient must conduct more frequent interviews if the initial interviews or other information indicates that there is a risk that the contractor or subcontractor is not complying with DB. The Recipient shall immediately conduct necessary interviews in response to an alleged violation of the prevailing wage requirements. All interviews shall be conducted in confidence.
- (c) The Recipient shall periodically conduct spot checks of a representative sample of weekly payroll data to verify that contractors or subcontractors are paying the appropriate wage rates. The Recipient shall establish and follow a spot check schedule based on its assessment of the risks of noncompliance with DB posed by contractors or subcontractors and the duration of the contract or subcontract. At a minimum, if practicable, the Recipient should spot check payroll data within two weeks of each contractor or subcontractor's submission of its initial payroll data and two weeks prior to the completion date the contract or subcontract. Recipients must conduct more frequent spot checks if the initial spot check or other information indicates that there is a risk that the contractor or subcontractor is not complying with DB. In addition, during the examinations the Recipient shall verify evidence of fringe benefit plans and payments there under by contractors and subcontractors who claim credit for fringe benefit contributions.
- (d) The Recipient shall periodically review contractors and subcontractors use of apprentices and trainees to verify registration and certification with respect to apprenticeship and training programs approved by either the U.S Department of Labor or a state, as appropriate, and that contractors and subcontractors are not using disproportionate numbers of, laborers, trainees and apprentices. These reviews shall be conducted in accordance with the schedules for spot checks and interviews described in Item 5(b) and (c) above.
- (e) The **Recipient** must immediately report potential violations of the DB prevailing wage requirements to the EPA DB contact listed above and to the appropriate DOL Wage and Hour District Office listed at http://www.dol.gov/esa/contacts/whd/america2.htm.

END OF DOCUMENT

General Decision Number: CA150029 09/25/2015 CA29

Superseded General Decision Number: CA20140029

State: California

Construction Types: Building, Heavy (Heavy and Dredging) and

Highway

Counties: Alameda, Calaveras, Contra Costa, Fresno, Kings, Madera, Mariposa, Merced, Monterey, San Benito, San Francisco, San Joaquin, San Mateo, Santa Clara, Santa Cruz, Stanislaus and Tuolumne Counties in California.

BUILDING CONSTRUCTION PROJECTS; DREDGING PROJECTS (does not include hopper dredge work); HEAVY CONSTRUCTION PROJECTS (does not include water well drilling); HIGHWAY CONSTRUCTION PROJECTS

Note: Executive Order (EO) 13658 establishes an hourly minimum wage of \$10.10 for 2015 that applies to all contracts subject to the Davis-Bacon Act for which the solicitation is issued on or after January 1, 2015. If this contract is covered by the EO, the contractor must pay all workers in any classification listed on this wage determination at least \$10.10 (or the applicable wage rate listed on this wage determination, if it is higher) for all hours spent performing on the contract. The EO minimum wage rate will be adjusted annually. Additional information on contractor requirements and worker protections under the EO is available at www.dol.gov/whd/govcontracts.

Modification Number	Publication	Date
0	01/02/2015	
1	01/16/2015	
2	01/23/2015	
3	01/30/2015	
4	02/13/2015	
5	02/20/2015	
6	02/27/2015	
7	03/13/2015	
8	03/27/2015	
9	04/10/2015	
10	04/17/2015	
11	04/24/2015	
12	05/01/2015	
13	05/08/2015	
14	05/29/2015	
15	06/05/2015	
16	06/19/2015	
17	07/10/2015	
18	07/17/2015	
19	07/31/2015	
20	08/07/2015	
21	08/14/2015	
22	08/28/2015	
23	09/25/2015	

ASBE0016-004 01/01/2015

AREA 1: CALAVERAS, FRESNO, KINGS, MADERA, MARIPOSA, MERCED, MONTEREY, SAN BENITO, SAN JOAQUIN, SANTA CRUZ, STANISLAUS & TOULMNE COUNTIES

AREA 2: ALAMEDA, CONTRA COSTA, SAN FRANSICO, SAN MATEO & SANTA CLARA COUNTIES

	Rates	Fringes
Asbestos Removal worker/hazardous material handler (Includes preparation, wetting, stripping, removal, scrapping, vacuuming, bagging and disposing of all insulation materials from mechanical systems, whether they contain asbestos or not) Area 1		7.75 7.75

ASBE0016-008 01/01/2015

AREA 1: ALAMEDA, CONTRA COSTA, MONTEREY, SAN BENITO, SAN FRANSICO, SAN MATEO, SANTA CLARA, & SANTA CRUZ

AREA 2: CALAVERAS, COLUSA, FRESNO, KINGS, MADERA, MARIPOSA, MERCED, SAN JOAQUIN, STANISLAU, & TUOLUMNE

	Rates	Fringes
Asbestos Workers/Insulator (Includes the application of all insulating materials, Protective Coverings, Coatings, and Finishes to all types of mechanical systems)		
Area 1		19.83
Area 2	\$ 44.05	18.62
BOIL0549-001 01/01/2013		

AREA 1: ALAMEDA, CONTRA COSTA, SAN FRANCISCO, SAN MATEO & SANTA CLARA COUNTIES

AREA 2: REMAINING COUNTIES

	Rates	Fringes	
BOILERMAKER			
Area 1	\$ 42.06	33.43	
Area 2	\$ 38.37	31.32	
BRCA0003-001 08/01/2013			

Rates Fringes

MARBLE FINISHER	.\$ 28.05	14.01
BRCA0003-003 08/01/2013		
	Rates	Fringes
MARBLE MASON		22.48
BRCA0003-005 05/01/2013		
	Rates	Fringes
BRICKLAYER		
(1) Fresno, Kings,Madera, Mariposa, Merced(7) San Francisco, San	.\$ 35.41	19.92
Mateo(8) Alameda, Contra	.\$ 39.96	23.79
Costa, San Benito, Santa Clara (9) Calaveras, San Joaquin, Stanislaus,	.\$ 40.98	20.49
Toulumne	-	19.59
(16) Monterey, Santa Cruz	.\$ 37.80 	22.46
BRCA0003-008 07/01/2013		
	Rates	Fringes
TERRAZZO FINISHER		
BRCA0003-011 04/01/2014		
AREA 1: Alameda, Contra Costa, Mo Francisco, San Mateo, Santa Clara		
AREA 2: Calaveras, San Joaquin, S	Stanislau	ıs, Tuolumne

AREA 3: Fresno, Kings, Madera, Mariposa, Merced

	Rates	Fringes
TILE FINISHER Area 1	\$ 22.58	12.37 12.50
Area 3 Tile Layer Area 1 Area 2	\$ 39.42	11.58 13.77 13.74
Area 3	\$ 29.78 	13.10

CARP0022-001 07/01/2014

San Francisco County

Fringes Rates

Bridge Builder/Highway	
Carpenter \$ 40.35	27.53
Hardwood Floorlayer,	
Shingler, Power Saw	
Operator, Steel Scaffold &	
Steel Shoring Erector, Saw	
Filer\$ 40.50	27.53
Journeyman Carpenter\$ 40.35	27.53
Millwright\$ 40.45	29.12

CARP0034-001 07/01/2014

	Rates	Fringes
Diver		
Assistant Tender, ROV		
Tender/Technician\$		30.73
Diver standby\$		30.73
Diver Tender\$		30.73
Diver wet\$	89.12	30.73
Manifold Operator (mixed		
gas)\$		30.73
Manifold Operator (Standby).\$	43.56	30.73

DEPTH PAY (Surface Diving):

050 to 100 ft \$2.00 per foot 101 to 150 ft \$3.00 per foot 151 to 220 ft \$4.00 per foot

SATURATION DIVING:

The standby rate shall apply until saturation starts. The saturation diving rate applies when divers are under pressure continuously until work task and decompression are complete. The diver rate shall be paid for all saturation hours.

DIVING IN ENCLOSURES:

Where it is necessary for Divers to enter pipes or tunnels, or other enclosures where there is no vertical ascent, the following premium shall be paid: Distance traveled from entrance 26 feet to 300 feet: \$1.00 per foot. When it is necessary for a diver to enter any pipe, tunnel or other enclosure less than 48" in height, the premium will be \$1.00 per foot.

WORK IN COMBINATION OF CLASSIFICATIONS:

Employees working in any combination of classifications within the diving crew (except dive supervisor) in a shift are paid in the classification with the highest rate for that shift.

CARP0034-003 07/01/2014

	Rates	Fringes	
Piledriver	\$ 40.60	30.73	
CARROON 007 07/04/2014			

CARP0035-007 07/01/2014

AREA 1: Alameda, Contra Costa, San Francisco, San Mateo, Santa

Clara counties

AREA 2: Monterey, San Benito, Santa Cruz Counties

AREA 3: Calaveras, Fresno, Kings, Madera, Mariposa, Merced, San Joaquin, Stanislaus, Tuolumne Counties

	Rates	Fringes
Modular Furniture Installer Area 1		
Installer I	\$ 23.36	18.31
Installer II		18.31
Lead Installer		18.81
Master Installer	\$ 31.03	18.81
Area 2		
Installer I	\$ 20.71	18.31
Installer II	\$ 17.76	18.31
Lead Installer	\$ 23.68	18.81
Master Installer	\$ 27.31	18.81
Area 3		
Installer I	\$ 19.76	18.31
Installer II	\$ 16.99	18.31
Lead Installer	\$ 22.56	18.81
Master Installer	\$ 25.98	18.81

CARP0035-008 08/01/2014

AREA 1: Alameda, Contra Costa, San Francisco, San Mateo, Santa Clara counties

AREA 2: Monterey, San Benito, Santa Cruz Counties

AREA 3: San Joaquin

AREA 4: Calaveras, Fresno, Kings, Madera, Mariposa, Merced, Stanislaus, Tuolumne Counties

	Rates	Fringes
Drywall Installers/Lathers:		
Area 1	\$ 40.35	27.97
Area 2	\$ 34.47	27.97
Area 3	\$ 34.97	27.97
Area 4	\$ 33.62	27.97
Drywall Stocker/Scrapper		
Area 1	\$ 20.18	16.30
Area 2	\$ 17.24	16.30
Area 3	\$ 17.49	16.30
Area 4	\$ 16.81	16.30

CARP0152-001 07/01/2014

Contra Costa County

Rates Fringes

Carpenters

Bridge Builder/Highway

Carpenter	\$ 40.35	27.53
Hardwood Floorlayer	`,	
Shingler, Power Sav	ı	
Operator, Steel Sca	affold &	
Steel Shoring Erect	or, Saw	
Filer		27.53
Journeyman Carpente	er\$ 40.35	27.53
Millwright		29.12

CARP0152-002 07/01/2014

San Joaquin County

	Rates	Fringes
Carpenters		
Bridge Builder/Highway		
Carpenter	.\$ 40.35	27.53
Hardwood Floorlayer,		
Shingler, Power Saw		
Operator, Steel Scaffold &		
Steel Shoring Erector, Saw		
Filer	.\$ 34.62	27.53
Journeyman Carpenter	.\$ 34.47	27.53
Millwright	.\$ 34.97	29.12

CARP0152-004 07/01/2014

Calaveras, Mariposa, Merced, Stanislaus and Tuolumne Counties

	Rates	Fringes
Carpenters Bridge Builder/Highway		
Carpenter	.\$ 40.35	27.53
Shingler, Power Saw Operator, Steel Scaffold & Steel Shoring Erector, Saw		
Filer	\$ 33.27	27.53
Journeyman Carpenter	\$ 33.12	27.53
Millwright	.\$ 35.62 	29.12

CARP0217-001 07/01/2014

San Mateo County

	Rates	Fringes	
Carpenters Bridge Builder/Highway Carpenter Hardwood Floorlayer, Shingler, Power Saw		27.53	
Operator, Steel Scaffold & Steel Shoring Erector, Saw Filer	v \$ 40.50 \$ 40.35	27.53 27.53 29.12	_

CARP0405-001 07/01/2014

Santa Clara County

	Rates	Fringes
Carpenters Bridge Builder/Highway		
Carpenter	\$ 40.35	27.53
Filer	\$ 40.50	27.53
Journeyman Carpenter		27.53
Millwright	\$ 40.45 	29.12
CARP0405-002 07/01/2014		
San Benito County		
	Rates	Fringes
Carpenters		
Bridge Builder/Highway	4	
Carpenter	\$ 40.35	27.53
Operator, Steel Scaffold &		
Steel Shoring Erector, Saw	\$ 34 53	27.53
Journeyman Carpenter		27.53
Millwright	\$ 36.97	29.12
CARP0505-001 07/01/2014		
Santa Cruz County		
	Rates	Fringes
Carpenters		
Bridge Builder/Highway	¢ 40 25	27 52
CarpenterHardwood Floorlayer,	40.35	27.53
Shingler, Power Saw		
Operator, Steel Scaffold &		
Steel Shoring Erector, Saw	¢ 24 62	27 52
Journeyman Carpenter	•	27.53 27.53
Millwright	\$ 36.97	29.12
CARP0605-001 07/01/2014		
Monterey County		
	Rates	Fringes
	Naces	i i Tiiges
Carpenters		
Bridge Builder/Highway Carpenter	¢ 40 35	27.53
Hardwood Floorlayer, Shingler, Power Saw	p 40.33	27.55

Operator, Steel Scaf	fold &	
Steel Shoring Erecto	r, Saw	
Filer	\$ 34.62	27.53
Journeyman Carpenter	\$ 34.47	27.53
Millwright	\$ 36.97	29.12

CARP0701-001 07/01/2014

Fresno and Madera Counties

Rates	Fringes
Carpenters Bridge Builder/Highway	
Carpenter\$ 40.35 Hardwood Floorlayer,	27.53
Shingler, Power Saw Operator, Steel Scaffold &	
Steel Shoring Erector, Saw	
Filer\$ 33.27	27.53
Journeyman Carpenter\$ 33.12	27.53
Millwright\$ 35.62	29.12

CARP0713-001 07/01/2014

Alameda County

	Rates	Fringes
Carpenters Bridge Builder/Highway		
CarpenterHardwood Floorlayer,	\$ 40.35	27.53
Shingler, Power Saw Operator, Steel Scaffold & Steel Shoring Erector, Sav		
Filer		27.53
Journeyman Carpenter	\$ 40.35	27.53
Millwright	\$ 40.45 	29.12

CARP1109-001 07/01/2014

Kings County

	Rates	Fringes	
Carpenters Bridge Builder/Highway			
Carpenter	\$ 40.35	27.53	
Hardwood Floorlayer,			
Shingler, Power Saw			
Operator, Steel Scaffold	&		
Steel Shoring Erector, Sa			
Filer	\$ 33.27	27.53	
Journeyman Carpenter	\$ 33.12	27.53	
Millwright	\$ 35.62	29.12	
			-

ELEC0006-004 06/01/2015

SAN FRANCISCO COUNTY

	Rates	Fringes
Sound & Communications		
Installer	\$ 33.82	16.82
Technician	\$ 38.51	16.96

SCOPE OF WORK: Including any data system whose only function is to transmit or receive information; excluding all other data systems or multiple systems which include control function or power supply; inclusion or exclusion of terminations and testings of conductors determined by their function; excluding fire alarm work when installed in raceways (including wire and cable pulling) and when performed on new or major remodel building projects or jobs for which the conductors for the fire alarm system are installed in conduit; excluding installation of raceway systems, line voltage work, industrial work, life-safety systems (all buildings having floors located more than 75' above the lowest floor level having building access); excluding energy management systems.

FOOTNOTE: Fire alarm work when installed in raceways (including wire and cable pulling), on projects which involve new or major remodel building construction, for which the conductors for the fire alarm system are installed in the conduit, shall be performed by the inside electrician.

ELEC0006-007 06/01/2015

SAN FRANCISCO COUNTY

	Rates	Fringes	
ELECTRICIAN	\$ 61.25	29.80	

ELEC0100-002 06/01/2015

FRESNO, KINGS, AND MADERA COUNTIES

	Rates	Fringes
ELECTRICIAN	\$ 34.50	20.09

Datac

Eningoc

ELEC0100-005 06/01/2015

FRESNO, KINGS, MADERA

	Rates	Firinges
Communications System		
Installer	\$ 29.10	16.18
Technician	\$ 32.13	16.26

SCOPE OF WORK

Includes the installation testing, service and maintenance, of the following systems which utilize the transmission and/or transference of voice, sound, vision and digital for commercial, education, security and entertainment purposes for the following: TV monitoring and surveillance,

background-foreground music, intercom and telephone interconnect, inventory control systems, microwave transmission, multi-media, multiplex, nurse call system, radio page, school intercom and sound, burglar alarms, and low voltage master clock systems.

- A. SOUND AND VOICE TRANSMISSION/TRANSFERENCE SYSTEMS
 Background foreground music, Intercom and telephone
 interconnect systems, Telephone systems Nurse call systems,
 Radio page systems, School intercom and sound systems,
 Burglar alarm systems, Low voltage, master clock systems,
 Multi-media/multiplex systems, Sound and musical
 entertainment systems, RF systems, Antennas and Wave Guide,
- B. FIRE ALARM SYSTEMS Installation, wire pulling and testing
 - C. TELEVISION AND VIDEO SYSTEMS Television monitoring and surveillance systems Video security systems, Video entertainment systems, Video educational systems, Microwave transmission systems, CATV and CCTV
 - D. SECURITY SYSTEMS Perimeter security systems Vibration sensor systems Card access systems Access control systems, Sonar/infrared monitoring equipment
 - E. COMMUNICATIONS SYSTEMS THAT TRANSMIT OR RECEIVE INFORMATION AND/OR CONTROL SYSTEMS THAT ARE INTRINSIC TO THE ABOVE LISTED SYSTEMS SCADA (Supervisory Control and Data Acquisition) PCM (Pulse Code Modulation) Inventory Control Systems, Digital Data Systems Broadband and Baseband and Carriers Point of Sale Systems, VSAT Data Systems Data Communication Systems RF and Remote Control Systems, Fiber Optic Data Systems

WORK EXCLUDED Raceway systems are not covered (excluding Ladder-Rack for the purpose of the above listed systems). Chases and/or nipples (not to exceed 10 feet) may be installed on open wiring systems. Energy management systems. SCADA (Supervisory Control and Data Acquisition) when not intrinsic to the above listed systems (in the scope). Fire alarm systems when installed in raceways (including wire and cable pulling) shall be performed at the electrician wage rate, when either of the following two (2) conditions apply:

- 1. The project involves new or major remodel building trades construction.
- 2. The conductors for the fire alarm system are installed in conduit.

ELEC0234-001 05/25/2015

MONTEREY, SAN BENITO AND SANTA CRUZ COUNTIES

	Rates	Fringes
ELECTRICIAN		
Zone A	\$ 42.15	23.36
Zone B	\$ 46.37	23.50

Zone A: All of Santa Cruz, Monterey, and San Benito Counties

within 25 air miles of Highway 1 and Dolan Road in Moss Landing, and an area extending 5 miles east and west of Highway 101 South to the San Luis Obispo County Line

Zone B: Any area outside of Zone A

ELEC0234-003 06/01/2015

MONTEREY, SAN BENITO, AND SANTA CRUZ COUNTIES

	Rates	Fringes
Sound & Communications		
Installer	\$ 33.32	16.30
Technician	\$ 37.94	16.30

SCOPE OF WORK: Including any data system whose only function is to transmit or receive information; excluding all other data systems or multiple systems which include control function or power supply; inclusion or exclusion of terminations and testings of conductors determined by their function; excluding fire alarm work when installed in raceways (including wire and cable pulling) and when performed on new or major remodel building projects or jobs for which the conductors for the fire alarm system are installed in conduit; excluding installation of raceway systems, line voltage work, industrial work, life-safety systems (all buildings having floors located more than 75' above the lowest floor level having building access); excluding energy management systems.

FOOTNOTE: Fire alarm work when installed in raceways (including wire and cable pulling), on projects which involve new or major remodel building construction, for which the conductors for the fire alarm system are installed in the conduit, shall be performed by the inside electrician.

CONTRA COSTA COUNTY

	Rates	Fringes
CABLE SPLICER	•	25.34 25.15

ELEC0302-003 12/01/2014

CONTRA COSTA COUNTY

	Rates	Fringes
Sound & Communications		
Installer	\$ 32.32	16.27
Technician	\$ 36.80	16.40

SCOPE OF WORK: Including any data system whose only function is to transmit or receive information; excluding all other

^{*} ELEC0302-001 06/01/2015

data systems or multiple systems which include control function or power supply; inclusion or exclusion of terminations and testings of conductors determined by their function; excluding fire alarm work when installed in raceways (including wire and cable pulling) and when performed on new or major remodel building projects or jobs for which the conductors for the fire alarm system are installed in conduit; excluding installation of raceway systems, line voltage work, industrial work, life-safety systems (all buildings having floors located more than 75' above the lowest floor level having building access); excluding energy management systems.

FOOTNOTE: Fire alarm work when installed in raceways (including wire and cable pulling), on projects which involve new or major remodel building construction, for which the conductors for the fire alarm system are installed in the conduit, shall be performed by the inside electrician.

SANTA CLARA COUNTY

	Rates	Fringes
CABLE SPLICER	\$ 65.57	32.19
ELECTRICIAN	\$ 57.02	31.94

FOOTNOTES: Work under compressed air or where gas masks are required, orwork on ladders, scaffolds, stacks, "Bosun's chairs," or other structures and where the workers are not protected by permanent guard rails at a distance of 40 to 60 ft. from the ground or supporting structures: to be paid one and one-half times the straight-time rate of pay. Work on structures of 60 ft. or over (as described above): to be paid twice the straight-time rate of pay.

ELEC0332-003 06/01/2015

SANTA CLARA COUNTY

	Rates	Fringes
Sound & Communications		
Installer	\$ 33.32	16.30
Technician	\$ 37.94	16.43

SCOPE OF WORK: Including any data system whose only function is to transmit or receive information; excluding all other data systems or multiple systems which include control function or power supply; inclusion or exclusion of terminations and testings of conductors determined by their function; excluding fire alarm work when installed in raceways (including wire and cable pulling) and when performed on new or major remodel building projects or jobs for which the conductors for the fire alarm system are installed in conduit; excluding installation of raceway systems, line voltage work, industrial work, life-safety

^{*} ELEC0332-001 06/01/2015

systems (all buildings having floors located more than 75' above the lowest floor level having building access); excluding energy management systems.

FOOTNOTE: Fire alarm work when installed in raceways (including wire and cable pulling), on projects which involve new or major remodel building construction, for which the conductors for the fire alarm system are installed in the conduit, shall be performed by the inside electrician.

ELEC0595-001 06/01/2015

ALAMEDA COUNTY

	Rates	Fringes	
CABLE SPLICER	•	33.55 33.36	

ELEC0595-002 06/01/2015

CALAVERAS AND SAN JOAQUIN COUNTIES

	Rates	Fringes
CABLE SPLICER	\$ 39.09	25.68
(1) Tunnel work	\$ 36.49	25.48
(2) All other work	\$ 34.75	25.35

ELEC0595-006 06/01/2015

ALAMEDA COUNTY

	Rates	Fringes
Sound & Communications		
Installer	\$ 33.32	16.29
Technician	\$ 37.94	16.44

SCOPE OF WORK: Including any data system whose only function is to transmit or receive information; excluding all other data systems or multiple systems which include control function or power supply; inclusion or exclusion of terminations and testings of conductors determined by their function; excluding fire alarm work when installed in raceways (including wire and cable pulling) and when performed on new or major remodel building projects or jobs for which the conductors for the fire alarm system are installed in conduit; excluding installation of raceway systems, line voltage work, industrial work, life-safety systems (all buildings having floors located more than 75' above the lowest floor level having building access); excluding energy management systems.

FOOTNOTE: Fire alarm work when installed in raceways (including wire and cable pulling), on projects which involve new or major remodel building construction, for which the conductors for the fire alarm system are

installed in the conduit, shall be performed by the inside electrician.

ELEC0595-008 12/01/2014

CALAVERAS AND SAN JOAQUIN COUNTIES

	Rates	Fringes
Communications System		
Installer	\$ 29.10	16.18
Technician	\$ 33.13	16.30

SCOPE OF WORK: Including any data system whose only function is to transmit or receive information; excluding all other data systems or multiple systems which include control function or power supply; inclusion or exclusion of terminations and testings of conductors determined by their function; excluding fire alarm work when installed in raceways (including wire and cable pulling) and when performed on new or major remodel building projects or jobs for which the conductors for the fire alarm system are installed in conduit; excluding installation of raceway systems, line voltage work, industrial work, life-safety systems (all buildings having floors located more than 75' above the lowest floor level having building access); excluding energy management systems.

FOOTNOTE: Fire alarm work when installed in raceways (including wire and cable pulling), on projects which involve new or major remodel building construction, for which the conductors for the fire alarm system are installed in the conduit, shall be performed by the inside electrician.

ELEC0617-001 06/01/2015

SAN MATEO COUNTY

	Rates	Fringes	
ELECTRICIAN	\$ 53.90	30.50	
5,500017,003,007,017,0015			

ELEC0617-003 06/01/2015

SAN MATEO COUNTY

	Rates	FLITIGES
Sound & Communications		
Installer	\$ 33.32	17.44
Technician	\$ 37.94	17.44

SCOPE OF WORK: Including any data system whose only function is to transmit or receive information; excluding all other data systems or multiple systems which include control function or power supply; inclusion or exclusion of terminations and testings of conductors determined by their function; excluding fire alarm work when installed

in raceways (including wire and cable pulling) and when performed on new or major remodel building projects or jobs for which the conductors for the fire alarm system are installed in conduit; excluding installation of raceway systems, line voltage work, industrial work, life-safety systems (all buildings having floors located more than 75' above the lowest floor level having building access); excluding energy management systems.

FOOTNOTE: Fire alarm work when installed in raceways (including wire and cable pulling), on projects which involve new or major remodel building construction, for which the conductors for the fire alarm system are installed in the conduit, shall be performed by the inside electrician.

ELEC0684-001 06/01/2015

MARIPOSA, MERCED, STANISLAUS AND TUOLUMNE COUNTIES

	Rates	Fringes
ELECTRICIAN	\$ 35.75	20.66
CABLE SPLICER = 110% of Journey	man Electrician	
ELEC0684-004 12/01/2011		

MARIPOSA, MERCED, STANISLAUS AND TUOLUMNE COUNTIES

	Rates	Fringes
Communications System		
Installer	\$ 30.12	3%+13.70
Technician	\$ 34.29	3%+13.70

SCOPE OF WORK: Including any data system whose only function is to transmit or receive information; excluding all other data systems or multiple systems which include control function or power supply; inclusion or exclusion of terminations and testings of conductors determined by their function; excluding fire alarm work when installed in raceways (including wire and cable pulling) and when performed on new or major remodel building projects or jobs for which the conductors for the fire alarm system are installed in conduit; excluding installation of raceway systems, line voltage work, industrial work, life-safety systems (all buildings having floors located more than 75' above the lowest floor level having building access); excluding energy management systems.

FOOTNOTE: Fire alarm work when installed in raceways (including wire and cable pulling), on projects which involve new or major remodel building construction, for which the conductors for the fire alarm system are installed in the conduit, shall be performed by the inside electrician.

R	lates	Fringes
LINE CONSTRUCTION (1) Lineman; Cable splicer\$ (2) Equipment specialist (operates crawler	52.85	15.53
tractors, commercial motor vehicles, backhoes, trenchers, cranes (50 tons and below), overhead & underground distribution		
line equipment)\$		14.32
(3) Groundman\$		14.03
(4) Powderman\$	47.19	14.60

HOLIDAYS: New Year's Day, M.L. King Day, Memorial Day, Independence Day, Labor Day, Veterans Day, Thanksgiving Day and day after Thanksgiving, Christmas Day

ELEV0008-001 01/01/2015

	Kates	Fringes
ELEVATOR MECHAN	IC\$ 60.39	28.38

FOOTNOTE:

PAID VACATION: Employer contributes 8% of regular hourly rate as vacation pay credit for employees with more than 5 years of service, and 6% for 6 months to 5 years of service. PAID HOLIDAYS: New Years Day, Memorial Day, Independence Day, Labor Day, Veterans Day, Thanksgiving Day, Friday after Thanksgiving, and Christmas Day.

ENGI0003-008 07/01/2013

	Rates	Fringes
Dredging: (DREDGING: CLAMSHELL & DIPPER DREDGING; HYDRAULIC SUCTION DREDGING:) AREA 1:		
(1) Leverman	\$ 40.53	27.81
duty repairman(3) Booster Pump Operator; Deck	\$ 35.57	27.81
Engineer; Deck mate; Dredge Tender; Winch		
Operator(4) Bargeman; Deckhand;	\$ 34.45	27.81
<pre>Fireman; Leveehand; Oiler AREA 2:</pre>		27.81
(1) Leverman(2) Dredge Dozer; Heavy		27.81
duty repairman(3) Booster Pump Operator; Deck Engineer; Deck mate;	\$ 37.57	27.81

Dredge Tender; Winch

Operator....\$ 36.45 27.81

(4) Bargeman; Deckhand;

Fireman; Leveehand; Oiler..\$ 33.15 27.81

AREA DESCRIPTIONS

AREA 1: ALAMEDA, BUTTE, CONTRA COSTA, KINGS, MARIN, MERCED, NAPA, SACRAMENTO, SAN BENITO, SAN FRANCISCO, SAN JOAQUIN, SAN MATEO, SANTA CLARA, SANTA CRUZ, SOLANO, STANISLAUS, SUTTER, YOLO, AND YUBA COUNTIES

AREA 2: MODOC COUNTY

THE REMAINGING COUNTIES ARE SPLIT BETWEEN AREA 1 AND AREA 2 AS NOTED BELOW:

ALPINE COUNTY:

Area 1: Northernmost part

Area 2: Remainder

CALAVERAS COUNTY:

Area 1: Remainder Area 2: Eastern part

COLUSA COUNTY:

Area 1: Eastern part Area 2: Remainder

ELDORADO COUNTY:

Area 1: North Central part

Area 2: Remainder

FRESNO COUNTY:

Area 1: Remainder Area 2: Eastern part

GLENN COUNTY:

Area 1: Eastern part Area 2: Remainder

LASSEN COUNTY:

Area 1: Western part along the Southern portion of border

with Shasta County

Area 2: Remainder

MADERA COUNTY:

Area 1: Except Eastern part

Area 2: Eastern part

MARIPOSA COUNTY

Area 1: Except Eastern part

Area 2: Eastern part

MONTERREY COUNTY

Area 1: Except Southwestern part

Area 2: Southwestern part

NEVADA COUNTY:

Area 1: All but the Northern portion along the border of

Sierra County

Area 2: Remainder

PLACER COUNTY:

Area 1: Al but the Central portion

Area 2: Remainder

PLUMAS COUNTY:

Area 1: Western portion

Area 2: Remainder

SHASTA COUNTY:

Area 1: All but the Northeastern corner

Area 2: Remainder

SIERRA COUNTY:

Area 1: Western part Area 2: Remainder

SISKIYOU COUNTY:

Area 1: Central part Area 2: Remainder

SONOMA COUNTY:

Area 1: All but the Northwestern corner

Area 2: Remainder

TEHAMA COUNTY:

Area 1: All but the Western border with Mendocino & Trinity

Counties

Area 2: Remainder

TRINITY COUNTY:

Area 1: East Central part and the Northeastern border with

Shasta County Area 2: Remainder

TUOLUMNE COUNTY:

Area 1: Except Eastern part

Area 2: Eastern part

ENGI0003-018 06/30/2014

"AREA 1" WAGE RATES ARE LISTED BELOW

"AREA 2" RECEIVES AN ADDITIONAL \$2.00 PER HOUR ABOVE AREA 1 RATES.

SEE AREA DEFINITIONS BELOW

	I	Rates	Fringes
OPERATOR: (AREA 1:)	Power Equipment		
GROUP	1\$	39.85	27.44
GROUP	2\$	38.32	27.44
GROUP	3\$	36.84	27.44
GROUP	4\$	35.46	27.44
GROUP	5\$	34.19	27.44
GROUP	6\$	32.87	27.44

9/29/2013						VV VV VV .	wuoi.	gov/wdoi/scallles/da	avisbaco
	GROUP	7			\$	31.	.73		27.44
		8							27.44
		8-A							27.44
OPER/		Power Ed							
		d Attachn							
AREA		,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,							
,	GROUP	1							
		- es			4	40	73		27.44
		٠			-				27 . 44
		crane c							27 . 44
	GROUP) 		• • • • •	·			_, •
		- 25				38.	97		27.44
		٠							27 . 44
		crane c							27 . 44
	GROUP		,						_, •
		s			4	37	23		27.44
		aulic							27 . 44
		٠							27 . 44
		Crane C							27 . 44
	GROUP		,						_, •
		· es				34.	19		27.44
OPERA		Power Ed			• • • • •	5			_,
		ng - AREA							
(,	GROUP		`/						
		ing devic	·es		4	41	97		27.44
		· · · · · · · · · · · ·							27.44 27.44
		crane c							27.44 27.44
	GROUP		, i i c i	• • • •	••••	, J4.	. 0 5		2
		ing devi	- 00		∢	39	25		27.44
		·							27.44 27.44
		Crane C							27.44 27.44
	GROUP		/IICI		••••	, ,,,,,	. 0-		∠ /• -
		ing devi	- 00		∢	37	57		27.44
									27.44 27.44
		Crane C							27.44 27.44
	GROUP		/ IICI.	• • • •	••••	, ,,,,			2
		ing devi	·es		4	35	80		27.44
	GROUP				• • • • •	, ,,,,	. 00		27. 77
		ing devi	es			34	50		27.44
	GROUP								_, •
		ing devi	es			33.	16		27.44
OPFR/		Power Ed					0		_, •
		ction - A							
(500)	GROUP			,					
		_ 			\$	41.	.70		27.44
		٠							27 . 44
		Crane C			-				27 . 44
	GROUP								_, ,
		_ es				39	93		27.44
		·							27 . 44
		Crane C							27 . 44
	GROUP) 		• • • • •	5			_, •
		s				38.	45		27.44
		aulic							27.44 27.44
		٠							27 . 44
		Crane C							27.44 27.44
	GROUP					,,,,			_,,,
		- ≥s				36	43		27.44
	GROUP		• • • • •		· • • • • •		ر ₊ .		_,,,
		s			.	35	13		27.44
OPFR/		Power Ed			· • • • <i>•</i>				_,,,
O. LIV			1~-bc.						

(Tunnel and Underground Work - AREA 1:)

SHAFTS, STOPES, RAISES:	
GROUP 1\$ 35.95	27.44
GROUP 1-A\$ 38.32	27.44
GROUP 2\$ 34.59	27.44
GROUP 3\$ 33.36	27.44
GROUP 4\$ 32.22	27.44
GROUP 5\$ 31.08	27.44
UNDERGROUND:	
GROUP 1\$ 35.85	27.44
GROUP 1-A\$ 38.32	27.44
GROUP 2\$ 34.59	27.44
GROUP 3\$ 33.26	27.44
GROUP 4\$ 32.12	27.44
GROUP 5\$ 30.98	27.44

FOOTNOTE: Work suspended by ropes or cables, or work on a Yo-Yo Cat: \$.60 per hour additional.

POWER EQUIPMENT OPERATOR CLASSIFICATIONS

GROUP 1: Operator of helicopter (when used in erection work); Hydraulic excavator, 7 cu. yds. and over; Power shovels, over 7 cu. yds.

GROUP 2: Highline cableway; Hydraulic excavator, 3-1/2 cu. yds. up to 7 cu. yds.; Licensed construction work boat operator, on site; Power blade operator (finish); Power shovels, over 1 cu. yd. up to and including 7 cu. yds. m.r.c.

GROUP 3: Asphalt milling machine; Cable backhoe; Combination backhoe and loader over 3/4 cu. yds.; Continuous flight tie back machine assistant to engineer or mechanic; Crane mounted continuous flight tie back machine, tonnage to apply; Crane mounted drill attachment, tonnage to apply; Dozer, slope brd; Gradall; Hydraulic excavator, up to 3 1/2 cu. yds.; Loader 4 cu. yds. and over; Long reach excavator; Multiple engine scraper (when used as push pull); Power shovels, up to and including 1 cu. yd.; Pre-stress wire wrapping machine; Side boom cat, 572 or larger; Track loader 4 cu. yds. and over; Wheel excavator (up to and including 750 cu. yds. per hour)

GROUP 4: Asphalt plant engineer/box person; Chicago boom; Combination backhoe and loader up to and including 3/4 cu. yd.; Concrete batch plant (wet or dry); Dozer and/or push cat; Pull- type elevating loader; Gradesetter, grade checker (GPS, mechanical or otherwise); Grooving and grinding machine; Heading shield operator; Heavy-duty drilling equipment, Hughes, LDH, Watson 3000 or similar; Heavy-duty repairperson and/or welder; Lime spreader; Loader under 4 cu. yds.; Lubrication and service engineer (mobile and grease rack); Mechanical finishers or spreader machine (asphalt, Barber-Greene and similar); Miller Formless M-9000 slope paver or similar; Portable crushing and screening plants; Power blade support; Roller operator, asphalt; Rubber-tired scraper, self-loading (paddle-wheels, etc.); Rubber- tired earthmoving equipment (scrapers); Slip

form paver (concrete); Small tractor with drag; Soil stabilizer (P & H or equal); Spider plow and spider puller; Tubex pile rig; Unlicensed constuction work boat operator, on site; Timber skidder; Track loader up to 4 yds.; Tractor-drawn scraper; Tractor, compressor drill combination; Welder; Woods-Mixer (and other similar Pugmill equipment)

GROUP 5: Cast-in-place pipe laying machine; Combination slusher and motor operator; Concrete conveyor or concrete pump, truck or equipment mounted; Concrete conveyor, building site; Concrete pump or pumpcrete gun; Drilling equipment, Watson 2000, Texoma 700 or similar; Drilling and boring machinery, horizontal (not to apply to waterliners, wagon drills or jackhammers); Concrete mixer/all; Person and/or material hoist; Mechanical finishers (concrete) (Clary, Johnson, Bidwell Bridge Deck or similar types); Mechanical burm, curb and/or curb and gutter machine, concrete or asphalt); Mine or shaft hoist; Portable crusher; Power jumbo operator (setting slip-forms, etc., in tunnels); Screed (automatic or manual); Self-propelled compactor with dozer; Tractor with boom D6 or smaller; Trenching machine, maximum digging capacity over 5 ft. depth; Vermeer T-600B rock cutter or similar

GROUP 6: Armor-Coater (or similar); Ballast jack tamper; Boom- type backfilling machine; Assistant plant engineer; Bridge and/or gantry crane; Chemical grouting machine, truck-mounted; Chip spreading machine operator; Concrete saw (self-propelled unit on streets, highways, airports and canals); Deck engineer; Drilling equipment Texoma 600, Hughes 200 Series or similar up to and including 30 ft. m.r.c.; Drill doctor; Helicopter radio operator; Hydro-hammer or similar; Line master; Skidsteer loader, Bobcat larger than 743 series or similar (with attachments); Locomotive; Lull hi-lift or similar; Oiler, truck mounted equipment; Pavement breaker, truck-mounted, with compressor combination; Paving fabric installation and/or laying machine; Pipe bending machine (pipelines only); Pipe wrapping machine (tractor propelled and supported); Screed (except asphaltic concrete paving); Self- propelled pipeline wrapping machine; Tractor; Self-loading chipper; Concrete barrier moving machine

GROUP 7: Ballast regulator; Boom truck or dual-purpose A-frame truck, non-rotating - under 15 tons; Cary lift or similar; Combination slurry mixer and/or cleaner; Drilling equipment, 20 ft. and under m.r.c.; Firetender (hot plant); Grouting machine operator; Highline cableway signalperson; Stationary belt loader (Kolman or similar); Lift slab machine (Vagtborg and similar types); Maginnes internal full slab vibrator; Material hoist (1 drum); Mechanical trench shield; Pavement breaker with or without compressor combination); Pipe cleaning machine (tractor propelled and supported); Post driver; Roller (except asphalt); Chip Seal; Self-propelled automatically applied concrete curing mahcine (on streets, highways, airports and canals); Self-propelled compactor (without dozer); Signalperson; Slip-form pumps (lifting device for concrete forms); Tie spacer; Tower mobile; Trenching machine, maximum digging capacity up to and including 5 ft. depth; Truck- type loader GROUP 8: Bit sharpener; Boiler tender; Box operator; Brakeperson; Combination mixer and compressor (shotcrete/gunite); Compressor operator; Deckhand; Fire tender; Forklift (under 20 ft.); Generator; Gunite/shotcrete equipment operator; Hydraulic monitor; Ken seal machine (or similar); Mixermobile; Oiler; Pump operator; Refrigeration plant; Reservoir-debris tug (self-propelled floating); Ross Carrier (construction site); Rotomist operator; Self-propelled tape machine; Shuttlecar; Self-propelled power sweeper operator (includes vacuum sweeper); Slusher operator; Surface heater; Switchperson; Tar pot firetender; Tugger hoist, single drum; Vacuum cooling plant; Welding machine (powered other than by electricity)

GROUP 8-A: Elevator operator; Skidsteer loader-Bobcat 743 series or smaller, and similar (without attachments); Mini excavator under 25 H.P. (backhoe-trencher); Tub grinder wood chipper

ALL CRANES AND ATTACHMENTS

GROUP 1: Clamshell and dragline over 7 cu. yds.; Crane, over 100 tons; Derrick, over 100 tons; Derrick barge pedestal-mounted, over 100 tons; Self-propelled boom-type lifting device, over 100 tons

GROUP 2: Clamshell and dragline over 1 cu. yd. up to and including 7 cu. yds.; Crane, over 45 tons up to and including 100 tons; Derrick barge, 100 tons and under; Self-propelled boom-type lifting device, over 45 tons; Tower crane

GROUP 3: Clamshell and dragline up to and including 1 cu. yd.; Cranes 45 tons and under; Self-propelled boom-type lifting device 45 tons and under;

GROUP 4: Boom Truck or dual purpose A-frame truck, non-rotating over 15 tons; Truck-mounted rotating telescopic boom type lifting device, Manitex or similar (boom truck) over 15 tons; Truck-mounted rotating telescopic boom type lifting device, Manitex or similar (boom truck) - under 15 tons;

PILEDRIVERS

GROUP 1: Derrick barge pedestal mounted over 100 tons; Clamshell over 7 cu. yds.; Self-propelled boom-type lifting device over 100 tons; Truck crane or crawler, land or barge mounted over 100 tons

GROUP 2: Derrick barge pedestal mounted 45 tons to and including 100 tons; Clamshell up to and including 7 cu. yds.; Self-propelled boom-type lifting device over 45 tons; Truck crane or crawler, land or barge mounted, over 45 tons up to and including 100 tons; Fundex F-12 hydraulic pile rig

GROUP 3: Derrick barge pedestal mounted under 45 tons; Selfpropelled boom-type lifting device 45 tons and under; Skid/scow piledriver, any tonnage; Truck crane or crawler, land or barge mounted 45 tons and under

GROUP 4: Assistant operator in lieu of assistant to engineer; Forklift, 10 tons and over; Heavy-duty repairperson/welder

GROUP 5: Deck engineer

GROUP 6: Deckhand; Fire tender

STEEL ERECTORS

GROUP 1: Crane over 100 tons; Derrick over 100 tons; Selfpropelled boom-type lifting device over 100 tons

GROUP 2: Crane over 45 tons to 100 tons; Derrick under 100 tons; Self-propelled boom-type lifting device over 45 tons to 100 tons; Tower crane

GROUP 3: Crane, 45 tons and under; Self-propelled boom-type lifting device, 45 tons and under

GROUP 4: Chicago boom; Forklift, 10 tons and over; Heavy-duty repair person/welder

GROUP 5: Boom cat

- -

TUNNEL AND UNDERGROUND WORK

GROUP 1-A: Tunnel bore machine operator, 20' diameter or more

GROUP 1: Heading shield operator; Heavy-duty repairperson; Mucking machine (rubber tired, rail or track type); Raised bore operator (tunnels); Tunnel mole bore operator

GROUP 2: Combination slusher and motor operator; Concrete pump or pumpcrete gun; Power jumbo operator

GROUP 3: Drill doctor; Mine or shaft hoist

GROUP 4: Combination slurry mixer cleaner; Grouting Machine operator; Motorman

GROUP 5: Bit Sharpener; Brakeman; Combination mixer and compressor (gunite); Compressor operator; Oiler; Pump operator; Slusher operator

AREA DESCRIPTIONS:

POWER EQUIPMENT OPERATORS, CRANES AND ATTACHMENTS, TUNNEL AND UNDERGROUND [These areas do not apply to Piledrivers and

Steel Erectors]

AREA 1: ALAMEDA, BUTTE, CONTRA COSTA, KINGS, MARIN, MERCED, NAPA, SACRAMENTO, SAN BENITO, SAN FRANCISCO, SAN JOAQUIN, SAN MATEO, SANTA CLARA, SANTA CRUZ, SOLANO, STANISLAUS, SUTTER, YOLO, AND YUBA COUNTIES

AREA 2 - MODOC COUNTY

THE REMAINING COUNTIES ARE SPLIT BETWEEN AREA 1 AND AREA 2 AS NOTED BELOW:

ALPINE COUNTY:

Area 1: Northernmost part

Area 2: Remainder

CALAVERAS COUNTY:

Area 1: Except Eastern part

Area 2: Eastern part

COLUSA COUNTY:

Area 1: Eastern part Area 2: Remainder

DEL NORTE COUNTY:

Area 1: Extreme Southwestern corner

Area 2: Remainder

ELDORADO COUNTY:

Area 1: North Central part

Area 2: Remainder

FRESNO COUNTY

Area 1: Except Eastern part

Area 2: Eastern part

GLENN COUNTY:

Area 1: Eastern part Area 2: Remainder

HUMBOLDT COUNTY:

Area 1: Except Eastern and Southwestern parts

Area 2: Remainder

LAKE COUNTY:

Area 1: Southern part Area 2: Remainder

LASSEN COUNTY:

Area 1: Western part along the Southern portion of border

with Shasta County

Area 2: Remainder

MADERA COUNTY

Area 1: Remainder Area 2: Eastern part

MARIPOSA COUNTY

Area 1: Remainder Area 2: Eastern part

MENDOCINO COUNTY:

Area 1: Central and Southeastern parts

Area 2: Remainder

MONTEREY COUNTY

Area 1: Remainder

Area 2: Southwestern part

NEVADA COUNTY:

Area 1: All but the Northern portion along the border of

Sierra County Area 2: Remainder

PLACER COUNTY:

Area 1: All but the Central portion

Area 2: Remainder

PLUMAS COUNTY:

Area 1: Western portion

Area 2: Remainder

SHASTA COUNTY:

Area 1: All but the Northeastern corner

Area 2: Remainder

SIERRA COUNTY:

Area 1: Western part Area 2: Remainder

SISKIYOU COUNTY:

Area 1: Central part

Area 2: Remainder

SONOMA COUNTY:

Area 1: All but the Northwestern corner

Area 2: Reaminder

TEHAMA COUNTY:

Area 1: All but the Western border with mendocino & Trinity

Counties

Area 2: Remainder

TRINITY COUNTY:

Area 1: East Central part and the Northeaster border with

Shasta County Area 2: Remainder

TULARE COUNTY;

Area 1: Remainder Area 2: Eastern part

TUOLUMNE COUNTY:

Area 1: Remainder Area 2: Eastern Part

ENGI0003-019 07/01/2013

SEE AREA DESCRIPTIONS BELOW

Rates Fringes

OPERATOR: Power Equipment (LANDSCAPE WORK ONLY) GROUP 1 AREA 1.....\$ 29.64 25.71 AREA 2.....\$ 31.64 25.71 GROUP 2 AREA 1....\$ 26.04 25.71 AREA 2.....\$ 28.04 25.71 GROUP 3 AREA 1....\$ 21.43 25.71 AREA 2.....\$ 23.43 25.71

GROUP DESCRIPTIONS:

GROUP 1: Landscape Finish Grade Operator: All finish grade work regardless of equipment used, and all equipment with a rating more than 65 HP.

GROUP 2: Landscape Operator up to 65 HP: All equipment with a manufacturer's rating of 65 HP or less except equipment covered by Group 1 or Group 3. The following equipment shall be included except when used for finish work as long as manufacturer's rating is 65 HP or less: A-Frame and Winch Truck, Backhoe, Forklift, Hydragraphic Seeder Machine, Roller, Rubber-Tired and Track Earthmoving Equipment, Skiploader, Straw Blowers, and Trencher 31 HP up to 65 HP.

GROUP 3: Landscae Utility Operator: Small Rubber-Tired Tractor, Trencher Under 31 HP.

AREA DESCRIPTIONS:

AREA 1: ALAMEDA, BUTTE, CONTRA COSTA, KINGS, MARIN, MERCED, NAPA, SACRAMENTO, SAN BENITO, SAN FRANCISCO, SAN JOAQUIN, SAN MATEO, SANTA CLARA, SANTA CRUZ, SOLANO, STANISLAUS, SUTTER, YOLO, AND YUBA COUNTIES

AREA 2 - MODOC COUNTY

THE REMAINING COUNTIES ARE SPLIT BETWEEN AREA 1 AND AREA 2 AS NOTED BELOW:

ALPINE COUNTY:

Area 1: Northernmost part

Area 2: Remainder

CALAVERAS COUNTY:

Area 1: Except Eastern part

Area 2: Eastern part

COLUSA COUNTY:

Area 1: Eastern part Area 2: Remainder

DEL NORTE COUNTY:

Area 1: Extreme Southwestern corner

Area 2: Remainder

ELDORADO COUNTY:

Area 1: North Central part

Area 2: Remainder

FRESNO COUNTY

Area 1: Except Eastern part

Area 2: Eastern part

GLENN COUNTY:

Area 1: Eastern part Area 2: Remainder

HUMBOLDT COUNTY:

Area 1: Except Eastern and Southwestern parts

Area 2: Remainder

LAKE COUNTY:

Area 1: Southern part Area 2: Remainder

LASSEN COUNTY:

Area 1: Western part along the Southern portion of border

with Shasta County Area 2: Remainder

MADERA COUNTY

Area 1: Remainder Area 2: Eastern part

MARIPOSA COUNTY

Area 1: Remainder Area 2: Eastern part

MENDOCINO COUNTY:

Area 1: Central and Southeastern parts

Area 2: Remainder

MONTEREY COUNTY

Area 1: Remainder

Area 2: Southwestern part

NEVADA COUNTY:

Area 1: All but the Northern portion along the border of

Sierra County Area 2: Remainder

PLACER COUNTY:

Area 1: All but the Central portion

Area 2: Remainder

PLUMAS COUNTY:

Area 1: Western portion

Area 2: Remainder

SHASTA COUNTY:

Area 1: All but the Northeastern corner

Area 2: Remainder

SIERRA COUNTY:

Area 1: Western part Area 2: Remainder SISKIYOU COUNTY:

Area 1: Central part Area 2: Remainder

SONOMA COUNTY:

Area 1: All but the Northwestern corner

Area 2: Reaminder

TEHAMA COUNTY:

Area 1: All but the Western border with mendocino & Trinity

Counties

Area 2: Remainder

TRINITY COUNTY:

Area 1: East Central part and the Northeaster border with

Shasta County Area 2: Remainder

TULARE COUNTY;

Area 1: Remainder Area 2: Eastern part

TUOLUMNE COUNTY:

Area 1: Remainder Area 2: Eastern Part

IRON0377-002 07/01/2015

Rates Fringes

Ironworkers:
Fence Erector......\$ 27.08 20.21
Ornamental, Reinforcing
and Structural......\$ 33.50 28.85

PREMIUM PAY:

\$6.00 additional per hour at the following locations:

China Lake Naval Test Station, Chocolate Mountains Naval Reserve-Niland, Edwards AFB, Fort Irwin Military Station, Fort Irwin Training Center-Goldstone, San Clemente Island, San Nicholas Island, Susanville Federal Prison, 29 Palms - Marine Corps, U.S. Marine Base - Barstow, U.S. Naval Air Facility - Sealey, Vandenberg AFB

\$4.00 additional per hour at the following locations:

Army Defense Language Institute - Monterey, Fallon Air Base, Naval Post Graduate School - Monterey, Yermo Marine Corps Logistics Center

\$2.00 additional per hour at the following locations:

Port Hueneme, Port Mugu, U.S. Coast Guard Station - Two Rock

LAB00067-002 06/29/2015

AREA "A" - ALAMEDA, CONTRA COSTA, MARIN, SAN FRANCISCO, SAN MATEO AND SANTA CLARA COUNTIES

AREA "B" - ALPINE, AMADOR, BUTTE, CALAVERAS, COLUSA, DEL NORTE, EL DORADO, FRESNO, GLENN, HUMBOLDT, KINGS, LAKE, LASSEN, MADERA, MARIPOSA, MENDOCINO, MERCED, MODOC, MONTEREY, NAPA, NEVADA, PLACER, PLUMAS, SACRAMENTO, SAN BENITO, SAN JOAQUIN, SANTA CRUZ, SHASTA, SIERRA, SISKIYOU, SOLANO, SONOMA, STANISLAUS, SUTTER, TEHAMA, TRINITY, TULARE, TUOLUMNE, YOLO AND YUBA COUNTIES

	Rates	Fringes
Asbestos Removal Laborer		
Areas A & B	\$ 20.06	9.62
LABORER (Lead Removal)		
Area A	\$ 29.02	20.82
Area B	\$ 28.02	20.82

ASBESTOS REMOVAL-SCOPE OF WORK: Site mobilization; initial site clean-up; site preparation; removal of asbestos-containing materials from walls and ceilings; or from pipes, boilers and mechanical systems only if they are being scrapped; encapsulation, enclosure and disposal of asbestos-containing materials by hand or with equipment or machinery; scaffolding; fabrication of temporary wooden barriers; and assembly of decontamination stations.

.....

LAB00067-006 06/30/2014

AREA "A" - ALAMEDA, CONTRA COSTA, MARIN, SAN FRANCISCO, SAN MATEO AND SANTA CLARA COUNTIES

AREA "B" - ALPINE, AMADOR, BUTTE, CALAVERAS, COLUSA, EL DORADO, FRESNO, GLENN, KINGS, LASSEN, MADERA, MARIPOSA, MERCED, MODOC, MONTEREY, NAPA, NEVADA, PLACER, PLUMAS, SACRAMENTO, SAN BENITO, SAN JOAQUIN, SANTA CRUZ, SHASTA, SIERRA, SISKIYOU, SOLANO, SONOMA, STANISLAUS, SUTTER, TEHAMA, TRINITY, TULARE, TUOLUMNE, YOLO AND YUBA COUNTIES

F	Rates	Fringes
Laborers: (CONSTRUCTION CRAFT LABORERS - AREA A:) Construction Specialist		
Group\$		18.66
GROUP 1\$		18.66
GROUP 1-a\$		18.66
GROUP 1-c\$		18.66
GROUP 1-e\$	28.94	18.66
GROUP 1-f\$	28.97	18.66
GROUP 1-g (Contra Costa		
County)\$	28.59	18.66
GROUP 2\$	28.24	18.66
GROUP 3\$	28.14	18.66
GROUP 4\$		18.66

See groups 1-b and 1-d under laborer classifications.

Laborers: (CONSTRUCTION CRAFT

LABORERS - AREA B:) Construction Specialist	
Group\$ 28.09	66
GROUP 1\$ 27.39	66
GROUP 1-a\$ 27.61 18.	66
GROUP 1-c\$ 27.44	66
GROUP 1-e\$ 27.94	66
GROUP 1-f\$ 27.97	66
GROUP 2\$ 27.24 18.	66
GROUP 3\$ 27.14 18.	66
GROUP 4\$ 20.83	
See groups 1-b and 1-d under laborer classifications.	
Laborers: (GUNITE - AREA A:)	
GROUP 1\$ 29.35	
GROUP 2\$ 28.85	66
GROUP 3\$ 28.26	
GROUP 4\$ 28.14 18.	66
Laborers: (GUNITE - AREA B:)	
GROUP 1\$ 28.35	
GROUP 2\$ 27.85	66
GROUP 3\$ 27.26	66
GROUP 4\$ 27.14 18.	66
Laborers: (WRECKING - AREA A:)	
GROUP 1\$ 28.39	
GROUP 2\$ 28.24 18.	66
Laborers: (WRECKING - AREA B:)	
GROUP 1\$ 27.39	66
GROUP 2\$ 27.24 18.	66
Landscape Laborer (GARDENERS,	
HORTICULTURAL & LANDSCAPE	
LABORERS - AREA A:)	
(1) New Construction\$ 28.14 18.	66
(2) Establishment Warranty	
Period\$ 21.83	66
Landscape Laborer (GARDENERS,	
HORTICULURAL & LANDSCAPE	
LABORERS - AREA B:)	
(1) New Construction\$ 27.14 18.	66
(2) Establishment Warranty	
Period\$ 20.83	66

FOOTNOTES:

Laborers working off or with or from bos'n chairs, swinging scaffolds, belts shall receive \$0.25 per hour above the applicable wage rate. This shall not apply to workers entitled to receive the wage rate set forth in Group 1-a below.

LABORER CLASSIFICATIONS

CONSTRUCTION SPECIALIST GROUP: Asphalt ironer and raker; Chainsaw; Laser beam in connection with laborers' work; Cast-in- place manhole form setter; Pressure pipelayer; Davis trencher - 300 or similar type (and all small trenchers); Blaster; Diamond driller; Multiple unit drill; Hydraulic drill

GROUP 1: Asphalt spreader boxes (all types); Barko, Wacker

and similar type tampers; Buggymobile; Caulker, bander, pipewrapper, conduit layer, plastic pipelayer; Certified hazardous waste worker including Leade Abatement; Compactors of all types; Concrete and magnesite mixer, 1/2 yd. and under; Concrete pan work; Concrete sander; Concrete saw; Cribber and/or shoring; Cut granite curb setter; Dri-pak-it machine; Faller, logloader and bucker; Form raiser, slip forms; Green cutter; Headerboard, Hubsetter, aligner, by any method; High pressure blow pipe (1-1/2" or over, 100 lbs. pressure/over); Hydro seeder and similar type; Jackhammer operator; Jacking of pipe over 12 inches; Jackson and similar type compactor; Kettle tender, pot and worker applying asphalt, lay-kold, creosote, lime, caustic and similar type materials (applying means applying, dipping or handling of such materials); Lagging, sheeting, whaling, bracing, trenchjacking, lagging hammer; Magnesite, epoxyresin, fiberglass, mastic worker (wet or dry); No joint pipe and stripping of same, including repair of voids; Pavement breaker and spader, including tool grinder; Perma curb; Pipelayer (including grade checking in connection with pipelaying); Precast-manhole setter; Pressure pipe tester; Post hole digger, air, gas and electric; Power broom sweeper; Power tampers of all types (except as shown in Group 2); Ram set gun and stud gun; Riprap stonepaver and rock-slinger, including placing of sacked concrete and/or sand (wet or dry) and gabions and similar type; Rotary scarifier or multiple head concrete chipping scarifier; Roto and Ditch Witch; Rototiller; Sandblaster, pot, gun, nozzle operators; Signalling and rigging; Tank cleaner; Tree climber; Turbo blaster; Vibrascreed, bull float in connection with laborers' work; Vibrator; Hazardous waste worker (lead removal); Asbestos and mold removal worker

GROUP 1-a: Joy drill model TWM-2A; Gardner-Denver model DH143 and similar type drills; Track driller; Jack leg driller; Wagon driller; Mechanical drillers, all types regardless of type or method of power; Mechanical pipe layers, all types regardless of type or method of power; Blaster and powder; All work of loading, placing and blasting of all powder and explosives of whatever type regardless of method used for such loading and placing; High scalers (including drilling of same); Tree topper; Bit grinder

GROUP 1-b: Sewer cleaners shall receive \$4.00 per day above Group 1 wage rates. "Sewer cleaner" means any worker who handles or comes in contact with raw sewage in small diameter sewers. Those who work inside recently active, large diameter sewers, and all recently active sewer manholes shal receive \$5.00 per day above Group 1 wage rates.

GROUP 1-c: Burning and welding in connection with laborers' work; Synthetic thermoplastics and similar type welding

GROUP 1-d: Maintenance and repair track and road beds. All employees performing work covered herein shall receive \$.25 per hour above their regular rate for all work performed on underground structures not specifically covered herein. This paragraph shall not be construed to apply to work below ground level in open cut. It shall

apply to cut and cover work of subway construction after the temporary cover has been placed.

GROUP 1-e: Work on and/or in bell hole footings and shafts thereof, and work on and in deep footings. (A deep footing is a hole 15 feet or more in depth.) In the event the depth of the footing is unknown at the commencement of excavation, and the final depth exceeds 15 feet, the deep footing wage rate would apply to all employees for each and every day worked on or in the excavation of the footing from the date of inception.

GROUP 1-f: Wire winding machine in connection with guniting or shot crete

GROUP 1-g, CONTRA COSTA COUNTY: Pipelayer (including grade checking in connection with pipelaying); Caulker; Bander; Pipewrapper; Conduit layer; Plastic pipe layer; Pressure pipe tester; No joint pipe and stripping of same, including repair of voids; Precast manhole setters, cast in place manhole form setters

GROUP 2: Asphalt shoveler; Cement dumper and handling dry cement or gypsum; Choke-setter and rigger (clearing work); Concrete bucket dumper and chute; Concrete chipping and grinding; Concrete laborer (wet or dry); Driller tender, chuck tender, nipper; Guinea chaser (stake), grout crew; High pressure nozzle, adductor; Hydraulic monitor (over 100 lbs. pressure); Loading and unloading, carrying and hauling of all rods and materials for use in reinforcing concrete construction; Pittsburgh chipper and similar type brush shredders; Sloper; Single foot, hand-held, pneumatic tamper; All pneumatic, air, gas and electric tools not listed in Groups 1 through 1-f; Jacking of pipe - under 12 inches

GROUP 3: Construction laborers, including bridge and general laborer; Dump, load spotter; Flag person; Fire watcher; Fence erector; Guardrail erector; Gardener, horticultural and landscape laborer; Jetting; Limber, brush loader and piler; Pavement marker (button setter); Maintenance, repair track and road beds; Streetcar and railroad construction track laborer; Temporary air and water lines, Victaulic or similar; Tool room attendant (jobsite only)

GROUP 4: Final clean-up work of debris, grounds and building including but not limited to: street cleaner; cleaning and washing windows; brick cleaner (jobsite only); material cleaner (jobsite only). The classification "material cleaner" is to be utilized under the following conditions:

A: at demolition site for the salvage of the material.

B: at the conclusion of a job where the material is to be salvaged and stocked to be reused on another job.

C: for the cleaning of salvage material at the jobsite or temporary jobsite yard.

The material cleaner classification should not be used in the performance of "form stripping, cleaning and oiling and moving to the next point of erection".

GUNITE LABORER CLASSIFICATIONS

GROUP 1: Structural Nozzleman

GROUP 2: Nozzleman, Gunman, Potman, Groundman

GROUP 3: Reboundman

GROUP 4: Gunite laborer

WRECKING WORK LABORER CLASSIFICATIONS

GROUP 1: Skilled wrecker (removing and salvaging of sash, windows and materials)

GROUP 2: Semi-skilled wrecker (salvaging of other building materials)

LAB00073-002 06/30/2014

CALAVERAS AND SAN JOAQUIN COUNTIES

Rates	Fringes
LABORER (TRAFFIC CONTROL/LANE CLOSURE)	
Escort Driver, Flag Person\$ 27.14	19.03
Traffic Control Person I\$ 27.44	19.03
Traffic Control Person II\$ 24.94	19.03

TRAFFIC CONTROL PERSON I: Layout of traffic control, crash cushions, construction area and roadside signage.

TRAFFIC CONTROL PERSON II: Installation and removal of temporary/permanent signs, markers, delineators and crash cushions.

LAB00073-003 06/30/2014

SAN JOAQUIN COUNTY

	Rates	Fringes	
LABORER Mason Tender-Brick	\$ 31.11	17.34	
LAB00073-005 06/30/2014			_
	Rates	Fringes	
Tunnel and Shaft Laborers:			
GROUP 1	\$ 34.60	19.49	
GROUP 2	\$ 34.37	19.49	
GROUP 3		19.49	
GROUP 4	\$ 33.67	19.49	

19.49

GROUP 5.....\$ 33.13

Shotcrete Specialist.....\$ 35.12

19.49

TUNNEL AND SHAFT CLASSIFICATIONS

GROUP 1: Diamond driller; Groundmen; Gunite and shotcrete nozzlemen

GROUP 2: Rodmen; Shaft work & raise (below actual or excavated ground level)

GROUP 3: Bit grinder; Blaster, driller, powdermen, heading; Cherry pickermen - where car is lifted; Concrete finisher in tunnel; Concrete screedman; Grout pumpman and potman; Gunite & shotcrete gunman & potman; Headermen; High pressure nozzleman; Miner - tunnel, including top and bottom man on shaft and raise work; Nipper; Nozzleman on slick line; Sandblaster - potman, Robotic Shotcrete Placer, Segment Erector, Tunnel Muck Hauler, Steel Form raiser and setter; Timberman, retimberman (wood or steel or substitute materials therefore); Tugger (for tunnel laborer work); Cable tender; Chuck tender; Powderman - primer house

GROUP 4: Vibrator operator, pavement breaker; Bull gang muckers, trackmen; Concrete crew - includes rodding and spreading, Dumpmen (any method)

GROUP 5: Grout crew; Reboundman; Swamper/ Brakeman

LAB00166-001 07/01/2006

ALAMEDA AND CONTRA COSTA COUNTIES:

Rates Fringes

Brick Tender.....\$ 25.91 14.65

FOOTNOTES: Work on jobs where heat-protective clothing is required: \$2.00 per hour additional. Work at grinders: \$.25 per hour additional. Manhole work: \$2.00 per day additional.

LAB00166-002 07/01/2007

SAN FRANCISCO AND SAN MATEO COUNTIES:

Rates Fringes

MASON TENDER, BRICK.....\$ 26.93 16.50

FOOTNOTES: Underground work such as sewers, manholes, catch basins, sewer pipes, telephone conduits, tunnels and cut trenches: \$5.00 per day additional. Work in live sewage: \$2.50 per day additional.

LAB00261-003 06/30/2014

SAN FRANCISCO AND SAN MATEO COUNTIES

Rates Fringes

LABORER (TRAFFIC CONTROL/LANE CLOSURE)

Escort Driver, Flag Person\$	28.14	19.03
Traffic Control Person I\$	28.44	19.03
Traffic Control Person II\$	25.94	19.03

TRAFFIC CONTROL PERSON I: Layout of traffic control, crash cushions, construction area and roadside signage.

TRAFFIC CONTROL PERSON II: Installation and removal of temporary/permanent signs, markers, delineators and crash cushions.

LAB00261-005 06/30/2014

SAN FRANCISCO AND SAN MATEO COUNTIES

		Rates	Fringes
Tunnel and	Shaft Laborers:		
GROUP	1	\$ 34.60	19.49
GROUP	2	\$ 34.37	19.49
GROUP	3	\$ 34.12	19.49
GROUP	4	\$ 33.67	19.49
GROUP	5	\$ 33.13	19.49
Shotc	rete Specialist	\$ 35.12	19.49

TUNNEL AND SHAFT CLASSIFICATIONS

GROUP 1: Diamond driller; Groundmen; Gunite and shotcrete nozzlemen

GROUP 2: Rodmen; Shaft work & raise (below actual or excavated ground level)

GROUP 3: Bit grinder; Blaster, driller, powdermen, heading; Cherry pickermen - where car is lifted; Concrete finisher in tunnel; Concrete screedman; Grout pumpman and potman; Gunite & shotcrete gunman & potman; Headermen; High pressure nozzleman; Miner - tunnel, including top and bottom man on shaft and raise work; Nipper; Nozzleman on slick line; Sandblaster - potman, Robotic Shotcrete Placer, Segment Erector, Tunnel Muck Hauler, Steel Form raiser and setter; Timberman, retimberman (wood or steel or substitute materials therefore); Tugger (for tunnel laborer work); Cable tender; Chuck tender; Powderman - primer house

GROUP 4: Vibrator operator, pavement breaker; Bull gang - muckers, trackmen; Concrete crew - includes rodding and spreading, Dumpmen (any method)

GROUP 5: Grout crew; Reboundman; Swamper/ Brakeman

.....

LAB00270-003 06/30/2014

AREA A: SANTA CLARA

AREA B: MONTEREY, SAN BENITO AND SANTA CRUZ COUNTIES

Rat	tes F	ringes
LABORER (TRAFFIC CONTROL/LANE		
CLOSURE)		
Escort Driver, Flag Person		
Area A\$ 28	3.14	19.03
Area B\$ 27	7.14	19.03
Traffic Control Person I		
Area A\$ 28	3.44	19.03
Area B\$ 27	7.44	19.03
Traffic Control Person II		
Area A\$ 25	5.94	19.03
Area B\$ 24	1.94	19.03

TRAFFIC CONTROL PERSON I: Layout of traffic control, crash cushions, construction area and roadside signage.

TRAFFIC CONTROL PERSON II: Installation and removal of temporary/permanent signs, markers, delineators and crash cushions.

LAB00270-004 06/30/2014

MONTEREY, SAN BENITO, SANTA CLARA, AND SANTA CRUZ COUNTIES

		Rates	Fringes
Tunnel and	Shaft Laborers:		
GROUP	1	.\$ 34.60	19.49
GROUP	2	.\$ 34.37	19.49
GROUP	3	.\$ 34.12	19.49
GROUP	4	.\$ 33.67	19.49
GROUP	5	.\$ 33.13	19.49
Shotcr	ete Specialist	.\$ 35.12	19.49

TUNNEL AND SHAFT CLASSIFICATIONS

GROUP 1: Diamond driller; Groundmen; Gunite and shotcrete nozzlemen

GROUP 2: Rodmen; Shaft work & raise (below actual or excavated ground level)

GROUP 3: Bit grinder; Blaster, driller, powdermen, heading; Cherry pickermen - where car is lifted; Concrete finisher in tunnel; Concrete screedman; Grout pumpman and potman; Gunite & shotcrete gunman & potman; Headermen; High pressure nozzleman; Miner - tunnel, including top and bottom man on shaft and raise work; Nipper; Nozzleman on slick line; Sandblaster - potman, Robotic Shotcrete Placer, Segment Erector, Tunnel Muck Hauler, Steel Form raiser and setter; Timberman, retimberman (wood or steel or substitute materials therefore); Tugger (for tunnel laborer work); Cable tender; Chuck tender; Powderman - primer house

GROUP 4: Vibrator operator, pavement breaker; Bull gang - muckers, trackmen; Concrete crew - includes rodding and spreading, Dumpmen (any method)

GROUP 5:	Grout	crew:	Reboundman:	Swamper	' Brakeman
----------	-------	-------	-------------	---------	------------

LAB00270-005 07/01/2013

MONTEREY AND SAN BENITO COUNTIES

	Rates	Fringes	
LABORER			
Mason Tender-Brick	\$ 31.70	16.53	
LAB00294-001 06/30/2014			

FRESNO, KINGS AND MADERA COUNTIES

	Rates	Fringes	
LABORER (Brick) Mason Tender-Brick	\$ 31.11	17.34	
LAB00294-002 06/30/2014			

FRESNO, KINGS, AND MADERA COUNTIES

Rates	Fringes
LABORER (TRAFFIC CONTROL/LANE	
CLOSURE)	
Escort Driver, Flag Person\$ 27.14	19.03
Traffic Control Person I\$ 27.44	19.03
Traffic Control Person II\$ 24.94	19.03

TRAFFIC CONTROL PERSON I: Layout of traffic control, crash cushions, construction area and roadside signage.

TRAFFIC CONTROL PERSON II: Installation and removal of temporary/permanent signs, markers, delineators and crash cushions.

LAB00294-005 06/30/2014

FRESNO, KINGS, AND MADERA COUNTIES

	Rates	Fringes
Tunnel and Shaft Laborers:		
GROUP 1	\$ 34.60	19.49
GROUP 2	\$ 34.37	19.49
GROUP 3	\$ 34.12	19.49
GROUP 4	\$ 33.67	19.49
GROUP 5	\$ 33.13	19.49
Shotcrete Specialist	\$ 35.12	19.49

TUNNEL AND SHAFT CLASSIFICATIONS

GROUP 3: Bit grinder; Blaster, driller, powdermen, heading; Cherry pickermen - where car is lifted; Concrete finisher in tunnel; Concrete screedman; Grout pumpman and potman; Gunite & shotcrete gunman & potman; Headermen; High pressure nozzleman; Miner - tunnel, including top and bottom man on shaft and raise work; Nipper; Nozzleman on slick line; Sandblaster - potman, Robotic Shotcrete Placer, Segment Erector, Tunnel Muck Hauler, Steel Form raiser and setter; Timberman, retimberman (wood or steel or substitute materials therefore); Tugger (for tunnel laborer work); Cable tender; Chuck tender; Powderman - primer house

GROUP 4: Vibrator operator, pavement breaker; Bull gang - muckers, trackmen; Concrete crew - includes rodding and spreading, Dumpmen (any method)

GROUP 5: Grout crew; Reboundman; Swamper/ Brakeman

LAB00304-002 06/30/2014

ALAMEDA COUNTY

Rates	Fringes
LABORER (TRAFFIC CONTROL/LANE	
CLOSURE)	
Escort Driver, Flag Person\$ 28.14	19.03
Traffic Control Person I\$ 28.44	19.03
Traffic Control Person II\$ 25.94	19.03

TRAFFIC CONTROL PERSON I: Layout of traffic control, crash cushions, construction area and roadside signage.

TRAFFIC CONTROL PERSON II: Installation and removal of temporary/permanent signs, markers, delineators and crash cushions.

LAB00304-003 06/30/2014

ALAMEDA COUNTY

	Rates	Fringes
Tunnel and Shaft Laborers:		
GROUP 1	\$ 34.60	19.49
GROUP 2	\$ 34.37	19.49
GROUP 3	\$ 34.12	19.49
GROUP 4	\$ 33.67	19.49
GROUP 5	\$ 33.13	19.49
Shotcrete Specialist	\$ 35.12	19.49

TUNNEL AND SHAFT CLASSIFICATIONS

GROUP 3: Bit grinder; Blaster, driller, powdermen, heading; Cherry pickermen - where car is lifted; Concrete finisher in tunnel; Concrete screedman; Grout pumpman and potman; Gunite & shotcrete gunman & potman; Headermen; High pressure nozzleman; Miner - tunnel, including top and bottom man on shaft and raise work; Nipper; Nozzleman on slick line; Sandblaster - potman, Robotic Shotcrete Placer, Segment Erector, Tunnel Muck Hauler, Steel Form raiser and setter; Timberman, retimberman (wood or steel or substitute materials therefore); Tugger (for tunnel laborer work); Cable tender; Chuck tender; Powderman - primer house

GROUP 4: Vibrator operator, pavement breaker; Bull gang - muckers, trackmen; Concrete crew - includes rodding and spreading, Dumpmen (any method)

GROUP 5: Grout crew; Reboundman; Swamper/ Brakeman

LAB00324-002 06/30/2014

CONTRA COSTA COUNTY

Rates	Fringes
LABORER (TRAFFIC CONTROL/LANE	
CLOSURE)	
Escort Driver, Flag Person\$ 28.14	19.03
Traffic Control Person I\$ 28.44	19.03
Traffic Control Person II\$ 25.94	19.03

TRAFFIC CONTROL PERSON I: Layout of traffic control, crash cushions, construction area and roadside signage.

TRAFFIC CONTROL PERSON II: Installation and removal of temporary/permanent signs, markers, delineators and crash cushions.

LAB00324-006 06/30/2014

CONTRA COSTA COUNTY

	Rates	Fringes
Tunnel and Shaft Laborers:		
GROUP 1	\$ 34.60	19.49
GROUP 2	\$ 34.37	19.49
GROUP 3	\$ 34.12	19.49
GROUP 4	\$ 33.67	19.49
GROUP 5	\$ 33.13	19.49
Shotcrete Specialist	\$ 35.12	19.49

TUNNEL AND SHAFT CLASSIFICATIONS

GROUP 3: Bit grinder; Blaster, driller, powdermen, heading; Cherry pickermen - where car is lifted; Concrete finisher in tunnel; Concrete screedman; Grout pumpman and potman; Gunite & shotcrete gunman & potman; Headermen; High pressure nozzleman; Miner - tunnel, including top and bottom man on shaft and raise work; Nipper; Nozzleman on slick line; Sandblaster - potman, Robotic Shotcrete Placer, Segment Erector, Tunnel Muck Hauler, Steel Form raiser and setter; Timberman, retimberman (wood or steel or substitute materials therefore); Tugger (for tunnel laborer work); Cable tender; Chuck tender; Powderman - primer house

GROUP 4: Vibrator operator, pavement breaker; Bull gang - muckers, trackmen; Concrete crew - includes rodding and spreading, Dumpmen (any method)

GROUP 5: Grout crew; Reboundman; Swamper/ Brakeman

LAB01130-002 06/30/2014

MARIPOSA, MERCED, STANISLAUS, AND TUOLUMNE COUNTIES

Rates	Fringes
LABORER (TRAFFIC CONTROL/LANE	
CLOSURE)	
Escort Driver, Flag Person\$ 27.14	19.03
Traffic Control Person I\$ 27.44	19.03
Traffic Control Person II\$ 24.94	19.03

TRAFFIC CONTROL PERSON I: Layout of traffic control, crash cushions, construction area and roadside signage.

TRAFFIC CONTROL PERSON II: Installation and removal of temporary/permanent signs, markers, delineators and crash cushions.

LAB01130-003 06/30/2014

MARIPOSA, MERCED, STANISLAUS, AND TUOLUMNE COUNTIES

	Rates	Fringes
Tunnel and Shaft Laborers:		
GROUP 1	\$ 34.60	19.49
GROUP 2	\$ 34.37	19.49
GROUP 3	\$ 34.12	19.49
GROUP 4	\$ 33.67	19.49
GROUP 5	\$ 33.13	19.49
Shotcrete Specialist	\$ 35.12	19.49

TUNNEL AND SHAFT CLASSIFICATIONS

GROUP 3: Bit grinder; Blaster, driller, powdermen, heading; Cherry pickermen - where car is lifted; Concrete finisher in tunnel; Concrete screedman; Grout pumpman and potman; Gunite & shotcrete gunman & potman; Headermen; High pressure nozzleman; Miner - tunnel, including top and bottom man on shaft and raise work; Nipper; Nozzleman on slick line; Sandblaster - potman, Robotic Shotcrete Placer, Segment Erector, Tunnel Muck Hauler, Steel Form raiser and setter; Timberman, retimberman (wood or steel or substitute materials therefore); Tugger (for tunnel laborer work); Cable tender; Chuck tender; Powderman - primer house

GROUP 4: Vibrator operator, pavement breaker; Bull gang - muckers, trackmen; Concrete crew - includes rodding and spreading, Dumpmen (any method)

GROUP 5: Grout crew; Reboundman; Swamper/ Brakeman

LAB01130-005 06/30/2014

MARIPOSA, MERCED, STANISLAUS AND TUOLUMNE COUNTIES

Rates Fringes

LABORER

Mason Tender-Brick........\$ 31.11 17.34

LAB01414-004 08/05/2015

SAN FRANCISCO AND SAN MATEO COUNTIES:

Rates Fringes

PLASTER TENDER...... \$ 32.71 17.11

Work on a swing stage scaffold: \$1.00 per hour additional.

LAB01414-007 08/05/2015

CALAVERAS, FRESNO, KINGS, MADERA, MARIPOSA, MERCED, SAN JOAQUIN, STANISLAUS & TUOLUMNE

Rates Fringes

Plasterer tender...... \$ 32.71 17.11

Work on a swing stage scaffold: \$1.00 per hour additional.

LAB01414-008 08/05/2015

ALAMEDA AND CONTRA COSTA COUNTIES:

Rates Fringes

Plasterer tender.....\$ 32.71 17.11

Work on a swing stage scaffold: \$1.00 per hour additional.

LAB01414-010 08/05/2015

SANTA CLARA AND SANTA CRUZ COUNTIES

Rates Fringes

PLASTER TENDER

4 Stories and under..... \$ 30.71 17.11 5 Stories and above..... \$ 32.71 17.11

Work on a swing stage scaffold: \$1.00 per hour additional.

LAB01414-011 08/05/2015

MONTEREY AND SAN BENITO COUNTIES

Fringes Rates

Plasterer tender.....\$ 32.71 17.11

Work on a swing stage scaffold: \$1.00 per hour additional.

PAIN0016-001 01/01/2015

ALAMEDA, CONTRA COSTA, MONTEREY, SAN BENITO, SAN MATEO, SANTA CLARA, AND SANTA CRUZ COUNTIES

Rates Fringes

Painters:....\$ 36.45 21.48

PREMIUMS:

EXOTIC MATERIALS - \$0.75 additional per hour. SPRAY WORK: - \$0.50 additional per hour.

INDUSTRIAL PAINTING - \$0.25 additional per hour [Work on industrial buildings used for the manufacture and processing of goods for sale or service; steel construction (bridges), stacks, towers, tanks, and similar structures]

HIGH WORK:

over 50 feet - \$2.00 per hour additional 100 to 180 feet - \$4.00 per hour additional Over 180 feet - \$6.00 per houir additional

AREA 1: ALAMEDA, CONTRA COSTA, SAN FRANCISCO, SAN MATEO & SANTA CLARA COUNTIES

AREA 2: CALAVERAS, MARIPOA, MERCED, MONTEREY, SAN BENITO, SAN JOAQUIN, SANTA CRUZ, STANISLAUS & TUOLUMNE COUNTIES

> Fringes Rates

Drywall Finisher/Taper

^{*} PAIN0016-003 09/01/2015

gov/wdol/scafiles/davisbacon/CA29.dvb
21.33 19.93
MONTEREY, SAN BENITO, D SANTA CRUZ COUNTIES
Fringes
18.73
STANISLAUS & TUOLUMNE
Fringes
16.85
ove ground or water 180 ft above ground ur.
Fringes
21.48
ED COUNTIES:
Fringes
19.75
O, SAN FRANCISCO, SAN
Fringes
24.19

FRESNO, KINGS AND MADERA COUNTIES

ī	Rates	Fringes
PAINTER Brush, Roller\$ Drywall Finisher/Taper\$		15.68 16.81

FOOTNOTE:

Spray Painters & Paperhangers recive \$1.00 additional per hour. Painters doing Drywall Patching receive \$1.25 additional per hour. Lead Abaters & Sandblasters receive \$1.50 additional per hour. High Time - over 30 feet (does not include work from a lift) \$0.75 per hour additional.

PAIN0294-005 01/01/2015

FRESNO, KINGS & MADERA

	Rates	Fringes
SOFT FLOOR LAYER	\$ 30.83	17.39
PAIN0767-001 01/01/2015		

CALAVERAS, SAN JOAQUIN, STANISLAUS AND TUOLUMNE COUNTIES:

	Rates	Fringes
GLAZIER	\$ 33.79	22.49

PAID HOLIDAYS: New Year's Day, Martin Luther King, Jr. Day, President's Day, Memorial Day, Independence Day, Labor Day, Veteran's Day, Thanksgiving Day, and Christmas Day.

Employee rquired to wear a body harness shall receive \$1.50 per hour above the basic hourly rate at any elevation.

PAIN1176-001 07/01/2014

HIGHWAY IMPROVEMENT

	Rates	Fringes
Parking Lot Striping/Highway Marking:		
GROUP 1\$	34.26	11.65
GROUP 2\$	29.12	11.65
GROUP 3\$	29.46	11.65

CLASSIFICATIONS

GROUP 1: Striper: Layout and application of painted traffic stripes and marking; hot thermo plastic; tape, traffic stripes and markings

GROUP 2: Gamecourt & Playground Installer

GROUP 3: Protective Coating, Pavement Sealing

PAIN1237-003 01/01/2015

CALAVERAS; SAN JOAQUIN COUNTIES; STANISLAUS AND TUOLUMNE COUNTIES:

	Rates	Fringes
SOFT FLOOR LAYER	\$ 31.79	14.93
PLAS0066-002 07/01/2014		

ALAMEDA, CONTRA COSTA, SAN MATEO AND SAN FRANCISCO COUNTIES:

	Rates	Fringes	
PLASTERER	\$ 35.34	24.21	
PLAS0300-001 07/01/2014			

	Rates	Fringes
PLASTERER		
AREA 188: Fresno\$	29.44	22.26
AREA 224: San Benito,		
Santa Clara, Santa Cruz\$	31.59	22.26
AREA 295: Calaveras & San		
Joaquin Couonties	31.41	22.26
AREA 337: Monterey County\$	30.52	22.26
AREA 429: Mariposa,		
Merced, Stanislaus,		
Tuolumne Counties	31.41	22.26

PLAS0300-005 06/30/2014

	Rates	Fringes
CEMENT MASON/CONCRETE FINISHER.	\$ 30.00	22.07
PLUM0038-001 07/01/2014		

SAN FRANCISCO COUNTY

	Rates	Fringes	
PLUMBER (Plumber, Steamfitter, Refrigeration	<i>t</i>	42.20	
Fitter)	\$ 64.00	43.29	-
1 20110030 003 077 017 2011			

SAN FRANCISCO COUNTY

	Rates	Fringes	
Landscape/Irrigation Fitter (Underground/Utility Fitter).	\$ 54.40	32.15	
DLUMO063 001 01/01/2015			_

PLUM0062-001 01/01/2015

MONTEREY AND SANTA CRUZ COUNTIES

Rates Fringes PLUMBER & STEAMFITTER.....\$ 41.30 25.94 PLUM0159-001 07/01/2015

CONTRA COSTA COUNTY

	Rates	Fringes
Plumber and steamfitter		
(1) Refrigeration	\$ 52.53	34.44
(2) All other work	\$ 53.42	34.44
PLUM0246-001 01/01/2015		

FRESNO, KINGS & MADERA COUNTIES

	Rates	Fringes	
PLUMBER & STEAMFITTER	\$ 37.50	26.14	
PLUM0246-004 07/01/2013			_

FRESNO, MERCED & SAN JOAQUIN COUNIES

	Rate	es Fringes	5
PLUMBER (PIPE	TRADESMAN)\$ 13	.00 9.7	77

PIPE TRADESMAN SCOPE OF WORK:

Installation of corrugated metal piping for drainage, as well as installation of corrugated metal piping for culverts in connection with storm sewers and drains; Grouting, dry packing and diapering of joints, holes or chases including paving over joints, in piping; Temporary piping for dirt work for building site preparation; Operating jack hammers, pavement breakers, chipping guns, concrete saws and spades to cut holes, chases and channels for piping systems; Digging, grading, backfilling and ground preparation for all types of pipe to all points of the jobsite; Ground preparation including ground leveling, layout and planting of shrubbery, trees and ground cover, including watering, mowing, edging, pruning and fertilizing, the breaking of concrete, digging, backfilling and tamping for the preparation and completion of all work in connection with lawn sprinkler and landscaping; Loading, unloading and distributing materials at jobsite; Putting away materials in storage bins in jobsite secure storage area; Demolition of piping and fixtures for remodeling and additions; Setting up and tearing down work benches, ladders and job shacks; Clean-up and sweeping of jobsite; Pipe wrapping and waterproofing where tar or similar material is applied for protection of buried piping; Flagman

PLUM0342-001 07/01/2014

ALAMEDA & CONTRA COSTA COUNTIES

	Rates	Fringes
PIPEFITTER CONTRA COSTA COUNTY PLUMBER, PIPEFITTER,	\$ 54.71	35.99
STEAMFITTER ALAMEDA COUNTY	\$ 54.71	35.99
* PLUM0355-004 07/01/2015		

. 10.10333 00. 0,701,1013

ALAMEDA, CALAVERAS, CONTRA COSTA, FRESNO, KINGS, MADERA, MARIPOSA, MERCED, MONTEREY, SAN BENITO, SAN JOAQUIN, SAN MATEO, SANTA CLARA, SANTA CRUZ, STANISLAUS, AND TUOLUMNE COUNTIES:

	Rates	Fringes
Underground Utility Worker /Landscape Fitter	\$ 28.60	10.05
PLUM0393-001 07/01/2014		

SAN BENITO AND SANTA CLARA COUNTIES

	Rates	Fringes
PLUMBER/PIPEFITTER	\$ 57.41	33.08
PLUM0442-001 01/01/2015		

CALAVERAS, MARIPOSA, MERCED, SAN JOAQUIN, STANISLAUS & TUOLUMNE COUNTIES

	Rates	Fringes
PLUMBER & STEAMFITTER	\$ 38.50	25.89
PLUM0467-001 07/01/2014		

SAN MATEO COUNTY

	Rates	Fringes
Plumber/Pipefitter/Steamfitter	.\$ 57.50	31.16
ROOF0027-002 09/01/2014		
FRESNO, KINGS, AND MADERA COUNTI	ES	

	Rates	Fringes
ROOFER	\$ 26.37	12.68

FOOTNOTE: Work with pitch, pitch base of pitch impregnated products or any material containing coal tar pitch, on any building old or new, where both asphalt and pitchers are used in the application of a built-up roof or tear off: \$2.00 per hour additional.

* ROOF0040-002 08/01/2015		
SAN FRANCISCO & SAN MATEO COUNTI	ES:	
	Rates	Fringes
ROOFER	•	15.82
ROOF0081-001 08/01/2015		
ALAMEDA AND CONTRA COSTA COUNTIE	S:	
	Rates	Fringes
Roofer		14.90
CALAVERAS, MARIPOSA, MERCED, SAN TUOLUMNE COUNTIES:	JOAQUIN, STANIS	SLAUS AND
	Rates	Fringes
ROOFER	=	
* ROOF0095-002 08/01/2015		
MONTEREY, SAN BENITO, SANTA CLAR	A, AND SANTA CRU	JZ COUNTIES:
	Rates	Fringes
ROOFER Journeyman	.\$ 37.55	15.52
Tar, Pitch and Mastic worker	.\$ 39.55	15.52
SFCA0483-001 01/01/2015		
ALAMEDA, CONTRA COSTA, SAN FRANC COUNTIES:	ISCO, SAN MATEO	AND SANTA CLARA
	Rates	Fringes
SPRINKLER FITTER (FIRE)		27.77
SFCA0669-011 07/01/2013		
CALAVERAS, FRESNO, KINGS, MADERA SAN BENITO, SAN JOAQUIN, SANTA C COUNTIES:		-

F	Rates	Fringes
SPRINKLER FITTER\$	32.98	19.35

SHEE0104-001 07/01/2015

AREA 1: ALAMEDA, CONTRA COSTA, SAN FRANCISCO, SAN MATEO, SANTA CLARA

AREA 2: MONTEREY & SAN BENITO

AREA 3: SANTA CRUZ

	Rates	Fringes
SHEET METAL WORKER AREA 1:		
Mechanical Contracts		
under \$200,000	\$ 46.30	40.28
All Other Work	\$ 52.20	41.56
AREA 2	\$ 41.99	32.86
AREA 3	\$ 44.25	29.37

SHEE0104-003 07/01/2015

CALAVERAS AND SAN JOAQUIN COUNTIES:

	Rates	Fringes
SHEET METAL WORKER	\$ 36.85	30.90
SHEE0104-005 07/01/2015		

MARIPOSA, MERCED, STANISLAUS AND TUOLUMNE COUNTIES:

	Rates	Fringes	
SHEET METAL WORKER (Excluding metal deck and siding)	\$ 36.29	33.79	
SHEE0104-007 07/01/2015			

FRESNO, KINGS, AND MADERA COUNTIES:

	Rates	Fringes
SHEET METAL WORKER	\$ 35.11	33.54
* CHECA104 01E 07/01/201E		

^{*} SHEE0104-015 07/01/2015

ALAMEDA, CONTRA COSTA, MONTEREY, SAN BENITO, SAN FRANCISCO, SAN MATEO, SANTA CLARA AND SANTA CRUZ COUNTIES:

	Rates	Fringes
SHEET METAL WORKE Decking and Sidin	R (Metal g only)\$ 34.15	32.98

^{*} SHEE0104-018 07/01/2015

CALAVERAS, FRESNO, KINGS, MADERA, MARIPOSA, MERCED, SAN JOAQUIN, STANISLAUS AND TUOLUMNE COUNTIES:

	Rates	Fringes
Sheet metal worker decking and siding	(Metal only)\$ 34.15	32.98

TEAM0094-001 07/01/2015

	Rates	Fringes
Truck drivers:		
GROUP 1	\$ 28.57	25.22
GROUP 2	\$ 28.87	25.22
GROUP 3	\$ 29.17	25.22
GROUP 4	\$ 29.52	25.22
GROUP 5	\$ 29.87	25.22

FOOTNOTES:

Articulated dump truck; Bulk cement spreader (with or without auger); Dumpcrete truck; Skid truck (debris box); Dry pre-batch concrete mix trucks; Dumpster or similar type; Slurry truck: Use dump truck yardage rate. Heater planer; Asphalt burner; Scarifier burner; Industrial lift truck (mechanical tailgate); Utility and clean-up truck: Use appropriate rate for the power unit or the equipment utilized.

TRUCK DRIVER CLASSIFICATIONS

GROUP 1: Dump trucks, under 6 yds.; Single unit flat rack (2-axle unit); Nipper truck (when flat rack truck is used appropriate flat rack shall apply); Concrete pump truck (when flat rack truck is used appropriate flat rack shall apply); Concrete pump machine; Fork lift and lift jitneys; Fuel and/or grease truck driver or fuel person; Snow buggy; Steam cleaning; Bus or personhaul driver; Escort or pilot car driver; Pickup truck; Teamster oiler/greaser and/or serviceperson; Hook tender (including loading and unloading); Team driver; Tool room attendant (refineries)

GROUP 2: Dump trucks, 6 yds. and under 8 yds.; Transit mixers, through 10 yds.; Water trucks, under 7,000 gals.; Jetting trucks, under 7,000 gals.; Single-unit flat rack (3-axle unit); Highbed heavy duty transport; Scissor truck; Rubber-tired muck car (not self-loaded); Rubber-tired truck jumbo; Winch truck and "A" frame drivers; Combination winch truck with hoist; Road oil truck or bootperson; Buggymobile; Ross, Hyster and similar straddle carriers; Small rubber-tired tractor

GROUP 3: Dump trucks, 8 yds. and including 24 yds.; Transit mixers, over 10 yds.; Water trucks, 7,000 gals. and over; Jetting trucks, 7,000 gals. and over; Vacuum trucks under 7500 gals. Trucks towing tilt bed or flat bed pull trailers; Lowbed heavy duty transport; Heavy duty transport tiller person; Self- propelled street sweeper with self-contained refuse bin; Boom truck - hydro-lift or Swedish type extension or retracting crane; P.B. or similar type self-loading truck; Tire repairperson; Combination

bootperson and road oiler; Dry distribution truck (A bootperson when employed on such equipment, shall receive the rate specified for the classification of road oil trucks or bootperson); Ammonia nitrate distributor, driver and mixer; Snow Go and/or plow

GROUP 4: Dump trucks, over 25 yds. and under 65 yds.; Water pulls - DW 10's, 20's, 21's and other similar equipment when pulling Aqua/pak or water tank trailers; Helicopter pilots (when transporting men and materials); Lowbedk Heavy Duty Transport up to including 7 axles; DW10's, 20's, 21's and other similar Cat type, Terra Cobra, LeTourneau Pulls, Tournorocker, Euclid and similar type equipment when pulling fuel and/or grease tank trailers or other miscellaneous trailers; Vacuum Trucks 7500 gals and over and truck repairman

GROUP 5: Dump trucks, 65 yds. and over; Holland hauler; Low bed Heavy Duty Transport over 7 axles

WELDERS - Receive rate prescribed for craft performing operation to which welding is incidental.

Unlisted classifications needed for work not included within the scope of the classifications listed may be added after award only as provided in the labor standards contract clauses (29CFR 5.5 (a) (1) (ii)).

The body of each wage determination lists the classification and wage rates that have been found to be prevailing for the cited type(s) of construction in the area covered by the wage determination. The classifications are listed in alphabetical order of "identifiers" that indicate whether the particular rate is a union rate (current union negotiated rate for local), a survey rate (weighted average rate) or a union average rate (weighted union average rate).

Union Rate Identifiers

A four letter classification abbreviation identifier enclosed in dotted lines beginning with characters other than "SU" or "UAVG" denotes that the union classification and rate were prevailing for that classification in the survey. Example: PLUM0198-005 07/01/2014. PLUM is an abbreviation identifier of the union which prevailed in the survey for this classification, which in this example would be Plumbers. 0198 indicates the local union number or district council number where applicable, i.e., Plumbers Local 0198. The next number, 005 in the example, is an internal number used in processing the wage determination. 07/01/2014 is the effective date of the most current negotiated rate, which in this example is July 1, 2014.

Union prevailing wage rates are updated to reflect all rate changes in the collective bargaining agreement (CBA) governing this classification and rate.

Survey Rate Identifiers

Classifications listed under the "SU" identifier indicate that no one rate prevailed for this classification in the survey and the published rate is derived by computing a weighted average rate based on all the rates reported in the survey for that classification. As this weighted average rate includes all rates reported in the survey, it may include both union and non-union rates. Example: SULA2012-007 5/13/2014. SU indicates the rates are survey rates based on a weighted average calculation of rates and are not majority rates. LA indicates the State of Louisiana. 2012 is the year of survey on which these classifications and rates are based. The next number, 007 in the example, is an internal number used in producing the wage determination. 5/13/2014 indicates the survey completion date for the classifications and rates under that identifier.

Survey wage rates are not updated and remain in effect until a new survey is conducted.

Union Average Rate Identifiers

Classification(s) listed under the UAVG identifier indicate that no single majority rate prevailed for those classifications; however, 100% of the data reported for the classifications was union data. EXAMPLE: UAVG-OH-0010 08/29/2014. UAVG indicates that the rate is a weighted union average rate. OH indicates the state. The next number, 0010 in the example, is an internal number used in producing the wage determination. 08/29/2014 indicates the survey completion date for the classifications and rates under that identifier.

A UAVG rate will be updated once a year, usually in January of each year, to reflect a weighted average of the current negotiated/CBA rate of the union locals from which the rate is based.

WAGE DETERMINATION APPEALS PROCESS

- 1.) Has there been an initial decision in the matter? This can be:
- * an existing published wage determination
- * a survey underlying a wage determination
- * a Wage and Hour Division letter setting forth a position on a wage determination matter
- * a conformance (additional classification and rate) ruling

On survey related matters, initial contact, including requests for summaries of surveys, should be with the Wage and Hour Regional Office for the area in which the survey was conducted because those Regional Offices have responsibility for the Davis-Bacon survey program. If the response from this initial contact is not satisfactory, then the process described in 2.) and 3.) should be followed.

With regard to any other matter not yet ripe for the formal process described here, initial contact should be with the Branch of Construction Wage Determinations. Write to:

Branch of Construction Wage Determinations Wage and Hour Division U.S. Department of Labor 200 Constitution Avenue, N.W. Washington, DC 20210

2.) If the answer to the question in 1.) is yes, then an interested party (those affected by the action) can request review and reconsideration from the Wage and Hour Administrator (See 29 CFR Part 1.8 and 29 CFR Part 7). Write to:

Wage and Hour Administrator U.S. Department of Labor 200 Constitution Avenue, N.W. Washington, DC 20210

The request should be accompanied by a full statement of the interested party's position and by any information (wage payment data, project description, area practice material, etc.) that the requestor considers relevant to the issue.

3.) If the decision of the Administrator is not favorable, an interested party may appeal directly to the Administrative Review Board (formerly the Wage Appeals Board). Write to:

Administrative Review Board U.S. Department of Labor 200 Constitution Avenue, N.W. Washington, DC 20210

4.) All decisions by the Administrative Review Board are final.

END OF GENERAL DECISION

LIST OF EQUIPMENT MANUFACTURERS

ARTICLE 1 - SELECTED MANUFACTURER/SUPPLIER

1.01 Bidder shall indicate by circling the manufacturer/supplier that will furnish the respective item of equipment for the Work. Bidder shall list only one manufacturer or supplier for each piece of equipment identified. If Bidder fails to indicate which manufacturer/supplier their Bid is based on, or circles more than one listed manufacturer/supplier per equipment item, the Bidder shall provide the first listed ("A") manufacturer/supplier for its Bid for the amount included in the Total Bid at no increase in the Contract amount.

ARTICLE 2 - ALTERNATE MANUFACTURER/SUPPLIER

- 2.01 The Bidder is aware that the Owner will award the Contract without consideration of Alternate manufacturers/suppliers.
- 2.02 In the event any listed manufacturer or supplier differs from those manufacturers or suppliers specifically named in the specifications, Bidder shall submit complete information demonstrating that such manufacturer or supplier is capable of providing equipment that meets the requirements of the Contract Documents.]

ARTICLE 3 - SUBMITTAL REQUIREMENTS

- 3.01 Information shall be submitted pursuant to the time period stipulated in Document 00200 Instructions to Bidders.
- 3.02 Information shall include data and documentation pursuant to paragraph 6.05 of the General Conditions, Substitutes and "Or-Equals" and Section 01330 Submittal Procedures.
- 3.03 Acceptance of a manufacturer or supplier listed by the Bidder shall not constitute a waiver of any provision of the Contract Documents.
- 3.04 Where manufacturer's or supplier's names are listed by the Bidder next to the specific item of equipment listed, this shall be interpreted to mean that such manufacturers and suppliers shall not be changed by the Bidder after the Bid opening, except as follows:
 - A. The manufacturer or supplier cannot provide equipment that meets the requirements of the Contract Documents.
 - B. The manufacturer or supplier is unable to meet the delivery requirements necessary to maintain progress of the Project based upon the accepted construction schedule.
- 3.05 In the event Bidder changes the listed manufacturer or supplier due to reasons outlined

- above, Bidder shall propose an alternate manufacturer or supplier and submit complete information to demonstrate the alternative equipment meets the requirements of the Contract Documents.
- 3.06 Failure by Bidder to list names of manufacturers or suppliers for every item of equipment in the space provided may be cause for rejection of the Bid.
- 3.07 Detailed shop drawings shall be required for all items of equipment identified in the Contract Documents.

Section	Equipment	Manufacturer/Supplier

ARTICLE 4 - SUBSTITUTIONS

- 4.01 Any manufacturer/supplier may be listed as a substitution, including those not listed as an acceptable manufacturer/supplier in the Contract Documents.
- 4.02 The Bidder understands that after a Contract is awarded, the Owner may, at its sole discretion, select items of any Manufacturer listed in the following substitute tabulation. If awarded the Contract, the Bidder agrees to furnish and install any substitutions for the price indicated. The Base Bid will be adjusted accordingly.
- 4.03 The Engineer may require detailed information to be submitted for preliminary evaluation of a substitute manufacturer/supplier. This information could include technical and performance details of the equipment and other information as deemed necessary by the Engineer and/or as described in the Contract Documents.
- 4.04 If an offered substitution includes items of equipment of any manufacturer/supplier that may require any modification to or deviation from the Drawings, the Bidder agrees to prepare and submit detailed drawings to the Engineer showing all modifications to structures, piping, electrical, mechanical, and instrumentation work, required to adapt to the substitute. The Bidder further understand that the Engineer will review said detailed drawings of modifications and either accept them or indicate changes necessary to comply with the project requirements. The Bidder will then revise the detailed drawings

and resubmit to the Engineer. If the Engineer determines that the substitute equipment cannot be used, the original Base Bid equipment shall be provided. The prices listed in the following tabulation are "installed prices and take into consideration any changes that may be required to the original design.]

Section	Equipment	Substituted Manufacturer/Supplier	Add (Deduct) From Base Bid
BIDDER			L
	(Signature)		
	(Date)		

END OF DOCUMENT

CONSTRUCTION CONTRACTOR'S QUALIFICATION STATEMENTS (PREQUALIFICATION PACKAGE)

Due to the specialized nature of the construction, the experience and qualifications of Bidders has been evaluated by the Owner prior to the opening of Bids and the following contractors have been pre-qualified to bid on the project. Only those Bids submitted by Bidders determined by the Owner to be qualified will be considered. Bids received from Bidders who are not prequalified will be returned.

The City of Pinole has determined, through a pre-qualification process, that the following Bidders are qualified to submit bids for this project:

W.M. Lyles Company

Kiewitt Infrastructure West Company

Walsh Construction Company

GSE Construction Company

PCL Construction Company

C. Overaa and Company

Western Water Constructors

Monterey Mechanical Engineering Construction

Shimmick Construction

Flatiron

BID CERTIFICATION FOR THE PAYMENT OF STATE AND LOCAL TAXES

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, THAT the Bidder does hereby stipulate and certify that the Bidder has paid state and local taxes in accordance with California law for five (5) successive years before submitting this Bid to the City of Pinole, California.

[]	Yes		[]	No	
BIDDER					
(Signature)					
		(Date)			

END OF DOCUMENT

NON-COLLUSION AFFIDAVIT

The undersigned declares:		
I am the	_ of	, the party
The Bid is not made in the interest of, or company, association, organization, or cosham. The Bidder has not directly or indirectly or sham Bid. The Bidder has not directly agreed with any Bidder or anyone else to Bidder has not in any manner, directly or conference with anyone to fix the Bid priccoverhead, profit, or cost element of the Bid contained in the Bid are true. The Bidder price or any breakdown thereof, or the cothereto, to any corporation, partnership, or to any member or agent thereof, to effect not pay, any person or entity for such purpose.	ectly induced or solicited any other Bidd ectly induced or solicited any other Bidd ectly or indirectly colluded, conspired, condition a sham Bid, or to refrain from biddindirectly, sought by agreement, commune of the Bidder or any other Bidder, or to differ price, or of that of any other Bidder. All has not, directly or indirectly, submitted intents thereof, or divulged information of company, association, organization, Bid counted a collusive or sham Bid, and has not	ollusive or er to put in a onnived, or ding. The inication, or o fix any Il statements his or her Bid r data relative depository, or
Any person executing this declaration on joint venture, limited liability company, lim represents that he or she has full power to behalf of the Bidder.	ited liability partnership, or any other en	tity, hereby
I declare under penalty of perjury under the true and correct and that this declaration in [city], [state].		
BIDDER		
(Signature)		
(Date)		
State of California)) ss.		
County of		

Subscribed and sworn to (or affirmed) before me 20, byFILL-IN, proved to me on the bas who appeared before me.	
(Signature of Notary Public)	(seal)

END OF DOCUMENT

CERTIFICATION OF DRUG-FREE WORKPLACE REQUIREMENTS

ARTICLE 1 - BIDDER CERTIFICATIONS

- 1.01 The Bidder certifies that it will or will continue to provide a drug-free work place by fully complying with California's Drug Free Workplace Act, including:
 - A. Publishing a statement notifying employees that the unlawful manufacture, distribution, dispensing, possession, or use of a controlled substance is prohibited in the Bidder's work place and specifying the actions that will be taken against employees for violation of such prohibition.
 - 1. Making it a requirement that each employee to be engaged in the performance of the contract be given a copy of the statement.
 - 2. Notifying the employee in the statement that, as a condition of employment under the Contract, the employee will:
 - a. Abide by the terms of the statement.
 - b. Notify the employer in writing of his or her conviction for a violation of a criminal drug statute occurring in the work place no later than 5 calendar days after such conviction.
 - Notifying the Owner in writing within 10 calendar days after receiving notice from an employee or otherwise receiving actual notice of such conviction.
 - 2) Taking 1 of the following actions, within 30 calendar days of receiving notice, with respect to any employee who is so convicted:
 - Taking appropriate personnel action against such an employee, up to and including termination, consistent with the requirements of Federal and State law.
 - b) Requiring such employee to participate satisfactorily in a drug abuse assistance or rehabilitation program approved for such purpose by a Federal, State or local health, law enforcement, or other appropriate agency.
 - c. Notify the employee that in the event of a major accident/incident resulting in loss of life, injury or damage to the facility, or equipment, all personnel involved shall be required to submit to substance testing as soon as possible after the incident, but not more than 4 hours after the incident.
 - B. Establishing an ongoing drug-free awareness program to inform employees about:
 - 1. The dangers of drug abuse in the work place.
 - 2. The Bidder's policy of maintaining a drug-free work place.
 - 3. Any available drug counseling, rehabilitation, and employee assistance programs.
 - 4. The penalties that may be imposed upon employees for drug abuse violations occurring in the work place.

C. Making a good faith effort to continue to maintain a drug-free work place through implementation of the requirements stated in this Document.

ARTICLE 2 - WORK LOCATIONS

2.01	.01 The Bidder may insert in the space provided below the site(s) for the performance of work done in connection with this Contract:				
	A. Place(s) of Performance: (Street address, city, county, state, zip code):				
-					
-					
BIDDE	=K				
(Signa	ature)				
(9.9					
	(Date)				

END OF DOCUMENT

CERTIFICATION OF COMPLIANCE WITH LOCAL HIRING POLICY

ARTICLE 1 - LOCAL HIRING POLICY

- 1.01 It is the policy of the City to ensure full and equitable opportunities for City Residents to participate in the employment opportunities that arise from City public works contracts. In furtherance of this Policy, the City has established a local good faith efforts hiring program to encourage the hiring and retention of City Residents or Employers within the City for work performed pursuant to public work contracts.
- 1.02 Unless such a provision would conflict with a state or federal law or regulation applicable to a particular contract, this Policy applies to all City or Agency contracts exceeding One Hundred and Fifty Thousand Dollars (\$150,000) for materials and supplies contracts and/or construction contracts for public works projects.

ARTICLE 2 - BIDDER CERTIFICATIONS

- 2.01 The Bidder certifies that it will comply fully with the requirements of the City's Local Hiring Ordinance.
- 2.02 A Bidder or Contractor will be deemed by the City to have made a "good faith effort" to hire City Residents, when, prior to submission of the bid, the Bidder or Contractor has undertaken all of the following mandatory employee recruitment activities:

 - B. Sending letters, which are in substantial conformance with the City-approved sample letter in Attachment B, to Employers within the City and/or City Residents that are known potential subcontractors, material or equipment suppliers informing them that the Bidder or Contractor is seeking sub-bids, material, and/or equipment suppliers for certain areas of work,
 - C. Submitting records document compliance with this Policy in substantial conformance with the summary sheet attached as <u>Attachment C</u>. The existence of a crew or workforce usually employed by a contractor does not affect the contractor's responsibilities under this Policy.

ARTICLE 3 - REQUIRED DOCUMENTATION

3.01 At the time of submitting a bid, all Bidders submitting a bid in excess of \$150,000 must provide sufficient proof to the satisfaction of the Agency or City that such Contractor or Bidder of the contract work is in compliance with this Policy. Bidder must submit Telephone Logs in substantial compliance with Attachment A, and/or Copies of Letters

to local businesses in substantial compliance with Attachment B, and a Summary Record Documenting Compliance with this Policy, in substantial compliance with Attachment C. If these forms are not submitted at the time of bid opening, a Bidder's bid for a Public Works Project may be deemed to be non-responsive. However, the City Manager has discretion to require the submittal of the required documentation within five (5) days of bid opening.

- 3.02 The Contractor selected to complete the project must comply with the Local Hiring Policy throughout the duration of the project. During the term of the contract, the chosen Contractor must keep and provide to the Agency or City upon request, on a form that substantially complies with Attachment C, an accurate record documenting compliance with this Policy. Such records may include: a listing by name and business address of all local recruitment sources contacted by the contractor; the date of the local recruitment contact and the identity of the person contacted; the number of hire referrals requested; the number of local hires made as a result of the contact; and the identity and business address of the person(s) hired pursuant to the contact.
- 3.03 During the term of the contract, the chosen Contractor must keep an accurate record on a standardized form, showing the name, place of residence, trade classification or description of work to be performed, hours employed, per diem wages and benefits, of each person employed by the contractor, and the contractor's subcontractors, to perform any work on the project pursuant to the contract with the City, including full-time, part-time, permanent and temporary employees and make such records available to the Agency or City upon request, within five (5) working days. The Contractor must also keep and make available to the Agency or City, a copy of the records submitted by the employee as evidence of local residency. California Labor Code section 1776(e) shall apply to all such records.
- 3.04 All forms required under this Policy must be attested to as true as to the information set forth therein and must be submitted under penalty of perjury.

ATTACHMENTS -- CERTIFICATION OF COMPLIANCE WITH LOCAL HIRING POLICY

Attachment A: Sample Local Hiring Telephone Log

Attachment B: Sample Letter From Contractor or Bidders

Attachment C: Summary Record Documenting Compliance with Local Hiring Policy

ATTACHMENT A: Sample Local Hiring Telephone Log

Project T	itle:					
		Placing the Calls	s.			
		idonig tilo odno	<u>. </u>			
Work Are	ea:					
Date	Time	Company	Phone	Contact	Address	Selected?
		Name	Number	Person		(Y or N)
		under the penalt and correct tel			aws of the State of Californ	ia that the
Dated _				Signature	:	
					ame:	
					_	

LOCAL HIRING POLICY ATTACHMENT B

Sample Letter From Contractor or Bidder

On Contractor Letterhead

[date]

Attn: Estimator Construction Contractor / Subcontractor Address Pinole, CA

Re: Request for Subcontractor Bids

To Whom it May Concern:

ABC corporation is a construction firm who intends to submit a bid on the following City of Pinole Project

Project Name

Bid Due Date

We are seeking bids from local Pinole contractors or subcontractors at least one day prior to the bid due date to review. Please contact us immediately to submit a proposed scope of work.

The plans, specifications and copies of the City's proposal may be obtained at Pinole City Hall, 2131 Pear Street, Pinole, CA, and by contacting the public works office at (510) 724-9010.

Sincerely, Project Manager

LOCAL HIRING POLICY ATTACHMENT C: Summary Record Documenting Compliance With Local Hiring Policy

Name of Recruitment Source	Sent Letter or Called?	Address	Date	Number of Hire Referrals Requested	Local Hires Made from Contact	Business Names and Address of Person Hired
I hereby decla foregoing is a local hiring po	true and co	e penalty of perjury un- orrect summary record	der the lav document	vs of the Stat	e of Califor with the City	nia that the y of Pinole's
Dated			Signat	ure:		
			Printe	d Name:		
			Title:			

CERTIFICATION OF COMPLIANCE WITH APPRENTICESHIP AND CORPORATE CITIZEN POLICIES

The Bidder certifies that it will comply with the special apprenticeship graduation requirements set forth in Pinole Redevelopment Agency Resolution No. 06-2004 and City of Pinole Resolution 2004-11.

The Bidder certifies that it will comply with the Corporate Citizenship policy set forth in Pinole Redevelopment Agency Resolution No. 02-2006 and City of Pinole Resolution No. 2006-13.

Date:	Signature:
	Print Name:
	Title:

NOTICE OF AWARD

	Date, 20	_
To:		
	(Bidder)	
Add	ress:	
Proj	ect:	
Owr	ner Project Number:	
Con	tract for Construction of:	
Con	are hereby notified that your Bid dated, 20, for the above tract has been considered. You are the apparent successful Bidder and are being sidered for the award of a contract for the above-named Project.	
The	Bid Price of your contract is \$	
	Dolla	ars
Two	copies of Document 00520 - Agreement Forms accompany this Notice of Award.	
Awa	ess otherwise indicated, you must respond within ten (10) days of the date of this Notice ard; that is, by, 20 We plan to award this Project at the ner's meeting, 20	of
1.	You must deliver to the Owner 2 fully executed Document 005200 - Agreement Forms.	
2.	You must deliver with the executed Agreement such Bonds and certificates of insurance as specified in paragraphs 2.01 and 5.03 of the General Conditions.	Э
3.	To comply with the insurance requirements to endorse the Owner, the Engineer, and the Owner's Consultant as additional insureds, the following statement must appear on each	

of the insurance certificates:

"The City of Pinole, its officials,	, employees, agents	, Engineer and	Consultant are
named as additional insureds a	as regards Owner Pr	oject Number _	·"

4. You must also deliver with the executed Agreement, copies of all current Business Licenses for you as General Contractor and for all Subcontractors working on the Project.

Failure to comply with these conditions within the time specified will entitle the Owner to consider your Bid abandoned, to annul this Notice of Award, and to declare your Bid security forfeited.

After award of contract by the City Council of the City of Pinole, the Owner will return to you 1 fully signed Document 00520 - Agreement Forms.

City of Pinole
(Signature)
By: Al Petrie, Interim Director of Public Works / City Engineer
(Date)

City of Pinole 2131 Pear Street Pinole, CA 94564

END OF DOCUMENT

AGREEMENT FORM

THIS AGREEMENT is by and between	
(hereinafter called Owner) and	
(hereinafter called Contractor).	
Owner and Contractor, in consideration of the mutual covenants hereinafter set forth, agree as follows:	

ARTICLE 1 - THE PROJECT

The Project for which the Work under the Contract Documents may be the whole or only a part is generally described as follows: The work to be performed under this Contract consists of construction in and around an operating water pollution control plant. The work include modifications at the headworks, primary clarifiers, aeration basins, secondary clarifiers, chlorination contact basins, effluent pumps, solids management systems, plant water, drain, and chemical systems, and plant electrical and control systems.

The work consists of furnishing all tools, equipment, materials, supplies, and manufactured articles and furnishing all labor, transportation, and services, including fuel, power, water, and essential communications, and performing all work, or other operations required for the fulfillment of the Contract in strict accordance with the Contract Documents.

Contractor shall complete all Work as specified or indicated in the Contract Documents for completion of the Project.

ARTICLE 2 - ENGINEER

The Engineer, HDR, Inc., assumes all duties and responsibilities, and has the rights and authority assigned to Engineer in the Contract Documents in connection with the completion of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents, unless otherwise modified in the Supplementary Conditions.

ARTICLE 3 - CONTRACT TIMES

- 3.01 Time of the essence of this Agreement.
 - A. All time limits for Milestones, if any, Substantial Completion, and completion and readiness for final payment as stated in the Contract Documents are of the essence of the Contract.
- 3.02 Days to achieve substantial completion and final payment:

September 30, 2015

A. The Work will be substantially completed within <u>900</u> days after the date when the Contract Times commence to run as provided in paragraph 2.03 of the General Conditions, and completed and ready for final payment in accordance with paragraph 14.07 of the General Conditions within <u>960</u> days after the date when the Contract Times commence to run.

3.03 Liquidated damages:

- A. Contractor and Owner recognize that time is of the essence of this Agreement and that Owner will suffer financial loss if the Work is not completed within the times specified in this Document, plus any extensions thereof allowed in accordance with Article 12 of the General Conditions. The parties also recognize that it will be impracticable to determine actual damages which Owner will sustain in the event of or by reason of the delay. Accordingly, instead of requiring any such proof, Owner and Contractor agree that as liquidated damages for delay (but not as a penalty) Contractor shall pay Owner the sum of:
 - 1. Four Thousand Dollars (\$4,000) for each day that expires after the specified time stated in this Document for substantial completion.
 - 2. After substantial completion, if Contractor shall neglect, refuse, or fail to complete the remaining Work within the contract time or any proper extension thereof granted by Owner, Contractor shall pay Owner One Thousand Five Hundred Dollars (\$1,500) for each day that expires after the time specified in this Document for completion and readiness for final payment until the Work is completed and ready for final payment.
 - 3. It is further agreed that the amounts stipulated for liquidated damages per day of delay are reasonable estimates of the damages that would be sustained by Owner, and Contractor agrees to pay such liquidated damages as provided in this Document. In case the liquidated damages are not paid, Contractor agrees that Owner may deduct the amount thereof from any money due or that may become due to Contractor by progress payments or otherwise under the Agreement, or if said amount is not sufficient, recover the total amount.

ARTICLE 4 - CONTRACT PRICE

- 4.01 Owner shall pay Contractor for completion of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents an amount in current funds equal to the sum of the amounts determined pursuant to requirements listed below:
 - A. For all Work other than unit price work, a lump sum of:_____

ARTICLE 5 - PAYMENT PROCEDURES

- 5.01 Submittal and processing of payments:
 - A. Contractor shall submit Applications for Payment in accordance with Article 14 of the General Conditions. Applications for Payment will be processed by Engineer as provided in the General Conditions.
- 5.02 Progress payments; retainage:

- A. Pursuant to Section 20104.50 of California Public Contract Code, Owner shall make progress payments within 30 days after receipt of Contractor's undisputed and properly submitted Application for Payment less amounts which are authorized to be reserved or retained by state law and in accordance with paragraphs below and paragraph 14.02.D of the General Conditions. All such payments will be measured by the schedule of values established in paragraph 2.07.A of the General Conditions (and in the case of Unit Price Work based on the number of units completed) or, in the event there is no schedule of values, as provided in the General Requirements:
 - Prior to Substantial Completion, progress payments will be made in an amount equal
 to the percentage indicated below but, in each case, less the aggregate of payments
 previously made and less such amounts as Engineer may determine or Owner may
 withhold, in accordance with paragraph 14.02 of the General Conditions:
 - a. Progress payment of 95 percent of Work completed (with the balance being retainage), pursuant to California Public Contract Code §7201. If the Work has been 50 percent completed as determined by Engineer, and if the character and progress of the Work have been satisfactory to Owner and Engineer, Owner, on recommendation of Engineer, may determine that as long as the character and progress of the Work remain satisfactory to them, there will be no retainage on account of Work subsequently completed, in which case the remaining progress payments prior to Substantial Completion will be in an amount equal to 100 percent of the Work completed less the aggregate of payments previously made: and
 - b. Progress payment of 95 percent of cost of materials and equipment not incorporated in the Work (with the balance being retainage), pursuant to California Public Contract Code §7201.
 - 2. Upon Substantial Completion, Owner may pay an amount sufficient to increase total payments to Contractor to 95 percent of the Work completed, less such amounts as Engineer shall determine in accordance with paragraph 14.02.B.5 of the General Conditions.
 - 3. Upon final completion, Owner may pay an amount sufficient to increase total payments to Contractor to 100 percent of the Work completed, less such amounts as Engineer shall determine in accordance with paragraph 14.02.B.5 of the General Conditions and less up to 150 percent of Engineer's estimate of the value of Work to be completed or corrected as shown on the tentative list of items to be completed or corrected attached to the certificate of completion or alternatively, in dispute.
- B. Pursuant to Section 22300 of California Public Contract Code, Contractor has the option to deposit securities with an Escrow Agent as a substitute for retention of earnings required to be withheld by Owner. For Escrow Agreement see Document 006020B.

5.03 Final payment:

A. Upon final completion and acceptance of the Work, Owner shall pay the remainder of the Contract Price as recommended by Engineer in accordance with paragraph 14.07 of the General Conditions.

ARTICLE 6 - INTEREST

6.01 All moneys not paid when due as provided in Article 14 of the General Conditions shall bear interest at the legal rate unless otherwise specified according to California law.

ARTICLE 7 - CONTRACTOR'S REPRESENTATIONS

- 7.01 In order to induce Owner to enter into this Agreement Contractor makes the following representations:
 - A. Contractor has examined and carefully studied the Contract Documents and the other related data identified in the Bidding Documents.
 - B. Contractor has visited the Site and become familiar with and is satisfied as to the general, local, and Site conditions that may affect cost, progress, and performance of the Work.
 - C. Contractor is familiar with and is satisfied as to all federal, state, and local Laws and Regulations that may affect cost, progress, and performance of the Work.
 - D. Contractor has carefully studied all:
 - Reports of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at or contiguous to the Site and all drawings of physical conditions in or relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at or contiguous to the Site (except Underground Facilities) which have been identified in paragraph 4.02 of the Supplementary Conditions as containing reliable "technical data".
 - Reports and drawings of a Hazardous Environmental Condition, if any, at the Site which has been identified in paragraph 4.06 of the Supplementary Conditions as containing reliable "technical data."]
 - E. Contractor has considered the information known to Contractor; information commonly known to contractors doing business in the locality of the Site; information and observations obtained from visits to the Site; the Contract Documents; and the Siterelated reports and drawings identified in the Contract Documents, with respect to the effect of such information, observations, and documents on:
 - 1. The cost, progress, and performance of the Work.
 - The means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction to be employed by Contractor, including any specific means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction expressly required by the Contract Documents.
 - 3. Contractor's safety precautions and programs.
 - F. Contractor does not consider that any further examinations, investigations, explorations, tests, studies, or data are necessary for the performance of the Work at the Contract Price, within the Contract Times, and in accordance with the other terms and conditions of the Contract Documents.
 - G. Contractor is aware of the general nature of work to be performed by Owner and others at the Site that relates to the Work as indicated in the Contract Documents.

- H. Contractor has given Engineer written notice of all conflicts, errors, ambiguities, or discrepancies that Contractor has discovered in the Contract Documents, and the written resolution thereof by Engineer is acceptable to Contractor.
- I. The Contract Documents are generally sufficient to indicate and convey understanding of all terms and conditions for performance and furnishing of the Work.
- J. The Contractor acknowledges to and for the benefit of the City and the State of California (the "State") that it understands the goods and services under this Agreement are being funded with monies made available by the Clean Water State Revolving Fund and/or Drinking Water State Revolving Fund that have statutory requirements commonly known as "American Iron and Steel;" that requires all of the iron and steel products used in the project to be produced in the United States ("American Iron and Steel Requirement") including iron and steel products provided by the Contactor pursuant to this Agreement. The Contractor hereby represents and warrants to and for the benefit of the City and the State that (a) the Contractor has reviewed and understands the American Iron and Steel Requirement, (b) all of the iron and steel products used in the project will be and/or have been produced in the United States in a manner that complies with the American Iron and Steel Requirement, unless a waiver of the requirement is approved, and (c) the Contractor will provide any further verified information, certification or assurance of compliance with this paragraph, or information necessary to support a waiver of the American Iron and Steel Requirement, as may be requested by the City or the State. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, any failure to comply with this paragraph by the Contractor shall permit the City or State to recover as damages against the Contractor any loss, expense, or cost (including without limitation attorney's fees) incurred by the City or State resulting from any such failure (including without limitation any impairment or loss of funding, whether in whole or in part, from the State or any damages owed to the State by the City). While the Contractor has no direct contractual privity with the State, as a lender to the City for the funding of its project, the City and the Contractor agree that the State is a third-party beneficiary and neither this paragraph (nor any other provision of this Agreement necessary to give this paragraph force or effect) shall be amended or waived without the prior written consent of the State.

ARTICLE 8 - CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

8.01 Contents:

- A. The Contract Documents consist of the following:
 - 1. This Document.
 - 2. The Documents listed in Document 000110, TABLE OF CONTENTS.
 - 3. The Technical Specifications, including the Drawings and Specifications.
 - 4. Addenda (numbers ______ to _____, inclusive);
 - 5. Exhibits to this Agreement (enumerated as follows):
 - a. The Contractor's completed Bid Form (Document 004100);
 - b. The Contractor's completed Escrow Agreement for Security Deposits in Lieu of Retention (Document 006020B);
 - c. The Contractor's completed Performance Bond (Document 006120);
 - d. The Contractor's completed Labor and Materials Bond (Document 006110A);
 - e. The Contractor's completed Guaranty Bond (Document 006180):

- 6. The following which may be delivered or issued on or after the Effective Date of the Agreement and are not attached hereto:
 - a. Notice to Proceed.
 - b. Work Change Directives.
 - c. Change Order(s).
- B. There are no Contract Documents other than those listed above in this Document.
- C. The Contract Documents may only be amended, modified, or supplemented as provided in paragraph 3.04 of the General Conditions.

ARTICLE 9 - MISCELLANEOUS

9.01 Terms:

- A. Terms used in this Agreement will have the meanings indicated in the General Conditions.
- 9.02 Contingent Agreement. This Agreement is contingent upon Owner's receipt of funding by the State of California Clean Water State Revolving Fund ("SRF"). Owner has submitted an application to SRF and has been conditionally approved to receive necessary funding to complete the Project. In the event that SRF does not provide the funding necessary to complete the Project, for any reason whatsoever, this Agreement shall become null and void, and of no further effect, and neither party shall have any claim against the other for any loss, cost, damage, including but not limited to, costs for bid preparation, lost profits, lost opportunity of any kind, increased bonding or insurance costs.

9.03 Assignment of Contract:

A. No assignment by a party hereto of any rights under or interests in the Contract will be binding on another party hereto without the written consent of the party sought to be bound; and, specifically but without limitation, moneys that may become due and moneys that are due may not be assigned without such consent (except to the extent that the effect of this restriction may be limited by law), and unless specifically stated to the contrary in any written consent to an assignment, no assignment will release or discharge the assignor from any duty or responsibility under the Contract Documents.

9.04 Successors and assigns:

A. Owner and Contractor each binds itself, its partners, successors, assigns, and legal representatives to the other party hereto, its partners, successors, assigns, and legal representatives in respect to all covenants, agreements, and obligations contained in the Contract Documents.

9.05 Severability:

A. Any provision or part of the Contract Documents held to be void or unenforceable under any Law or Regulation shall be deemed stricken, and all remaining provisions shall continue to be valid and binding upon Owner and Contractor, who agree that the Contract Documents shall be reformed to replace such stricken provision or part thereof

with a valid and enforceable provision that comes as close as possible to expressing the intention of the stricken provision.

9.06 Contractor's Certifications

- A. Contractor certifies that it has not engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, or coercive practices in competing for or in executing the Contract.
 - 1. "Corrupt practice" means the offering, giving, receiving, or soliciting of anything of value likely to influence the action of a public official in the bidding process or in the Contract execution:
 - 2. "Fraudulent practice" means an intentional misrepresentation of facts made:
 - a. To influence the bidding process or the execution of the Contract to the detriment of Owner.
 - b. To establish Bid or Contract prices at artificial non-competitive levels.
 - c. To deprive Owner of the benefits of free and open competition.
 - 3. "Collusive practice" means a scheme or arrangement between 2 or more Bidders, with or without the knowledge of Owner, a purpose of which is to establish Bid prices at artificial, non-competitive levels.
 - 4. "Coercive practice" means harming or threatening to harm, directly or indirectly, persons or their property to influence their participation in the bidding process or affect the execution of the Contract.
- 9.07 In accordance with Section 1775, California Labor Code, Contractor shall forfeit to Owner, as a penalty, not more than \$50 for each calendar day, or portion thereof, for each worker paid, either by Contractor or any subcontractor, less than the prevailing rates as determined by the Director of California Department of Industrial Relations for the Work.
- 9.08 In the performance of the Work, a day's work shall be 8 hours of labor in any workday and 40 hours in any work week and any other work as required by Section 510, California Labor Code, and Contractor shall further conform to the requirements of Section 1813, California Labor Code, or forfeit to Owner, as a penalty, the sum of \$25 for each worker employed in the execution of the Work by Contractor or any subcontractor, for each day during which any worker is required or permitted to labor more than 8 hours in any workday or more than 40 hours in any 1 calendar week in violation of Section 510.
- 9.09 Contractor shall carry workers' compensation insurance and require subcontractors to carry workers' compensation insurance as required by Section 3700, California Labor Code.
- 9.10 Pursuant to California Labor Code Section 6705, excavation of any trench or trenches 5 feet or more in depth, involving estimated expenditures in excess of \$25,000 shall require, in advance of excavation, a detailed plan showing the design of shoring, bracing, sloping or other provisions to be made for worker protection prepared by a registered civil or structural engineer.
- 9.11 Pursuant to Section 1770 et seq., California Labor Code, the successful Bidder shall pay not less than the prevailing rate of per diem wages as determined by the Director of California Department of Industrial Relations. A copy of such prevailing rate is on file at the offices of the Owner, which copy will be made available for examination during business hours to any party on request.
- 9.12 Contractor, by signing this Agreement, certifies the following: "I am aware of the provisions

of Section 3700 of the Labor Code which require every employer to be insured against liability for workers' compensation or to undertake self-insurance in accordance with the provisions of that code, and I will comply with such provisions before commencing the performance of the Work of this Contract."

9.13 Nothing in this Agreement shall prevent Contractor or any Subcontractor from employing properly registered apprentices in the execution of the Agreement. Contractor shall have responsibility for compliance with California Labor Code Section 1777.5 for all apprenticeable occupations.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, Owner and Contractor have signed this Agreement in duplicate. One counterpart each has been delivered to Owner and Contractor. All portions of the Contract Documents have been signed or identified by Owner and Contractor or on their behalf.

This Agreement will be effective on Date of the Agreement).	, 20 (which is the Effective
Owner:	Contractor:
By:	Ву:
Title:	Title:
	(If Contractor is a corporation, a partnership, or a joint venture, attach evidence of authority to sign.)
Attest:	Attest:
Title:	Title:
Address for giving notices:	Address for giving notices:
	License No.
(If Owner is a corporation, attach evidence of authority to sign. If Owner is a public body, attach evidence of authority to sign and	(Where applicable)

resolution or other documents authorizing

execution of this Agreement.)

	Agent for service of process:
Designated Representative:	Designated Representative:
Name:	Name:
Title:	Title:
Address:	Address:
Phone:	Phone:

END OF DOCUMENT

DOCUMENT 006020B

ESCROW AGREEMENT FOR SECURITY DEPOSITS IN LIEU OF RETENTION - CALIFORNIA. **PUBLIC CONTRACT CODE §22300**

This escrow agreement is made	and entered into by and between
whose address is	hereinafter called "Owner,"
whose address is	hereinafter called "Contractor," and
whose ac	ddress is
hereinafter called "Escrow Agent."	
For the consideration hereinafter set fo	rth, the Owner, Contractor, and Escrow Agent agree as

follows:

- 1. Pursuant to Section 22300 of the Public Contract Code of the State of California, the Contractor has the option to deposit securities with the Escrow Agent as a substitute for retention earnings required to be withheld by the Owner pursuant to the construction contract entered into between the Owner and Contractor for ____FILL-IN__ in the amount of __FILL-IN_ dated __FILL-IN_ (hereafter referred to as the "contract"). Alternatively, on written request of the Contractor, the Owner shall make payments of the retention earnings directly to the Escrow Agent. When the Contractor deposits the securities as a substitute for the contract earnings, the Escrow Agent shall notify the Owner within ten days of the deposit. The market value of the securities at the time of the substitution shall be at least equal to the cash amount then required to be withheld as retention under the terms of the contract between the Owner and Contractor. Securities shall be held in the name of the __FILL-IN__ and shall designate the Contractor as the beneficial owner.
- 2. The Owner shall make progress payments to the Contractor for those funds which otherwise would be withheld from progress payments pursuant to the contract provisions, provided that the Escrow Agent holds securities in the form and amount specified above.
- 3. When the Owner makes payment of retentions earned directly to the Escrow Agent, the Escrow Agent shall hold them for the benefit of the Contractor until such time as the escrow created under this contract is terminated. The Contractor may direct the investment of the payments into securities. All terms and conditions of this Agreement and the rights and responsibilities of the parties shall be equally applicable and binding when the Owner pays the Escrow Agent directly.
- 4. Contractor shall be responsible for paying all fees for the expenses incurred by the Escrow Agent in administering the escrow account and all expenses of the Owner. These expenses and payment terms shall be determined by the Owner, Contractor, and Escrow Agent.
- 5. The interest earned on the securities or the money market accounts held in escrow and all interest earned on that interest shall be for the sole account of Contractor and shall be subject to withdrawal by Contractor at any time and from time to time without notice to the Owner.

- 6. Contractor shall have the right to withdraw all or any part of the principal in the escrow account only by written notice to Escrow Agent accompanied by written authorization from the Owner to the Escrow Agent that the Owner consents to the withdrawal of the amount sought to be withdrawn by Contractor.
- 7. The Owner shall have a right to draw upon the securities in the event of default by the Contractor. Upon seven days' written notice to the Escrow Agent from the Owner of the default, the Escrow Agent shall immediately convert the securities to cash and shall distribute the cash as instructed by the Owner.
- 8. Upon receipt of written notification from the Owner certifying that the contract is final and complete, and that the Contractor has complied with all requirements and procedures applicable to the contract, the Escrow Agent shall release to the Contractor all securities and interest on deposit less escrow fees and charges of the escrow account. The escrow shall be closed immediately upon disbursement of all moneys and securities on deposit and payments of fees and charges.
- 9. Escrow Agent shall rely on the written notifications from the Owner and the Contractor pursuant to Sections (5) to (8), inclusive, of this Agreement and the Owner and Contractor shall hold Escrow Agent harmless from the Escrow Agent's release, and disbursement of the securities and interest as set forth above.
- 10. The names of the persons who are authorized to give written notice or to receive written notice on behalf of the Owner and on behalf of the Contractor in connection with the foregoing, and exemplars of their respective signatures are as follows:

On behalf of the Owner:	On behalf of the Contractor:	
Title	Title	
Name	Name	
Signature	Signature	
Address	Address	
On behalf of the Escrow Agent:		
Title		
Name		

September 30, 2015	
Signature	
Address	
At the time the escrow account is opened, the Escrow Agent a fully executed counterpart of this Agent 2015	
IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have e on the date first set forth above.	executed this Agreement by their proper officers
Owner	Contractor
Title	Title
Name	Name
Signature	Signature

END OF DOCUMENT

DOCUMENT 006110A

(ON SURETY LETTERHEAD) LABOR AND MATERIALS BOND (CONSTRUCTION)

KNOW ALL PERSONS BY THESE PRESENTS, thatFILL-IN ("Owner") a municipal
corporation located in the County ofFILL-IN, State of California, by Resolution No.
hereinafter designated as "Contractor" whereby Contractor agrees to complete the
improvements more particularly described in all documents forming the complete Contract
entitled "[FILL-IN]," which said Agreement is hereby referred to and made a part hereof;
and

WHEREAS, said Contractor is required to furnish a bond in connection and with said Contract, provided that if said Contractor, or any of his/her/its contractors, shall fail to pay for any materials, provisions, provender or other supplies or teams used in, upon, for or about the performance of the Work contracted to be done, or for any Work or labor done thereon of any kind, the Surety of this bond will pay the same to the extent hereinafter set forth.

NOW, THEREFORE, we the Contractor and <u>FILL-IN</u>, as Surety, are held and firmly bound unto the Owner in the penal sum of \$\(\frac{\textit{FILL-IN}}{\textit{IN}} \), lawful money of the United States, being not less than 100 percent of the estimated Contract cost of the Work, for the payment of which sum well and truly to be made, we bind ourselves, our heirs, executors, administrators and successors, jointly and severally, firmly by these presents.

THE CONDITION OF THIS OBLIGATION IS SUCH that if said Contractor, his/her/its heirs, executors, administrators, successors or assigns, or its Subcontractors, shall fail to pay any of the persons named in Section 3181 of the Civil Code, or to pay for any materials, provisions, provender, or other supplies or teams used in, upon, for or about the performance of the Work contracted to be done, or for any Work or labor thereon of any kind or for amounts due under the Unemployment Insurance Code with respect to such Work or labor, then said Surety will pay the same in or to an amount not exceeding the amount hereinabove set forth, and also will pay in case suit is brought upon this bond a reasonable attorney's fee in such suit, which fee shall be fixed by the Court.

AS FURTHER TERMS OF THIS BOND, IT IS UNDERSTOOD AS FOLLOWS:

- This bond and all its provisions shall inure to the benefit of and all persons named in Section 3181 of the Civil Code so as to give a right of action to such persons or their assigns in any suit brought upon this bond.
- This bond is given to comply with the provisions of Civil Code Sections 3247-3252. The liability of the Contractor and Surety hereunder is governed by the provisions of said Sections, all acts amendatory thereof, and all other statutes referred to therein.

And the said Surety, for value received, hereby stipulates and agrees that no change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of the Contract or to the Work to be performed thereunder or the Specifications accompanying the same shall in any wise affect its obligations

on this bond, and it does hereby waive notice of any such change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of this Contract or to the Work or to the Specifications.

CON	ITRACTOR AS PRINCIPAL	SURE	ETY
	Contractor's Name		Surety's Name and Corporate Seal (SEAL)
Ву:		By: _	
	Signature		Signature (Attach Power of Attorney)
	Print Name		Print Name
	Title		Title
Attes	st:	Attest	: <u></u>
	Signature		Signature
	Title		Title
The	above bond accepted and approved this _	day o	f, 20
			[City] Attorney

Note: Provide execution by any additional parties, such as joint venturers, if necessary.

END OF DOCUMENT

DOCUMENT 006120

CONSTRUCTION PERFORMANCE BOND

Any singular reference to Contractor, Surety, Owner of	or other party shall be considered plural where applicable.
CONTRACTOR (Name and Address):	
SURETY (Name and Address of Principal Place	e of Business):
OWNER (Name and Address):	
CONTRACT Effective Date of Agreement:	
Amount:	
Description (Name and Location):	- - -
BOND	_
Bond Number:	
Date (Not earlier than Effective Date of Agreem	nent):
Amount:	
Modifications to this Bond Form:	
Surety and Contractor, intending to be legally b below, do each cause this Performance Bond to agent, or representative.	
CONTRACTOR AS PRINCIPAL	SURETY
	(SEAL)

	Contractor's Name	Surety's Name and Corporate Seal	Surety's Name and Corporate Seal	
Ву:	Signature	By: Signature (Attach Power of Attorney)		
	Print Name	Print Name	Print Name	
	Title	Title	Title	
Attes	st:	Attest:	Attest:	
	Signature	Signature	Signature	
	Title	Title	 Title	

Note: Provide execution by any additional parties, such as joint venturers, if necessary.

Whereas, the City Council of the City of Pinole, State of California, and (hereinafter designated as "Principal") have entered into an Agreement whereby Principal agrees to install and complete certain designated public improvements, which said Agreement, dated, 20, and identified as Project, is hereby referred to and made a part hereof; and
Whereas, said Principal is required under the terms of said Agreement to furnish a bond for the faithful performance of said Agreement.
Now, therefore, we, the Principal and, as Surety, are held and firmly bound unto the City of Pinole (hereinafter called "Owner"), in the penal sum of dollars (\$) lawful money of the United States, for the payment of which sum well and truly to be made, we bind ourselves, our heirs, successors, executors and administrators, jointly and severally, firmly by these presents.
The condition of this obligation is such that if the above bounded Principal, his or its heirs, executors, administrators, successors or assigns, shall in all things stand to and abide by, and well and truly keep and perform the covenants, conditions and provisions in the said Agreement and any alteration thereof made as therein provided, on his or their part, to be kept and performed at the time and in the manner therein specified, and in all respects according to their true intent and meaning, and shall indemnify and save harmless Owner, its officers, agents, employees, and professional consultants, as therein stipulated, then this obligation shall become null and void; otherwise it shall be and remain in full force and effect.
As a part of the obligation secured hereby and in addition to the face amount specified therefor, there shall be included costs and reasonable expenses and fees, including reasonable attorney's fees, incurred by City in successfully enforcing such obligation, all to be taxed as costs and included in any judgment rendered, including a sum to complete construction according to the Contract Documents.
The Surety hereby stipulates and agrees that no change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of the Agreement or to the Work to be performed thereunder or the Specifications accompanying the same shall in anywise affect its obligations on this bond, and it does hereby waive notice of any such change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of the Agreement or to the Work or to the Specifications.
In witness whereof, this instrument has been duly executed by the Principal and Surety above named, on, 20
FOR INFORMATION ONLY — (Name, Address and Telephone)
Surety Agency or Broker:
Owner's Representative (Engineer or other party):

END OF SECTION

DOCUMENT 006180

GUARANTY BOND

GUARANTEE FOR	[Contractor]	
Contractor (Name and Address):		
SURETY (Name and Address of Princip	al Place of Business):	
Owner (Name and Address):		
CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT Date: Amount: Project (Name and Location):		
(SEAL AND NOTARIAL ACKNOWLEDG		
CONTRACTOR AS PRINCIPAL	SURETY	
Company:	Company:	(Corp. Seal)
Signature:	Signature:	
Name and Title:	Name and Title:	

CONTRACTOR AS PRINCIPAL	SURETY
Company:	Company: (Corp. Seal)
Signature:	Signature:
Name and Title:	Name and Title:
We hereby guarantee that all Work performed fo	r the Contract Documents entitled:
(Description	n of Work)
which we have constructed, have been done in a that the work as constructed will fulfill the require guaranties included in the Contract Documents. Correct deficiencies, errors or omissions in the wayear from the date of final completion of the above paragraph 13.07. A of Document 00700 - Genera to said Owner, ordinary wear and unusual abuse. As part of the obligation secured hereby and in a there shall be included costs and reasonable expattorney's fees, incurred by Owner.	ments of Contractor's general warranty and We agree to perform all work necessary to orkmanship or materials within a period of 1 ve-named work by the Owner, pursuant to I Conditions, without any expense whatsoever excepted. ddition to the face amount specified therefor,
The Surety hereby stipulates and agrees that no addition to the terms of the agreement or to the vispecifications accompanying the same shall in a does hereby waive notice of any such change, exterms of the agreement or to the work or to the s	vork to be performed thereunder or the nywise affect its obligations on this bond, and it xtension of time, alteration or addition to the
In the event of our failure to comply with the above days after being notified in writing by the Owner, authorize the Owner to proceed to have said defeand we will honor and pay the costs and charges is started, it shall be carried through to completion	we collectively or separately, do hereby ects repaired and made good at our expense therefore upon demand. When correction work
DATED:	

END OF DOCUMENT

DOCUMENT 006230 PROJECT LABOR AGREEMENT

PROJECT LABOR AGREEMENT

FOR THE PINOLE-HERCULES WASTEWATER TREATMENT PLANT UPGRADE PROJECT

TABLE OF CONTENTS

RECITALS	1
ARTICLE 1 PURPOSE	4
ARTICLE 2 INITIAL PROVISION	4
ARTICLE 3 DEFINITIONS	4
ARTICLE 4 SCOPE OF AGREEMENT	6
ARTICLE 5 EFFECT OF AGREEMENT	11
ARTICLE 6 WORK STOPPAGES, STRIKES, SYMPATHY STRIKES AND LOCKOUTS	12
ARTICLE 7 PRE-CONSTRUCTION CONFERENCE	17
ARTICLE 8 NON-DISCRIMINATION	19
ARTICLE 9 UNION SECURITY	19
ARTICLE 10 REFERRAL	20
ARTICLE 11 WAGES AND BENEFITS	21
ARTICLE 12 COMPLIANCE	23
ARTICLE 13 GRIEVANCE ARBITRATION PROCEDURE	23
ARTICLE 14 WORK ASSIGNMENTS AND JURISDICTIONAL DISPUTES	25
ARTICLE 15 APPRENTICES	27
ARTICLE 16 MANAGEMENT RIGHTS	28
ARTICLE 17 HELMETS TO HARDHATS	28
ARTICLE 18 DRUG & ALCOHOL TESTING	29
ARTICLE 19 SAVINGS CLAUSE	29
ARTICLE 20 TERM	30
ADDENDUM A PINOLE WASTE WATER TREATMENT PLANT PROJECT LABOR AGREEMENT AGREEMENT TO BE BOUND	34
ADDENDUM B PINOLE WASTE WATER TREATMENT PLANT PROJECT LABOR AGREEMENT LIST OF MASTER AGREEMENTS	35
ADDENDUM C PINOLE WASTE WATER TREATMENT PLANT PROJECT LABOR AGREEMENT CONSTRUCTION PLAN	35

ADDENDUM D PINOLE WASTE WATER TREATMENT PLANT PROJECT LABOR AGREEMENT SUPPLEMENTAL AGREEMENTS	37

RECITALS

WHEREAS, the Pinole-Hercules Wastewater Treatment Plant is an estimated \$48 million public works project that will replace the existing Pinole-Hercules Water Pollution Control Plant (WCPC) with a state-of-the-art wastewater treatment facility; and

WHEREAS, the successful completion of the Pinole-Hercules Wastewater

Treatment Plant is of the utmost importance to the general public in the Cities of Pinole
and Hercules because the project is needed to provide additional wastewater treatment
capacity in order to accommodate the cities' growth and in order to bring treatment
operations into compliance with standards set forth by the State Water Resources

Control Board; and

WHEREAS, the proposed Pinole-Hercules Wastewater Treatment Plant will provide the region with a modern facility that will be able to process twice as much wastewater as the current plant and do so in a more environmentally sound manner; and

WHEREAS, the Pinole-Hercules Wastewater Treatment Plant will replace the current facility and bring the plant's operations into compliance with the Regional Water Quality Control Board's permit requirement and other applicable state and federal regulations; and

WHEREAS, construction of the plant is expected to begin in January 2016 and take approximately 30 months to complete; and

WHEREAS, the timely and successful completion of the Pinole-Hercules
Wastewater Treatment Plant is necessary in order to avoid potential fines by the State
Water Resources Control Board if the Project is not completed by September 30, 2017
when the current operating permit expires; and

WHEREAS, the new Pinole-Hercules Wastewater Treatment Plant will be located on the same site as the existing treatment facility, which will continue operations during the project; and

WHEREAS, City workers will continue to be responsible for treatment operations, including, but not limited to routine maintenance and repairs, which will not be covered by the Project Labor Agreement; and

WHEREAS, performing construction in an operational plant presents logistical challenges for the City employees, Unions and Contractors; and

WHEREAS, the parties agree that one of the primary purposes of this agreement is to avoid the tensions that may arise on the Project because Union and nonunion workers may be required to work side by side on the Project, thereby leading to labor disputes that could delay completion of the Project; and

WHEREAS, any work disruptions on this Project could pose significant risk to public health and safety and potentially expose the City to fines; and

WHEREAS, workers of various skills will be required in the performance of the construction work, including those to be represented by the Unions signatory to this Agreement and employed by contractors and subcontractors who are signatory to this Agreement; and

WHEREAS, it is recognized that on a Project of this magnitude with multiple contractors and bargaining units on the job site at the same time over an extended period of time, the potential for work disruption is substantial without an overriding commitment to maintain continuity of work; and

WHEREAS, the interests of the general public, the City, the Unions and the Contractor would be best served if the construction work proceeds in an orderly manner without disruption because of strikes, sympathy strikes, work stoppages, picketing, lockouts, slowdowns or other interferences with work; and

WHEREAS, the Contractors and the Unions desire to mutually establish and stabilize wages, hours and working conditions for the workers employed on the Project by the Contractors and that a satisfactory, continuous and harmonious relationship will exist among the parties to this Agreement; and

WHEREAS, this Agreement is not intended to replace, interfere with, abrogate, diminish or modify existing local or national collective bargaining agreements in effect during the duration of the Project, insofar as a legally binding agreement exists between the Contractor/Employer(s) and the affected Union(s), except to the extent that the provisions of this Agreement are inconsistent with said collective bargaining agreements, in which event, the provisions of this Agreement shall prevail; and

WHEREAS, contracts for the Project will be awarded in accordance with the applicable provisions of local, state and federal laws, including State Public Contract Code and Davis-Bacon and State Prevailing Wage Requirements, state and federal regulations, as well as the terms of the financing agreement with the State Water Board's Clean Water State Revolving Fund; and

WHEREAS, the City has the absolute right to select the lowest responsive and responsible bidder for the award of construction contracts on the Project; and

WHEREAS, the City places high priority upon the development of comprehensive programs for the recruitment, training and employment of local area residents, and recognizes the potential of local apprenticeship programs to provide meaningful and sustainable careers in the building and construction industry; and

WHEREAS, the parties signatory to this Agreement pledge their full good faith and trust to work towards mutually satisfactory completion of the Project;

NOW, THEREFORE, IT IS AGREED BETWEEN AND AMONG THE PARTIES HERETO, AS FOLLOWS:

ARTICLE 1 PURPOSE

The purpose of this Agreement is to promote the timely, safe and economical upgrade of the Pinole-Hercules Wastewater Treatment Plant and to provide for the peaceful settlement of labor disputes and grievances without the work disruptions set forth in Article 6, thereby promoting the public interest in assuring the completion of the Project. The City of Pinole ("City") and the Contra Costa Building & Construction Trades Council ("Council") may mutually agree in writing to add additional components to the Project's Scope of Work to be covered under this PLA.

ARTICLE 2 INITIAL PROVISION

This Project Labor Agreement is entered into this ___day of ______,

2015 by and between the City, together with contractors and subcontractors of all tiers,
who shall become signatory to this Agreement by signing the "Agreement To Be Bound"

(Addendum A) (all of whom are referred to herein as "Contractors "), and the Council
and its affiliated local Unions that have executed this Agreement (all of whom are
referred to collectively as "Unions").

ARTICLE 3 DEFINITIONS

- 3.1 "Agreement" means this Project Labor Agreement.
- "City" means the City of Pinole and its public employees, including managerial personnel.
- 3.3 "Construction Contract(s)" or "Contract(s) means any contract awarded by the City for Project work, and all subcontracts thereunder.

- "Contractor(s)" means any individual, firm, partnership or corporation, or combination thereof, including joint ventures, that is an independent business enterprise, including the Prime Contractor, General Contractor, and Construction Manager or equivalent, and their successors and assigns, that enters into a Contract with the City for the construction of any part of the Project under contract terms and conditions approved by the City, and any of its contractors or subcontractors of any tier.
- 3.5 "Council" means the Contra Costa County Building & Construction Trades Council, AFL-CIO.
- 3.6 "Effective Date" means the date that this Agreement is approved and executed by the City Council of Pinole and the Contra Costa County Building & Construction Trades Council.
- 3.7 "Helmets to Hardhats" means a national program that connects National Guard, Reserve and transitioning active-duty military members with career training and employment opportunities within the construction industry. The program is administered by a non-profit Section 501(c)(3) joint labor-management committee established under Section 302(c)(9) of the Labor Management Relations Act.
- 3.8 "Local Area" means the Cities of Pinole and Hercules, West Contra Costa County, and Contra Costa County.
- "Master Agreement" or "Schedule A" or "Master Labor Agreement" means the Master Collective Bargaining Agreement of each craft Union signatory to this Agreement. The agreements are listed in Addendum B and posted online at www.ci.pinole.ca.us/publicworks/treat_plant.html.

- "Project" means all construction under a specific contract to upgrade the Pinole-Hercules Wastewater Treatment Plant. The elements of the Project, which may be amended at any time and at the sole discretion of the City, are listed in Addendum C. The City and the Council may mutually agree in writing to add additional components to the Project's Scope of Work to be covered under this PLA.
- 3.11 "Project Manager" means the person or business entity under direct contract with the City of Pinole to support the management and administration of the Project.
- 3.12 "Project Work" means all work that is part of the Project within the craft jurisdiction of the Unions signatory to this Agreement, except as otherwise provided in Articles 4.5 and 4.6.
- 3.13 "Union(s)" means the Contra Costa Building & Construction Trades Council, AFL-CIO ("the Council") and its affiliated local Unions signatory to this Agreement, acting on their own behalf and on behalf of their respective affiliates and member organizations, who have through their authorized officers executed this Agreement.

ARTICLE 4 SCOPE OF AGREEMENT

4.1 Parties: The Agreement shall apply and is limited to the City and all Contractors performing or subcontracting work under Construction Contract(s) on the Project (including subcontractors of any tier), the Council and its affiliated local Unions signatory to this Agreement, acting in their own behalf and on behalf of their respective affiliates and member organizations ("Signatory Unions").

- 4.2 Applicability: The Agreement shall govern construction of the Pinole-Hercules Wastewater Treatment Plant, located at 11 Tennent Avenue, Pinole, CA 94564.
 For the purposes of this Agreement, the Project shall be considered completed as provided by Article 20, or otherwise provided by applicable law.
- The City of Pinole reserves the right, in its sole discretion, to terminate, delay, suspend, modify, augment and/or expand any and all portions of the Project at any time, including, but not limited to: value engineering, re-packaging, and/or rebidding any Project Work or otherwise combining, modifying, consolidating, or canceling contracts identified as part of the Project work. However, all such work shall continue to be covered under this Agreement. Further, the City of Pinole may require or prohibit some or all work on certain days or during certain hours of the day and/or require such other operational or schedule changes that it may deem necessary.
- 4.4 There shall be no limitation or restriction upon the City's choice of materials, equipment, machinery, package units, factory pre-cast, prefabricated, or preassembled materials, tools or other labor-savings devices except as set forth in Article 4.5(b). Unions agree to use or install the aforementioned items.
- 4.5 Project Work: As defined in Article 3.12 and except as otherwise provided in this article or in Article 4.6, this Agreement covers without limitation, all on-site site preparation, surveying, construction, alteration, demolition, installation, improvement, painting or repair of buildings, structures and other works, and related activities for the Project, that is within the craft jurisdiction of one of the Unions, including, without limitation to the following examples: geotechnical and exploratory drilling, temporary HVAC, landscaping and temporary fencing, pipelines (including those in linear corridors built to serve the project), installation

of pumps, pump stations, and modular furniture. On-site work includes work done for the Project in temporary yards or areas adjacent to the Project, and at any on-site or off-site batch plant constructed solely to supply materials to the Project. This scope of work includes all soils and materials testing and inspection where such testing and inspection is a classification in which a prevailing wage determination has been published.

- (a) This Agreement shall apply to any start-up, calibration, commissioning, performance testing, field revisions, and repairs covered by warranty to systems and/or subsystems related to the Contractor's work under a Construction Contract for this Project unless such work is performed by City employees.
- (b) This Agreement covers all on-site fabrication work over which the City, Contractor(s) or subcontractor(s) possess the right of control (including work done for the Project in any temporary yard or area established for the Project). Additionally, this Agreement covers any off-site work, including fabrication necessary for the Project defined herein, that is covered by a current Schedule A Agreement or local addenda to a National Agreement of the applicable Union(s) that is in effect as of the execution date of this Agreement.
- (c) Construction trucking work, such as the delivery of ready-mix, asphalt, aggregate, sand or other fill material which are incorporated into the construction process shall be covered by this Agreement. The off-hauling of debris and excess fill, material and/or mud, shall be covered by the Agreement to the extent provided by applicable prevailing wage determinations of the California Department of Industrial Relations or by Labor Code Section 1720.3.

(d) Work covered by this Agreement within the following craft jurisdictions shall be performed under the terms of their National Agreements as follows: the NTL Articles of Agreement, the National Stack/Chimney Agreement, the National Cooling Tower Agreement, and the National Agreement of Elevator Constructors, and any instrument calibration work and loop checking shall be performed under the terms of the UA/IBEW Joint National Agreement for Instrument and Control Technicians, with the exception that Articles 6, 13, and 14 of this Agreement shall apply to such work.

4.6 Exclusions

- (a) This Agreement shall not cover the furnishing of supplies, equipment or materials that are stockpiled for later use.
- (b) This Agreement is not intended to, and shall not affect or govern the award of public works contracts by the City which are not included in the Project, including, but not limited to, other scheduled capital improvement projects, regular repairs and maintenance.
- (c) The City shall not be required to comply with this Agreement for any work performed with its own employees, including but not limited to all work necessary for wastewater treatment operations of the Pinole-Hercules Wastewater Treatment Plant:
- (d) This Agreement shall not apply to a Contractor's non-construction craft supervisors, or technical employees, including but not limited to executives, managerial employees, engineering employees and supervisors above the level of General Foreman, staff engineers or other

- professional engineers, administrative, management, office and clerical employees.
- (e) Work not referenced in Addendum C that is undertaken by state, county, city or other governmental bodies, or their employees or their contractors, or by public or private utilities or their contractors, shall not be covered by this Agreement.
- (f) This Agreement shall not apply to off-site maintenance of leased equipment and on-site supervision of such work.
- (g) This Agreement shall not apply to any work that would void the warranty of equipment, machinery, or package units. For any work performed pursuant to this provision, the Contractor shall provide copies of the manufacturer's written warranty requirements to the Union and the City's Project Manager prior to the commencement of work by the manufacturer or vendor. In the absence of a written manufacturer's warranty, the Contractor responsible for performing the work will assign the work to the appropriate craft prior to the commencement of work.
- Award of Contracts: It is understood and agreed that the City has the absolute right to select any qualified bidder for the award of contracts under this Agreement. The City in awarding Contracts, has the absolute right to award a Contract to any Contractor notwithstanding the existence or nonexistence of any agreement between such Contractor and any Union party, provided only that such contractor is willing, ready and able to execute and comply with this Agreement. It is further agreed that this Agreement shall be included in all invitations to bid or solicitations for proposals from contractors or subcontractors for work on the Project that are issued on and after the effective date of this

Agreement. Copies of all invitations to bid shall be provided at the time of issuance to the Council.

ARTICLE 5 EFFECT OF AGREEMENT

- By executing the Agreement, the Unions and the City agree to be bound by each and all of the provisions of the Agreement.
- 5.2 By accepting the award of work under a Construction Contract for the Project, whether as contractor or subcontractor, the Contractor agrees to be bound by each and every provision of the Agreement and agrees that it will evidence its acceptance prior to the commencement of work by executing the Agreement To Be Bound in the form attached hereto as Addendum A.
- 5.3 At the time that any Contractor enters into a subcontract with any subcontractor providing for the performance of work under a Construction Contract, the Contractor shall provide a copy of this Agreement to said subcontractor and shall require the subcontractor as a precondition of accepting an award of a construction subcontract to agree in writing, by executing the Agreement To Be Bound (Addendum A), to be bound by each and every provision of this Agreement prior to the commencement of work. The obligations of a contractor may not be evaded by subcontracting.
- This Agreement shall only be binding on the parties signatory to this Agreement or to an Agreement To Be Bound, as well as to their successors and assigns, and shall not apply to the parents, affiliates, subsidiaries, or other ventures of any such party. Each Contractor shall alone be liable and responsible for its own individual acts and conduct and for any breach or alleged breach of this

Agreement. Any dispute between the Union(s) and the Contractor(s) respecting compliance with the terms of the Agreement, shall not affect the rights, liabilities, obligations and duties between the signatory Union(s) and other Contractor(s) party to this Agreement.

- It is mutually agreed by the parties that any liability by a signatory Union to this
 Agreement shall be several and not joint. Any alleged breach of this Agreement
 by a signatory Union shall not affect the rights, liabilities, obligations and duties
 between the signatory Contractor(s) and the other Union(s) party to this
 Agreement.
- Master Agreements of the Signatory Unions having jurisdiction over the work on the Project, shall apply to the work covered by this Agreement, notwithstanding the provisions of any other local, area and/or national agreements which may conflict with or differ from the terms of this Agreement. Where a subject covered by the provisions of this Agreement is also covered by a Schedule A, the provisions of this Agreement shall prevail. Where a subject is covered by the provisions of a Schedule A and is not covered by this Agreement, the provisions of the Schedule A shall prevail.
- 5.7 This Agreement is subject to the terms and conditions of the financing agreement between the City of Pinole and the State Water Board's Clean Water State Revolving Fund.

ARTICLE 6 WORK STOPPAGES, STRIKES, SYMPATHY STRIKES AND LOCKOUTS

6.1 The Unions, City and Contractors agree that for the duration of the Project:

(a) There shall be no strikes, sympathy strikes, work stoppages, picketing, handbilling or otherwise advising the public that a labor dispute exists, or slowdowns of any kind, for any reason, by the Unions or employees employed on the Project, at the job site of the Project or at any other facility of the City or Contractors because of a dispute on the Project. Nor shall the Unions or any employees employed on the Project participate in any strikes, sympathy strikes, work stoppages, picketing, hand billing, slowdowns, or otherwise advising the public that a labor dispute exists at the jobsite of the Project because of a dispute between Unions and Contractor on any other project. Withholding employees, but not picketing, for failure of a Contractor(s) to tender trust fund contributions as required in accordance with Article 11 and/or for failure to meet its weekly payroll is not a violation of this Article; however, the Union shall give the affected Contractor, Project Manager and the City written notice no less than five (5) working days prior to the withholding of employees. Should a Contractor performing work on this Project be delinquent in the payment of Trust Fund contributions required under this Agreement with respect to employees represented by the Union, the Union may request that the General Contractor issue joint checks payable to the Contractor and the appropriate employee benefit Trust Fund(s) until such delinquencies are satisfied. Any Trust Fund claiming that a Contractor is delinquent in its fringe benefit contributions to the funds will provide written notice of the alleged delinquency to the affected Contractor, with copies to the General Contractor, Project Manager, and City. The notice will indicate the amount of delinquency asserted and the period that the delinquency covers. It is agreed, however, with respect to contractors delinquent in trust or benefit

contribution payments, that nothing in this Agreement shall affect normal contract remedies available under the local collective bargaining agreements and or Trust Agreements. Nothing stated in this Agreement shall prevent Unions from participating in the actions mentioned in this section on jobsites other than the Project jobsite because of disputes between the Unions and Contractors on projects other than this Project.

- (b) There shall be no lockout of any kind of any employee employed on the Project by a Contactor covered by the Agreement.
- (c) If a Master Agreement expires during the term of this Agreement, it is specifically agreed that there shall be no strike, sympathy strike, work stoppage, picketing, hand billing or otherwise advising the public that a labor dispute exists, or a slowdown of any kind. The wages, benefits, and terms of employment established and set under the initial Master Agreement shall continue in full force until the completion of the Project.
- (d) Notification: If the City, Project Manager or Contractor contends that any Union has violated this Article, it shall notify by phone, email, and overnight mail the Senior Executive of the Council and the Senior Executive of the Union, setting forth the facts alleged to violate the Article, prior to instituting the expedited arbitration procedure set forth below. The Senior Executive of the Council will immediately use his/her best efforts to cause the cessation of any violation of this Article. The leadership of the Union will direct the membership to cease any violation of this Article. A Union complying with this obligation shall not be liable for unauthorized acts of employees it represents.

- 6.2 Expedited Arbitration: Any party to this Agreement shall institute the following procedure, prior to initiating any other action at law or equity, when a breach of this Article is alleged to have occurred:
 - (a) A party invoking this procedure shall notify Robert Hirsch, as the permanent arbitrator, or, Barry Winograd, as the alternate under this procedure. In the event that the permanent arbitrator is unavailable at any time, the alternate will be contacted. If neither is available, then a selection shall be made from the list of arbitrators in Article 14.2. Notice to the arbitrator shall be by the most expeditious means available, with notices by phone, email, and overnight mail to the party alleged to be in violation and to the Council and involved local Union if a Union is alleged to be in violation.
 - (b) Upon receipt of said notice, the City will contact the designated arbitrator named above or his alternate who will attempt to convene a hearing within twenty-four (24) hours if it is contended that the violation still exists.
 - (c) The arbitrator shall notify the parties by phone, email, and overnight mail of the place and time for the hearing. Said hearing shall be completed in one session, which, with appropriate recesses at the arbitrator's discretion, shall not exceed twenty-four (24) hours unless otherwise agreed upon by all parties. A failure of any party to attend said hearings shall not delay the hearing of evidence or the issuance of any award by the arbitrator.
 - (d) The sole issue at the hearing shall be whether or not a violation of Article 6 of the Agreement has occurred. The arbitrator shall have no authority to consider any matter of justification, explanation or mitigation of such violation or to award damages, which issue is reserved for court

proceedings, if any. The award shall be issued in writing within three (3) hours after the close of the hearing, and may be issued without a written opinion. If any party desires a written opinion, one shall be issued within fifteen (15) days, but its issuance shall not delay compliance with or enforcement of the award. The arbitrator may order cessation of the violation of this Article and other appropriate relief and such award shall be served on all parties by hand or registered mail upon issuance. Should a party found in violation of this Article fail to comply with an Arbitrator's award to cease the violation, the party in violation shall pay to the affected party as liquidated damages the sum of ten thousand dollars (\$10,000.00) per shift for which it failed to comply, or portion thereof, until such violation is ceased. The Arbitrator shall retain jurisdiction to resolve any disputes regarding the liquidated damages claimed under this section.

(e) Such award may be enforced by any Court of competent jurisdiction upon the filing of this Agreement and all other relevant documents referred to above in the following manner. Written notice of the filing of such enforcement proceedings shall be given to the other party. In the proceeding to obtain a temporary order enforcing the arbitrator's award as issued under Section 6.2(d) of this Article, all parties waive the right to a hearing and agree that such proceedings may be ex parte. Such agreement does not waive any party's right to participate in a hearing for a final order or enforcement. The Court's order or orders enforcing the arbitrator's award shall be served on all parties by hand or delivered by certified mail.

- (f) Any rights created by statute or law governing arbitration proceedings inconsistent with the above procedure, or which interfere with compliance, are waived by the parties.
- (g) The fees and expenses of the arbitrator shall be divided equally between the party instituting the arbitration proceedings provided in this Article and the party alleged to be in breach of its obligation under this Article.
- (h) Should either the permanent or the alternate arbitrator listed above no longer work as a labor arbitrator, the City and the Council shall mutually agree to a replacement.

ARTICLE 7 PRE-CONSTRUCTION CONFERENCE

- 7.1 All efforts will be made to hold pre-construction conferences in sufficient time to ensure all parties the ability to properly raise and resolve any issues that may arise out of such conferences.
- 7.2 The Project Manager shall convene and conduct a pre-job conference with representatives of all involved Contractors, and the Unions. The Contractors shall be prepared to announce craft assignments and to discuss in detail the scope of work and other issues as set forth below, at a location and time mutually agreeable to the Council at least 21 days prior to:
 - (a) The commencement of any Project Work, and
 - (b) The commencement of Project Work on each subsequently awarded construction contract or phase.

- Pre-job conferences shall be attended by a representative from each of the participating Contractors and Unions and the Project Manager. The Council and City may, at their discretion, attend any and all pre-construction conferences.
- 7.4 Pre-Job Conference: The pre-job conference shall consist of:
 - (a) A listing of each Contractor's scope of work;
 - (b) The proposed craft assignments;
 - (c) The estimated number of craft workers required to perform the work;
 - (d) Transportation arrangements; and
 - (e) The estimated start and completion dates of the work.
- 7.5 Waiver: Any jurisdictional dispute relating to the assignment of work shall be waived if not made within five (5) business days of the pre-job conference or from when the Union becomes aware or should have become aware of the assignment. All Project Work shall proceed without delay as assigned at the pre-job conference notwithstanding any pending disputes about the assignment of any portion of that work.
- Progress meetings: In order to ensure the terms of the PLA are being fulfilled and all concerns to the City, Unions, Contractors are addressed, the Project Manager, General Contractor and Senior Executive of the Council or designated representatives thereof shall meet on a periodic basis during the term of the construction. As needed, subcontractors may be required to attend progress meetings.

ARTICLE 8 NON-DISCRIMINATION

The Contractor and Unions agree to comply with all anti-discrimination provisions of federal, state and local law, to protect employees and applicants for employment, on the Project.

ARTICLE 9 UNION SECURITY

- 9.1 The Contractor recognizes the Union(s) as the sole bargaining representative of all craft employees working within the scope of this Agreement.
- All construction persons who are employed by the Contractor(s) shall, as a condition of employment, on or before the eighth (8th) day of consecutive or cumulative employment on the Project, be responsible for the payment of the applicable dues and/or fees uniformly required by the applicable Local union. Individuals are required to pay applicable dues and/or fees only during the term of their work on the Project. Upon paying the applicable dues and/or fees, workers shall enjoy full access to Union hiring halls for as long as such dues and/or fees are paid. Nothing in this Agreement shall prevent non-union employees from joining the local Union.
- 9.3 Authorized representatives of the Unions shall have access to the Projects whenever work covered by this Agreement is being, has been, or will be performed on the Project.

ARTICLE 10 REFERRAL

- 10.1 Contractor/Employers performing construction work on the Project described in the Agreement shall, in filling craft job requirements, utilize and be bound by the registration facilities and referral systems established or authorized by the Unions signatory hereto. The Contractors shall have the right to reject any person referred by the Union(s). This right will be exercised in accordance with the procedures and timelines established by the applicable Master Agreement.
- The Contractor(s) shall have the unqualified right to select and hire directly all supervisors above General Foreman it considers necessary and desirable, without such persons being referred by the Union(s). Further, it is understood that all signatory Unions shall permit foremen to be called by name at hiring halls.
- In the event that referral facilities maintained by the Union(s) are unable to fill the requisition of a Contractor for employees within a forty-eight (48) hour period (Saturdays, Sundays and Holidays excluded) after such requisition is made by the Contractor (s), the Contractor (s) shall be free to obtain workers from any source. A Contractor who hires any worker to perform Project Work pursuant to this Section shall immediately provide the appropriate Union with the name and address of such employee(s) and shall immediately refer such employee(s) to the appropriate Union to satisfy the requirements of Article 9 of this Agreement.
- Local Hire: It is in the interest of the parties to this Agreement to facilitate employment of Local Area residents and to use Local Area resources in construction of the Project. The objective of the parties is that at least twenty-five percent (25%) of the total work hours for the Project shall be performed by Local Area residents and that a minimum of twenty-five percent (25%) of all new hires

will be from the Local Area. The Unions will exert their utmost efforts to recruit and refer sufficient numbers of skilled craft persons from the Local Area who possess the requisite skills and qualifications to fulfill the needs of the Contractor(s) and the requirements of this Article 10.4. To the fullest extent allowed by law and the Unions' lawful hiring hall provisions, residents of the Local Area, including journeymen and apprentices, shall be referred for Project work covered by this Agreement in the following order: 1) Residents of the cities of Pinole and Hercules; 2) Residents of West Contra Costa County; and 3) Residents of Contra Costa County.

- Monitoring: Contractors and Unions. Unions will work with the City of Pinole's Project Manager when recruiting, referring and selecting employees to perform Project work under this Agreement. The Contractor will forward to the Union and the City a copy of all construction personnel requests made, specifying the personnel requested. Contractors shall utilize the "name-call", "re-hire", "transfer" and or "sponsorship" options, where available under a craft's Master Agreement and the Union hiring hall rules to maximize the participation of Local Area Residents on the Project.
- The Unions and Contractors shall maintain an updated list containing the craft classification of any worker hired for the Project along with that worker's city and zip code. For the purposes of establishing residency, Post Office boxes will not be accepted.

ARTICLE 11 WAGES AND BENEFITS

For all Project Work, all Contractors agree to pay contributions to the established vacation, pension and other form of deferred compensation plan, apprenticeship,

- worker protection and assistance, and health benefit funds established by the applicable Master Agreement for each hour worked on the Project in the amounts designated in the Master Agreements of the appropriate Signatory Unions.
- 11.2 By signing this Agreement, Contractors adopt and agree to be bound by the written terms of the legally established Trust Agreements, as described in Article 11.1, only for Project Work performed during the Project. The Trust Agreements, which may from time to time be amended, specify the manner in which payments are to be paid into, and benefits paid out of, such Trust Funds. The Contractors authorize the parties to such local trust agreements to appoint trustees and successor trustees to administer the trust funds and hereby ratify and accept the trustees so appointed as if made by the Contractor(s). The Contractors agree to execute a separate Subscription Agreement(s) for Trust Funds applicable solely to Project Work performed during the Project, when such Trust Fund(s) require(s) such document(s).
- other terms and conditions of Employment: The wages, hours and other terms and conditions of employment on the Project shall be governed by the Master Agreement of the respective crafts, to the extent such Master Agreement is not inconsistent with this Agreement. Where a subject covered by the provisions of this Agreement is also covered by a Schedule A, the provisions of this Agreement shall prevail. Where a subject is covered by the provisions of a Schedule A and is not covered by this Agreement, the provisions of the Schedule A shall prevail.

ARTICLE 12 COMPLIANCE

12.1 It shall be the responsibility of the Contractors and Unions to investigate and monitor compliance with the provisions of the Agreement contained in Article 11. Nothing in this agreement shall be construed to interfere with or supersede the usual and customary legal remedies available to the Unions and/or employee benefit Trust Funds to collect delinquent Trust Fund contributions from Contractors on the Project.

ARTICLE 13 GRIEVANCE ARBITRATION PROCEDURE

- 13.1 Project Labor Disputes: All project labor disputes involving the application or interpretation of the Master Agreement to which a signatory Contractor and a signatory Union are parties shall be resolved pursuant to the resolution procedures of that Master Agreement. All disputes relating to the interpretation or application of this Agreement shall be subject to resolution by the Grievance arbitration procedures set forth herein.
- No grievance shall be recognized unless the grieving party (Local Union on its own behalf, or on behalf of an employee whom it represents, the City, or a Contractor) provides notice in writing to the party with whom it has a dispute within five (5) business days after becoming aware of the dispute but in no event more than thirty (30) business days after it reasonably should have become aware of the event giving rise to the dispute. Time limits may be extended by mutual written agreement of the parties.
 - Step 1: Within five (5) business days after the receipt of the written notice of the grievance, the Business Representative of the involved Local Union

or District Council, or his/her designee, or the representative of the employee, and the representative of the involved Contractor shall confer and attempt to resolve the grievance.

Step 2: In the event that the representatives are unable to resolve the dispute within the five (5) business days of the Step 1 meeting, within five (5) business days thereafter, the alleged grievance may be referred in writing by either involved party to the Business Manager(s) of the affected Union(s) involved and the Manager of Labor Relations of the Contractor or the Manager's designated representative, for discussion and resolution. Regardless of which party has initiated the grievance proceeding, prior to a Step 2 meeting, the Union(s) shall notify its International Union representative(s), which shall advise both parties if it intends on participating in a Step 2 meeting. The Project Manager and the City shall have the right to participate in any efforts to resolve the dispute at Step 2.

Step 3: If the grievance is not settled in Step 2, within five (5) business days of the Step 2 meeting, either party may request the dispute be submitted to arbitration or the time may be extended by mutual consent of both parties. Within five (5) business days after referral of a dispute to Step 3, the representatives shall choose a mutually agreed upon arbitrator for final and binding arbitration. The parties agree that if the permanent arbitrator or his alternate is not available, an arbitrator shall be selected by the alternate striking method from the list of three (3) below. The order of striking names from the list of arbitrators shall be determined by a coin toss, the winner of which shall decide whether they wish to strike first or second.

- William Riker
- David Weinberg
- Katherine Thomson

The decision of the Arbitrator shall be final and binding on all parties. The Arbitrator shall have no authority to change, amend, add to or detract from any of the provisions of the Agreement. The expense of the Arbitrator shall be borne equally by both parties. The Arbitrator shall arrange for a hearing on the earliest available date from the date of his/her selection. A decision shall be given to the parties within five (5) calendar days after completion of the hearing unless such time is extended by mutual agreement. A written opinion may be requested by a party from the presiding arbitrator.

The time limits specified in any step of the Grievance Procedure set forth in Section 12.2 may be extended by mutual agreement of the parties. However, failure to process a grievance within the time limits provided above, without an agreed upon extension of time, shall be deemed a waiver of such grievance without prejudice, or without precedent to the processing of and/or resolution of like or similar grievances or disputes.

In order to encourage the resolution of disputes and grievances at Steps 1 and 2 of this Grievance Procedure, the parties agree that such settlements shall not be precedent setting.

Should any of the arbitrators listed in this Article no longer work as a labor arbitrator, the City and the Council shall mutually agree to a replacement.

ARTICLE 14 WORK ASSIGNMENTS AND JURISDICTIONAL DISPUTES

14.1 The assignment of Project Work will be solely the responsibility of the Contractor performing the work involved; and such work assignments will be in accordance with the Plan for the Settlement of the Jurisdictional Disputes in the Construction Industry (the "Plan") or any successor Plan.

- All jurisdictional disputes on this Project between or among the building and construction trades Unions and the Contractors party to this Agreement shall be settled and adjusted according to the present Plan established by the Building and Construction Trades Department or any other plan or method of procedure that may be adopted in the future by the Building and Construction Trades Department. Decisions rendered shall be final, binding and conclusive on the Contractor and Union parties to this Agreement.
- If a dispute arising under this Article involves the Northern California Carpenters Regional Council or any of its subordinate bodies, an Arbitrator shall be chosen by the procedures specified in Article V, Section 5 of the Plan from a list composed of John Kagel, Thomas Angelo, Robert Hirsch, and Thomas Pagan, and the Arbitrator's hearing on the dispute shall be held at the offices of the California State Building and Construction Trades Council in Sacramento, California, within 14 days of the selection of the Arbitrator. All other procedures shall be as specified in the Plan.
- 14.4 All jurisdictional disputes shall be resolved without the occurrence of any strike, work stoppage, or slow-down of any nature, and the Contractor's assignment shall be adhered to until the dispute is resolved. Individual employees violating this section shall be subject to immediate discharge. Each Contractor will conduct a pre-job conference with the Council prior to commencing work. The Project Manager and City will be advised in advance of all such conferences and may participate if they wish. Pre-job conferences for different Contractors may be held together.

ARTICLE 15 APPRENTICES

- Recognizing the need to develop adequate numbers of competent workers in the construction industry, the Contractor(s) shall employ apprentices of a California State-approved Joint Apprenticeship Training Committee (JATC) Program in the respective crafts to perform such work as is within their capabilities and which is customarily performed by the craft in which they are indentured.
- The apprentice ratios will be in compliance with the applicable provisions of the California Labor Code, Training Standards and the Master Agreements.
- The objective of the parties is that at least twenty-five percent (25%) of the apprentices employed on the Project will be from the Local Area. Apprentices shall be given priority in hiring in the following order: 1) Residents of the cities of Pinole and Hercules; 2) Residents of West Contra Costa County; and 3)

 Residents of Contra Costa County. The prioritization of apprenticeship hiring shall be consistent with the law, hiring hall procedures of the Unions, and the standards and procedures of the JATC. The Contractors shall reach this goal through utilization of the normal hiring hall procedures. The Unions are committed to working with the Contractors to achieve these goals. All Local Area apprentices referred to Contractors under this Agreement shall be enrolled in State of California approved Joint Apprentice Training Programs. The employment of apprentices shall count toward the 25% local hiring goal in Article 10.4.
- 15.4 Consistent with the Master Agreements and State law, there shall be no restriction on the utilization of apprentices in performing the work of their craft provided they are properly supervised.

ARTICLE 16 MANAGEMENT RIGHTS

The Contractor(s) shall retain full and exclusive authority for the management of their operations, including the right to direct their work force in their sole discretion. No rules, customs or practices shall be permitted or observed which limit or restrict production, or limit or restrict the working efforts of employees except that lawful manning provisions in the Master Agreement shall be recognized.

ARTICLE 17 HELMETS TO HARDHATS

- The Contractors and the Unions recognize a desire to facilitate the entry into the building and construction trades of veterans who are interested in careers in the building and construction industry. The Contractor and Unions agree to utilize the services of the Center for Military Recruitment, Assessment and Veterans Employment (hereinafter "Center) and the Center's "Helmets to Hardhats" program to serve as a resource for preliminary orientation, assessment of construction aptitude, referral to apprenticeship programs or hiring halls, counseling and mentoring, support network, employment opportunities and other needs as identified by the parties.
- 17.2 The Unions and Contractors agree to coordinate with the Center to participate in an integrated database of veterans interested in working on the Project and of apprenticeship and employment opportunities for this Project. To the extent permitted by law, the Unions will give credit to such veterans for bona fide, provable past experience.

ARTICLE 18 DRUG & ALCOHOL TESTING

- The use, sale, transfer, purchase and/or possession of a controlled substance, alcohol and/or firearms at any time during the work day is prohibited.
- The Parties agree to recognize and use the Substance Abuse Prevention Policies contained in each applicable Union's Schedule A.

ARTICLE 19 SAVINGS CLAUSE

- In the event any article, provision, clause, sentence or word of the Agreement is determined to be illegal or void as being in contravention of any applicable law, by a court of competent jurisdiction, the remainder of the Agreement shall remain in full force and effect. In that event, the parties shall meet and confer and exercise best efforts to reach agreement on acceptable replacement language which will meet the objections to its validity and which will be in accordance with the intent and purpose of the article, provision, clause, sentence or work in question.
- 19.2 If agreement is reached, the Parties shall substitute in place and stead of the invalidated article, provision, clause, sentence or word another article, provision, clause, sentence or word that will resolve the issues identified by the court and be in accordance with the intent and purpose of the article, provision, clause, sentence or word invalidated.
- 19.3 If the Parties are unable to reach an agreement, then the entire Agreement shall be null and void and the Council and Unions will no longer be bound by the provisions of Article 6 (Work Stoppages, Strikes, Sympathy Strikes and Lockouts).

ARTICLE 20 TERM

20.1 This Agreement shall become effective on the day it is executed and approved by the City Council of Pinole and by the Contra Costa County Building Construction and Trades Council and shall continue in effect until construction of the Project is complete. Construction shall be deemed complete when each item on the punch list is completed, a Notice of Completion has been prepared, the Project has been accepted by City Council resolution and the notice of completion has been filed.

CITY OF PINOLE

Ву	Date
CONTRA COSTA BUILDING AND CONSTRUCTION TRADES COUN	
D	D. C.

SIGNATURE BLOCK FOR UNIONS

	_	
Asbestos Workers Local 16		Hod Carriers Local 166
Boilermakers Local 549	-	Roofers Local 81
Bricklayers Local 3	-	Iron Workers Local 378
Northern California Regional Council of Carpenters for and on Behalf of Their Affiliated Crafts	-	Laborers Local Union 324
		Laborers Local Union 67
Sheet Metal Workers Local 104	-	Cement Masons Local 300
Operating Engineers Local 3	-	Electrical Workers Local 302
Painters District Council 16	-	Plasterers Local 66
Sprinkler Fitters Local 483	-	United Association Local 159
United Association Local 342	-	United Association Local 355

Teamsters Local 315 Elevator Constructors Local 8

ADDENDUM A PINOLE WASTE WATER TREATMENT PLANT PROJECT LABOR AGREEMENT AGREEMENT TO BE BOUND

[Addressee]	
[Address]	
[City and State]	
Re: Pinole Waste Water Treatment Plant	Project Labor Agreement.
Dear Mr. /Ms:	
bound by the Pinole-Hercules Wastewater Tr	ned party confirms that it agrees to be a party to and reatment Plant Project Labor Agreement as such ded by the parties or interpreted pursuant to its
agrees to be bound by the written terms of the detailed basis upon which contributions are to funds and ratifies and accepts the trustees app	the undersigned party subscribes to, adopts and e legally established trust agreements specifying the o be made into, and benefits made out of, such trust pointed by the parties to such trust funds. The cription Agreement(s) for Trust Funds when such
the Pinole-Hercules Wastewater Treatment P undersigned party for the duration of the Proj	y this Agreement shall extend to all work covered by Plant Project Labor Agreement undertaken by the ject. The undersigned party shall require all of its imilarly bound for all their work within the scope of ement To Be Bound.
This letter shall constitute a subscription agree	eement, to the extent of the terms of the letter.
CONTRACTOR/SUBCONTRACTOR:	
Project Contract Number:	
California State License Number: or Motor Carrier (CA) Permit Number	
Name and Signature of Authorized Person:	
	(Signature)
	(Print Name)
	(Title)

ADDENDUM B PINOLE WASTE WATER TREATMENT PLANT PROJECT LABOR AGREEMENT LIST OF MASTER AGREEMENTS

ADDENDUM C PINOLE WASTE WATER TREATMENT PLANT

PROJECT LABOR AGREEMENT CONSTRUCTION PLAN

ADDENDUM D PINOLE WASTE WATER TREATMENT PLANT PROJECT LABOR AGREEMENT SUPPLEMENTAL AGREEMENTS

City of Pinole – Wastewater Treatment Plant Project Labor Agreement

Addendum D: Supplemental Agreement between City and Building Trades Council

This Supplemental Agreement confirms the Parties' understanding concerning the application of section 4.5(b) of the above-referenced Project Labor Agreement (PLA).

Having reviewed the current Schedule A Agreements, the Parties agree that the only Schedule A Agreements containing provisions relevant to section 4.5(b) are those of the Plumbers and Pipefitters Local Union Nos. 159 and 342 and Sheet Metal Workers' Local Union No. 104. With respect to these two Unions, the City recognizes that the provisions of their Schedule A Agreements addressing off-site fabrication shall apply to work on the Project.

Should other issues arise relevant to off-site fabrication, the parties agree to work cooperatively to assure that the Project is finished in the most timely and efficient manner possible.

Agreed and accepted this day of	2015
By:	
[City]	
By:	
[BTC]	
By:	
[Local 159]	



Comprised of
Plumbers, Steamfitters & Refrigeration
Journeymen & Apprentices

ARAM HODESS
Business Manager

ROBERT SEWELL Fin. Sec. Treas.

THOMAS LAWSON
President

SIDE LETTER MANUFACTURED MECHANICAL EQUIPMENT PINOLE WWTP PROJECT

United Association Locals 159 and 342, having reviewed the specifications for the Wastewater Treatment Plant, agree that all manufactured mechanical equipment (EX: boiler, compressor, pumps) to be installed on the Project is not subject to the off-site pre-fabrication provisions of their Schedule "A" Agreements.

Aram Hodess Business Manager

Plumbers and Steamfitters Local 159

DOCUMENT 006235

AMERICAN IRON AND STEEL CERTIFICATION

The materials supplied under this contract are subject to P.L. 113-76, Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2014 (Act), which includes an "American Iron and Steel (AIS)" requirement in section 436 that requires Drinking Water State Revolving Fund assistance recipients to use iron and steel products that are produced in the United States for projects for the construction, alternation, maintenance, or repair of a public water system or treatment works.

Contractor shall be required to sign and submit the Bidder's "American Iron and Steel" Certification form (Section 004900) included in the Bid Book. The City will use the above referenced from to document bidder compliance with AIS. The form will be kept in the file of the project name listed on the form. Certification will be retained on file for three years following project completion.

CERTIFICATION

SRF PROJECT NUMBER:	
PROJECT NAME:	 -

PROJECT SPONSOR:

With respect to the "American Iron and Steel" (AIS) provisions of the Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2014 under Section 436, I understand the AIS Requirement and that this requirement applies to any and all portions of the project, including subcontracted portions; and I certify to the best of my knowledge and belief that:

- 1. Identification of American Iron and Steel: Consistent with the terms of the Project Sponsor's bid solicitation and the AIS provisions, the bidder certifies that this bid reflects the bidder's best, good faith effort to identify domestic sources of iron and steel for every covered product contained in the bid solicitation where such American-made components are available on the schedule and consistent with the deadlines prescribed in or required by the bid solicitation.
- Verification of U.S. Production: The bidder certifies that all covered products contained in the bid solicitation that are American-made have been so identified, and if this bid is accepted, the bidder agrees that it will provide reasonable, sufficient, and timely verification to the Project Sponsor of the U.S. production of each component so identified.
- 3. Documentation Regarding Non-American Iron and Steel: The bidder certifies that for any product or products that are not American-made and are so identified in this bid, the bidder has included in or attached to this certification one or both of the following, as applicable:
 - a. Identification of and citation to a categorical waiver published by the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency in the Federal Register that is applicable to

- such product or products, and an analysis that supports its applicability to the product or products;
- b. Verifiable documentation sufficient to the Project Sponsor, as required in the bid solicitation or otherwise, that the bidder has sought to secure American-made products but has determined that such products are not available on the schedule and consistent with the deadlines prescribed in the bid solicitation, with assurance adequate for the bidder under the applicable conditions stated in the bid solicitation or otherwise.
- 4. Information and Detailed Justification Regarding Non-American-made Iron and Steel: The bidder certified that for any such product or products that are not so available, the bidder has also provided in or attached to this certification, including but not limited to the verifiable documentation and a full description of the bidder's efforts to secure any such American-made product or products, that the bidder believes are sufficient to provide and as far as possible constitute the detailed justification required for an AIS waiver with respect to such product or products. The bidder further agrees that, if this bid is accepted, it will assist the Project Sponsor in amending, supplementing, or further supporting such information as required by the Project Sponsor to request and, as applicable, implement the terms of a waiver with respect to any such product or products.

I understand that a false statement on this certification may be grounds for rejection or termination of any award.

Signature of Bidder	Date
Typed Name and Title of Bidder	
Company	
Business Address	
Telephone Number	

END OF DOCUMENT

DOCUMENT 007000

GENERAL CONDITIONS

STANDARD GENERAL CONDITIONS OF THE CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT

Prepared by



Issued and Published Jointly by







These General Conditions have been prepared for use with the Agreement Between Owner and Contractor for Construction Contract (EJCDC® C-520, Stipulated Sum, or C-525, Cost-Plus, 2013 Editions). Their provisions are interrelated and a change in one may necessitate a change in the other.

To prepare supplementary conditions that are coordinated with the General Conditions, use EJCDC's Guide to the Preparation of Supplementary Conditions (EJCDC® C-800, 2013 Edition). The full EJCDC Construction series of documents is discussed in the Commentary on the 2013 EJCDC Construction Documents (EJCDC® C-001, 2013 Edition).

Copyright © 2013:

National Society of Professional Engineers 1420 King Street, Alexandria, VA 22314-2794 (703) 684-2882

www.nspe.org

American Council of Engineering Companies
1015 15th Street N.W., Washington, DC 20005
(202) 347-7474
www.acec.org

American Society of Civil Engineers 1801 Alexander Bell Drive, Reston, VA 20191-4400 (800) 548-2723

www.asce.org

The copyright for this document is owned jointly by the three sponsoring organizations listed above. The National Society of Professional Engineers is the Copyright Administrator for the EJCDC documents; please direct all inquiries regarding EJCDC copyrights to NSPE.

NOTE: EJCDC publications may be purchased at www.ejcdc.org, or from any of the sponsoring organizations above.

007000-2

STANDARD GENERAL CONDITIONS OF THE CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICL	E 1 – DEFINITIONS AND TERMINOLOGY	7
1.01	Defined Terms	7
1.02	Terminology	10
ARTICLE 2 - Preliminary Matters		
2.01	Delivery of Bonds and Evidence of Insurance	11
2.02	Copies of Documents	11
2.03	Before Starting Construction	11
2.04	Preconstruction Conference; Designation of Authorized Representatives	12
2.05	Initial Acceptance of Schedules	12
2.06	Electronic Transmittals	12
ARTICL	E 3 - Documents: Intent, Requirements, Reuse	13
3.01	Intent	13
3.02	Reference Standards	13
3.03	Reporting and Resolving Discrepancies	13
3.04	Requirements of the Contract Documents	14
3.05	Reuse of Documents	15
ARTICLE 4 - Commencement and Progress of the Work		15
4.01	Commencement of Contract Times; Notice to Proceed	15
4.02	Starting the Work	15
4.03	Reference Points	15
4.04	Progress Schedule	15
4.05	Delays in Contractor's Progress	16
	E 5 - Availability of Lands; Subsurface and Physical Conditions; Hazardous Environmental	
5.01	Availability of Lands	17
5.02	Use of Site and Other Areas	17
5.03	Subsurface and Physical Conditions	18
5.04	Differing Subsurface or Physical Conditions	18
5.05	Underground Facilities	
5.06	Hazardous Environmental Conditions at Site	21
ARTICL	E 6 - Bonds and Insurance	23
6.01	Performance, Payment, and Other Bonds	23
6.02	Insurance—General Provisions	24

6.03	Contractor's Insurance	25
6.04	Owner's Liability Insurance	27
6.05	Property Insurance	27
6.06	Waiver of Rights	29
6.07	Receipt and Application of Property Insurance Proceeds	29
ARTICL	E 7 - Contractor's Responsibilities	30
7.01	Supervision and Superintendence	30
7.02	Labor; Working Hours	30
7.03	Services, Materials, and Equipment	30
7.04	"Or Equals"	31
7.05	Substitutes	32
7.06	Concerning Subcontractors, Suppliers, and Others	33
7.07	Patent Fees and Royalties	34
7.08	Permits	35
7.09	Taxes	35
7.10	Laws and Regulations	35
7.11	Record Documents	36
7.12	Safety and Protection	36
7.13	Safety Representative	37
7.14	Hazard Communication Programs	37
7.15	Emergencies	37
7.16	Shop Drawings, Samples, and Other Submittals	37
7.17	Contractor's General Warranty and Guarantee	39
7.18	Indemnification	40
7.19	Delegation of Professional Design Services	40
ARTICL	E 8 - Other Work at the Site	41
8.01	Other Work	41
8.02	Coordination	42
8.03	Legal Relationships	42
ARTICL	E 9 - Owner's Responsibilities	43
9.01	Communications to Contractor	43
9.02	Replacement of Engineer	43
9.03	Furnish Data	43
9.04	Pay When Due	43
9.05	Lands and Easements; Reports, Tests, and Drawings	43
9.06	Insurance	44
9.07	Change Orders	44
9.08	Inspections, Tests, and Approvals	44

9.09	Limitations on Owner's Responsibilities	44
9.10	Undisclosed Hazardous Environmental Condition	44
9.11	Evidence of Financial Arrangements	44
9.12	Safety Programs	44
ARTICLE	10 - Engineer's Status During Construction	44
10.01	Owner's Representative	44
10.02	Visits to Site	45
10.03	Project Representative	45
10.04	Rejecting Defective Work	45
10.05	Shop Drawings, Change Orders and Payments	45
10.06	Determinations for Unit Price Work	45
10.07	Decisions on Requirements of Contract Documents and Acceptability of Work	46
10.08	Limitations on Engineer's Authority and Responsibilities	46
10.09	Compliance with Safety Program	46
ARTICLE	11 - Amending the Contract Documents; Changes in the Work	46
11.01	Amending and Supplementing Contract Documents	46
11.02	Owner-Authorized Changes in the Work	47
11.03	Unauthorized Changes in the Work	47
11.04	Change of Contract Price	48
11.05	Change of Contract Times	49
11.06	Change Proposals	49
11.07	Execution of Change Orders	49
11.08	Notification to Surety	50
ARTICLE	12 - Claims	50
12.01	Claims	50
ARTICLE	13 - Cost of the Work; Allowances; Unit Price Work	51
13.01	Cost of the Work	51
13.02	Allowances	53
13.03	Unit Price Work	54
ARTICLE	14 - Tests and Inspections; Correction, Removal or Acceptance of Defective Work	54
14.01	Access to Work	54
14.02	Tests, Inspections, and Approvals	55
14.03	Defective Work	55
14.04	Acceptance of Defective Work	56
14.05	Uncovering Work	56
14.06	Owner May Stop the Work	57
14.07	Owner May Correct Defective Work	57
ARTICLE	15 - Payments to Contractor; Set-Offs; Completion; Correction Period	57

15.01	Progress Payments	. 58
15.02	Contractor's Warranty of Title	60
15.03	Substantial Completion	60
15.04	Partial Use or Occupancy	61
15.05	Final Inspection	62
15.06	Final Payment	62
15.07	Waiver of Claims	63
15.08	Correction Period	63
ARTICLE	16 - Suspension of Work and Termination	64
16.01	Owner May Suspend Work	64
16.02	Owner May Terminate for Cause	64
16.03	Owner May Terminate For Convenience	65
16.04	Contractor May Stop Work or Terminate	65
ARTICLE	17 - Final Resolution of Disputes	66
17.01	Methods and Procedures	66
ARTICLE	18 - Miscellaneous	66
18.01	Giving Notice	66
18.02	Computation of Times	66
18.03	Cumulative Remedies	66
18.04	Limitation of Damages	67
18.05	No Waiver	67
18.06	Survival of Obligations	67
18.07	Controlling Law	67
18.08	Headings	67

ARTICLE 1 - DEFINITIONS AND TERMINOLOGY

1.01 Defined Terms

- A. Wherever used in the Bidding Requirements or Contract Documents, a term printed with initial capital letters, including the term's singular and plural forms, will have the meaning indicated in the definitions below. In addition to terms specifically defined, terms with initial capital letters in the Contract Documents include references to identified articles and paragraphs, and the titles of other documents or forms.
 - 3. Addenda—Written or graphic instruments issued prior to the opening of Bids which clarify, correct, or change the Bidding Requirements or the proposed Contract Documents.
 - 4. Agreement—The written instrument, executed by Owner and Contractor, that sets forth the Contract Price and Contract Times, identifies the parties and the Engineer, and designates the specific items that are Contract Documents.
 - Application for Payment—The form acceptable to Engineer which is to be used by Contractor during the course of the Work in requesting progress or final payments and which is to be accompanied by such supporting documentation as is required by the Contract Documents.
 - 6. *Bid*—The offer of a Bidder submitted on the prescribed form setting forth the prices for the Work to be performed.
 - 7. Bidder—An individual or entity that submits a Bid to Owner.
 - 8. *Bidding Documents*—The Bidding Requirements, the proposed Contract Documents, and all Addenda.
 - 9. *Bidding Requirements*—The advertisement or invitation to bid, Instructions to Bidders, Bid Bond or other Bid security, if any, the Bid Form, and the Bid with any attachments.
 - 10. Change Order—A document which is signed by Contractor and Owner and authorizes an addition, deletion, or revision in the Work or an adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times, or other revision to the Contract, issued on or after the Effective Date of the Contract.
 - 11. Change Proposal—A written request by Contractor, duly submitted in compliance with the procedural requirements set forth herein, seeking an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times, or both; contesting an initial decision by Engineer concerning the requirements of the Contract Documents or the acceptability of Work under the Contract Documents; challenging a set-off against payments due; or seeking other relief with respect to the terms of the Contract.
 - 12. Claim—(a) A demand or assertion by Owner directly to Contractor, duly submitted in compliance with the procedural requirements set forth herein: seeking an adjustment of Contract Price or Contract Times, or both; contesting an initial decision by Engineer concerning the requirements of the Contract Documents or the acceptability of Work under the Contract Documents; contesting Engineer's decision regarding a Change Proposal; seeking resolution of a contractual issue that Engineer has declined to address; or seeking other relief with respect to the terms of the Contract; or (b) a demand or assertion by Contactor directly to Owner, duly submitted in compliance with the procedural requirements set forth herein, contesting Engineer's decision regarding a Change Proposal; or seeking resolution of a contractual issue that Engineer has declined to address. A demand for money or services by a third party is not a Claim.
 - 13. Constituent of Concern—Asbestos, petroleum, radioactive materials, polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs), hazardous waste, and any substance, product, waste, or other material of any nature whatsoever that is or becomes listed, regulated, or addressed pursuant to (a) the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act, 42 U.S.C. §§9601 et seq. ("CERCLA"); (b) the Hazardous Materials Transportation Act, 49 U.S.C. §§5501 et seq.; (c) the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act, 42 U.S.C.

- §§6901 et seq. ("RCRA"); (d) the Toxic Substances Control Act, 15 U.S.C. §§2601 et seq.; (e) the Clean Water Act, 33 U.S.C. §§1251 et seq.; (f) the Clean Air Act, 42 U.S.C. §§7401 et seq.; or (g) any other federal, state, or local statute, law, rule, regulation, ordinance, resolution, code, order, or decree regulating, relating to, or imposing liability or standards of conduct concerning, any hazardous, toxic, or dangerous waste, substance, or material.
- 14. *Contract*—The entire and integrated written contract between the Owner and Contractor concerning the Work.
- 15. Contract Documents—Those items so designated in the Agreement, and which together comprise the Contract.
- 16. Contract Price—The money that Owner has agreed to pay Contractor for completion of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents. .
- 17. Contract Times—The number of days or the dates by which Contractor shall: (a) achieve Milestones, if any; (b) achieve Substantial Completion; and (c) complete the Work.
- 18. Contractor—The individual or entity with which Owner has contracted for performance of the Work.
- 19. Cost of the Work—See Paragraph 13.01 for definition.
- 20. *Drawings*—The part of the Contract that graphically shows the scope, extent, and character of the Work to be performed by Contractor.
- 21. Effective Date of the Contract—The date, indicated in the Agreement, on which the Contract becomes effective.
- 22. Engineer—The individual or entity named as such in the Agreement.
- 23. *Field Order*—A written order issued by Engineer which requires minor changes in the Work but does not change the Contract Price or the Contract Times.
- 24. Hazardous Environmental Condition—The presence at the Site of Constituents of Concern in such quantities or circumstances that may present a danger to persons or property exposed thereto. The presence at the Site of materials that are necessary for the execution of the Work, or that are to be incorporated in the Work, and that are controlled and contained pursuant to industry practices, Laws and Regulations, and the requirements of the Contract, does not establish a Hazardous Environmental Condition.
- 25. Laws and Regulations; Laws or Regulations—Any and all applicable laws, statutes, rules, regulations, ordinances, codes, and orders of any and all governmental bodies, agencies, authorities, and courts having jurisdiction.
- 26. *Liens*—Charges, security interests, or encumbrances upon Contract-related funds, real property, or personal property.
- 27. *Milestone*—A principal event in the performance of the Work that the Contract requires Contractor to achieve by an intermediate completion date or by a time prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work.
- 28. *Notice of Award*—The written notice by Owner to a Bidder of Owner's acceptance of the Bid.
- 29. *Notice to Proceed*—A written notice by Owner to Contractor fixing the date on which the Contract Times will commence to run and on which Contractor shall start to perform the Work.
- 30. Owner—The individual or entity with which Contractor has contracted regarding the Work, and which has agreed to pay Contractor for the performance of the Work, pursuant to the terms of the Contract.
- 31. *Progress Schedule*—A schedule, prepared and maintained by Contractor, describing the sequence and duration of the activities comprising the Contractor's plan to accomplish the Work within the Contract Times.
- 32. *Project*—The total undertaking to be accomplished for Owner by engineers, contractors, and others, including planning, study, design, construction, testing, commissioning, and start-up, and of which the Work to be performed under the Contract Documents is a part.

- 33. Project Manual—The written documents prepared for, or made available for, procuring and constructing the Work, including but not limited to the Bidding Documents or other construction procurement documents, geotechnical and existing conditions information, the Agreement, bond forms, General Conditions, Supplementary Conditions, and Specifications. The contents of the Project Manual may be bound in one or more volumes.
- 34. Resident Project Representative—The authorized representative of Engineer assigned to assist Engineer at the Site. As used herein, the term Resident Project Representative or "RPR" includes any assistants or field staff of Resident Project Representative.
- 35. Samples—Physical examples of materials, equipment, or workmanship that are representative of some portion of the Work and that establish the standards by which such portion of the Work will be judged.
- 36. Schedule of Submittals—A schedule, prepared and maintained by Contractor, of required submittals and the time requirements for Engineer's review of the submittals and the performance of related construction activities.
- 37. Schedule of Values—A schedule, prepared and maintained by Contractor, allocating portions of the Contract Price to various portions of the Work and used as the basis for reviewing Contractor's Applications for Payment.
- 38. Shop Drawings—All drawings, diagrams, illustrations, schedules, and other data or information that are specifically prepared or assembled by or for Contractor and submitted by Contractor to illustrate some portion of the Work. Shop Drawings, whether approved or not, are not Drawings and are not Contract Documents.
- 39. Site—Lands or areas indicated in the Contract Documents as being furnished by Owner upon which the Work is to be performed, including rights-of-way and easements, and such other lands furnished by Owner which are designated for the use of Contractor.
- 40. Specifications—The part of the Contract that consists of written requirements for materials, equipment, systems, standards, and workmanship as applied to the Work, and certain administrative requirements and procedural matters applicable to the Work.
- 41. Subcontractor—An individual or entity having a direct contract with Contractor or with any other Subcontractor for the performance of a part of the Work.
- 42. Substantial Completion—The time at which the Work (or a specified part thereof) has progressed to the point where, in the opinion of Engineer, the Work (or a specified part thereof) is sufficiently complete, in accordance with the Contract Documents, so that the Work (or a specified part thereof) can be utilized for the purposes for which it is intended. The terms "substantially complete" and "substantially completed" as applied to all or part of the Work refer to Substantial Completion thereof.
- 43. Successful Bidder—The Bidder whose Bid the Owner accepts, and to which the Owner makes an award of contract, subject to stated conditions.
- 44. Supplementary Conditions—The part of the Contract that amends or supplements these General Conditions.
- 45. Supplier—A manufacturer, fabricator, supplier, distributor, materialman, or vendor having a direct contract with Contractor or with any Subcontractor to furnish materials or equipment to be incorporated in the Work by Contractor or a Subcontractor.
- 46. Technical Data—Those items expressly identified as Technical Data in the Supplementary Conditions, with respect to either (a) subsurface conditions at the Site, or physical conditions relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at the Site (except Underground Facilities) or (b) Hazardous Environmental Conditions at the Site. If no such express identifications of Technical Data have been made with respect to conditions at the Site, then the data contained in boring logs, recorded measurements of subsurface water levels, laboratory test results, and other factual, objective information regarding conditions at the Site that are set forth in any geotechnical or environmental report prepared for the Project and made available to Contractor are hereby defined as Technical Data with respect to conditions at the Site under Paragraphs 5.03, 5.04, and 5.06.

- 47. *Underground Facilities*—All underground pipelines, conduits, ducts, cables, wires, manholes, vaults, tanks, tunnels, or other such facilities or attachments, and any encasements containing such facilities, including but not limited to those that convey electricity, gases, steam, liquid petroleum products, telephone or other communications, fiber optic transmissions, cable television, water, wastewater, storm water, other liquids or chemicals, or traffic or other control systems.
- 48. Unit Price Work—Work to be paid for on the basis of unit prices.
- 49. Work—The entire construction or the various separately identifiable parts thereof required to be provided under the Contract Documents. Work includes and is the result of performing or providing all labor, services, and documentation necessary to produce such construction; furnishing, installing, and incorporating all materials and equipment into such construction; and may include related services such as testing, start-up, and commissioning, all as required by the Contract Documents.
- 50. Work Change Directive—A written directive to Contractor issued on or after the Effective Date of the Contract, signed by Owner and recommended by Engineer, ordering an addition, deletion, or revision in the Work.

1.02 Terminology

- A. The words and terms discussed in the following paragraphs are not defined but, when used in the Bidding Requirements or Contract Documents, have the indicated meaning.
- B. Intent of Certain Terms or Adjectives:
 - 1. The Contract Documents include the terms "as allowed," "as approved," "as ordered," "as directed" or terms of like effect or import to authorize an exercise of professional judgment by Engineer. In addition, the adjectives "reasonable," "suitable," "acceptable," "proper," "satisfactory," or adjectives of like effect or import are used to describe an action or determination of Engineer as to the Work. It is intended that such exercise of professional judgment, action, or determination will be solely to evaluate, in general, the Work for compliance with the information in the Contract Documents and with the design concept of the Project as a functioning whole as shown or indicated in the Contract Documents (unless there is a specific statement indicating otherwise). The use of any such term or adjective is not intended to and shall not be effective to assign to Engineer any duty or authority to supervise or direct the performance of the Work, or any duty or authority to undertake responsibility contrary to the provisions of Article 10 or any other provision of the Contract Documents.

C. Day:

1. The word "day" means a calendar day of 24 hours measured from midnight to the next midnight.

D. Defective:

- 1. The word "defective," when modifying the word "Work," refers to Work that is unsatisfactory, faulty, or deficient in that it:
- 2. does not conform to the Contract Documents; or
- 3. does not meet the requirements of any applicable inspection, reference standard, test, or approval referred to in the Contract Documents; or
- 4. has been damaged prior to Engineer's recommendation of final payment (unless responsibility for the protection thereof has been assumed by Owner at Substantial Completion in accordance with Paragraph 15.03 or 15.04).
- E. Furnish, Install, Perform, Provide:
 - 1. The word "furnish," when used in connection with services, materials, or equipment, shall

- mean to supply and deliver said services, materials, or equipment to the Site (or some other specified location) ready for use or installation and in usable or operable condition.
- 2. The word "install," when used in connection with services, materials, or equipment, shall mean to put into use or place in final position said services, materials, or equipment complete and ready for intended use.
- 3. The words "perform" or "provide," when used in connection with services, materials, or equipment, shall mean to furnish and install said services, materials, or equipment complete and ready for intended use.
- 4. If the Contract Documents establish an obligation of Contractor with respect to specific services, materials, or equipment, but do not expressly use any of the four words "furnish," "install," "perform," or "provide," then Contractor shall furnish and install said services, materials, or equipment complete and ready for intended use.
- F. Unless stated otherwise in the Contract Documents, words or phrases that have a well-known technical or construction industry or trade meaning are used in the Contract Documents in accordance with such recognized meaning.

ARTICLE 2 - PRELIMINARY MATTERS

2.01 Delivery of Bonds and Evidence of Insurance

- A. *Bonds*: When Contractor delivers the executed counterparts of the Agreement to Owner, Contractor shall also deliver to Owner such bonds as Contractor may be required to furnish.
- B. Evidence of Contractor's Insurance: When Contractor delivers the executed counterparts of the Agreement to Owner, Contractor shall also deliver to Owner, with copies to each named insured and additional insured (as identified in the Supplementary Conditions or elsewhere in the Contract), the certificates and other evidence of insurance required to be provided by Contractor in accordance with Article 6.
- C. Evidence of Owner's Insurance: After receipt of the executed counterparts of the Agreement and all required bonds and insurance documentation, Owner shall promptly deliver to Contractor, with copies to each named insured and additional insured (as identified in the Supplementary Conditions or otherwise), the certificates and other evidence of insurance required to be provided by Owner under Article 6.

2.02 Copies of Documents

- A. Owner shall furnish to Contractor four printed copies of the Contract (including one fully executed counterpart of the Agreement), and one copy in electronic portable document format (PDF). Additional printed copies will be furnished upon request at the cost of reproduction.
- B. Owner shall maintain and safeguard at least one original printed record version of the Contract, including Drawings and Specifications signed and sealed by Engineer and other design professionals. Owner shall make such original printed record version of the Contract available to Contractor for review. Owner may delegate the responsibilities under this provision to Engineer.

2.03 Before Starting Construction

A. Preliminary Schedules: Within 10 days after the Effective Date of the Contract (or as otherwise specifically required by the Contract Documents), Contractor shall submit to

Engineer for timely review:

- a preliminary Progress Schedule indicating the times (numbers of days or dates) for starting and completing the various stages of the Work, including any Milestones specified in the Contract:
- 2. a preliminary Schedule of Submittals; and
- 3. a preliminary Schedule of Values for all of the Work which includes quantities and prices of items which when added together equal the Contract Price and subdivides the Work into component parts in sufficient detail to serve as the basis for progress payments during performance of the Work. Such prices will include an appropriate amount of overhead and profit applicable to each item of Work.

2.04 Preconstruction Conference; Designation of Authorized Representatives

- A. Before any Work at the Site is started, a conference attended by Owner, Contractor, Engineer, and others as appropriate will be held to establish a working understanding among the parties as to the Work and to discuss the schedules referred to in Paragraph 2.03.A, procedures for handling Shop Drawings, Samples, and other submittals, processing Applications for Payment, electronic or digital transmittals, and maintaining required records.
- B. At this conference Owner and Contractor each shall designate, in writing, a specific individual to act as its authorized representative with respect to the services and responsibilities under the Contract. Such individuals shall have the authority to transmit and receive information, render decisions relative to the Contract, and otherwise act on behalf of each respective party.

2.05 Initial Acceptance of Schedules

- A. At least 10 days before submission of the first Application for Payment a conference, attended by Contractor, Engineer, and others as appropriate, will be held to review for acceptability to Engineer as provided below the schedules submitted in accordance with Paragraph 2.03.A. Contractor shall have an additional 10 days to make corrections and adjustments and to complete and resubmit the schedules. No progress payment shall be made to Contractor until acceptable schedules are submitted to Engineer.
 - The Progress Schedule will be acceptable to Engineer if it provides an orderly progression
 of the Work to completion within the Contract Times. Such acceptance will not impose on
 Engineer responsibility for the Progress Schedule, for sequencing, scheduling, or
 progress of the Work, nor interfere with or relieve Contractor from Contractor's full
 responsibility therefor.
 - 2. Contractor's Schedule of Submittals will be acceptable to Engineer if it provides a workable arrangement for reviewing and processing the required submittals.
 - Contractor's Schedule of Values will be acceptable to Engineer as to form and substance
 if it provides a reasonable allocation of the Contract Price to the component parts of the
 Work.

2.06 Electronic Transmittals

- A. Except as otherwise stated elsewhere in the Contract, the Owner, Engineer, and Contractor may transmit, and shall accept, Project-related correspondence, text, data, documents, drawings, information, and graphics, including but not limited to Shop Drawings and other submittals, in electronic media or digital format, either directly, or through access to a secure Project website.
- B. If the Contract does not establish protocols for electronic or digital transmittals, then Owner,

Engineer, and Contractor shall jointly develop such protocols.

C. When transmitting items in electronic media or digital format, the transmitting party makes no representations as to long term compatibility, usability, or readability of the items resulting from the recipient's use of software application packages, operating systems, or computer hardware differing from those used in the drafting or transmittal of the items, or from those established in applicable transmittal protocols.

ARTICLE 3 - DOCUMENTS: INTENT, REQUIREMENTS, REUSE

3.01 Intent

- A. The Contract Documents are complementary; what is required by one is as binding as if required by all.
- B. It is the intent of the Contract Documents to describe a functionally complete project (or part thereof) to be constructed in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- C. Unless otherwise stated in the Contract Documents, if there is a discrepancy between the electronic or digital versions of the Contract Documents (including any printed copies derived from such electronic or digital versions) and the printed record version, the printed record version shall govern.
- D. The Contract supersedes prior negotiations, representations, and agreements, whether written or oral.
- E. Engineer will issue clarifications and interpretations of the Contract Documents as provided herein.

3.02 Reference Standards

- A. Standards Specifications, Codes, Laws and Regulations
 - 1. Reference in the Contract Documents to standard specifications, manuals, reference standards, or codes of any technical society, organization, or association, or to Laws or Regulations, whether such reference be specific or by implication, shall mean the standard specification, manual, reference standard, code, or Laws or Regulations in effect at the time of opening of Bids (or on the Effective Date of the Contract if there were no Bids), except as may be otherwise specifically stated in the Contract Documents.
 - 2. No provision of any such standard specification, manual, reference standard, or code, or any instruction of a Supplier, shall be effective to change the duties or responsibilities of Owner, Contractor, or Engineer, or any of their subcontractors, consultants, agents, or employees, from those set forth in the part of the Contract Documents prepared by or for Engineer. No such provision or instruction shall be effective to assign to Owner, Engineer, or any of their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors, any duty or authority to supervise or direct the performance of the Work or any duty or authority to undertake responsibility inconsistent with the provisions of the part of the Contract Documents prepared by or for Engineer.

3.03 Reporting and Resolving Discrepancies

- A. Reporting Discrepancies:
 - 1. Contractor's Verification of Figures and Field Measurements: Before undertaking each

- part of the Work, Contractor shall carefully study the Contract Documents, and check and verify pertinent figures and dimensions therein, particularly with respect to applicable field measurements. Contractor shall promptly report in writing to Engineer any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy that Contractor discovers, or has actual knowledge of, and shall not proceed with any Work affected thereby until the conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy is resolved, by a clarification or interpretation by Engineer, or by an amendment or supplement to the Contract Documents issued pursuant to Paragraph 11.01.
- 2. Contractor's Review of Contract Documents: If, before or during the performance of the Work, Contractor discovers any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy within the Contract Documents, or between the Contract Documents and (a) any applicable Law or Regulation, (b) actual field conditions, (c) any standard specification, manual, reference standard, or code, or (d) any instruction of any Supplier, then Contractor shall promptly report it to Engineer in writing. Contractor shall not proceed with the Work affected thereby (except in an emergency as required by Paragraph 7.15) until the conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy is resolved, by a clarification or interpretation by Engineer, or by an amendment or supplement to the Contract Documents issued pursuant to Paragraph 11.01.
- Contractor shall not be liable to Owner or Engineer for failure to report any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy in the Contract Documents unless Contractor had actual knowledge thereof.

B. Resolving Discrepancies:

- Except as may be otherwise specifically stated in the Contract Documents, the provisions
 of the part of the Contract Documents prepared by or for Engineer shall take precedence
 in resolving any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy between such provisions of the
 Contract Documents and:
 - a. the provisions of any standard specification, manual, reference standard, or code, or the instruction of any Supplier (whether or not specifically incorporated by reference as a Contract Document); or
 - b. the provisions of any Laws or Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work (unless such an interpretation of the provisions of the Contract Documents would result in violation of such Law or Regulation).

3.04 Requirements of the Contract Documents

- A. During the performance of the Work and until final payment, Contractor and Owner shall submit to the Engineer all matters in question concerning the requirements of the Contract Documents (sometimes referred to as requests for information or interpretation—RFIs), or relating to the acceptability of the Work under the Contract Documents, as soon as possible after such matters arise. Engineer will be the initial interpreter of the requirements of the Contract Documents, and judge of the acceptability of the Work thereunder.
- B. Engineer will, with reasonable promptness, render a written clarification, interpretation, or decision on the issue submitted, or initiate an amendment or supplement to the Contract Documents. Engineer's written clarification, interpretation, or decision will be final and binding on Contractor, unless it appeals by submitting a Change Proposal, and on Owner, unless it appeals by filing a Claim.
- C. If a submitted matter in question concerns terms and conditions of the Contract Documents that do not involve (1) the performance or acceptability of the Work under the Contract Documents, (2) the design (as set forth in the Drawings, Specifications, or otherwise), or (3)

other engineering or technical matters, then Engineer will promptly give written notice to Owner and Contractor that Engineer is unable to provide a decision or interpretation. If Owner and Contractor are unable to agree on resolution of such a matter in question, either party may pursue resolution as provided in Article 12.

3.05 Reuse of Documents

- A. Contractor and its Subcontractors and Suppliers shall not:
 - have or acquire any title to or ownership rights in any of the Drawings, Specifications, or other documents (or copies of any thereof) prepared by or bearing the seal of Engineer or its consultants, including electronic media editions, or reuse any such Drawings, Specifications, other documents, or copies thereof on extensions of the Project or any other project without written consent of Owner and Engineer and specific written verification or adaptation by Engineer; or
 - 2. have or acquire any title or ownership rights in any other Contract Documents, reuse any such Contract Documents for any purpose without Owner's express written consent, or violate any copyrights pertaining to such Contract Documents.
- B. The prohibitions of this Paragraph 3.05 will survive final payment, or termination of the Contract. Nothing herein shall preclude Contractor from retaining copies of the Contract Documents for record purposes.

ARTICLE 4 - COMMENCEMENT AND PROGRESS OF THE WORK

- 4.01 Commencement of Contract Times; Notice to Proceed
 - A. The Contract Times will commence to run on the thirtieth day after the Effective Date of the Contract or, if a Notice to Proceed is given, on the day indicated in the Notice to Proceed. A Notice to Proceed may be given at any time within 30 days after the Effective Date of the Contract. In no event will the Contract Times commence to run later than the sixtieth day after the day of Bid opening or the thirtieth day after the Effective Date of the Contract, whichever date is earlier.

4.02 Starting the Work

A. Contractor shall start to perform the Work on the date when the Contract Times commence to run. No Work shall be done at the Site prior to such date.

4.03 Reference Points

A. Owner shall provide engineering surveys to establish reference points for construction which in Engineer's judgment are necessary to enable Contractor to proceed with the Work. Contractor shall be responsible for laying out the Work, shall protect and preserve the established reference points and property monuments, and shall make no changes or relocations without the prior written approval of Owner. Contractor shall report to Engineer whenever any reference point or property monument is lost or destroyed or requires relocation because of necessary changes in grades or locations, and shall be responsible for the accurate replacement or relocation of such reference points or property monuments by professionally qualified personnel.

4.04 Progress Schedule

- A. Contractor shall adhere to the Progress Schedule established in accordance with Paragraph 2.05 as it may be adjusted from time to time as provided below.
 - 1. Contractor shall submit to Engineer for acceptance (to the extent indicated in Paragraph 2.05) proposed adjustments in the Progress Schedule that will not result in changing the Contract Times.
 - 2. Proposed adjustments in the Progress Schedule that will change the Contract Times shall be submitted in accordance with the requirements of Article 11.
- B. Contractor shall carry on the Work and adhere to the Progress Schedule during all disputes or disagreements with Owner. No Work shall be delayed or postponed pending resolution of any disputes or disagreements, or during any appeal process, except as permitted by Paragraph 16.04, or as Owner and Contractor may otherwise agree in writing.

4.05 Delays in Contractor's Progress

- A. If Owner, Engineer, or anyone for whom Owner is responsible, delays, disrupts, or interferes with the performance or progress of the Work, then Contractor shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in the Contract Times and Contract Price. Contractor's entitlement to an adjustment of the Contract Times is conditioned on such adjustment being essential to Contractor's ability to complete the Work within the Contract Times.
- B. Contractor shall not be entitled to an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times for delay, disruption, or interference caused by or within the control of Contractor. Delay, disruption, and interference attributable to and within the control of a Subcontractor or Supplier shall be deemed to be within the control of Contractor.
- C. If Contractor's performance or progress is delayed, disrupted, or interfered with by unanticipated causes not the fault of and beyond the control of Owner, Contractor, and those for which they are responsible, then Contractor shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in Contract Times. Contractor's entitlement to an adjustment of the Contract Times is conditioned on such adjustment being essential to Contractor's ability to complete the Work within the Contract Times. Such an adjustment shall be Contractor's sole and exclusive remedy for the delays, disruption, and interference described in this paragraph. Causes of delay, disruption, or interference that may give rise to an adjustment in Contract Times under this paragraph include but are not limited to the following:
 - 1. severe and unavoidable natural catastrophes such as fires, floods, epidemics, and earthquakes;
 - 2. abnormal weather conditions:
 - 3. acts or failures to act of utility owners (other than those performing other work at or adjacent to the Site by arrangement with the Owner, as contemplated in Article 8); and
 - 4. acts of war or terrorism.
- D. Delays, disruption, and interference to the performance or progress of the Work resulting from the existence of a differing subsurface or physical condition, an Underground Facility that was not shown or indicated by the Contract Documents, or not shown or indicated with reasonable accuracy, and those resulting from Hazardous Environmental Conditions, are governed by Article 5.
- E. Paragraph 8.03 governs delays, disruption, and interference to the performance or progress of the Work resulting from the performance of certain other work at or adjacent to the Site.
- F. Contractor shall not be entitled to an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times for any delay, disruption, or interference if such delay is concurrent with a delay, disruption, or

- interference caused by or within the control of Contractor.
- G. Contractor must submit any Change Proposal seeking an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times under this paragraph within 30 days of the commencement of the delaying, disrupting, or interfering event.

ARTICLE 5 - AVAILABILITY OF LANDS; SUBSURFACE AND PHYSICAL CONDITIONS; HAZARDOUS ENVIRONMENTAL CONDITIONS

5.01 Availability of Lands

- A. Owner shall furnish the Site. Owner shall notify Contractor of any encumbrances or restrictions not of general application but specifically related to use of the Site with which Contractor must comply in performing the Work.
- B. Upon reasonable written request, Owner shall furnish Contractor with a current statement of record legal title and legal description of the lands upon which permanent improvements are to be made and Owner's interest therein as necessary for giving notice of or filing a mechanic's or construction lien against such lands in accordance with applicable Laws and Regulations.
- C. Contractor shall provide for all additional lands and access thereto that may be required for temporary construction facilities or storage of materials and equipment.

5.02 Use of Site and Other Areas

- A. Limitation on Use of Site and Other Areas:
 - 1. Contractor shall confine construction equipment, temporary construction facilities, the storage of materials and equipment, and the operations of workers to the Site, adjacent areas that Contractor has arranged to use through construction easements or otherwise, and other adjacent areas permitted by Laws and Regulations, and shall not unreasonably encumber the Site and such other adjacent areas with construction equipment or other materials or equipment. Contractor shall assume full responsibility for (a) damage to the Site; (b) damage to any such other adjacent areas used for Contractor's operations; (c) damage to any other adjacent land or areas; and (d) for injuries and losses sustained by the owners or occupants of any such land or areas; provided that such damage or injuries result from the performance of the Work or from other actions or conduct of the Contractor or those for which Contractor is responsible.
 - 2. If a damage or injury claim is made by the owner or occupant of any such land or area because of the performance of the Work, or because of other actions or conduct of the Contractor or those for which Contractor is responsible, Contractor shall (a) take immediate corrective or remedial action as required by Paragraph 7.12, or otherwise; (b) promptly attempt to settle the claim as to all parties through negotiations with such owner or occupant, or otherwise resolve the claim by arbitration or other dispute resolution proceeding, or at law; and (c) to the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them from and against any such claim, and against all costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to any claim or action, legal or equitable, brought by any such owner or occupant against Owner, Engineer, or any other party indemnified hereunder to the extent caused

directly or indirectly, in whole or in part by, or based upon, Contractor's performance of the Work, or because of other actions or conduct of the Contractor or those for which Contractor is responsible.

- B. Removal of Debris During Performance of the Work: During the progress of the Work the Contractor shall keep the Site and other adjacent areas free from accumulations of waste materials, rubbish, and other debris. Removal and disposal of such waste materials, rubbish, and other debris shall conform to applicable Laws and Regulations.
- C. Cleaning: Prior to Substantial Completion of the Work Contractor shall clean the Site and the Work and make it ready for utilization by Owner. At the completion of the Work Contractor shall remove from the Site and adjacent areas all tools, appliances, construction equipment and machinery, and surplus materials and shall restore to original condition all property not designated for alteration by the Contract Documents.
- D. Loading of Structures: Contractor shall not load nor permit any part of any structure to be loaded in any manner that will endanger the structure, nor shall Contractor subject any part of the Work or adjacent structures or land to stresses or pressures that will endanger them.

5.03 Subsurface and Physical Conditions

- A. *Reports and Drawings*: The Supplementary Conditions identify:
 - 1. those reports known to Owner of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at or adjacent to the Site;
 - 2. those drawings known to Owner of physical conditions relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at the Site (except Underground Facilities); and
 - 3. Technical Data contained in such reports and drawings.
- B. Reliance by Contractor on Technical Data Authorized: Contractor may rely upon the accuracy of the Technical Data expressly identified in the Supplementary Conditions with respect to such reports and drawings, but such reports and drawings are not Contract Documents. If no such express identification has been made, then Contractor may rely upon the accuracy of the Technical Data (as defined in Article 1) contained in any geotechnical or environmental report prepared for the Project and made available to Contractor. Except for such reliance on Technical Data, Contractor may not rely upon or make any claim against Owner or Engineer, or any of their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors, with respect to:
 - the completeness of such reports and drawings for Contractor's purposes, including, but not limited to, any aspects of the means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction to be employed by Contractor, and safety precautions and programs incident thereto; or
 - 2. other data, interpretations, opinions, and information contained in such reports or shown or indicated in such drawings; or
 - 3. any Contractor interpretation of or conclusion drawn from any Technical Data or any such other data, interpretations, opinions, or information.

5.04 Differing Subsurface or Physical Conditions

- A. *Notice by Contractor*. If Contractor believes that any subsurface or physical condition that is uncovered or revealed at the Site either:
 - 1. is of such a nature as to establish that any Technical Data on which Contractor is entitled to rely as provided in Paragraph 5.03 is materially inaccurate; or
 - 2. is of such a nature as to require a change in the Drawings or Specifications; or

- 3. differs materially from that shown or indicated in the Contract Documents; or
- 4. is of an unusual nature, and differs materially from conditions ordinarily encountered and generally recognized as inherent in work of the character provided for in the Contract Documents:

then Contractor shall, promptly after becoming aware thereof and before further disturbing the subsurface or physical conditions or performing any Work in connection therewith (except in an emergency as required by Paragraph 7.15), notify Owner and Engineer in writing about such condition. Contractor shall not further disturb such condition or perform any Work in connection therewith (except with respect to an emergency) until receipt of a written statement permitting Contractor to do so.

- B. *Engineer's Review*: After receipt of written notice as required by the preceding paragraph, Engineer will promptly review the subsurface or physical condition in question; determine the necessity of Owner's obtaining additional exploration or tests with respect to the condition; conclude whether the condition falls within any one or more of the differing site condition categories in Paragraph 5.04.A above; obtain any pertinent cost or schedule information from Contractor; prepare recommendations to Owner regarding the Contractor's resumption of Work in connection with the subsurface or physical condition in question and the need for any change in the Drawings or Specifications; and advise Owner in writing of Engineer's findings, conclusions, and recommendations.
- C. Owner's Statement to Contractor Regarding Site Condition: After receipt of Engineer's written findings, conclusions, and recommendations, Owner shall issue a written statement to Contractor (with a copy to Engineer) regarding the subsurface or physical condition in question, addressing the resumption of Work in connection with such condition, indicating whether any change in the Drawings or Specifications will be made, and adopting or rejecting Engineer's written findings, conclusions, and recommendations, in whole or in part.
- D. Possible Price and Times Adjustments:
 - Contractor shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, to the extent that the existence of a differing subsurface or physical condition, or any related delay, disruption, or interference, causes an increase or decrease in Contractor's cost of, or time required for, performance of the Work; subject, however, to the following:
 - a. such condition must fall within any one or more of the categories described in Paragraph 5.04.A;
 - b. with respect to Work that is paid for on a unit price basis, any adjustment in Contract Price will be subject to the provisions of Paragraph 13.03; and,
 - c. Contractor's entitlement to an adjustment of the Contract Times is conditioned on such adjustment being essential to Contractor's ability to complete the Work within the Contract Times.
 - 2. Contractor shall not be entitled to any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times with respect to a subsurface or physical condition if:
 - Contractor knew of the existence of such condition at the time Contractor made a commitment to Owner with respect to Contract Price and Contract Times by the submission of a Bid or becoming bound under a negotiated contract, or otherwise; or
 - the existence of such condition reasonably could have been discovered or revealed as a result of any examination, investigation, exploration, test, or study of the Site and contiguous areas expressly required by the Bidding Requirements or Contract Documents to be conducted by or for Contractor prior to Contractor's making such commitment; or

- c. Contractor failed to give the written notice as required by Paragraph 5.04.A.
- 3. If Owner and Contractor agree regarding Contractor's entitlement to and the amount or extent of any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, then any such adjustment shall be set forth in a Change Order.
- 4. Contractor may submit a Change Proposal regarding its entitlement to or the amount or extent of any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, no later than 30 days after Owner's issuance of the Owner's written statement to Contractor regarding the subsurface or physical condition in question.

5.05 Underground Facilities

- A. Contractor's Responsibilities: The information and data shown or indicated in the Contract Documents with respect to existing Underground Facilities at or adjacent to the Site is based on information and data furnished to Owner or Engineer by the owners of such Underground Facilities, including Owner, or by others. Unless it is otherwise expressly provided in the Supplementary Conditions:
 - 1. Owner and Engineer do not warrant or guarantee the accuracy or completeness of any such information or data provided by others; and
 - 2. the cost of all of the following will be included in the Contract Price, and Contractor shall have full responsibility for:
 - a. reviewing and checking all information and data regarding existing Underground Facilities at the Site;
 - b. locating all Underground Facilities shown or indicated in the Contract Documents as being at the Site;
 - c. coordination of the Work with the owners (including Owner) of such Underground Facilities, during construction; and
 - d. the safety and protection of all existing Underground Facilities at the Site, and repairing any damage thereto resulting from the Work.
- B. Notice by Contractor. If Contractor believes that an Underground Facility that is uncovered or revealed at the Site was not shown or indicated in the Contract Documents, or was not shown or indicated with reasonable accuracy, then Contractor shall, promptly after becoming aware thereof and before further disturbing conditions affected thereby or performing any Work in connection therewith (except in an emergency as required by Paragraph 7.15), identify the owner of such Underground Facility and give written notice to that owner and to Owner and Engineer.
- C. Engineer's Review: Engineer will promptly review the Underground Facility and conclude whether such Underground Facility was not shown or indicated in the Contract Documents, or was not shown or indicated with reasonable accuracy; obtain any pertinent cost or schedule information from Contractor; prepare recommendations to Owner regarding the Contractor's resumption of Work in connection with the Underground Facility in question; determine the extent, if any, to which a change is required in the Drawings or Specifications to reflect and document the consequences of the existence or location of the Underground Facility; and advise Owner in writing of Engineer's findings, conclusions, and recommendations. During such time, Contractor shall be responsible for the safety and protection of such Underground Facility.
- D. Owner's Statement to Contractor Regarding Underground Facility: After receipt of Engineer's written findings, conclusions, and recommendations, Owner shall issue a written statement to Contractor (with a copy to Engineer) regarding the Underground Facility in question, addressing the resumption of Work in connection with such Underground Facility, indicating

whether any change in the Drawings or Specifications will be made, and adopting or rejecting Engineer's written findings, conclusions, and recommendations in whole or in part.

E. Possible Price and Times Adjustments:

- 1. Contractor shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, to the extent that any existing Underground Facility at the Site that was not shown or indicated in the Contract Documents, or was not shown or indicated with reasonable accuracy, or any related delay, disruption, or interference, causes an increase or decrease in Contractor's cost of, or time required for, performance of the Work; subject, however, to the following:
 - a. Contractor did not know of and could not reasonably have been expected to be aware of or to have anticipated the existence or actual location of the Underground Facility in question:
 - b. With respect to Work that is paid for on a unit price basis, any adjustment in Contract Price will be subject to the provisions of Paragraph 13.03;
 - Contractor's entitlement to an adjustment of the Contract Times is conditioned on such adjustment being essential to Contractor's ability to complete the Work within the Contract Times; and
 - d. Contractor gave the notice required in Paragraph 5.05.B.
- 2. If Owner and Contractor agree regarding Contractor's entitlement to and the amount or extent of any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, then any such adjustment shall be set forth in a Change Order.
- 3. Contractor may submit a Change Proposal regarding its entitlement to or the amount or extent of any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, no later than 30 days after Owner's issuance of the Owner's written statement to Contractor regarding the Underground Facility in question.

5.06 Hazardous Environmental Conditions at Site

- A. Reports and Drawings: The Supplementary Conditions identify:
 - 1. those reports and drawings known to Owner relating to Hazardous Environmental Conditions that have been identified at or adjacent to the Site; and
 - 2. Technical Data contained in such reports and drawings.
- B. Reliance by Contractor on Technical Data Authorized: Contractor may rely upon the accuracy of the Technical Data expressly identified in the Supplementary Conditions with respect to such reports and drawings, but such reports and drawings are not Contract Documents. If no such express identification has been made, then Contractor may rely on the accuracy of the Technical Data (as defined in Article 1) contained in any geotechnical or environmental report prepared for the Project and made available to Contractor. Except for such reliance on Technical Data, Contractor may not rely upon or make any claim against Owner or Engineer, or any of their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors with respect to:
 - the completeness of such reports and drawings for Contractor's purposes, including, but not limited to, any aspects of the means, methods, techniques, sequences and procedures of construction to be employed by Contractor and safety precautions and programs incident thereto; or
 - 2. other data, interpretations, opinions and information contained in such reports or shown or indicated in such drawings; or
 - 3. any Contractor interpretation of or conclusion drawn from any Technical Data or any such other data, interpretations, opinions or information.

- C. Contractor shall not be responsible for removing or remediating any Hazardous Environmental Condition encountered, uncovered, or revealed at the Site unless such removal or remediation is expressly identified in the Contract Documents to be within the scope of the Work.
- D. Contractor shall be responsible for controlling, containing, and duly removing all Constituents of Concern brought to the Site by Contractor, Subcontractors, Suppliers, or anyone else for whom Contractor is responsible, and for any associated costs; and for the costs of removing and remediating any Hazardous Environmental Condition created by the presence of any such Constituents of Concern.
- E. If Contractor encounters, uncovers, or reveals a Hazardous Environmental Condition whose removal or remediation is not expressly identified in the Contract Documents as being within the scope of the Work, or if Contractor or anyone for whom Contractor is responsible creates a Hazardous Environmental Condition, then Contractor shall immediately: (1) secure or otherwise isolate such condition; (2) stop all Work in connection with such condition and in any area affected thereby (except in an emergency as required by Paragraph 7.15); and (3) notify Owner and Engineer (and promptly thereafter confirm such notice in writing). Owner shall promptly consult with Engineer concerning the necessity for Owner to retain a qualified expert to evaluate such condition or take corrective action, if any. Promptly after consulting with Engineer, Owner shall take such actions as are necessary to permit Owner to timely obtain required permits and provide Contractor the written notice required by Paragraph 5.06.F. If Contractor or anyone for whom Contractor is responsible created the Hazardous Environmental Condition in question, then Owner may remove and remediate the Hazardous Environmental Condition, and impose a set-off against payments to account for the associated costs.
- F. Contractor shall not resume Work in connection with such Hazardous Environmental Condition or in any affected area until after Owner has obtained any required permits related thereto, and delivered written notice to Contractor either (1) specifying that such condition and any affected area is or has been rendered safe for the resumption of Work, or (2) specifying any special conditions under which such Work may be resumed safely.
- G. If Owner and Contractor cannot agree as to entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, as a result of such Work stoppage or such special conditions under which Work is agreed to be resumed by Contractor, then within 30 days of Owner's written notice regarding the resumption of Work, Contractor may submit a Change Proposal, or Owner may impose a set-off.
- H. If after receipt of such written notice Contractor does not agree to resume such Work based on a reasonable belief it is unsafe, or does not agree to resume such Work under such special conditions, then Owner may order the portion of the Work that is in the area affected by such condition to be deleted from the Work, following the contractual change procedures in Article 11. Owner may have such deleted portion of the Work performed by Owner's own forces or others in accordance with Article 8.
- I. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Owner shall indemnify and hold harmless Contractor, Subcontractors, and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to a Hazardous Environmental Condition, provided that such Hazardous Environmental Condition (1) was not shown or

indicated in the Drawings, Specifications, or other Contract Documents, identified as Technical Data entitled to limited reliance pursuant to Paragraph 5.06.B, or identified in the Contract Documents to be included within the scope of the Work, and (2) was not created by Contractor or by anyone for whom Contractor is responsible. Nothing in this Paragraph 5.06.H shall obligate Owner to indemnify any individual or entity from and against the consequences of that individual's or entity's own negligence.

- J. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless Owner, Engineer, the Contra Costa County Flood Control and Water Conservation District, the City of Hercules, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to the failure to control, contain, or remove a Constituent of Concern brought to the Site by Contractor or by anyone for whom Contractor is responsible, or to a Hazardous Environmental Condition created by Contractor or by anyone for whom Contractor is responsible. Nothing in this Paragraph 5.06.J shall obligate Contractor to indemnify any individual or entity from and against the consequences of that individual's or entity's own negligence.
- K. The provisions of Paragraphs 5.03, 5.04, and 5.05 do not apply to the presence of Constituents of Concern or to a Hazardous Environmental Condition uncovered or revealed at the Site.

ARTICLE 6 - BONDS AND INSURANCE

- 6.01 Performance, Payment, and Other Bonds
 - A. Contractor shall furnish a performance bond and a payment bond, each in an amount at least equal to the Contract Price, as security for the faithful performance and payment of all of Contractor's obligations under the Contract. These bonds shall remain in effect until one year after the date when final payment becomes due or until completion of the correction period specified in Paragraph 15.08, whichever is later, except as provided otherwise by Laws or Regulations, the Supplementary Conditions, or other specific provisions of the Contract. Contractor shall also furnish such other bonds as are required by the Supplementary Conditions or other specific provisions of the Contract.
 - B. All bonds shall be in the form prescribed by the Contract except as provided otherwise by Laws or Regulations, and shall be executed by such sureties as are named in "Companies Holding Certificates of Authority as Acceptable Sureties on Federal Bonds and as Acceptable Reinsuring Companies" as published in Circular 570 (as amended and supplemented) by the Financial Management Service, Surety Bond Branch, U.S. Department of the Treasury. A bond signed by an agent or attorney-in-fact must be accompanied by a certified copy of that individual's authority to bind the surety. The evidence of authority shall show that it is effective on the date the agent or attorney-in-fact signed the accompanying bond.
 - C. Contractor shall obtain the required bonds from surety companies that are duly licensed or authorized in the jurisdiction in which the Project is located to issue bonds in the required amounts.
 - D. If the surety on a bond furnished by Contractor is declared bankrupt or becomes insolvent, or its right to do business is terminated in any state or jurisdiction where any part of the Project

is located, or the surety ceases to meet the requirements above, then Contractor shall promptly notify Owner and Engineer and shall, within 20 days after the event giving rise to such notification, provide another bond and surety, both of which shall comply with the bond and surety requirements above.

- E. If Contractor has failed to obtain a required bond, Owner may exclude the Contractor from the Site and exercise Owner's termination rights under Article 16.
- F. Upon request, Owner shall provide a copy of the payment bond to any Subcontractor, Supplier, or other person or entity claiming to have furnished labor or materials used in the performance of the Work.

6.02 Insurance—General Provisions

- A. Owner and Contractor shall obtain and maintain insurance as required in this Article and in the Supplementary Conditions.
- B. All insurance required by the Contract to be purchased and maintained by Owner or Contractor shall be obtained from insurance companies that are duly licensed or authorized, in the state or jurisdiction in which the Project is located, to issue insurance policies for the required limits and coverages. Unless a different standard is indicated in the Supplementary Conditions, all companies that provide insurance policies required under this Contract shall have an A.M. Best rating of A-VII or better.
- C. Contractor shall deliver to Owner, with copies to each named insured and additional insured (as identified in this Article, in the Supplementary Conditions, or elsewhere in the Contract), certificates of insurance establishing that Contractor has obtained and is maintaining the policies, coverages, and endorsements required by the Contract. Upon request by Owner or any other insured, Contractor shall also furnish other evidence of such required insurance, including but not limited to copies of policies and endorsements, and documentation of applicable self-insured retentions and deductibles. Contractor may block out (redact) any confidential premium or pricing information contained in any policy or endorsement furnished under this provision.
- D. Owner shall deliver to Contractor, with copies to each named insured and additional insured (as identified in this Article, the Supplementary Conditions, or elsewhere in the Contract), certificates of insurance establishing that Owner has obtained and is maintaining the policies, coverages, and endorsements required of Owner by the Contract (if any). Upon request by Contractor or any other insured, Owner shall also provide other evidence of such required insurance (if any), including but not limited to copies of policies and endorsements, and documentation of applicable self-insured retentions and deductibles. Owner may block out (redact) any confidential premium or pricing information contained in any policy or endorsement furnished under this provision.
- E. Failure of Owner or Contractor to demand such certificates or other evidence of the other party's full compliance with these insurance requirements, or failure of Owner or Contractor to identify a deficiency in compliance from the evidence provided, shall not be construed as a waiver of the other party's obligation to obtain and maintain such insurance.
- F. If either party does not purchase or maintain all of the insurance required of such party by the Contract, such party shall notify the other party in writing of such failure to purchase prior to the start of the Work, or of such failure to maintain prior to any change in the required coverage.

- G. If Contractor has failed to obtain and maintain required insurance, Owner may exclude the Contractor from the Site, impose an appropriate set-off against payment, and exercise Owner's termination rights under Article 16.
- H. Without prejudice to any other right or remedy, if a party has failed to obtain required insurance, the other party may elect to obtain equivalent insurance to protect such other party's interests at the expense of the party who was required to provide such coverage, and the Contract Price shall be adjusted accordingly.
- I. Owner does not represent that insurance coverage and limits established in this Contract necessarily will be adequate to protect Contractor or Contractor's interests.
- J. The insurance and insurance limits required herein shall not be deemed as a limitation on Contractor's liability under the indemnities granted to Owner and other individuals and entities in the Contract.

6.03 Contractor's Insurance

- A. Workers' Compensation: Contractor shall purchase and maintain workers' compensation and employer's liability insurance for:
 - 1. claims under workers' compensation, disability benefits, and other similar employee benefit acts.
 - 2. United States Longshoreman and Harbor Workers' Compensation Act and Jones Act coverage (if applicable).
 - claims for damages because of bodily injury, occupational sickness or disease, or death of Contractor's employees (by stop-gap endorsement in monopolist worker's compensation states).
 - 4. Foreign voluntary worker compensation (if applicable).
- B. Commercial General Liability—Claims Covered: Contractor shall purchase and maintain commercial general liability insurance, covering all operations by or on behalf of Contractor, on an occurrence basis, against:
 - 1. claims for damages because of bodily injury, sickness or disease, or death of any person other than Contractor's employees.
 - 2. claims for damages insured by reasonably available personal injury liability coverage.
 - 3. claims for damages, other than to the Work itself, because of injury to or destruction of tangible property wherever located, including loss of use resulting therefrom.
- C. Commercial General Liability—Form and Content: Contractor's commercial liability policy shall be written on a 1996 (or later) ISO commercial general liability form (occurrence form) and include the following coverages and endorsements:
 - 1. Products and completed operations coverage:
 - a. Such insurance shall be maintained for three years after final payment.
 - b. Contractor shall furnish Owner and each other additional insured (as identified in the Supplementary Conditions or elsewhere in the Contract) evidence of continuation of such insurance at final payment and three years thereafter.
 - 2. Blanket contractual liability coverage, to the extent permitted by law, including but not limited to coverage of Contractor's contractual indemnity obligations in Paragraph 7.18.
 - 3. Broad form property damage coverage.
 - 4. Severability of interest.
 - 5. Underground, explosion, and collapse coverage.
 - 6. Personal injury coverage.
 - 7. Additional insured endorsements that include both ongoing operations and products and

- completed operations coverage through ISO Endorsements CG 20 10 10 01 and CG 20 37 10 01 (together); or CG 20 10 07 04 and CG 20 37 07 04 (together); or their equivalent.
- 8. For design professional additional insureds, ISO Endorsement CG 20 32 07 04, "Additional Insured—Engineers, Architects or Surveyors Not Engaged by the Named Insured" or its equivalent.
- D. Automobile liability: Contractor shall purchase and maintain automobile liability insurance against claims for damages because of bodily injury or death of any person or property damage arising out of the ownership, maintenance, or use of any motor vehicle. The automobile liability policy shall be written on an occurrence basis.
- E. *Umbrella or excess liability*: Contractor shall purchase and maintain umbrella or excess liability insurance written over the underlying employer's liability, commercial general liability, and automobile liability insurance described in the paragraphs above. Subject to industry-standard exclusions, the coverage afforded shall follow form as to each and every one of the underlying policies.
- F. Contractor's pollution liability insurance: Contractor shall purchase and maintain a policy covering third-party injury and property damage claims, including clean-up costs, as a result of pollution conditions arising from Contractor's operations and completed operations. This insurance shall be maintained for no less than three years after final completion.
- G. Additional insureds: The Contractor's commercial general liability, automobile liability, umbrella or excess, and pollution liability policies shall include and list as additional insureds Owner and Engineer, and any individuals or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions; include coverage for the respective officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of all such additional insureds; and the insurance afforded to these additional insureds shall provide primary coverage for all claims covered thereby (including as applicable those arising from both ongoing and completed operations) on a non-contributory basis. Contractor shall obtain all necessary endorsements to support these requirements.
- H. Contractor's professional liability insurance: If Contractor will provide or furnish professional services under this Contract, through a delegation of professional design services or otherwise, then Contractor shall be responsible for purchasing and maintaining applicable professional liability insurance. This insurance shall provide protection against claims arising out of performance of professional design or related services, and caused by a negligent error, omission, or act for which the insured party is legally liable. It shall be maintained throughout the duration of the Contract and for a minimum of two years after Substantial Completion. If such professional design services are performed by a Subcontractor, and not by Contractor itself, then the requirements of this paragraph may be satisfied through the purchasing and maintenance of such insurance by such Subcontractor.
- I. General provisions: The policies of insurance required by this Paragraph 6.03 shall:
 - 1. include at least the specific coverages provided in this Article.
 - 2. be written for not less than the limits of liability provided in this Article and in the Supplementary Conditions, or required by Laws or Regulations, whichever is greater.
 - contain a provision or endorsement that the coverage afforded will not be canceled, materially changed, or renewal refused until at least 10 days prior written notice has been given to Contractor. Within three days of receipt of any such written notice, Contractor shall provide a copy of the notice to Owner, Engineer, and each other insured under the policy.

- 4. remain in effect at least until final payment (and longer if expressly required in this Article) and at all times thereafter when Contractor may be correcting, removing, or replacing defective Work as a warranty or correction obligation, or otherwise, or returning to the Site to conduct other tasks arising from the Contract Documents.
- 5. be appropriate for the Work being performed and provide protection from claims that may arise out of or result from Contractor's performance of the Work and Contractor's other obligations under the Contract Documents, whether it is to be performed by Contractor, any Subcontractor or Supplier, or by anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work, or by anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable.
- J. The coverage requirements for specific policies of insurance must be met by such policies, and not by reference to excess or umbrella insurance provided in other policies.

6.04 Owner's Liability Insurance

- A. In addition to the insurance required to be provided by Contractor under Paragraph 6.03, Owner, at Owner's option, may purchase and maintain at Owner's expense Owner's own liability insurance as will protect Owner against claims which may arise from operations under the Contract Documents.
- B. Owner's liability policies, if any, operate separately and independently from policies required to be provided by Contractor, and Contractor cannot rely upon Owner's liability policies for any of Contractor's obligations to the Owner, Engineer, or third parties.

6.05 Property Insurance

- A. Builder's Risk: Unless otherwise provided in the Supplementary Conditions, Contractor shall purchase and maintain builder's risk insurance upon the Work on a completed value basis, in the amount of the full insurable replacement cost thereof (subject to such deductible amounts as may be provided in the Supplementary Conditions or required by Laws and Regulations). This insurance shall:
 - include the Owner and Contractor as named insureds, and all Subcontractors, and any individuals or entities required by the Supplementary Conditions to be insured under such builder's risk policy, as insureds or named insureds. For purposes of the remainder of this Paragraph 6.05, Paragraphs 6.06 and 6.07, and any corresponding Supplementary Conditions, the parties required to be insured shall collectively be referred to as "insureds."
 - 2. be written on a builder's risk "all risk" policy form that shall at least include insurance for physical loss or damage to the Work, temporary buildings, falsework, and materials and equipment in transit, and shall insure against at least the following perils or causes of loss: fire; lightning; windstorm; riot; civil commotion; terrorism; vehicle impact; aircraft; smoke; theft; vandalism and malicious mischief; mechanical breakdown, boiler explosion, and artificially generated electric current; earthquake; volcanic activity, and other earth movement; flood; collapse; explosion; debris removal; demolition occasioned by enforcement of Laws and Regulations; water damage (other than that caused by flood); and such other perils or causes of loss as may be specifically required by the Supplementary Conditions. If insurance against mechanical breakdown, boiler explosion, and artificially generated electric current; earthquake; volcanic activity, and other earth movement; or flood, are not commercially available under builder's risk policies, by endorsement or otherwise, such insurance may be provided through other insurance policies acceptable to Owner and Contractor.
 - 3. cover, as insured property, at least the following: (a) the Work and all materials, supplies, machinery, apparatus, equipment, fixtures, and other property of a similar nature that are

to be incorporated into or used in the preparation, fabrication, construction, erection, or completion of the Work, including Owner-furnished or assigned property; (b) spare parts inventory required within the scope of the Contract; and (c) temporary works which are not intended to form part of the permanent constructed Work but which are intended to provide working access to the Site, or to the Work under construction, or which are intended to provide temporary support for the Work under construction, including scaffolding, form work, fences, shoring, falsework, and temporary structures.

- 4. cover expenses incurred in the repair or replacement of any insured property (including but not limited to fees and charges of engineers and architects).
- 5. extend to cover damage or loss to insured property while in temporary storage at the Site or in a storage location outside the Site (but not including property stored at the premises of a manufacturer or Supplier).
- 6. extend to cover damage or loss to insured property while in transit.
- 7. allow for partial occupation or use of the Work by Owner, such that those portions of the Work that are not yet occupied or used by Owner shall remain covered by the builder's risk insurance.
- 8. allow for the waiver of the insurer's subrogation rights, as set forth below.
- provide primary coverage for all losses and damages caused by the perils or causes of loss covered.
- 10. not include a co-insurance clause.
- 11. include an exception for ensuing losses from physical damage or loss with respect to any defective workmanship, design, or materials exclusions.
- 12. include performance/hot testing and start-up.
- 13. be maintained in effect, subject to the provisions herein regarding Substantial Completion and partial occupancy or use of the Work by Owner, until the Work is complete.
- B. Notice of Cancellation or Change: All the policies of insurance (and the certificates or other evidence thereof) required to be purchased and maintained in accordance with this Paragraph 6.05 will contain a provision or endorsement that the coverage afforded will not be canceled or materially changed or renewal refused until at least 10 days prior written notice has been given to the purchasing policyholder. Within three days of receipt of any such written notice, the purchasing policyholder shall provide a copy of the notice to each other insured.
- C. *Deductibles*: The purchaser of any required builder's risk or property insurance shall pay for costs not covered because of the application of a policy deductible.
- D. Partial Occupancy or Use by Owner. If Owner will occupy or use a portion or portions of the Work prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work as provided in Paragraph 15.04, then Owner (directly, if it is the purchaser of the builder's risk policy, or through Contractor) will provide notice of such occupancy or use to the builder's risk insurer. The builder's risk insurance shall not be canceled or permitted to lapse on account of any such partial use or occupancy; rather, those portions of the Work that are occupied or used by Owner may come off the builder's risk policy, while those portions of the Work not yet occupied or used by Owner shall remain covered by the builder's risk insurance.
- E. Additional Insurance: If Contractor elects to obtain other special insurance to be included in or supplement the builder's risk or property insurance policies provided under this Paragraph 6.05, it may do so at Contractor's expense.
- F. *Insurance of Other Property*: If the express insurance provisions of the Contract do not require or address the insurance of a property item or interest, such as tools, construction

equipment, or other personal property owned by Contractor, a Subcontractor, or an employee of Contractor or a Subcontractor, then the entity or individual owning such property item will be responsible for deciding whether to insure it, and if so in what amount.

6.06 Waiver of Rights

- A. All policies purchased in accordance with Paragraph 6.05, expressly including the builder's risk policy, shall contain provisions to the effect that in the event of payment of any loss or damage the insurers will have no rights of recovery against any insureds thereunder, or against Engineer or its consultants, or their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors. Owner and Contractor waive all rights against each other and the respective officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them, for all losses and damages caused by, arising out of, or resulting from any of the perils or causes of loss covered by such policies and any other property insurance applicable to the Work; and, in addition, waive all such rights against Engineer, its consultants, all Subcontractors, all individuals or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions as insureds, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them, under such policies for losses and damages so caused. None of the above waivers shall extend to the rights that any party making such waiver may have to the proceeds of insurance held by Owner or Contractor as trustee or fiduciary, or otherwise payable under any policy so issued.
- B. Owner waives all rights against Contractor, Subcontractors, and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them, for:
 - 1. loss due to business interruption, loss of use, or other consequential loss extending beyond direct physical loss or damage to Owner's property or the Work caused by, arising out of, or resulting from fire or other perils whether or not insured by Owner; and
 - 2. loss or damage to the completed Project or part thereof caused by, arising out of, or resulting from fire or other insured peril or cause of loss covered by any property insurance maintained on the completed Project or part thereof by Owner during partial occupancy or use pursuant to Paragraph 15.04, after Substantial Completion pursuant to Paragraph 15.03, or after final payment pursuant to Paragraph 15.06.
- C. Any insurance policy maintained by Owner covering any loss, damage or consequential loss referred to in Paragraph 6.06.B shall contain provisions to the effect that in the event of payment of any such loss, damage, or consequential loss, the insurers will have no rights of recovery against Contractor, Subcontractors, or Engineer, or the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors of each and any of them.
- D. Contractor shall be responsible for assuring that the agreement under which a Subcontractor performs a portion of the Work contains provisions whereby the Subcontractor waives all rights against Owner, Contractor, all individuals or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions as insureds, the Engineer and its consultants, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them, for all losses and damages caused by, arising out of, relating to, or resulting from any of the perils or causes of loss covered by builder's risk insurance and any other property insurance applicable to the Work.

6.07 Receipt and Application of Property Insurance Proceeds

A. Any insured loss under the builder's risk and other policies of insurance required by Paragraph 6.05 will be adjusted and settled with the named insured that purchased the policy.

Such named insured shall act as fiduciary for the other insureds, and give notice to such other insureds that adjustment and settlement of a claim is in progress. Any other insured may state its position regarding a claim for insured loss in writing within 15 days after notice of such claim.

- B. Proceeds for such insured losses may be made payable by the insurer either jointly to multiple insureds, or to the named insured that purchased the policy in its own right and as fiduciary for other insureds, subject to the requirements of any applicable mortgage clause. A named insured receiving insurance proceeds under the builder's risk and other policies of insurance required by Paragraph 6.05 shall distribute such proceeds in accordance with such agreement as the parties in interest may reach, or as otherwise required under the dispute resolution provisions of this Contract or applicable Laws and Regulations.
- C. If no other special agreement is reached, the damaged Work shall be repaired or replaced, the money so received applied on account thereof, and the Work and the cost thereof covered by Change Order, if needed.

ARTICLE 7 - CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES

7.01 Supervision and Superintendence

- A. Contractor shall supervise, inspect, and direct the Work competently and efficiently, devoting such attention thereto and applying such skills and expertise as may be necessary to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents. Contractor shall be solely responsible for the means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction.
- B. At all times during the progress of the Work, Contractor shall assign a competent resident superintendent who shall not be replaced without written notice to Owner and Engineer except under extraordinary circumstances.

7.02 Labor; Working Hours

- A. Contractor shall provide competent, suitably qualified personnel to survey and lay out the Work and perform construction as required by the Contract Documents. Contractor shall at all times maintain good discipline and order at the Site.
- B. Except as otherwise required for the safety or protection of persons or the Work or property at the Site or adjacent thereto, and except as otherwise stated in the Contract Documents, all Work at the Site shall be performed during regular working hours, Monday through Friday. Contractor will not perform Work on a Saturday, Sunday, or any legal holiday. Contractor may perform Work outside regular working hours or on Saturdays, Sundays, or legal holidays only with Owner's written consent, which will not be unreasonably withheld.

7.03 Services, Materials, and Equipment

A. Unless otherwise specified in the Contract Documents, Contractor shall provide and assume full responsibility for all services, materials, equipment, labor, transportation, construction equipment and machinery, tools, appliances, fuel, power, light, heat, telephone, water, sanitary facilities, temporary facilities, and all other facilities and incidentals necessary for the performance, testing, start up, and completion of the Work, whether or not such items are specifically called for in the Contract Documents.

- B. All materials and equipment incorporated into the Work shall be of good quality and new, except as otherwise provided in the Contract Documents. All special warranties and guarantees required by the Specifications shall expressly run to the benefit of Owner. If required by Engineer, Contractor shall furnish satisfactory evidence (including reports of required tests) as to the source, kind, and quality of materials and equipment.
- C. All materials and equipment shall be stored, applied, installed, connected, erected, protected, used, cleaned, and conditioned in accordance with instructions of the applicable Supplier, except as otherwise may be provided in the Contract Documents.

7.04 "Or Equals"

- A. Whenever an item of material or equipment is specified or described in the Contract Documents by using the name of a proprietary item or the name of a particular Supplier, the Contract Price has been based upon Contractor furnishing such item as specified. The specification or description of such an item is intended to establish the type, function, appearance, and quality required. Unless the specification or description contains or is followed by words reading that no like, equivalent, or "or equal" item is permitted, Contractor may request that Engineer authorize the use of other items of material or equipment, or items from other proposed suppliers under the circumstances described below.
 - 1. If Engineer in its sole discretion determines that an item of material or equipment proposed by Contractor is functionally equal to that named and sufficiently similar so that no change in related Work will be required, Engineer shall deem it an "or equal" item. For the purposes of this paragraph, a proposed item of material or equipment will be considered functionally equal to an item so named if:
 - a. in the exercise of reasonable judgment Engineer determines that:
 - 1) it is at least equal in materials of construction, quality, durability, appearance, strength, and design characteristics;
 - 2) it will reliably perform at least equally well the function and achieve the results imposed by the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole;
 - 3) it has a proven record of performance and availability of responsive service; and
 - 4) it is not objectionable to Owner.
 - b. Contractor certifies that, if approved and incorporated into the Work:
 - 1) there will be no increase in cost to the Owner or increase in Contract Times; and
 - it will conform substantially to the detailed requirements of the item named in the Contract Documents.
- B. *Contractor's Expense*: Contractor shall provide all data in support of any proposed "or equal" item at Contractor's expense.
- C. Engineer's Evaluation and Determination: Engineer will be allowed a reasonable time to evaluate each "or-equal" request. Engineer may require Contractor to furnish additional data about the proposed "or-equal" item. Engineer will be the sole judge of acceptability. No "orequal" item will be ordered, furnished, installed, or utilized until Engineer's review is complete and Engineer determines that the proposed item is an "or-equal", which will be evidenced by an approved Shop Drawing or other written communication. Engineer will advise Contractor in writing of any negative determination.
- D. Effect of Engineer's Determination: Neither approval nor denial of an "or-equal" request shall result in any change in Contract Price. The Engineer's denial of an "or-equal" request shall be final and binding, and may not be reversed through an appeal under any provision of the Contract Documents.

E. Treatment as a Substitution Request. If Engineer determines that an item of material or equipment proposed by Contractor does not qualify as an "or-equal" item, Contractor may request that Engineer considered the proposed item as a substitute pursuant to Paragraph 7.05.

7.05 Substitutes

- A. Unless the specification or description of an item of material or equipment required to be furnished under the Contract Documents contains or is followed by words reading that no substitution is permitted, Contractor may request that Engineer authorize the use of other items of material or equipment under the circumstances described below. To the extent possible such requests shall be made before commencement of related construction at the Site.
 - Contractor shall submit sufficient information as provided below to allow Engineer to determine if the item of material or equipment proposed is functionally equivalent to that named and an acceptable substitute therefor. Engineer will not accept requests for review of proposed substitute items of material or equipment from anyone other than Contractor.
 - 2. The requirements for review by Engineer will be as set forth in Paragraph 7.05.B, as supplemented by the Specifications, and as Engineer may decide is appropriate under the circumstances.
 - 3. Contractor shall make written application to Engineer for review of a proposed substitute item of material or equipment that Contractor seeks to furnish or use. The application:
 - a. shall certify that the proposed substitute item will:
 - perform adequately the functions and achieve the results called for by the general design,
 - 2) be similar in substance to that specified, and
 - 3) be suited to the same use as that specified.
 - b. will state:
 - 1) the extent, if any, to which the use of the proposed substitute item will necessitate a change in Contract Times,
 - 2) whether use of the proposed substitute item in the Work will require a change in any of the Contract Documents (or in the provisions of any other direct contract with Owner for other work on the Project) to adapt the design to the proposed substitute item, and
 - 3) whether incorporation or use of the proposed substitute item in connection with the Work is subject to payment of any license fee or royalty.
 - c. will identify:
 - 1) all variations of the proposed substitute item from that specified, and
 - 2) available engineering, sales, maintenance, repair, and replacement services.
 - d. shall contain an itemized estimate of all costs or credits that will result directly or indirectly from use of such substitute item, including but not limited to changes in Contract Price, shared savings, costs of redesign, and claims of other contractors affected by any resulting change.
- B. Engineer's Evaluation and Determination: Engineer will be allowed a reasonable time to evaluate each substitute request, and to obtain comments and direction from Owner. Engineer may require Contractor to furnish additional data about the proposed substitute item. Engineer will be the sole judge of acceptability. No substitute will be ordered, furnished, installed, or utilized until Engineer's review is complete and Engineer determines that the proposed item is an acceptable substitute. Engineer's determination will be evidenced by a Field Order or a proposed Change Order accounting for the substitution itself and all related impacts, including changes in Contract Price or Contract Times. Engineer will advise

Contractor in writing of any negative determination.

- C. Special Guarantee: Owner may require Contractor to furnish at Contractor's expense a special performance guarantee or other surety with respect to any substitute.
- D. Reimbursement of Engineer's Cost: Engineer will record Engineer's costs in evaluating a substitute proposed or submitted by Contractor. Whether or not Engineer approves a substitute so proposed or submitted by Contractor, Contractor shall reimburse Owner for the reasonable charges of Engineer for evaluating each such proposed substitute. Contractor shall also reimburse Owner for the reasonable charges of Engineer for making changes in the Contract Documents (or in the provisions of any other direct contract with Owner) resulting from the acceptance of each proposed substitute.
- E. Contractor's Expense: Contractor shall provide all data in support of any proposed substitute at Contractor's expense.
- F. Effect of Engineer's Determination: If Engineer approves the substitution request, Contractor shall execute the proposed Change Order and proceed with the substitution. The Engineer's denial of a substitution request shall be final and binding, and may not be reversed through an appeal under any provision of the Contract Documents. Contractor may challenge the scope of reimbursement costs imposed under Paragraph 7.05.D, by timely submittal of a Change Proposal.

7.06 Concerning Subcontractors, Suppliers, and Others

- A. Contractor may retain Subcontractors and Suppliers for the performance of parts of the Work. Such Subcontractors and Suppliers must be acceptable to Owner.
- B. Contractor shall retain specific Subcontractors, Suppliers, or other individuals or entities for the performance of designated parts of the Work if required by the Contract to do so.
- C. Subsequent to the submittal of Contractor's Bid or final negotiation of the terms of the Contract, Owner may not require Contractor to retain any Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity to furnish or perform any of the Work against which Contractor has reasonable objection.
- D. Prior to entry into any binding subcontract or purchase order, Contractor shall submit to Owner the identity of the proposed Subcontractor or Supplier (unless Owner has already deemed such proposed Subcontractor or Supplier acceptable, during the bidding process or otherwise). Such proposed Subcontractor or Supplier shall be deemed acceptable to Owner unless Owner raises a substantive, reasonable objection within five days.
- E. Owner may require the replacement of any Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity retained by Contractor to perform any part of the Work. Owner also may require Contractor to retain specific replacements; provided, however, that Owner may not require a replacement to which Contractor has a reasonable objection. If Contractor has submitted the identity of certain Subcontractors, Suppliers, or other individuals or entities for acceptance by Owner, and Owner has accepted it (either in writing or by failing to make written objection thereto), then Owner may subsequently revoke the acceptance of any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity so identified solely on the basis of substantive, reasonable objection after due investigation. Contractor shall submit an acceptable replacement for the rejected Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity.

- F. If Owner requires the replacement of any Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity retained by Contractor to perform any part of the Work, then Contractor shall be entitled to an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, with respect to the replacement; and Contractor shall initiate a Change Proposal for such adjustment within 30 days of Owner's requirement of replacement.
- G. No acceptance by Owner of any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity, whether initially or as a replacement, shall constitute a waiver of the right of Owner to the completion of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- H. On a monthly basis Contractor shall submit to Engineer a complete list of all Subcontractors and Suppliers having a direct contract with Contractor, and of all other Subcontractors and Suppliers known to Contractor at the time of submittal.
- I. Contractor shall be fully responsible to Owner and Engineer for all acts and omissions of the Subcontractors, Suppliers, and other individuals or entities performing or furnishing any of the Work just as Contractor is responsible for Contractor's own acts and omissions.
- J. Contractor shall be solely responsible for scheduling and coordinating the work of Subcontractors, Suppliers, and all other individuals or entities performing or furnishing any of the Work.
- K. Contractor shall restrict all Subcontractors, Suppliers, and such other individuals or entities performing or furnishing any of the Work from communicating with Engineer or Owner, except through Contractor or in case of an emergency, or as otherwise expressly allowed herein.
- L. The divisions and sections of the Specifications and the identifications of any Drawings shall not control Contractor in dividing the Work among Subcontractors or Suppliers or delineating the Work to be performed by any specific trade.
- M. All Work performed for Contractor by a Subcontractor or Supplier shall be pursuant to an appropriate contractual agreement that specifically binds the Subcontractor or Supplier to the applicable terms and conditions of the Contract Documents for the benefit of Owner and Engineer.
- N. Owner may furnish to any Subcontractor or Supplier, to the extent practicable, information about amounts paid to Contractor on account of Work performed for Contractor by the particular Subcontractor or Supplier.
- O. Nothing in the Contract Documents:
 - 1. shall create for the benefit of any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity any contractual relationship between Owner or Engineer and any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity; nor
 - 2. shall create any obligation on the part of Owner or Engineer to pay or to see to the payment of any money due any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity except as may otherwise be required by Laws and Regulations.

7.07 Patent Fees and Royalties

A. Contractor shall pay all license fees and royalties and assume all costs incident to the use in the performance of the Work or the incorporation in the Work of any invention, design, process, product, or device which is the subject of patent rights or copyrights held by others. If a particular invention, design, process, product, or device is specified in the Contract

Documents for use in the performance of the Work and if, to the actual knowledge of Owner or Engineer, its use is subject to patent rights or copyrights calling for the payment of any license fee or royalty to others, the existence of such rights shall be disclosed by Owner in the Contract Documents.

- B. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Owner shall indemnify and hold harmless Contractor, and its officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals, and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to any infringement of patent rights or copyrights incident to the use in the performance of the Work or resulting from the incorporation in the Work of any invention, design, process, product, or device specified in the Contract Documents, but not identified as being subject to payment of any license fee or royalty to others required by patent rights or copyrights.
- C. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless Owner, Engineer, the Contra Costa County Flood Control and Water Conservation District, the City of Hercules, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to any infringement of patent rights or copyrights incident to the use in the performance of the Work or resulting from the incorporation in the Work of any invention, design, process, product, or device not specified in the Contract Documents.

7.08 Permits

A. Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, Contractor shall obtain and pay for all construction permits and licenses. Owner shall assist Contractor, when necessary, in obtaining such permits and licenses. Contractor shall pay all governmental charges and inspection fees necessary for the prosecution of the Work which are applicable at the time of the submission of Contractor's Bid (or when Contractor became bound under a negotiated contract). Owner shall pay all charges of utility owners for connections for providing permanent service to the Work

7.09 Taxes

A. Contractor shall pay all sales, consumer, use, and other similar taxes required to be paid by Contractor in accordance with the Laws and Regulations of the place of the Project which are applicable during the performance of the Work.

7.10 Laws and Regulations

- A. Contractor shall give all notices required by and shall comply with all Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work. Except where otherwise expressly required by applicable Laws and Regulations, neither Owner nor Engineer shall be responsible for monitoring Contractor's compliance with any Laws or Regulations.
- B. If Contractor performs any Work or takes any other action knowing or having reason to know that it is contrary to Laws or Regulations, Contractor shall bear all resulting costs and losses, and shall indemnify and hold harmless Owner, Engineer, the Contra Costa County Flood

Control and Water Conservation District, the City of Hercules, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to such Work or other action. It shall not be Contractor's responsibility to make certain that the Work described in the Contract Documents is in accordance with Laws and Regulations, but this shall not relieve Contractor of Contractor's obligations under Paragraph 3.03.

C. Owner or Contractor may give notice to the other party of any changes after the submission of Contractor's Bid (or after the date when Contractor became bound under a negotiated contract) in Laws or Regulations having an effect on the cost or time of performance of the Work, including but not limited to changes in Laws or Regulations having an effect on procuring permits and on sales, use, value-added, consumption, and other similar taxes. If Owner and Contractor are unable to agree on entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times resulting from such changes, then within 30 days of such notice Contractor may submit a Change Proposal, or Owner may initiate a Claim.

7.11 Record Documents

A. Contractor shall maintain in a safe place at the Site one printed record copy of all Drawings, Specifications, Addenda, Change Orders, Work Change Directives, Field Orders, written interpretations and clarifications, and approved Shop Drawings. Contractor shall keep such record documents in good order and annotate them to show changes made during construction. These record documents, together with all approved Samples, will be available to Engineer for reference. Upon completion of the Work, Contractor shall deliver these record documents to Engineer.

7.12 Safety and Protection

- A. Contractor shall be solely responsible for initiating, maintaining, and supervising all safety precautions and programs in connection with the Work. Such responsibility does not relieve Subcontractors of their responsibility for the safety of persons or property in the performance of their work, nor for compliance with applicable safety Laws and Regulations. Contractor shall take all necessary precautions for the safety of, and shall provide the necessary protection to prevent damage, injury, or loss to:
 - 1. all persons on the Site or who may be affected by the Work:
 - 2. all the Work and materials and equipment to be incorporated therein, whether in storage on or off the Site; and
 - 3. other property at the Site or adjacent thereto, including trees, shrubs, lawns, walks, pavements, roadways, structures, other work in progress, utilities, and Underground Facilities not designated for removal, relocation, or replacement in the course of construction.
- B. Contractor shall comply with all applicable Laws and Regulations relating to the safety of persons or property, or to the protection of persons or property from damage, injury, or loss; and shall erect and maintain all necessary safeguards for such safety and protection. Contractor shall notify Owner; the owners of adjacent property, Underground Facilities, and other utilities; and other contractors and utility owners performing work at or adjacent to the Site, when prosecution of the Work may affect them, and shall cooperate with them in the protection, removal, relocation, and replacement of their property or work in progress.

- C. Contractor shall comply with the applicable requirements of Owner's safety programs, if any. The Supplementary Conditions identify any Owner's safety programs that are applicable to the Work.
- D. Contractor shall inform Owner and Engineer of the specific requirements of Contractor's safety program with which Owner's and Engineer's employees and representatives must comply while at the Site.
- E. All damage, injury, or loss to any property referred to in Paragraph 7.12.A.2 or 7.12.A.3 caused, directly or indirectly, in whole or in part, by Contractor, any Subcontractor, Supplier, or any other individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work, or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, shall be remedied by Contractor at its expense (except damage or loss attributable to the fault of Drawings or Specifications or to the acts or omissions of Owner or Engineer or anyone employed by any of them, or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, and not attributable, directly or indirectly, in whole or in part, to the fault or negligence of Contractor or any Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them).
- F. Contractor's duties and responsibilities for safety and protection shall continue until such time as all the Work is completed and Engineer has issued a notice to Owner and Contractor in accordance with Paragraph 15.06.B that the Work is acceptable (except as otherwise expressly provided in connection with Substantial Completion).
- G. Contractor's duties and responsibilities for safety and protection shall resume whenever Contractor or any Subcontractor or Supplier returns to the Site to fulfill warranty or correction obligations, or to conduct other tasks arising from the Contract Documents.

7.13 Safety Representative

A. Contractor shall designate a qualified and experienced safety representative at the Site whose duties and responsibilities shall be the prevention of accidents and the maintaining and supervising of safety precautions and programs.

7.14 Hazard Communication Programs

A. Contractor shall be responsible for coordinating any exchange of material safety data sheets or other hazard communication information required to be made available to or exchanged between or among employers at the Site in accordance with Laws or Regulations.

7.15 Emergencies

A. In emergencies affecting the safety or protection of persons or the Work or property at the Site or adjacent thereto, Contractor is obligated to act to prevent threatened damage, injury, or loss. Contractor shall give Engineer prompt written notice if Contractor believes that any significant changes in the Work or variations from the Contract Documents have been caused thereby or are required as a result thereof. If Engineer determines that a change in the Contract Documents is required because of the action taken by Contractor in response to such an emergency, a Work Change Directive or Change Order will be issued.

7.16 Shop Drawings, Samples, and Other Submittals

- A. Shop Drawing and Sample Submittal Requirements:
 - 1. Before submitting a Shop Drawing or Sample, Contractor shall have:

- a. reviewed and coordinated the Shop Drawing or Sample with other Shop Drawings and Samples and with the requirements of the Work and the Contract Documents;
- determined and verified all field measurements, quantities, dimensions, specified performance and design criteria, installation requirements, materials, catalog numbers, and similar information with respect thereto;
- c. determined and verified the suitability of all materials and equipment offered with respect to the indicated application, fabrication, shipping, handling, storage, assembly, and installation pertaining to the performance of the Work; and
- d. determined and verified all information relative to Contractor's responsibilities for means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction, and safety precautions and programs incident thereto.
- 2. Each submittal shall bear a stamp or specific written certification that Contractor has satisfied Contractor's obligations under the Contract Documents with respect to Contractor's review of that submittal, and that Contractor approves the submittal.
- 3. With each submittal, Contractor shall give Engineer specific written notice of any variations that the Shop Drawing or Sample may have from the requirements of the Contract Documents. This notice shall be set forth in a written communication separate from the Shop Drawings or Sample submittal; and, in addition, in the case of Shop Drawings by a specific notation made on each Shop Drawing submitted to Engineer for review and approval of each such variation.
- B. Submittal Procedures for Shop Drawings and Samples: Contractor shall submit Shop Drawings and Samples to Engineer for review and approval in accordance with the accepted Schedule of Submittals. Each submittal will be identified as Engineer may require.
 - 1. Shop Drawings:
 - a. Contractor shall submit the number of copies required in the Specifications.
 - b. Data shown on the Shop Drawings will be complete with respect to quantities, dimensions, specified performance and design criteria, materials, and similar data to show Engineer the services, materials, and equipment Contractor proposes to provide and to enable Engineer to review the information for the limited purposes required by Paragraph 7.16.D.
 - 2. Samples:
 - a. Contractor shall submit the number of Samples required in the Specifications.
 - b. Contractor shall clearly identify each Sample as to material, Supplier, pertinent data such as catalog numbers, the use for which intended and other data as Engineer may require to enable Engineer to review the submittal for the limited purposes required by Paragraph 7.16.D.
 - 3. Where a Shop Drawing or Sample is required by the Contract Documents or the Schedule of Submittals, any related Work performed prior to Engineer's review and approval of the pertinent submittal will be at the sole expense and responsibility of Contractor.
- C. *Other Submittals*: Contractor shall submit other submittals to Engineer in accordance with the accepted Schedule of Submittals, and pursuant to the applicable terms of the Specifications.
- D. Engineer's Review:
 - 1. Engineer will provide timely review of Shop Drawings and Samples in accordance with the Schedule of Submittals acceptable to Engineer. Engineer's review and approval will be only to determine if the items covered by the submittals will, after installation or incorporation in the Work, conform to the information given in the Contract Documents and be compatible with the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as indicated by the Contract Documents.
 - 2. Engineer's review and approval will not extend to means, methods, techniques,

- sequences, or procedures of construction or to safety precautions or programs incident thereto.
- 3. Engineer's review and approval of a separate item as such will not indicate approval of the assembly in which the item functions.
- 4. Engineer's review and approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample shall not relieve Contractor from responsibility for any variation from the requirements of the Contract Documents unless Contractor has complied with the requirements of Paragraph 7.16.A.3 and Engineer has given written approval of each such variation by specific written notation thereof incorporated in or accompanying the Shop Drawing or Sample. Engineer will document any such approved variation from the requirements of the Contract Documents in a Field Order.
- 5. Engineer's review and approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample shall not relieve Contractor from responsibility for complying with the requirements of Paragraph 7.16.A and B.
- 6. Engineer's review and approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample, or of a variation from the requirements of the Contract Documents, shall not, under any circumstances, change the Contract Times or Contract Price, unless such changes are included in a Change Order.
- 7. Neither Engineer's receipt, review, acceptance or approval of a Shop Drawing, Sample, or other submittal shall result in such item becoming a Contract Document.
- 8. Contractor shall perform the Work in compliance with the requirements and commitments set forth in approved Shop Drawings and Samples, subject to the provisions of Paragraph 7.16.D.4.

E. Resubmittal Procedures:

- Contractor shall make corrections required by Engineer and shall return the required number of corrected copies of Shop Drawings and submit, as required, new Samples for review and approval. Contractor shall direct specific attention in writing to revisions other than the corrections called for by Engineer on previous submittals.
- 2. Contractor shall furnish required submittals with sufficient information and accuracy to obtain required approval of an item with no more than three submittals. Engineer will record Engineer's time for reviewing a fourth or subsequent submittal of a Shop Drawings, sample, or other item requiring approval, and Contractor shall be responsible for Engineer's charges to Owner for such time. Owner may impose a set-off against payments due to Contractor to secure reimbursement for such charges.
- 3. If Contractor requests a change of a previously approved submittal item, Contractor shall be responsible for Engineer's charges to Owner for its review time, and Owner may impose a set-off against payments due to Contractor to secure reimbursement for such charges, unless the need for such change is beyond the control of Contractor.

7.17 Contractor's General Warranty and Guarantee

- A. Contractor warrants and guarantees to Owner that all Work will be in accordance with the Contract Documents and will not be defective. Engineer and its officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors shall be entitled to rely on Contractor's warranty and guarantee.
- B. Contractor's warranty and guarantee hereunder excludes defects or damage caused by:
 - 1. abuse, modification, or improper maintenance or operation by persons other than Contractor, Subcontractors, Suppliers, or any other individual or entity for whom Contractor is responsible; or
 - 2. normal wear and tear under normal usage.
- C. Contractor's obligation to perform and complete the Work in accordance with the Contract

Documents shall be absolute. None of the following will constitute an acceptance of Work that is not in accordance with the Contract Documents or a release of Contractor's obligation to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents:

- 1. observations by Engineer;
- 2. recommendation by Engineer or payment by Owner of any progress or final payment;
- 3. the issuance of a certificate of Substantial Completion by Engineer or any payment related thereto by Owner;
- 4. use or occupancy of the Work or any part thereof by Owner;
- 5. any review and approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample submittal;
- 6. the issuance of a notice of acceptability by Engineer;
- 7. any inspection, test, or approval by others; or
- 8. any correction of defective Work by Owner.
- D. If the Contract requires the Contractor to accept the assignment of a contract entered into by Owner, then the specific warranties, guarantees, and correction obligations contained in the assigned contract shall govern with respect to Contractor's performance obligations to Owner for the Work described in the assigned contract.

7.18 Indemnification

- A. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, and in addition to any other obligations of Contractor under the Contract or otherwise, Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless Owner, Engineer, the Contra Costa County Flood Control and Water Conservation District, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to the performance of the Work, provided that any such claim, cost, loss, or damage is attributable to bodily injury, sickness, disease, or death, or to injury to or destruction of tangible property (other than the Work itself), including the loss of use resulting therefrom but only to the extent caused by any negligent act or omission of Contractor, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, or any individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable.
- B. In any and all claims against Owner or Engineer or any of their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors by any employee (or the survivor or personal representative of such employee) of Contractor, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, or any individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work, or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, the indemnification obligation under Paragraph 7.18.A shall not be limited in any way by any limitation on the amount or type of damages, compensation, or benefits payable by or for Contractor or any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity under workers' compensation acts, disability benefit acts, or other employee benefit acts.
- C. The indemnification obligations of Contractor under Paragraph 7.18.A shall not extend to the liability of Engineer and Engineer's officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors arising out of:
 - 1. the preparation or approval of, or the failure to prepare or approve maps, Drawings, opinions, reports, surveys, Change Orders, designs, or Specifications; or
 - 2. giving directions or instructions, or failing to give them, if that is the primary cause of the injury or damage.

7.19 Delegation of Professional Design Services

- A. Contractor will not be required to provide professional design services unless such services are specifically required by the Contract Documents for a portion of the Work or unless such services are required to carry out Contractor's responsibilities for construction means, methods, techniques, sequences and procedures. Contractor shall not be required to provide professional services in violation of applicable Laws and Regulations.
- B. If professional design services or certifications by a design professional related to systems, materials, or equipment are specifically required of Contractor by the Contract Documents, Owner and Engineer will specify all performance and design criteria that such services must satisfy. Contractor shall cause such services or certifications to be provided by a properly licensed professional, whose signature and seal shall appear on all drawings, calculations, specifications, certifications, and other submittals prepared by such professional. Shop Drawings and other submittals related to the Work designed or certified by such professional, if prepared by others, shall bear such professional's written approval when submitted to Engineer.
- C. Owner and Engineer shall be entitled to rely upon the adequacy, accuracy, and completeness of the services, certifications, or approvals performed by such design professionals, provided Owner and Engineer have specified to Contractor all performance and design criteria that such services must satisfy.
- D. Pursuant to this paragraph, Engineer's review and approval of design calculations and design drawings will be only for the limited purpose of checking for conformance with performance and design criteria given and the design concept expressed in the Contract Documents. Engineer's review and approval of Shop Drawings and other submittals (except design calculations and design drawings) will be only for the purpose stated in Paragraph 7.16.D.1.
- E. Contractor shall not be responsible for the adequacy of the performance or design criteria specified by Owner or Engineer.

ARTICLE 8 - OTHER WORK AT THE SITE

8.01 Other Work

- A. In addition to and apart from the Work under the Contract Documents, the Owner may perform other work at or adjacent to the Site. Such other work may be performed by Owner's employees, or through contracts between the Owner and third parties. Owner may also arrange to have third-party utility owners perform work on their utilities and facilities at or adjacent to the Site.
- B. If Owner performs other work at or adjacent to the Site with Owner's employees, or through contracts for such other work, then Owner shall give Contractor written notice thereof prior to starting any such other work. If Owner has advance information regarding the start of any utility work at or adjacent to the Site, Owner shall provide such information to Contractor.
- C. Contractor shall afford each other contractor that performs such other work, each utility owner performing other work, and Owner, if Owner is performing other work with Owner's employees, proper and safe access to the Site, and provide a reasonable opportunity for the introduction and storage of materials and equipment and the execution of such other work. Contractor shall do all cutting, fitting, and patching of the Work that may be required to properly connect or otherwise make its several parts come together and properly integrate with such other work. Contractor shall not endanger any work of others by cutting, excavating.

- or otherwise altering such work; provided, however, that Contractor may cut or alter others' work with the written consent of Engineer and the others whose work will be affected.
- D. If the proper execution or results of any part of Contractor's Work depends upon work performed by others under this Article 8, Contractor shall inspect such other work and promptly report to Engineer in writing any delays, defects, or deficiencies in such other work that render it unavailable or unsuitable for the proper execution and results of Contractor's Work. Contractor's failure to so report will constitute an acceptance of such other work as fit and proper for integration with Contractor's Work except for latent defects and deficiencies in such other work.

8.02 Coordination

- A. If Owner intends to contract with others for the performance of other work at or adjacent to the Site, to perform other work at or adjacent to the Site with Owner's employees, or to arrange to have utility owners perform work at or adjacent to the Site, the following will be set forth in the Supplementary Conditions or provided to Contractor prior to the start of any such other work:
 - 1. the identity of the individual or entity that will have authority and responsibility for coordination of the activities among the various contractors;
 - an itemization of the specific matters to be covered by such authority and responsibility;
 - 3. the extent of such authority and responsibilities.
- B. Unless otherwise provided in the Supplementary Conditions, Owner shall have sole authority and responsibility for such coordination.

8.03 Legal Relationships

- A. If, in the course of performing other work at or adjacent to the Site for Owner, the Owner's employees, any other contractor working for Owner, or any utility owner causes damage to the Work or to the property of Contractor or its Subcontractors, or delays, disrupts, interferes with, or increases the scope or cost of the performance of the Work, through actions or inaction, then Contractor shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times, or both. Contractor must submit any Change Proposal seeking an equitable adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times under this paragraph within 30 days of the damaging, delaying, disrupting, or interfering event. The entitlement to, and extent of, any such equitable adjustment shall take into account information (if any) regarding such other work that was provided to Contractor in the Contract Documents prior to the submittal of the Bid or the final negotiation of the terms of the Contract. When applicable, any such equitable adjustment in Contract Price shall be conditioned on Contractor assigning to Owner all Contractor's rights against such other contractor or utility owner with respect to the damage, delay, disruption, or interference that is the subject of the adjustment. Contractor's entitlement to an adjustment of the Contract Times is conditioned on such adjustment being essential to Contractor's ability to complete the Work within the Contract Times.
- B. Contractor shall take reasonable and customary measures to avoid damaging, delaying, disrupting, or interfering with the work of Owner, any other contractor, or any utility owner performing other work at or adjacent to the Site. If Contractor fails to take such measures and as a result damages, delays, disrupts, or interferes with the work of any such other contractor or utility owner, then Owner may impose a set-off against payments due to Contractor, and assign to such other contractor or utility owner the Owner's contractual rights against Contractor with respect to the breach of the obligations set forth in this paragraph.

- C. When Owner is performing other work at or adjacent to the Site with Owner's employees, Contractor shall be liable to Owner for damage to such other work, and for the reasonable direct delay, disruption, and interference costs incurred by Owner as a result of Contractor's failure to take reasonable and customary measures with respect to Owner's other work. In response to such damage, delay, disruption, or interference, Owner may impose a set-off against payments due to Contractor.
- D. If Contractor damages, delays, disrupts, or interferes with the work of any other contractor, or any utility owner performing other work at or adjacent to the Site, through Contractor's failure to take reasonable and customary measures to avoid such impacts, or if any claim arising out of Contractor's actions, inactions, or negligence in performance of the Work at or adjacent to the Site is made by any such other contractor or utility owner against Contractor, Owner, or Engineer, then Contractor shall (1) promptly attempt to settle the claim as to all parties through negotiations with such other contractor or utility owner, or otherwise resolve the claim by arbitration or other dispute resolution proceeding or at law, and (2) indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them from and against any such claims, and against all costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to such damage, delay, disruption, or interference.

ARTICLE 9 - OWNER'S RESPONSIBILITIES

- 9.01 Communications to Contractor
 - A. Except as otherwise provided in these General Conditions, Owner shall issue all communications to Contractor through Engineer.
- 9.02 Replacement of Engineer
 - A. Owner may at its discretion appoint an engineer to replace Engineer, provided Contractor makes no reasonable objection to the replacement engineer. The replacement engineer's status under the Contract Documents shall be that of the former Engineer.
- 9.03 Furnish Data
 - A. Owner shall promptly furnish the data required of Owner under the Contract Documents.
- 9.04 Pay When Due
 - A. Owner shall make payments to Contractor when they are due as provided in the Agreement.
- 9.05 Lands and Easements; Reports, Tests, and Drawings
 - A. Owner's duties with respect to providing lands and easements are set forth in Paragraph 5.01.
 - B. Owner's duties with respect to providing engineering surveys to establish reference points are set forth in Paragraph 4.03.
 - C. Article 5 refers to Owner's identifying and making available to Contractor copies of reports of

March 9, 2015 Version 007000-43

explorations and tests of conditions at the Site, and drawings of physical conditions relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at the Site.

9.06 Insurance

A. Owner's responsibilities, if any, with respect to purchasing and maintaining liability and property insurance are set forth in Article 6.

9.07 Change Orders

A. Owner's responsibilities with respect to Change Orders are set forth in Article 11.

9.08 Inspections, Tests, and Approvals

A. Owner's responsibility with respect to certain inspections, tests, and approvals is set forth in Paragraph 14.02.B.

9.09 Limitations on Owner's Responsibilities

A. The Owner shall not supervise, direct, or have control or authority over, nor be responsible for, Contractor's means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for any failure of Contractor to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work. Owner will not be responsible for Contractor's failure to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

9.10 Undisclosed Hazardous Environmental Condition

A. Owner's responsibility in respect to an undisclosed Hazardous Environmental Condition is set forth in Paragraph 5.06.

9.11 Evidence of Financial Arrangements

A. Upon request of Contractor, Owner shall furnish Contractor reasonable evidence that financial arrangements have been made to satisfy Owner's obligations under the Contract Documents (including obligations under proposed changes in the Work).

9.12 Safety Programs

- A. While at the Site, Owner's employees and representatives shall comply with the specific applicable requirements of Contractor's safety programs of which Owner has been informed.
- B. Owner shall furnish copies of any applicable Owner safety programs to Contractor.

ARTICLE 10 - ENGINEER'S STATUS DURING CONSTRUCTION

10.01 Owner's Representative

A. Engineer will be Owner's representative during the construction period. The duties and responsibilities and the limitations of authority of Engineer as Owner's representative during construction are set forth in the Contract.

10.02 Visits to Site

- A. Engineer will make visits to the Site at intervals appropriate to the various stages of construction as Engineer deems necessary in order to observe as an experienced and qualified design professional the progress that has been made and the quality of the various aspects of Contractor's executed Work. Based on information obtained during such visits and observations, Engineer, for the benefit of Owner, will determine, in general, if the Work is proceeding in accordance with the Contract Documents. Engineer will not be required to make exhaustive or continuous inspections on the Site to check the quality or quantity of the Work. Engineer's efforts will be directed toward providing for Owner a greater degree of confidence that the completed Work will conform generally to the Contract Documents. On the basis of such visits and observations, Engineer will keep Owner informed of the progress of the Work and will endeavor to guard Owner against defective Work.
- B. Engineer's visits and observations are subject to all the limitations on Engineer's authority and responsibility set forth in Paragraph 10.08. Particularly, but without limitation, during or as a result of Engineer's visits or observations of Contractor's Work, Engineer will not supervise, direct, control, or have authority over or be responsible for Contractor's means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for any failure of Contractor to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work.

10.03 Project Representative

A. If Owner and Engineer have agreed that Engineer will furnish a Resident Project Representative to represent Engineer at the Site and assist Engineer in observing the progress and quality of the Work, then the authority and responsibilities of any such Resident Project Representative will be as provided in the Supplementary Conditions, and limitations on the responsibilities thereof will be as provided in Paragraph 10.08. If Owner designates another representative or agent to represent Owner at the Site who is not Engineer's consultant, agent, or employee, the responsibilities and authority and limitations thereon of such other individual or entity will be as provided in the Supplementary Conditions.

10.04 Rejecting Defective Work

A. Engineer has the authority to reject Work in accordance with Article 14.

10.05 Shop Drawings, Change Orders and Payments

- A. Engineer's authority, and limitations thereof, as to Shop Drawings and Samples, are set forth in Paragraph 7.16.
- B. Engineer's authority, and limitations thereof, as to design calculations and design drawings submitted in response to a delegation of professional design services, if any, are set forth in Paragraph 7.19.
- C. Engineer's authority as to Change Orders is set forth in Article 11.
- D. Engineer's authority as to Applications for Payment is set forth in Article 15.

10.06 Determinations for Unit Price Work

A. Engineer will determine the actual quantities and classifications of Unit Price Work performed

by Contractor as set forth in Paragraph 13.03.

- 10.07 Decisions on Requirements of Contract Documents and Acceptability of Work
 - A. Engineer will render decisions regarding the requirements of the Contract Documents, and judge the acceptability of the Work, pursuant to the specific procedures set forth herein for initial interpretations, Change Proposals, and acceptance of the Work. In rendering such decisions and judgments, Engineer will not show partiality to Owner or Contractor, and will not be liable to Owner, Contractor, or others in connection with any proceedings, interpretations, decisions, or judgments conducted or rendered in good faith.
- 10.08 Limitations on Engineer's Authority and Responsibilities
 - A. Neither Engineer's authority or responsibility under this Article 10 or under any other provision of the Contract, nor any decision made by Engineer in good faith either to exercise or not exercise such authority or responsibility or the undertaking, exercise, or performance of any authority or responsibility by Engineer, shall create, impose, or give rise to any duty in contract, tort, or otherwise owed by Engineer to Contractor, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, any other individual or entity, or to any surety for or employee or agent of any of them.
 - B. Engineer will not supervise, direct, control, or have authority over or be responsible for Contractor's means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for any failure of Contractor to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work. Engineer will not be responsible for Contractor's failure to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.
 - C. Engineer will not be responsible for the acts or omissions of Contractor or of any Subcontractor, any Supplier, or of any other individual or entity performing any of the Work.
 - D. Engineer's review of the final Application for Payment and accompanying documentation and all maintenance and operating instructions, schedules, guarantees, bonds, certificates of inspection, tests and approvals, and other documentation required to be delivered by Paragraph 15.06.A will only be to determine generally that their content complies with the requirements of, and in the case of certificates of inspections, tests, and approvals, that the results certified indicate compliance with the Contract Documents.
 - E. The limitations upon authority and responsibility set forth in this Paragraph 10.08 shall also apply to the Resident Project Representative, if any.
- 10.09 Compliance with Safety Program
 - A. While at the Site, Engineer's employees and representatives will comply with the specific applicable requirements of Owner's and Contractor's safety programs (if any) of which Engineer has been informed.

ARTICLE 11 - AMENDING THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS; CHANGES IN THE WORK

- 11.01 Amending and Supplementing Contract Documents
 - A. The Contract Documents may be amended or supplemented by a Change Order, a Work Change Directive, or a Field Order.

- 1. Change Orders:
 - a. If an amendment or supplement to the Contract Documents includes a change in the Contract Price or the Contract Times, such amendment or supplement must be set forth in a Change Order. A Change Order also may be used to establish amendments and supplements of the Contract Documents that do not affect the Contract Price or Contract Times.
 - b. Owner and Contractor may amend those terms and conditions of the Contract Documents that do not involve (1) the performance or acceptability of the Work, (2) the design (as set forth in the Drawings, Specifications, or otherwise), or (3) other engineering or technical matters, without the recommendation of the Engineer. Such an amendment shall be set forth in a Change Order.
- 2. Work Change Directives: A Work Change Directive will not change the Contract Price or the Contract Times but is evidence that the parties expect that the modification ordered or documented by a Work Change Directive will be incorporated in a subsequently issued Change Order, following negotiations by the parties as to the Work Change Directive's effect, if any, on the Contract Price and Contract Times; or, if negotiations are unsuccessful, by a determination under the terms of the Contract Documents governing adjustments, expressly including Paragraph 11.04 regarding change of Contract Price. Contractor must submit any Change Proposal seeking an adjustment of the Contract Price or the Contract Times, or both, no later than 30 days after the completion of the Work set out in the Work Change Directive. Owner must submit any Claim seeking an adjustment of the Contract Price or the Contract Times, or both, no later than 60 days after issuance of the Work Change Directive.
- 3. Field Orders: Engineer may authorize minor changes in the Work if the changes do not involve an adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times and are compatible with the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as indicated by the Contract Documents. Such changes will be accomplished by a Field Order and will be binding on Owner and also on Contractor, which shall perform the Work involved promptly. If Contractor believes that a Field Order justifies an adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, then before proceeding with the Work at issue, Contractor shall submit a Change Proposal as provided herein.

11.02 Owner-Authorized Changes in the Work

A. Without invalidating the Contract and without notice to any surety, Owner may, at any time or from time to time, order additions, deletions, or revisions in the Work. Such changes shall be supported by Engineer's recommendation, to the extent the change involves the design (as set forth in the Drawings, Specifications, or otherwise), or other engineering or technical matters. Such changes may be accomplished by a Change Order, if Owner and Contractor have agreed as to the effect, if any, of the changes on Contract Times or Contract Price; or by a Work Change Directive. Upon receipt of any such document, Contractor shall promptly proceed with the Work involved; or, in the case of a deletion in the Work, promptly cease construction activities with respect to such deleted Work. Added or revised Work shall be performed under the applicable conditions of the Contract Documents. Nothing in this paragraph shall obligate Contractor to undertake work that Contractor reasonably concludes cannot be performed in a manner consistent with Contractor's safety obligations under the Contract Documents or Laws and Regulations.

11.03 Unauthorized Changes in the Work

A. Contractor shall not be entitled to an increase in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Times with respect to any work performed that is not required by the Contract

Documents, as amended, modified, or supplemented, except in the case of an emergency as provided in Paragraph 7.15 or in the case of uncovering Work as provided in Paragraph 14.05.

11.04 Change of Contract Price

- A. The Contract Price may only be changed by a Change Order. Any Change Proposal for an adjustment in the Contract Price shall comply with the provisions of Paragraph 11.06. Any Claim for an adjustment of Contract Price shall comply with the provisions of Article 12.
- B. An adjustment in the Contract Price will be determined as follows:
 - 1. where the Work involved is covered by unit prices contained in the Contract Documents, then by application of such unit prices to the quantities of the items involved (subject to the provisions of Paragraph 13.03); or
 - 2. where the Work involved is not covered by unit prices contained in the Contract Documents, then by a mutually agreed lump sum (which may include an allowance for overhead and profit not necessarily in accordance with Paragraph 11.04.C.2); or
 - 3. where the Work involved is not covered by unit prices contained in the Contract Documents and the parties do not reach mutual agreement to a lump sum, then on the basis of the Cost of the Work (determined as provided in Paragraph 13.01) plus a Contractor's fee for overhead and profit (determined as provided in Paragraph 11.04.C).
- C. Contractor's Fee: When applicable, the Contractor's fee for overhead and profit shall be determined as follows:
 - 1. a mutually acceptable fixed fee; or
 - 2. if a fixed fee is not agreed upon, then a fee based on the following percentages of the various portions of the Cost of the Work:
 - a. for costs incurred under Paragraphs 13.01.B.1 and 13.01.B.2, the Contractor's fee shall be 15 percent;
 - b. for costs incurred under Paragraph 13.01.B.3, the Contractor's fee shall be five percent;
 - c. where one or more tiers of subcontracts are on the basis of Cost of the Work plus a fee and no fixed fee is agreed upon, the intent of Paragraphs 11.01.C.2.a and 11.01.C.2.b is that the Contractor's fee shall be based on: (1) a fee of 15 percent of the costs incurred under Paragraphs 13.01.A.1 and 13.01.A.2 by the Subcontractor that actually performs the Work, at whatever tier, and (2) with respect to Contractor itself and to any Subcontractors of a tier higher than that of the Subcontractor that actually performs the Work, a fee of five percent of the amount (fee plus underlying costs incurred) attributable to the next lower tier Subcontractor; provided, however, that for any such subcontracted work the maximum total fee to be paid by Owner shall be no greater than 27 percent of the costs incurred by the Subcontractor that actually performs the work;
 - d. no fee shall be payable on the basis of costs itemized under Paragraphs 13.01.B.4, 13.01.B.5, and 13.01.C;
 - e. the amount of credit to be allowed by Contractor to Owner for any change which
 results in a net decrease in cost will be the amount of the actual net decrease in cost
 plus a deduction in Contractor's fee by an amount equal to five percent of such net
 decrease; and
 - f. when both additions and credits are involved in any one change, the adjustment in Contractor's fee shall be computed on the basis of the net change in accordance with Paragraphs 11.04.C.2.a through 11.04.C.2.e, inclusive.

11.05 Change of Contract Times

- A. The Contract Times may only be changed by a Change Order. Any Change Proposal for an adjustment in the Contract Times shall comply with the provisions of Paragraph 11.06. Any Claim for an adjustment in the Contract Times shall comply with the provisions of Article 12.
- B. An adjustment of the Contract Times shall be subject to the limitations set forth in Paragraph 4.05, concerning delays in Contractor's progress.

11.06 Change Proposals

- A. Contractor shall submit a Change Proposal to Engineer to request an adjustment in the Contract Times or Contract Price; appeal an initial decision by Engineer concerning the requirements of the Contract Documents or relating to the acceptability of the Work under the Contract Documents; contest a set-off against payment due; or seek other relief under the Contract. The Change Proposal shall specify any proposed change in Contract Times or Contract Price, or both, or other proposed relief, and explain the reason for the proposed change, with citations to any governing or applicable provisions of the Contract Documents.
 - 1. Procedures: Contractor shall submit each Change Proposal to Engineer promptly (but in no event later than 30 days) after the start of the event giving rise thereto, or after such initial decision. The Contractor shall submit supporting data, including the proposed change in Contract Price or Contract Time (if any), to the Engineer and Owner within 15 days after the submittal of the Change Proposal. The supporting data shall be accompanied by a written statement that the supporting data are accurate and complete, and that any requested time or price adjustment is the entire adjustment to which Contractor believes it is entitled as a result of said event. Engineer will advise Owner regarding the Change Proposal, and consider any comments or response from Owner regarding the Change Proposal.
 - 2. Engineer's Action: Engineer will review each Change Proposal and, within 30 days after receipt of the Contractor's supporting data, either deny the Change Proposal in whole, approve it in whole, or deny it in part and approve it in part. Such actions shall be in writing, with a copy provided to Owner and Contractor. If Engineer does not take action on the Change Proposal within 30 days, then either Owner or Contractor may at any time thereafter submit a letter to the other party indicating that as a result of Engineer's inaction the Change Proposal is deemed denied, thereby commencing the time for appeal of the denial under Article 12.
 - 3. *Binding Decision*: Engineer's decision will be final and binding upon Owner and Contractor, unless Owner or Contractor appeals the decision by filing a Claim under Article 12.
- B. Resolution of Certain Change Proposals: If the Change Proposal does not involve the design (as set forth in the Drawings, Specifications, or otherwise), the acceptability of the Work, or other engineering or technical matters, then Engineer will notify the parties that the Engineer is unable to resolve the Change Proposal. For purposes of further resolution of such a Change Proposal, such notice shall be deemed a denial, and Contractor may choose to seek resolution under the terms of Article 12.

11.07 Execution of Change Orders

- A. Owner and Contractor shall execute appropriate Change Orders covering:
 - changes in the Contract Price or Contract Times which are agreed to by the parties, including any undisputed sum or amount of time for Work actually performed in accordance with a Work Change Directive;

- 2. changes in Contract Price resulting from an Owner set-off, unless Contractor has duly contested such set-off;
- 3. changes in the Work which are: (a) ordered by Owner pursuant to Paragraph 11.02, (b) required because of Owner's acceptance of defective Work under Paragraph 14.04 or Owner's correction of defective Work under Paragraph 14.07, or (c) agreed to by the parties, subject to the need for Engineer's recommendation if the change in the Work involves the design (as set forth in the Drawings, Specifications, or otherwise), or other engineering or technical matters; and
- 4. changes in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or other changes, which embody the substance of any final and binding results under Paragraph 11.06, or Article 12.
- B. If Owner or Contractor refuses to execute a Change Order that is required to be executed under the terms of this Paragraph 11.07, it shall be deemed to be of full force and effect, as if fully executed.

11.08 Notification to Surety

A. If the provisions of any bond require notice to be given to a surety of any change affecting the general scope of the Work or the provisions of the Contract Documents (including, but not limited to, Contract Price or Contract Times), the giving of any such notice will be Contractor's responsibility. The amount of each applicable bond will be adjusted to reflect the effect of any such change.

ARTICLE 12 - CLAIMS

12.01 Claims

- A. *Claims Process*: The following disputes between Owner and Contractor shall be submitted to the Claims process set forth in this Article:
 - 1. Appeals by Owner or Contractor of Engineer's decisions regarding Change Proposals;
 - Owner demands for adjustments in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or other relief under the Contract Documents: and
 - 3. Disputes that Engineer has been unable to address because they do not involve the design (as set forth in the Drawings, Specifications, or otherwise), the acceptability of the Work, or other engineering or technical matters.
- B. Submittal of Claim: The party submitting a Claim shall deliver it directly to the other party to the Contract promptly (but in no event later than 30 days) after the start of the event giving rise thereto; in the case of appeals regarding Change Proposals within 30 days of the decision under appeal. The party submitting the Claim shall also furnish a copy to the Engineer, for its information only. The responsibility to substantiate a Claim shall rest with the party making the Claim. In the case of a Claim by Contractor seeking an increase in the Contract Times or Contract Price, or both, Contractor shall certify that the Claim is made in good faith, that the supporting data are accurate and complete, and that to the best of Contractor's knowledge and belief the amount of time or money requested accurately reflects the full amount to which Contractor is entitled.
- C. Review and Resolution: The party receiving a Claim shall review it thoroughly, giving full consideration to its merits. The two parties shall seek to resolve the Claim through the exchange of information and direct negotiations. The parties may extend the time for resolving the Claim by mutual agreement. All actions taken on a Claim shall be stated in writing and submitted to the other party, with a copy to Engineer.

D. Mediation:

- 1. At any time after initiation of a Claim, Owner and Contractor may mutually agree to mediation of the underlying dispute. The agreement to mediate shall stay the Claim submittal and response process.
- 2. If Owner and Contractor agree to mediation, then after 60 days from such agreement, either Owner or Contractor may unilaterally terminate the mediation process, and the Claim submittal and decision process shall resume as of the date of the termination. If the mediation proceeds but is unsuccessful in resolving the dispute, the Claim submittal and decision process shall resume as of the date of the conclusion of the mediation, as determined by the mediator.
- 3. Owner and Contractor shall each pay one-half of the mediator's fees and costs.
- E. *Partial Approval*: If the party receiving a Claim approves the Claim in part and denies it in part, such action shall be final and binding unless within 30 days of such action the other party invokes the procedure set forth in Article 17 for final resolution of disputes.
- F. Denial of Claim: If efforts to resolve a Claim are not successful, the party receiving the Claim may deny it by giving written notice of denial to the other party. If the receiving party does not take action on the Claim within 90 days, then either Owner or Contractor may at any time thereafter submit a letter to the other party indicating that as a result of the inaction, the Claim is deemed denied, thereby commencing the time for appeal of the denial. A denial of the Claim shall be final and binding unless within 30 days of the denial the other party invokes the procedure set forth in Article 17 for the final resolution of disputes.
- G. Final and Binding Results: If the parties reach a mutual agreement regarding a Claim, whether through approval of the Claim, direct negotiations, mediation, or otherwise; or if a Claim is approved in part and denied in part, or denied in full, and such actions become final and binding; then the results of the agreement or action on the Claim shall be incorporated in a Change Order to the extent they affect the Contract, including the Work, the Contract Times, or the Contract Price.

ARTICLE 13 - COST OF THE WORK; ALLOWANCES; UNIT PRICE WORK

13.01 Cost of the Work

- A. Purposes for Determination of Cost of the Work: The term Cost of the Work means the sum of all costs necessary for the proper performance of the Work at issue, as further defined below. The provisions of this Paragraph 13.01 are used for two distinct purposes:
 - 1. To determine Cost of the Work when Cost of the Work is a component of the Contract Price, under cost-plus-fee, time-and-materials, or other cost-based terms; or
 - 2. To determine the value of a Change Order, Change Proposal, Claim, set-off, or other adjustment in Contract Price. When the value of any such adjustment is determined on the basis of Cost of the Work, Contractor is entitled only to those additional or incremental costs required because of the change in the Work or because of the event giving rise to the adjustment.
- B. Costs Included: Except as otherwise may be agreed to in writing by Owner, costs included in the Cost of the Work shall be in amounts no higher than those prevailing in the locality of the Project, shall not include any of the costs itemized in Paragraph 13.01.C, and shall include only the following items:
 - 1. Payroll costs for employees in the direct employ of Contractor in the performance of the Work under schedules of job classifications agreed upon by Owner and Contractor. Such

March 9, 2015 Version 007000-51

- employees shall include, without limitation, superintendents, foremen, and other personnel employed full time on the Work. Payroll costs for employees not employed full time on the Work shall be apportioned on the basis of their time spent on the Work. Payroll costs shall include, but not be limited to, salaries and wages plus the cost of fringe benefits, which shall include social security contributions, unemployment, excise, and payroll taxes, workers' compensation, health and retirement benefits, bonuses, sick leave, and vacation and holiday pay applicable thereto. The expenses of performing Work outside of regular working hours, on Saturday, Sunday, or legal holidays, shall be included in the above to the extent authorized by Owner.
- 2. Cost of all materials and equipment furnished and incorporated in the Work, including costs of transportation and storage thereof, and Suppliers' field services required in connection therewith. All cash discounts shall accrue to Contractor unless Owner deposits funds with Contractor with which to make payments, in which case the cash discounts shall accrue to Owner. All trade discounts, rebates, and refunds and returns from sale of surplus materials and equipment shall accrue to Owner, and Contractor shall make provisions so that they may be obtained.
- 3. Payments made by Contractor to Subcontractors for Work performed by Subcontractors. If required by Owner, Contractor shall obtain competitive bids from subcontractors acceptable to Owner and Contractor and shall deliver such bids to Owner, who will then determine, with the advice of Engineer, which bids, if any, will be acceptable. If any subcontract provides that the Subcontractor is to be paid on the basis of Cost of the Work plus a fee, the Subcontractor's Cost of the Work and fee shall be determined in the same manner as Contractor's Cost of the Work and fee as provided in this Paragraph 13.01.
- Costs of special consultants (including but not limited to engineers, architects, testing laboratories, surveyors, attorneys, and accountants) employed for services specifically related to the Work.
- 5. Supplemental costs including the following:
 - a. The proportion of necessary transportation, travel, and subsistence expenses of Contractor's employees incurred in discharge of duties connected with the Work.
 - b. Cost, including transportation and maintenance, of all materials, supplies, equipment, machinery, appliances, office, and temporary facilities at the Site, and hand tools not owned by the workers, which are consumed in the performance of the Work, and cost, less market value, of such items used but not consumed which remain the property of Contractor.
 - c. Rentals of all construction equipment and machinery, and the parts thereof, whether rented from Contractor or others in accordance with rental agreements approved by Owner with the advice of Engineer, and the costs of transportation, loading, unloading, assembly, dismantling, and removal thereof. All such costs shall be in accordance with the terms of said rental agreements. The rental of any such equipment, machinery, or parts shall cease when the use thereof is no longer necessary for the Work.
 - d. Sales, consumer, use, and other similar taxes related to the Work, and for which Contractor is liable, as imposed by Laws and Regulations.
 - e. Deposits lost for causes other than negligence of Contractor, any Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable, and royalty payments and fees for permits and licenses.
 - f. Losses and damages (and related expenses) caused by damage to the Work, not compensated by insurance or otherwise, sustained by Contractor in connection with the performance of the Work (except losses and damages within the deductible amounts of property insurance established in accordance with Paragraph 6.05), provided such losses and damages have resulted from causes other than the negligence of Contractor, any Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable. Such losses shall include

- settlements made with the written consent and approval of Owner. No such losses, damages, and expenses shall be included in the Cost of the Work for the purpose of determining Contractor's fee.
- g. The cost of utilities, fuel, and sanitary facilities at the Site.
- h. Minor expenses such as communication service at the Site, express and courier services, and similar petty cash items in connection with the Work.
- i. The costs of premiums for all bonds and insurance that Contractor is required by the Contract Documents to purchase and maintain.
- C. Costs Excluded: The term Cost of the Work shall not include any of the following items:
 - 1. Payroll costs and other compensation of Contractor's officers, executives, principals (of partnerships and sole proprietorships), general managers, safety managers, engineers, architects, estimators, attorneys, auditors, accountants, purchasing and contracting agents, expediters, timekeepers, clerks, and other personnel employed by Contractor, whether at the Site or in Contractor's principal or branch office for general administration of the Work and not specifically included in the agreed upon schedule of job classifications referred to in Paragraph 13.01.B.1 or specifically covered by Paragraph 13.01.B.4. The payroll costs and other compensation excluded here are to be considered administrative costs covered by the Contractor's fee.
 - 2. Expenses of Contractor's principal and branch offices other than Contractor's office at the Site.
 - 3. Any part of Contractor's capital expenses, including interest on Contractor's capital employed for the Work and charges against Contractor for delinquent payments.
 - 4. Costs due to the negligence of Contractor, any Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable, including but not limited to, the correction of defective Work, disposal of materials or equipment wrongly supplied, and making good any damage to property.
 - 5. Other overhead or general expense costs of any kind and the costs of any item not specifically and expressly included in Paragraph 13.01.B.
- D. Contractor's Fee: When the Work as a whole is performed on the basis of cost-plus, Contractor's fee shall be determined as set forth in the Agreement. When the value of any Work covered by a Change Order, Change Proposal, Claim, set-off, or other adjustment in Contract Price is determined on the basis of Cost of the Work, Contractor's fee shall be determined as set forth in Paragraph 11.04.C.
- E. *Documentation*: Whenever the Cost of the Work for any purpose is to be determined pursuant to this Article 13, Contractor will establish and maintain records thereof in accordance with generally accepted accounting practices and submit in a form acceptable to Engineer an itemized cost breakdown together with supporting data.

13.02 Allowances

- A. It is understood that Contractor has included in the Contract Price all allowances so named in the Contract Documents and shall cause the Work so covered to be performed for such sums and by such persons or entities as may be acceptable to Owner and Engineer.
- B. Cash Allowances: Contractor agrees that:
 - the cash allowances include the cost to Contractor (less any applicable trade discounts) of materials and equipment required by the allowances to be delivered at the Site, and all applicable taxes; and
 - 2. Contractor's costs for unloading and handling on the Site, labor, installation, overhead, profit, and other expenses contemplated for the cash allowances have been included in

- the Contract Price and not in the allowances, and no demand for additional payment on account of any of the foregoing will be valid.
- C. *Contingency Allowance*: Contractor agrees that a contingency allowance, if any, is for the sole use of Owner to cover unanticipated costs.
- D. Prior to final payment, an appropriate Change Order will be issued as recommended by Engineer to reflect actual amounts due Contractor on account of Work covered by allowances, and the Contract Price shall be correspondingly adjusted.

13.03 Unit Price Work

- A. Where the Contract Documents provide that all or part of the Work is to be Unit Price Work, initially the Contract Price will be deemed to include for all Unit Price Work an amount equal to the sum of the unit price for each separately identified item of Unit Price Work times the estimated quantity of each item as indicated in the Agreement.
- B. The estimated quantities of items of Unit Price Work are not guaranteed and are solely for the purpose of comparison of Bids and determining an initial Contract Price. Payments to Contractor for Unit Price Work will be based on actual quantities.
- C. Each unit price will be deemed to include an amount considered by Contractor to be adequate to cover Contractor's overhead and profit for each separately identified item.
- D. Engineer will determine the actual quantities and classifications of Unit Price Work performed by Contractor. Engineer will review with Contractor the Engineer's preliminary determinations on such matters before rendering a written decision thereon (by recommendation of an Application for Payment or otherwise). Engineer's written decision thereon will be final and binding (except as modified by Engineer to reflect changed factual conditions or more accurate data) upon Owner and Contractor, subject to the provisions of the following paragraph.
- E. Within 30 days of Engineer's written decision under the preceding paragraph, Contractor may submit a Change Proposal, or Owner may file a Claim, seeking an adjustment in the Contract Price if:
 - 1. the quantity of any item of Unit Price Work performed by Contractor differs materially and significantly from the estimated quantity of such item indicated in the Agreement;
 - 2. there is no corresponding adjustment with respect to any other item of Work; and
 - 3. Contractor believes that it is entitled to an increase in Contract Price as a result of having incurred additional expense or Owner believes that Owner is entitled to a decrease in Contract Price, and the parties are unable to agree as to the amount of any such increase or decrease.

ARTICLE 14 - TESTS AND INSPECTIONS; CORRECTION, REMOVAL OR ACCEPTANCE OF DEFECTIVE WORK

14.01 Access to Work

A. Owner, Engineer, their consultants and other representatives and personnel of Owner, independent testing laboratories, and authorities having jurisdiction will have access to the Site and the Work at reasonable times for their observation, inspection, and testing. Contractor shall provide them proper and safe conditions for such access and advise them of

Contractor's safety procedures and programs so that they may comply therewith as applicable.

14.02 Tests, Inspections, and Approvals

- A. Contractor shall give Engineer timely notice of readiness of the Work (or specific parts thereof) for all required inspections and tests, and shall cooperate with inspection and testing personnel to facilitate required inspections and tests.
- B. Owner shall retain and pay for the services of an independent inspector, testing laboratory, or other qualified individual or entity to perform all inspections and tests expressly required by the Contract Documents to be furnished and paid for by Owner, except that costs incurred in connection with tests or inspections of covered Work shall be governed by the provisions of Paragraph 14.05.
- C. If Laws or Regulations of any public body having jurisdiction require any Work (or part thereof) specifically to be inspected, tested, or approved by an employee or other representative of such public body, Contractor shall assume full responsibility for arranging and obtaining such inspections, tests, or approvals, pay all costs in connection therewith, and furnish Engineer the required certificates of inspection or approval.
- D. Contractor shall be responsible for arranging, obtaining, and paying for all inspections and tests required:
 - 1. by the Contract Documents, unless the Contract Documents expressly allocate responsibility for a specific inspection or test to Owner;
 - 2. to attain Owner's and Engineer's acceptance of materials or equipment to be incorporated in the Work;
 - 3. by manufacturers of equipment furnished under the Contract Documents;
 - 4. for testing, adjusting, and balancing of mechanical, electrical, and other equipment to be incorporated into the Work; and
 - 5. for acceptance of materials, mix designs, or equipment submitted for approval prior to Contractor's purchase thereof for incorporation in the Work.

Such inspections and tests shall be performed by independent inspectors, testing laboratories, or other qualified individuals or entities acceptable to Owner and Engineer.

- E. If the Contract Documents require the Work (or part thereof) to be approved by Owner, Engineer, or another designated individual or entity, then Contractor shall assume full responsibility for arranging and obtaining such approvals.
- F. If any Work (or the work of others) that is to be inspected, tested, or approved is covered by Contractor without written concurrence of Engineer, Contractor shall, if requested by Engineer, uncover such Work for observation. Such uncovering shall be at Contractor's expense unless Contractor had given Engineer timely notice of Contractor's intention to cover the same and Engineer had not acted with reasonable promptness in response to such notice.

14.03 Defective Work

- A. Contractor's Obligation: It is Contractor's obligation to assure that the Work is not defective.
- B. Engineer's Authority: Engineer has the authority to determine whether Work is defective, and

- to reject defective Work.
- C. *Notice of Defects*: Prompt notice of all defective Work of which Owner or Engineer has actual knowledge will be given to Contractor.
- D. Correction, or Removal and Replacement: Promptly after receipt of written notice of defective Work, Contractor shall correct all such defective Work, whether or not fabricated, installed, or completed, or, if Engineer has rejected the defective Work, remove it from the Project and replace it with Work that is not defective.
- E. *Preservation of Warranties*: When correcting defective Work, Contractor shall take no action that would void or otherwise impair Owner's special warranty and guarantee, if any, on said Work.
- F. Costs and Damages: In addition to its correction, removal, and replacement obligations with respect to defective Work, Contractor shall pay all claims, costs, losses, and damages arising out of or relating to defective Work, including but not limited to the cost of the inspection, testing, correction, removal, replacement, or reconstruction of such defective Work, fines levied against Owner by governmental authorities because the Work is defective, and the costs of repair or replacement of work of others resulting from defective Work. Prior to final payment, if Owner and Contractor are unable to agree as to the measure of such claims, costs, losses, and damages resulting from defective Work, then Owner may impose a reasonable set-off against payments due under Article 15.

14.04 Acceptance of Defective Work

A. If, instead of requiring correction or removal and replacement of defective Work, Owner prefers to accept it, Owner may do so (subject, if such acceptance occurs prior to final payment, to Engineer's confirmation that such acceptance is in general accord with the design intent and applicable engineering principles, and will not endanger public safety). Contractor shall pay all claims, costs, losses, and damages attributable to Owner's evaluation of and determination to accept such defective Work (such costs to be approved by Engineer as to reasonableness), and for the diminished value of the Work to the extent not otherwise paid by Contractor. If any such acceptance occurs prior to final payment, the necessary revisions in the Contract Documents with respect to the Work shall be incorporated in a Change Order. If the parties are unable to agree as to the decrease in the Contract Price, reflecting the diminished value of Work so accepted, then Owner may impose a reasonable set-off against payments due under Article 15. If the acceptance of defective Work occurs after final payment, Contractor shall pay an appropriate amount to Owner.

14.05 Uncovering Work

- A. Engineer has the authority to require special inspection or testing of the Work, whether or not the Work is fabricated, installed, or completed.
- B. If any Work is covered contrary to the written request of Engineer, then Contractor shall, if requested by Engineer, uncover such Work for Engineer's observation, and then replace the covering, all at Contractor's expense.
- C. If Engineer considers it necessary or advisable that covered Work be observed by Engineer or inspected or tested by others, then Contractor, at Engineer's request, shall uncover, expose, or otherwise make available for observation, inspection, or testing as Engineer may require, that portion of the Work in question, and provide all necessary labor, material, and

equipment.

- 1. If it is found that the uncovered Work is defective, Contractor shall be responsible for all claims, costs, losses, and damages arising out of or relating to such uncovering, exposure, observation, inspection, and testing, and of satisfactory replacement or reconstruction (including but not limited to all costs of repair or replacement of work of others); and pending Contractor's full discharge of this responsibility the Owner shall be entitled to impose a reasonable set-off against payments due under Article 15.
- 2. If the uncovered Work is not found to be defective, Contractor shall be allowed an increase in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Times, or both, directly attributable to such uncovering, exposure, observation, inspection, testing, replacement, and reconstruction. If the parties are unable to agree as to the amount or extent thereof, then Contractor may submit a Change Proposal within 30 days of the determination that the Work is not defective.

14.06 Owner May Stop the Work

A. If the Work is defective, or Contractor fails to supply sufficient skilled workers or suitable materials or equipment, or fails to perform the Work in such a way that the completed Work will conform to the Contract Documents, then Owner may order Contractor to stop the Work, or any portion thereof, until the cause for such order has been eliminated; however, this right of Owner to stop the Work shall not give rise to any duty on the part of Owner to exercise this right for the benefit of Contractor, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, any other individual or entity, or any surety for, or employee or agent of any of them.

14.07 Owner May Correct Defective Work

- A. If Contractor fails within a reasonable time after written notice from Engineer to correct defective Work, or to remove and replace rejected Work as required by Engineer, or if Contractor fails to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents, or if Contractor fails to comply with any other provision of the Contract Documents, then Owner may, after seven days written notice to Contractor, correct or remedy any such deficiency.
- B. In exercising the rights and remedies under this Paragraph 14.07, Owner shall proceed expeditiously. In connection with such corrective or remedial action, Owner may exclude Contractor from all or part of the Site, take possession of all or part of the Work and suspend Contractor's services related thereto, and incorporate in the Work all materials and equipment stored at the Site or for which Owner has paid Contractor but which are stored elsewhere. Contractor shall allow Owner, Owner's representatives, agents and employees, Owner's other contractors, and Engineer and Engineer's consultants access to the Site to enable Owner to exercise the rights and remedies under this paragraph.
- C. All claims, costs, losses, and damages incurred or sustained by Owner in exercising the rights and remedies under this Paragraph 14.07 will be charged against Contractor as set-offs against payments due under Article 15. Such claims, costs, losses and damages will include but not be limited to all costs of repair, or replacement of work of others destroyed or damaged by correction, removal, or replacement of Contractor's defective Work.
- D. Contractor shall not be allowed an extension of the Contract Times because of any delay in the performance of the Work attributable to the exercise by Owner of Owner's rights and remedies under this Paragraph 14.07.

15.01 Progress Payments

A. Basis for Progress Payments: The Schedule of Values established as provided in Article 2 will serve as the basis for progress payments and will be incorporated into a form of Application for Payment acceptable to Engineer. Progress payments on account of Unit Price Work will be based on the number of units completed during the pay period, as determined under the provisions of Paragraph 13.03. Progress payments for cost-based Work will be based on Cost of the Work completed by Contractor during the pay period.

B. Applications for Payments:

- 1. At least 20 days before the date established in the Agreement for each progress payment (but not more often than once a month), Contractor shall submit to Engineer for review an Application for Payment filled out and signed by Contractor covering the Work completed as of the date of the Application and accompanied by such supporting documentation as is required by the Contract Documents. If payment is requested on the basis of materials and equipment not incorporated in the Work but delivered and suitably stored at the Site or at another location agreed to in writing, the Application for Payment shall also be accompanied by a bill of sale, invoice, or other documentation warranting that Owner has received the materials and equipment free and clear of all Liens, and evidence that the materials and equipment are covered by appropriate property insurance, a warehouse bond, or other arrangements to protect Owner's interest therein, all of which must be satisfactory to Owner.
- 2. Beginning with the second Application for Payment, each Application shall include an affidavit of Contractor stating that all previous progress payments received on account of the Work have been applied on account to discharge Contractor's legitimate obligations associated with prior Applications for Payment.
- 3. The amount of retainage with respect to progress payments will be as stipulated in the Agreement.

C. Review of Applications:

- 1. Engineer will, within 10 days after receipt of each Application for Payment, including each resubmittal, either indicate in writing a recommendation of payment and present the Application to Owner, or return the Application to Contractor indicating in writing Engineer's reasons for refusing to recommend payment. In the latter case, Contractor may make the necessary corrections and resubmit the Application.
- 2. Engineer's recommendation of any payment requested in an Application for Payment will constitute a representation by Engineer to Owner, based on Engineer's observations of the executed Work as an experienced and qualified design professional, and on Engineer's review of the Application for Payment and the accompanying data and schedules, that to the best of Engineer's knowledge, information and belief:
 - a. the Work has progressed to the point indicated;
 - b. the quality of the Work is generally in accordance with the Contract Documents (subject to an evaluation of the Work as a functioning whole prior to or upon Substantial Completion, the results of any subsequent tests called for in the Contract Documents, a final determination of quantities and classifications for Unit Price Work under Paragraph 13.03, and any other qualifications stated in the recommendation); and
 - c. the conditions precedent to Contractor's being entitled to such payment appear to have been fulfilled in so far as it is Engineer's responsibility to observe the Work.
- 3. By recommending any such payment Engineer will not thereby be deemed to have represented that:
 - a. inspections made to check the quality or the quantity of the Work as it has been

March 9, 2015 Version 007000-58

- performed have been exhaustive, extended to every aspect of the Work in progress, or involved detailed inspections of the Work beyond the responsibilities specifically assigned to Engineer in the Contract; or
- b. there may not be other matters or issues between the parties that might entitle Contractor to be paid additionally by Owner or entitle Owner to withhold payment to Contractor.
- 4. Neither Engineer's review of Contractor's Work for the purposes of recommending payments nor Engineer's recommendation of any payment, including final payment, will impose responsibility on Engineer:
 - a. to supervise, direct, or control the Work, or
 - b. for the means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or
 - c. for Contractor's failure to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to Contractor's performance of the Work, or
 - d. to make any examination to ascertain how or for what purposes Contractor has used the money paid on account of the Contract Price, or
 - e. to determine that title to any of the Work, materials, or equipment has passed to Owner free and clear of any Liens.
- 5. Engineer may refuse to recommend the whole or any part of any payment if, in Engineer's opinion, it would be incorrect to make the representations to Owner stated in Paragraph 15.01.C.2.
- 6. Engineer will recommend reductions in payment (set-offs) necessary in Engineer's opinion to protect Owner from loss because:
 - a. the Work is defective, requiring correction or replacement;
 - b. the Contract Price has been reduced by Change Orders;
 - c. Owner has been required to correct defective Work in accordance with Paragraph 14.07, or has accepted defective Work pursuant to Paragraph 14.04;
 - d. Owner has been required to remove or remediate a Hazardous Environmental Condition for which Contractor is responsible: or
 - e. Engineer has actual knowledge of the occurrence of any of the events that would constitute a default by Contractor and therefore justify termination for cause under the Contract Documents.

D. Payment Becomes Due:

1. Ten days after presentation of the Application for Payment to Owner with Engineer's recommendation, the amount recommended (subject to any Owner set-offs) will become due, and when due will be paid by Owner to Contractor.

E. Reductions in Payment by Owner:

- 1. In addition to any reductions in payment (set-offs) recommended by Engineer, Owner is entitled to impose a set-off against payment based on any of the following:
 - a. claims have been made against Owner on account of Contractor's conduct in the performance or furnishing of the Work, or Owner has incurred costs, losses, or damages on account of Contractor's conduct in the performance or furnishing of the Work, including but not limited to claims, costs, losses, or damages from workplace injuries, adjacent property damage, non-compliance with Laws and Regulations, and patent infringement;
 - b. Contractor has failed to take reasonable and customary measures to avoid damage, delay, disruption, and interference with other work at or adjacent to the Site;
 - c. Contractor has failed to provide and maintain required bonds or insurance;
 - d. Owner has been required to remove or remediate a Hazardous Environmental Condition for which Contractor is responsible;

- e. Owner has incurred extra charges or engineering costs related to submittal reviews, evaluations of proposed substitutes, tests and inspections, or return visits to manufacturing or assembly facilities;
- f. the Work is defective, requiring correction or replacement;
- g. Owner has been required to correct defective Work in accordance with Paragraph 14.07, or has accepted defective Work pursuant to Paragraph 14.04;
- h. the Contract Price has been reduced by Change Orders;
- an event that would constitute a default by Contractor and therefore justify a termination for cause has occurred:
- j. liquidated damages have accrued as a result of Contractor's failure to achieve Milestones, Substantial Completion, or final completion of the Work;
- Liens have been filed in connection with the Work, except where Contractor has delivered a specific bond satisfactory to Owner to secure the satisfaction and discharge of such Liens;
- I. there are other items entitling Owner to a set off against the amount recommended.
- 2. If Owner imposes any set-off against payment, whether based on its own knowledge or on the written recommendations of Engineer, Owner will give Contractor immediate written notice (with a copy to Engineer) stating the reasons for such action and the specific amount of the reduction, and promptly pay Contractor any amount remaining after deduction of the amount so withheld. Owner shall promptly pay Contractor the amount so withheld, or any adjustment thereto agreed to by Owner and Contractor, if Contractor remedies the reasons for such action. The reduction imposed shall be binding on Contractor unless it duly submits a Change Proposal contesting the reduction.
- 3. Upon a subsequent determination that Owner's refusal of payment was not justified, the amount wrongfully withheld shall be treated as an amount due as determined by Paragraph 15.01.C.1 and subject to interest as provided in the Agreement.

15.02 Contractor's Warranty of Title

A. Contractor warrants and guarantees that title to all Work, materials, and equipment furnished under the Contract will pass to Owner free and clear of (1) all Liens and other title defects, and (2) all patent, licensing, copyright, or royalty obligations, no later than seven days after the time of payment by Owner.

15.03 Substantial Completion

- A. When Contractor considers the entire Work ready for its intended use Contractor shall notify Owner and Engineer in writing that the entire Work is substantially complete and request that Engineer issue a certificate of Substantial Completion. Contractor shall at the same time submit to Owner and Engineer an initial draft of punch list items to be completed or corrected before final payment.
- B. Promptly after Contractor's notification, Owner, Contractor, and Engineer shall make an inspection of the Work to determine the status of completion. If Engineer does not consider the Work substantially complete, Engineer will notify Contractor in writing giving the reasons therefor.
- C. If Engineer considers the Work substantially complete, Engineer will deliver to Owner a preliminary certificate of Substantial Completion which shall fix the date of Substantial Completion. Engineer shall attach to the certificate a punch list of items to be completed or corrected before final payment. Owner shall have seven days after receipt of the preliminary certificate during which to make written objection to Engineer as to any provisions of the certificate or attached punch list. If, after considering the objections to the provisions of the

preliminary certificate, Engineer concludes that the Work is not substantially complete, Engineer will, within 14 days after submission of the preliminary certificate to Owner, notify Contractor in writing that the Work is not substantially complete, stating the reasons therefor. If Owner does not object to the provisions of the certificate, or if despite consideration of Owner's objections Engineer concludes that the Work is substantially complete, then Engineer will, within said 14 days, execute and deliver to Owner and Contractor a final certificate of Substantial Completion (with a revised punch list of items to be completed or corrected) reflecting such changes from the preliminary certificate as Engineer believes justified after consideration of any objections from Owner.

- D. At the time of receipt of the preliminary certificate of Substantial Completion, Owner and Contractor will confer regarding Owner's use or occupancy of the Work following Substantial Completion, review the builder's risk insurance policy with respect to the end of the builder's risk coverage, and confirm the transition to coverage of the Work under a permanent property insurance policy held by Owner. Unless Owner and Contractor agree otherwise in writing, Owner shall bear responsibility for security, operation, protection of the Work, property insurance, maintenance, heat, and utilities upon Owner's use or occupancy of the Work.
- E. After Substantial Completion the Contractor shall promptly begin work on the punch list of items to be completed or corrected prior to final payment. In appropriate cases Contractor may submit monthly Applications for Payment for completed punch list items, following the progress payment procedures set forth above.
- F. Owner shall have the right to exclude Contractor from the Site after the date of Substantial Completion subject to allowing Contractor reasonable access to remove its property and complete or correct items on the punch list.

15.04 Partial Use or Occupancy

- A. Prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work, Owner may use or occupy any substantially completed part of the Work which has specifically been identified in the Contract Documents, or which Owner, Engineer, and Contractor agree constitutes a separately functioning and usable part of the Work that can be used by Owner for its intended purpose without significant interference with Contractor's performance of the remainder of the Work, subject to the following conditions:
 - At any time Owner may request in writing that Contractor permit Owner to use or occupy any such part of the Work that Owner believes to be substantially complete. If and when Contractor agrees that such part of the Work is substantially complete, Contractor, Owner, and Engineer will follow the procedures of Paragraph 15.03. A through E for that part of the Work.
 - At any time Contractor may notify Owner and Engineer in writing that Contractor considers any such part of the Work substantially complete and request Engineer to issue a certificate of Substantial Completion for that part of the Work.
 - 3. Within a reasonable time after either such request, Owner, Contractor, and Engineer shall make an inspection of that part of the Work to determine its status of completion. If Engineer does not consider that part of the Work to be substantially complete, Engineer will notify Owner and Contractor in writing giving the reasons therefor. If Engineer considers that part of the Work to be substantially complete, the provisions of Paragraph 15.03 will apply with respect to certification of Substantial Completion of that part of the Work and the division of responsibility in respect thereof and access thereto.
 - 4. No use or occupancy or separate operation of part of the Work may occur prior to compliance with the requirements of Paragraph 6.05 regarding builder's risk or other

property insurance.

15.05 Final Inspection

A. Upon written notice from Contractor that the entire Work or an agreed portion thereof is complete, Engineer will promptly make a final inspection with Owner and Contractor and will notify Contractor in writing of all particulars in which this inspection reveals that the Work, or agreed portion thereof, is incomplete or defective. Contractor shall immediately take such measures as are necessary to complete such Work or remedy such deficiencies.

15.06 Final Payment

A. Application for Payment:

- After Contractor has, in the opinion of Engineer, satisfactorily completed all corrections identified during the final inspection and has delivered, in accordance with the Contract Documents, all maintenance and operating instructions, schedules, guarantees, bonds, certificates or other evidence of insurance, certificates of inspection, annotated record documents (as provided in Paragraph 7.11), and other documents, Contractor may make application for final payment.
- 2. The final Application for Payment shall be accompanied (except as previously delivered) by:
 - a. all documentation called for in the Contract Documents;
 - b. consent of the surety, if any, to final payment;
 - c. satisfactory evidence that all title issues have been resolved such that title to all Work, materials, and equipment has passed to Owner free and clear of any Liens or other title defects, or will so pass upon final payment.
 - d. a list of all disputes that Contractor believes are unsettled; and
 - e. complete and legally effective releases or waivers (satisfactory to Owner) of all Lien rights arising out of the Work, and of Liens filed in connection with the Work.
- 3. In lieu of the releases or waivers of Liens specified in Paragraph 15.06.A.2 and as approved by Owner, Contractor may furnish receipts or releases in full and an affidavit of Contractor that: (a) the releases and receipts include all labor, services, material, and equipment for which a Lien could be filed; and (b) all payrolls, material and equipment bills, and other indebtedness connected with the Work for which Owner might in any way be responsible, or which might in any way result in liens or other burdens on Owner's property, have been paid or otherwise satisfied. If any Subcontractor or Supplier fails to furnish such a release or receipt in full, Contractor may furnish a bond or other collateral satisfactory to Owner to indemnify Owner against any Lien, or Owner at its option may issue joint checks payable to Contractor and specified Subcontractors and Suppliers.
- B. Engineer's Review of Application and Acceptance:
 - 1. If, on the basis of Engineer's observation of the Work during construction and final inspection, and Engineer's review of the final Application for Payment and accompanying documentation as required by the Contract Documents, Engineer is satisfied that the Work has been completed and Contractor's other obligations under the Contract have been fulfilled, Engineer will, within ten days after receipt of the final Application for Payment, indicate in writing Engineer's recommendation of final payment and present the Application for Payment to Owner for payment. Such recommendation shall account for any set-offs against payment that are necessary in Engineer's opinion to protect Owner from loss for the reasons stated above with respect to progress payments. At the same time Engineer will also give written notice to Owner and Contractor that the Work is acceptable, subject to the provisions of Paragraph 15.07. Otherwise, Engineer will return

- the Application for Payment to Contractor, indicating in writing the reasons for refusing to recommend final payment, in which case Contractor shall make the necessary corrections and resubmit the Application for Payment.
- C. Completion of Work: The Work is complete (subject to surviving obligations) when it is ready for final payment as established by the Engineer's written recommendation of final payment.
- D. Payment Becomes Due: Thirty days after the presentation to Owner of the final Application for Payment and accompanying documentation, the amount recommended by Engineer (less any further sum Owner is entitled to set off against Engineer's recommendation, including but not limited to set-offs for liquidated damages and set-offs allowed under the provisions above with respect to progress payments) will become due and shall be paid by Owner to Contractor.

15.07 Waiver of Claims

- A. The making of final payment will not constitute a waiver by Owner of claims or rights against Contractor. Owner expressly reserves claims and rights arising from unsettled Liens, from defective Work appearing after final inspection pursuant to Paragraph 15.05, from Contractor's failure to comply with the Contract Documents or the terms of any special guarantees specified therein, from outstanding Claims by Owner, or from Contractor's continuing obligations under the Contract Documents.
- B. The acceptance of final payment by Contractor will constitute a waiver by Contractor of all claims and rights against Owner other than those pending matters that have been duly submitted or appealed under the provisions of Article 17.

15.08 Correction Period

- A. If within one year after the date of Substantial Completion (or such longer period of time as may be prescribed by the terms of any applicable special guarantee required by the Contract Documents, or by any specific provision of the Contract Documents), any Work is found to be defective, or if the repair of any damages to the Site, adjacent areas that Contractor has arranged to use through construction easements or otherwise, and other adjacent areas used by Contractor as permitted by Laws and Regulations, is found to be defective, then Contractor shall promptly, without cost to Owner and in accordance with Owner's written instructions:
 - 1. correct the defective repairs to the Site or such other adjacent areas;
 - 2. correct such defective Work;
 - 3. if the defective Work has been rejected by Owner, remove it from the Project and replace it with Work that is not defective, and
 - 4. satisfactorily correct or repair or remove and replace any damage to other Work, to the work of others, or to other land or areas resulting therefrom.
- B. If Contractor does not promptly comply with the terms of Owner's written instructions, or in an emergency where delay would cause serious risk of loss or damage, Owner may have the defective Work corrected or repaired or may have the rejected Work removed and replaced. Contractor shall pay all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to such correction or repair or such removal and replacement (including but not limited to all costs of repair or replacement of work of others).
- C. In special circumstances where a particular item of equipment is placed in continuous service

- before Substantial Completion of all the Work, the correction period for that item may start to run from an earlier date if so provided in the Specifications.
- D. Where defective Work (and damage to other Work resulting therefrom) has been corrected or removed and replaced under this paragraph, the correction period hereunder with respect to such Work will be extended for an additional period of one year after such correction or removal and replacement has been satisfactorily completed.
- E. Contractor's obligations under this paragraph are in addition to all other obligations and warranties. The provisions of this paragraph shall not be construed as a substitute for, or a waiver of, the provisions of any applicable statute of limitation or repose.

ARTICLE 16 - SUSPENSION OF WORK AND TERMINATION

16.01 Owner May Suspend Work

A. At any time and without cause, Owner may suspend the Work or any portion thereof for a period of not more than 90 consecutive days by written notice to Contractor and Engineer. Such notice will fix the date on which Work will be resumed. Contractor shall resume the Work on the date so fixed. Contractor shall be entitled to an adjustment in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Times, or both, directly attributable to any such suspension. Any Change Proposal seeking such adjustments shall be submitted no later than 30 days after the date fixed for resumption of Work.

16.02 Owner May Terminate for Cause

- A. The occurrence of any one or more of the following events will constitute a default by Contractor and justify termination for cause:
 - 1. Contractor's persistent failure to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents (including, but not limited to, failure to supply sufficient skilled workers or suitable materials or equipment or failure to adhere to the Progress Schedule);
 - 2. Failure of Contractor to perform or otherwise to comply with a material term of the Contract Documents:
 - 3. Contractor's disregard of Laws or Regulations of any public body having jurisdiction; or
 - 4. Contractor's repeated disregard of the authority of Owner or Engineer.
- B. If one or more of the events identified in Paragraph 16.02.A occurs, then after giving Contractor (and any surety) ten days written notice that Owner is considering a declaration that Contractor is in default and termination of the contract, Owner may proceed to:
 - 1. declare Contractor to be in default, and give Contractor (and any surety) notice that the Contract is terminated; and
 - 2. enforce the rights available to Owner under any applicable performance bond.
- C. Subject to the terms and operation of any applicable performance bond, if Owner has terminated the Contract for cause, Owner may exclude Contractor from the Site, take possession of the Work, incorporate in the Work all materials and equipment stored at the Site or for which Owner has paid Contractor but which are stored elsewhere, and complete the Work as Owner may deem expedient.
- D. Owner may not proceed with termination of the Contract under Paragraph 16.02.B if Contractor within seven days of receipt of notice of intent to terminate begins to correct its failure to perform and proceeds diligently to cure such failure.

- E. If Owner proceeds as provided in Paragraph 16.02.B, Contractor shall not be entitled to receive any further payment until the Work is completed. If the unpaid balance of the Contract Price exceeds the cost to complete the Work, including all related claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals) sustained by Owner, such excess will be paid to Contractor. If the cost to complete the Work including such related claims, costs, losses, and damages exceeds such unpaid balance, Contractor shall pay the difference to Owner. Such claims, costs, losses, and damages incurred by Owner will be reviewed by Engineer as to their reasonableness and, when so approved by Engineer, incorporated in a Change Order. When exercising any rights or remedies under this paragraph, Owner shall not be required to obtain the lowest price for the Work performed.
- F. Where Contractor's services have been so terminated by Owner, the termination will not affect any rights or remedies of Owner against Contractor then existing or which may thereafter accrue, or any rights or remedies of Owner against Contractor or any surety under any payment bond or performance bond. Any retention or payment of money due Contractor by Owner will not release Contractor from liability.
- G. If and to the extent that Contractor has provided a performance bond under the provisions of Paragraph 6.01.A, the provisions of that bond shall govern over any inconsistent provisions of Paragraphs 16.02.B and 16.02.D.

16.03 Owner May Terminate For Convenience

- A. Upon seven days written notice to Contractor and Engineer, Owner may, without cause and without prejudice to any other right or remedy of Owner, terminate the Contract. In such case, Contractor shall be paid for (without duplication of any items):
 - completed and acceptable Work executed in accordance with the Contract Documents prior to the effective date of termination, including fair and reasonable sums for overhead and profit on such Work;
 - expenses sustained prior to the effective date of termination in performing services and furnishing labor, materials, or equipment as required by the Contract Documents in connection with uncompleted Work, plus fair and reasonable sums for overhead and profit on such expenses; and
 - 3. other reasonable expenses directly attributable to termination, including costs incurred to prepare a termination for convenience cost proposal.
- B. Contractor shall not be paid on account of loss of anticipated overhead, profits, or revenue, or other economic loss arising out of or resulting from such termination.

16.04 Contractor May Stop Work or Terminate

- A. If, through no act or fault of Contractor, (1) the Work is suspended for more than 90 consecutive days by Owner or under an order of court or other public authority, or (2) Engineer fails to act on any Application for Payment within 30 days after it is submitted, or (3) Owner fails for 30 days to pay Contractor any sum finally determined to be due, then Contractor may, upon seven days written notice to Owner and Engineer, and provided Owner or Engineer do not remedy such suspension or failure within that time, terminate the contract and recover from Owner payment on the same terms as provided in Paragraph 16.03.
- B. In lieu of terminating the Contract and without prejudice to any other right or remedy, if Engineer has failed to act on an Application for Payment within 30 days after it is submitted, or Owner has failed for 30 days to pay Contractor any sum finally determined to be due,

Contractor may, seven days after written notice to Owner and Engineer, stop the Work until payment is made of all such amounts due Contractor, including interest thereon. The provisions of this paragraph are not intended to preclude Contractor from submitting a Change Proposal for an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times or otherwise for expenses or damage directly attributable to Contractor's stopping the Work as permitted by this paragraph.

ARTICLE 17 - FINAL RESOLUTION OF DISPUTES

17.01 Methods and Procedures

- A. Disputes Subject to Final Resolution: The following disputed matters are subject to final resolution under the provisions of this Article:
 - 1. A timely appeal of an approval in part and denial in part of a Claim, or of a denial in full; and
 - 2. Disputes between Owner and Contractor concerning the Work or obligations under the Contract Documents, and arising after final payment has been made.
- B. *Final Resolution of Disputes*: For any dispute subject to resolution under this Article, Owner or Contractor may:
 - 1. elect in writing to invoke the dispute resolution process provided for in the Supplementary Conditions; or
 - 2. agree with the other party to submit the dispute to another dispute resolution process; or
 - 3. if no dispute resolution process is provided for in the Supplementary Conditions or mutually agreed to, give written notice to the other party of the intent to submit the dispute to a court of competent jurisdiction.

ARTICLE 18 - MISCELLANEOUS

18.01 Giving Notice

- A. Whenever any provision of the Contract Documents requires the giving of written notice, it will be deemed to have been validly given if:
 - 1. delivered in person, by a commercial courier service or otherwise, to the individual or to a member of the firm or to an officer of the corporation for which it is intended; or
 - 2. delivered at or sent by registered or certified mail, postage prepaid, to the last business address known to the sender of the notice.

18.02 Computation of Times

A. When any period of time is referred to in the Contract by days, it will be computed to exclude the first and include the last day of such period. If the last day of any such period falls on a Saturday or Sunday or on a day made a legal holiday by the law of the applicable jurisdiction, such day will be omitted from the computation.

18.03 Cumulative Remedies

A. The duties and obligations imposed by these General Conditions and the rights and remedies available hereunder to the parties hereto are in addition to, and are not to be construed in any way as a limitation of, any rights and remedies available to any or all of them which are otherwise imposed or available by Laws or Regulations, by special warranty or guarantee, or

by other provisions of the Contract. The provisions of this paragraph will be as effective as if repeated specifically in the Contract Documents in connection with each particular duty, obligation, right, and remedy to which they apply.

18.04 Limitation of Damages

A. With respect to any and all Change Proposals, Claims, disputes subject to final resolution, and other matters at issue, neither Owner nor Engineer, nor any of their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors, shall be liable to Contractor for any claims, costs, losses, or damages sustained by Contractor on or in connection with any other project or anticipated project.

18.05 No Waiver

A. A party's non-enforcement of any provision shall not constitute a waiver of that provision, nor shall it affect the enforceability of that provision or of the remainder of this Contract.

18.06 Survival of Obligations

A. All representations, indemnifications, warranties, and guarantees made in, required by, or given in accordance with the Contract, as well as all continuing obligations indicated in the Contract, will survive final payment, completion, and acceptance of the Work or termination or completion of the Contract or termination of the services of Contractor.

18.07 Controlling Law

A. This Contract is to be governed by the law of the state in which the Project is located.

18.08 Headings

A. Article and paragraph headings are inserted for convenience only and do not constitute parts of these General Conditions.

END OF DOCUMENT

DOCUMENT 008000

SUPPLEMENTARY CONDITIONS

These Supplementary Conditions amend or supplement Document 00700 - General Conditions. All provisions, which are not so amended or supplemented, remain in full force and effect.

The terms used in these Supplementary Conditions will have the meanings indicated in the General Conditions. Additional terms used in these Supplementary Conditions have the meanings indicated below, which are applicable to both the singular and plural thereof.

The address system used in these Supplementary Conditions is the same as the address system used in the General Conditions, with the prefix "SC" added thereto.

ARTICLE 1 - DEFINITIONS AND TERMINOLOGY

SC-1.01 Defined Terms

SC-1.01 Add to the list of definitions in Paragraph 1.01.A by inserting the following as numbered items in their proper alphabetical positions:

Construction Manager — Person or entity designated by the Owner to provide construction management services for the Project with duties, responsibilities, and limitations of the Engineer, unless stipulated otherwise. Owner has designated Carollo Engineers to provide construction management services with duties, responsibilities, and limitations therein as required by Contract.

Design Engineer — HDR, Inc.

Final Completion - The Work is complete when it is ready for final payment as established by the Engineer's written recommendation of final payment as set forth in Paragraph 15.06.

Procurement Vendor — The corporation, company, partnership, firm, or individual who has entered into a contract with Owner outside the scope of these Contract Documents, to furnish materials and equipment for this Project.

ARTICLE 2 - PRELIMINARY MATTERS

- SC-2.01 Delivery of Bonds and Evidence of Insurance
- SC-2.01 Delete Paragraphs 2.01 B. and C. in their entirety and insert the following in their place:
 - B. Evidence of Contractor's Insurance: When Contractor delivers the executed counterparts of the Agreement to Owner, Contractor shall also deliver to Owner copies of the policies of insurance (including all endorsements, and identification of applicable self-insured retentions and deductibles) required to be provided by Contractor in Article 6. Contractor may block out (redact) any confidential premium or pricing information contained in any policy or endorsement furnished under this provision.

C. Evidence of Owner's Insurance: After receipt from Contractor of the executed counterparts of the Agreement and all required bonds and insurance documentation, Owner shall promptly deliver to Contractor copies of the policies of insurance to be provided by Owner under Article 6 (if any). Owner may block out (redact) any confidential premium or pricing information contained in any policy or endorsement furnished under this provision.

SC-2.02 Copies of Documents

- SC-2.02 Delete Paragraph 2.02.A. in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
 - A. Owner shall furnish Contractor up to 7 printed copies of the Contract Documents (including 1 fully executed counterpart of the Agreement), and 1 copy in electronic portable document format (PDF). Additional printed copies will be furnished upon request at the cost of reproduction.
- SC-2.02 Delete Paragraph 2.02.B. and replace with the following:
 - B. Engineer shall maintain and safeguard at least one original printed record version of the Contract, including Drawings and Specifications signed and sealed by Engineer and other design professionals. Engineer shall make such original printed record version of the Contract available to Contractor for review.
- SC-2.02 Add the following new paragraph immediately after 2.02.B:
 - C. Owner shall furnish to Contractor 1 copy of conformed Contract Documents incorporating and integrating all Addenda and any amendments negotiated prior to the Effective Date of the Contract (including one fully executed counterpart of the Agreement), and one copy in electronic portable document format (PDF). Additional printed copies of the conformed Contract Documents will be furnished upon request at the cost of reproduction.

ARTICLE 4 - COMMENCEMENT AND PROGRESS OF THE WORK

- SC-4.01 Delete Paragraph 4.01.A in its entirety and insert the following in its place:
 - A. A Notice to Proceed may be given at any time within 30 days after the Effective Date of the Contract.

ARTICLE 5 - AVAILABILITY OF LANDS; SUBSURFACE AND PHYSICAL CONDITIONS; HAZARDOUS ENVIRONMENTAL CONDITIONS; REFERENCE POINTS

- SC-5.01 Availability of Lands
- SC-5.01 Add the following requirement at the end of the last sentence of Paragraph 5.01.A:

Owner will obtain in a timely manner and pay for easements for permanent structures or permanent changes in existing facilities. If Contractor and Owner are unable to agree on entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, as a result of any delay

in Owner's furnishing the Site or a part thereof, Contractor may request an amendment to the Contract Documents as provided in Article 11.

- SC-5.01 Add the following new paragraph immediately after Paragraph 5.01.C:
 - D. Any Work performed in public rights-of-way, in addition to conforming to the Contract Documents, shall be done in accordance with the requirements of the permit issued by the public agency in whose right-of-way the Work is located.
 - E. The Contractor shall secure a traffic permit from the City of Pinole and the City of Hercules before commencing any Work. The Cities of Pinole and Hercules shall have the right to specify reasonable access and hauling routes to and from the Project site.
- SC-5.03 Subsurface and Physical Conditions
- SC-5.03 Add the following new paragraphs immediately after Paragraph 5.03.B:]
 - C. The following reports of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at or adjacent to the Site are known to Owner
 - Report dated April 6, 2015, prepared by HDR, Inc. entitled "Geotechnical Investigation Report." The Technical Data contained in such report upon whose accuracy Contractor may rely are those indicated in the definition of Technical Data in the General Conditions.
- SC-5.06 Hazardous Environmental Conditions at Site
- SC-5.06 Delete Paragraphs 5.06.A and 5.06.B in their entirety and insert the following:
 - A. The following reports regarding Hazardous Environmental Conditions at the Site are known to Owner: Report dated October 15, 2014, prepared by NorBay Consulting entitled "Asbestos and Lead Pre-Demolition Inspection". The Technical Data contained in such report upon whose accuracy Contractor may rely are those indicated in the definition of Technical Data in the General Conditions.
 - B. Not Used.

ARTICLE 6 - BONDS AND INSURANCE

- SC-6.03 Contractor's Insurance
- SC-6.03 Add the following new paragraph immediately after Paragraph 6.03.J:
 - K. The limits of liability for the insurance required by Paragraph 6.03 of the General Conditions shall provide coverage for not less than the following amounts or greater where required by Laws and Regulations:
 - 1. Workers' Compensation, and related coverages under Paragraphs 6.03.A.1 and A.2 of the General Conditions:

	State:	_	Statutory		
	Federal, if applicable (e.g., Longshoreman's):	-	Statutory		
	Jones Act coverage, if applicable:				
	Bodily injury by accident, each accident	\$	1 million		
	Bodily injury by disease, aggregate	\$	2 million		
	Employer's Liability:				
	Bodily injury, each accident	\$	1 million		
	Bodily injury by disease, each employee	\$	1 million		
	Bodily injury/disease aggregate	\$	2 million		
	For work performed in monopolistic				
	states, stop-gap liability coverage shall be endorsed to either the worker's				
	compensation or commercial general				
	liability policy with a minimum limit of:	\$	2 million		
	Foreign voluntary worker compensation	-	Statutory		
2.	Contractor's Commercial General Liability under Paragraphs 6.03.B and 6.03.C of the General Conditions:				
	General Aggregate	\$	10 million		
	Products - Completed Operations	ф	E million		
	Aggregate	\$_	5 million		
	Personal and Advertising Injury	\$	5 million		
	G , ,				
	Each Occurrence (Bodily Injury and				
	Property Damage)	\$	5 million		
3.	Automobile Liability under Paragraph 6.03.D. of the	e Gen	eral Conditions:		
	Bodily Injury:				
	Each person		\$ 5 million		
	Each accident		\$ 5 million		

March 19, 2014 Version 008000-4

SC-6.05

SC-6.05

	Property Damage:			
	Each accident		\$ 1 million	
	Combined Single Limit of		\$ 5 million	
4.	Excess or Umbrella Liability:			
	Per Occurrence	\$	10 million	
	General Aggregate	\$	20 million	
5.	Contractor's Pollution Liability:			
	Each Occurrence	\$_	1 million	
	General Aggregate	\$_	2 million	
7.	Engineers, Inc., Contra Costa County Flood Cont Conservation District, their employees, officials ar persons or entities to be included on the commercautomobile liability, umbrella or excess, and polluradditional insureds. Contractor's Professional Liability: Each Claim	nd age cial ge	nts, and other neral liability,	
	Annual Aggregate	\$	2 million	
L. Each policy shall contain a cross liability or severability of interest clause or endorsement. Insurance covering the specified additional insureds shall be primary insurance, and all other insurance carried by the additional insureds shall be excess insurance; and with respect to workers' compensation and employer's liability, comprehensive automobile liability, commercial general liability, and umbrella liability insurance, Contractor shall require Contractor's insurance carriers to waive all rights of subrogation against Owner, Engineer, Engineer's Consultants, and their respective officers, directors, partners, employees, and agents.				
	following new subparagraph after subparagraph 6	.05.A.	1:	
	a. In addition to Owner, Contractor, and all Sub- insureds the following: The City of Hercules,			
Add the following to the list of items in Paragraph 6.05.A, as numbered items:				
 include for the benefit of Owner loss of profits and soft cost coverage including, without limitation, fixed expenses and debt service for a minimum 				

March 19, 2014 Version 008000-5

- of 12 months with a maximum deductible of 30 days, plus attorneys fees and engineering or other consultants' fees, if not otherwise covered;
- 16. include, in addition to the Contract Price amount, the value of the following equipment and materials to be installed by the Contractor but furnished by the Owner or third parties:
 - a. [here list specific items of equipment and purchase value]
 - b. [here list items of material and purchase value]
- 17. include by express endorsement coverage of damage to Contractor's equipment.
- SC-6.05 Amend the first sentence of Paragraph 6.05.B to read as follows:

All the policies of insurance (and the certificates or other evidence thereof) required to be purchased and maintained in accordance with this Paragraph 6.05 will contain a provision or endorsement that the coverage afforded will not be canceled or materially changed or renewal refused until at least 30 days prior written notice has been given to the purchasing policyholder.

ARTICLE 7 - CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES

- SC-7.02 Labor; Working Hours
- SC-7.02 Add the following new subparagraphs immediately after Paragraph 7.02.B:
 - 1. Regular working hours will be 7:00 A.M. to 4:30 P.M.
 - 2. Upon award of this contract and signing the contract documents, the City shall issue the Contractor a Notice to Proceed. Contract period shall commence on the date in the Notice to Proceed. Working days are defined as Monday through Friday, with the exception that no work may take place on the following City holidays:

New Year's Day,
Martin Luther King Jr,
Lincoln's Birthday,
Washington's Birthday,
Cezar Chavez's Birthday,
Memorial Day,
Independence Day,
Labor Day,
Admission Day,
Columbus Day,
Veteran's Day,
Thanksgiving Day,
Day after Thanksgiving Day,
Christmas Day

SC-7.02 Add the following new subparagraph immediately after Paragraph 7.02.B:

- C. For purposes of administering the foregoing requirement, additional overtime costs are defined as all costs for the owner and its agents used to administrate and provide quality assurance for the contract.
- SC-7.06 Concerning Subcontractors, Suppliers, and Others
- SC-7.06 Delete Paragraph 7.06.A in its entirety and replace with the following paragraph:
 - A. Contract may retain Subcontractors and Suppliers for the performance of parts of the Work. The listing, substitution of, or replacement of any Subcontractors shall be addressed in accordance with the Public Contract Code.
- SC-7.06 Concerning Subcontractors, Suppliers, and Others: Add the following subparagraph immediately after 7.06.B:
 - Subcontracting: Contractor shall perform with Contractor's own organization work amounting to not less than 51 percent of the combined value of all items of the Work covered by the Contract.
- SC-7.08 Permits
- SC-7.08 Permits: Add the following subparagraph immediately after 7.08.A:
 - 1. Contractor shall secure all necessary permits from the Contra Costa County Flood Control & Water Conservation District.
- SC-7.08 Permits: Add the following paragraph immediately after paragraph 7.08.A:
 - B. Owner will provide the following permits:
 - 1. Bay Conservation and Development Commission permit
- SC-7.14 Hazard Communication Programs:
- SC-7.14.B Add the following paragraphs immediately after 7.14.A:
 - B. Contractor shall promptly, and before the following conditions are disturbed, notify Owner and Engineer, in writing, of any:
 - 1. Material that Contractor believes may be material that is hazardous waste, as defined in Section 25117, California Health & Safety Code, that is required to be removed to a Class I, Class II, or Class III disposal site in accordance with provisions of existing law.
 - 2. Subsurface or latent physical conditions at the site differing from those indicated in the Contract Documents.
 - 3. Unknown physical conditions at the site of any unusual nature, different materially from those ordinarily encountered and generally recognized as inherent in work of the character provided for in the Contract Documents.
 - C. Owner will promptly investigate the conditions, and where Owner finds the conditions do materially so differ, or do involve hazardous waste, and cause a decrease or increase in the Contract Price, or in the Contract Time, or both, a Change Order will be issued in accordance with Document 00700, General Conditions.

March 19, 2014 Version 008000-7

- D. In the event a dispute arises as to whether the conditions materially differ, or involve hazardous waste, or cause a decrease or increase in the Contract Price, Contract Time, or both, Contractor shall not be excused from any scheduled completion date provided in the Contract Documents, but shall proceed with the Work.
- SC-7.16 Shop Drawings, Samples, and Other Submittals
- SC-7.16 Delete the Paragraph 7.16.E.2 in its entirely and insert the following in its place:
 - 2. Contractor shall furnish required submittals with sufficient information and accuracy to obtain required approval of an item with no more than two submittals. Engineer will record Engineer's time for reviewing a third or subsequent submittal of a Shop Drawings, sample, or other item requiring approval, and Contractor shall be responsible for Engineer's charges to Owner for such time. Owner may impose a set-off against payments due to Contractor to secure reimbursement for such charges.

ARTICLE 9 - OWNER'S RESPONSIBILITIES

- SC-9.02 Replacement of Engineer
- SC-9.02 Amend the first sentence of paragraph 9.02.A to read as follows:

 Owner may at its discretion appoint an engineer to replace Engineer.
- SC-9.13 Owner's Site Representative
- SC-9.13 Add the following new paragraph immediately after Paragraph 9.12 of the General Conditions:
- 9.13 Owner's Site Representative
 - A. Owner will furnish an "Owner's Site Representative" to represent Owner at the Site and assist Owner in observing the progress and quality of the Work. The Owner's Site Representative is not Engineer's consultant, agent, or employee. Owner's Site Representative will be Carollo Engineers otherwise referred to as "Construction Manager.". The authority and responsibilities of Owner's Site Representative follow:
 - 1. General: Construction Manager's dealings in matters pertaining to the Work in general shall be with Engineer and Contractor and its subcontractors.
 - 2. Schedules: Review the progress schedule, schedule of Shop Drawing and Sample submittals, and Schedule of Values prepared by Contractor and consult with Engineer concerning acceptability.
 - Conferences and Meetings: Attend meetings with Contractor, such as preconstruction conferences, progress meetings, job conferences, and other Project-related meetings, and prepare and circulate copies of minutes thereof.
 - 4. Liaison:
 - a. Serve as Engineer's liaison with Contractor. Working principally through Contractor's authorized representative or designee, assist in providing

March 19. 2014 Version 008000-8

- information regarding the provisions and intent of the Contract Documents.
- b. Assist Engineer in serving as Owner's liaison with Contractor when Contractor's operations affect Owner's on-Site operations.
- c. Assist in obtaining from Owner additional details or information, when required for proper execution of the Work.
- Interpretation of Contract Documents: Report to Engineer when clarifications and interpretations of the Contract Documents are needed and transmit to Contractor clarifications and interpretations as issued by Engineer.
- 6. Shop Drawings and Samples:
 - a. Record date of receipt of Samples and Contractor-approved Shop Drawings.
 - b. Receive Samples which are furnished at the Site by Contractor, and notify Engineer of availability of Samples for examination.
 - c. Advise Engineer and Contractor of the commencement of any portion of the Work requiring a Shop Drawing or Sample submittal for which Construction Manager believes that the submittal has not been approved by Engineer.
- Modifications: Consider and evaluate Contractor's suggestions for modifications in Drawings or Specifications and report such suggestions, together with RPR's recommendations, if any, to Engineer. Transmit to Contractor in writing decisions as issued by Engineer.
- 8. Review of Work and Rejection of Defective Work:
 - Conduct on-Site observations of Contractor's work in progress to assist Engineer in determining if the Work is in general proceeding in accordance with the Contract Documents.
 - co. Report to Engineer whenever RPR believes that any part of Contractor's work in progress is defective, will not produce a completed Project that conforms generally to the Contract Documents, or will imperil the integrity of the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as indicated in the Contract Documents, or has been damaged, or does not meet the requirements of any inspection, test or approval required to be made; and advise Engineer of that part of work in progress that RPR believes should be corrected or rejected or should be uncovered for observation, or requires special testing, inspection or approval.
- 9. Inspections, Tests, and System Start-ups:
 - Verify that tests, equipment, and systems start-ups and operating and maintenance training are conducted in the presence of appropriate Owner's personnel, and that Contractor maintains adequate records thereof.
 - b. Observe, record, and report to Engineer and Owner appropriate details relative to the test procedures and systems start-ups.

March 19, 2014 Version 008000-9

10. Records:

- a. Prepare a daily report or keep a diary or log book, recording Contractor's hours on the Site, Subcontractors present at the Site, weather conditions, data relative to questions of Change Orders, Field Orders, Work Change Directives, or changed conditions, Site visitors, deliveries of equipment or materials, daily activities, decisions, observations in general, and specific observations in more detail as in the case of observing test procedures; and send copies to Engineer.
- b. Record names, addresses, fax numbers, e-mail addresses, web site locations, and telephone numbers of all Contractors, Subcontractors, and major Suppliers of materials and equipment.
- c. Maintain records for use in preparing Project documentation.

11. Reports:

- a. Furnish to Engineer periodic reports as required of progress of the Work and of Contractor's compliance with the Progress Schedule and schedule of Shop Drawing and Sample submittals.
- b. Draft and recommend to Owner proposed Change Orders, Work Change Directives, and Field Orders. Obtain backup material from Contractor.
- c. Immediately notify Owner of the occurrence of any Site accidents, emergencies, acts of God endangering the Work, force majeure or delay events, damage to property by fire or other causes, or the discovery of any Constituent of Concern or Hazardous Environmental Condition.
- 12. Payment Requests: Review applications for payment with Contractor for compliance with the established procedure for their submission and forward with recommendations to Owner, noting particularly the relationship of the payment requested to the Schedule of Values, Work completed, and materials and equipment delivered at the Site but not incorporated in the Work.
- 13. Certificates, Operation and Maintenance Manuals: During the course of the Work, verify that materials and equipment certificates, operation and maintenance manuals and other data required by the Contract Documents to be assembled and furnished by Contractor are applicable to the items actually installed and in accordance with the Contract Documents, and have these documents delivered to Engineer for review and forwarding to Owner prior to payment for that part of the Work.

14. Completion:

- a. Participate in Engineer's visits to the Site to determine Substantial Completion, assist in the determination of Substantial Completion and the preparation of a punch list of items to be completed or corrected.
- b. Participate in Engineer's final visit to the Site to determine completion of the Work, in the company of Owner and Contractor, and prepare a final punch list of items to be completed and deficiencies to be remedied.

March 19. 2014 Version 008000-10

c. Observe whether all items on the final list have been completed or corrected and make recommendations to Engineer concerning acceptance and issuance of the notice of acceptability of the work.

D. The RPR shall not:

- 1. Authorize any deviation from the Contract Documents or substitution of materials or equipment (including "or-equal" items).
- 2. Exceed limitations of Engineer's authority as set forth in the Contract Documents.
- 3. Undertake any of the responsibilities of Contractor, Subcontractors, or Suppliers.
- 4. Advise on, issue directions relative to, or assume control over any aspect of the means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures of Contractor's work.
- 5. Advise on, issue directions regarding, or assume control over security or safety practices, precautions, and programs in connection with the activities or operations of Owner or Contractor.
- 6. Participate in specialized field or laboratory tests or inspections conducted off-site by others except as specifically authorized by Engineer.
- 7. Accept Shop Drawing or Sample submittals from anyone other than Contractor.
- 8. Authorize Owner to occupy the Project in whole or in part.]

ARTICLE 10 - ENGINEER'S STATUS DURING CONSTRUCTION

- SC-10.03 Project Representative
- SC-10.03 Add the following new paragraphs immediately after Paragraph 10.03.A:
 - B. On this Project, by agreement with the Owner, Engineer will not furnish a Resident Project Representative (RPR) to represent Engineer at the Site or assist Engineer in observing the progress and quality of the Work.]

ARTICLE 11 - AMENDING THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS; CHANGES IN THE WORK

- SC-11.01 Amending and Supplementing Contract Documents
- SC-11.01 Insert the following subparagraphs immediately following 11.02.A.1.b
 - c. In signing a Change Order, the Owner and Contractor acknowledge and agree that:
 - the stipulated compensation (Contract Price or Contract Times, or both) set forth in the Change Order includes not only all direct costs of Contractor such as labor, material, job overhead, and profit markup, but also includes any costs for modifications or changes in sequence of work to be performed, delays, rescheduling, disruptions, extended direct overhead or general

- overhead, acceleration, material or other escalation which includes wages and other impact costs. This document will become a supplement to the Contract and all Contract provisions will apply hereto. It is understood that this Change Order shall be effective on the date approved by the Owner's Representative.
- 2) the Change Order constitutes full mutual accord and satisfaction for the change to the Work;
- 3) no reservation of rights to pursue subsequent claims on the Change Order will be made by either party; and
- 4) no subsequent claim or amendment of the Contract Documents will arise out of or as a result of the Change Order.

SC-11.05 Change of Contract Times

SC-11.05 Add the following new paragraphs immediately after 11.05.B:

C. Use of Float:

- 1. A request for adjustment of Contract Times (or Milestones), otherwise allowable under the Contract Documents, shall be granted only when the time lost or gained exceeds the float for the activity at the time of the event giving rise to the claim. Float, the amount of time between the early start date and the late start date, or the early finish date and the late finish date, is jointly owned by both Owner and Contractor whether expressly disclosed or implied in any manner.
- 2. Contractor shall not use float suppression techniques (including, but not limited to, preferential sequencing caused by late starts of follow-up trades, unreasonably small crews, extended durations, or imposed dates) in information provided to Engineer.

D. Weather Days:

1. The Contract Time includes a weather day allowance of **20** working days per calendar year. No extension in Contract Time will be allowed for the first **20** working days in each calendar year lost due to weather conditions.

SC-11.06 Change Proposals

SC-11.06 Delete Paragraph 11.06.a.1 in its entirety and insert the following in its place:

1. Procedures: Contractor shall submit each Change Proposal to Engineer promptly (but in no event later than 15 days) after the start of the event giving rise thereto, or after such initial decision. The Contractor shall submit supporting data, including the proposed change in Contract Price or Contract Time (if any), to the Engineer and Owner within 15 days after the submittal of the Change Proposal. The supporting data shall be accompanied by a written statement that the supporting data are accurate and complete, and that any requested time or price adjustment is the entire adjustment to which Contractor believes it is entitled as a result of said event. Engineer will advise Owner regarding the Change Proposal, and

consider any comments or response from Owner regarding the Change Proposal.

ARTICLE 12 - CLAIMS

SC-12.01 Claims

SC-12.01 Add the following subparagraph immediately following Paragraph 12.01.A.3:

- 4. Claims shall be resolved pursuant to California Public Contract Code Section 20104 et seq. unless Owner elects to resolve the dispute pursuant to California Public Contract Code Section 10240 et seq.
- 5. This claims procedure is not intended to exclusively govern the presentation of claims, as permitted by Government Code 930.4. Claims must be further presented in accordance with Government Code 910 et seq.

ARTICLE 13 - COST OF THE WORK; ALLOWANCES; UNIT PRICE WORK

SC-13.01 Cost of Work

SC-13.01 Delete Paragraph 13.01.B.5.c in its entirety and insert the following in its place:

- c. Construction Equipment and Machinery:
 - 1) Rentals of all construction equipment and machinery, and the parts thereof, in accordance with rental agreements approved by Owner with the advice of Engineer, and the costs of transportation, loading, unloading, assembly, dismantling, and removal thereof. All such costs shall be in accordance with the terms of said rental agreements. The rental of any such equipment, machinery, or parts shall cease when the use thereof is no longer necessary for the Work.
 - 2) Costs for equipment and machinery owned by Contractor will be paid at a rate shown for such equipment in the "CALTRANS Labor Surcharges and Equipment Rental Rates Guide," and revisions thereto. These rates will include all operating costs. Costs will include the time the equipment or machinery is in use on the changed Work and the costs of transportation, loading, unloading, assembly, dismantling, and removal when directly attributable to the changed Work. The cost of any such equipment or machinery, or parts thereof, shall cease to accrue when the use thereof is no longer necessary for the changed Work. Equipment or machinery with a value of less than \$1,000 will be considered small tools.

SC-13.03 Unit Price Work

SC-13.03 Delete Paragraph 13.03.E in its entirety and insert the following in its place:

- E. The unit price of an item of Unit Price Work shall be subject to reevaluation and adjustment under the following conditions:
 - 1. if the extended price of a particular item of Unit Price Work amounts to 25 percent or more of the Contract Price (based on estimated quantities at

- the time of Contract formation) and the variation in the quantity of that particular item of Unit Price Work actually furnished or performed by Contractor differs by more than 25 percent from the estimated quantity of such item indicated in the Agreement; and
- if there is no corresponding adjustment with respect to any other item of Work; and
- 3. if Contractor believes that Contractor has incurred additional expense as a result thereof, Contractor may submit a Change Proposal, or if Owner believes that the quantity variation entitles Owner to an adjustment in the unit price, Owner may make a Claim, seeking an adjustment in the Contract Price.

ARTICLE 15 - PAYMENTS TO CONTRACTOR; SET-OFFS; COMPLETION; CORRECTION PERIOD

- SC-15.01 Progress Payments
- SC-15.01 Amend the first sentence in Paragraph 15.01.B.1 to read as follows:
 - At least 30 days before the date established in the Agreement for each progress payment (but not more often than once a month), Contractor shall submit to Engineer for review an Application for Payment filled out and signed by Contractor covering the Work completed as of the date of the Application and accompanied by such supporting documentation as is required by the Contract Documents.
- SC-15.01 Add following new paragraphs immediately after the last sentence in 15.01.B.1.
 - a. Payments for stored materials and equipment shall be based only upon the actual cost of the materials and equipment to Contractor and shall not include any overhead or profit to Contractor.
 - Partial payments will not be made for undelivered materials or equipment, except for payments associated with prepurchase vendor contracts initiated by Owner and assigned to Contractor.
- SC-15.01 Amend the first sentence in Paragraph 15.01.C.1 to read as follows:
 - Engineer will, within 7 days after receipt of each Application for Payment, including each resubmittal, either indicate in writing a recommendation of payment and present the Application to Owner, or return the Application to Contractor indicating in writing Engineer's reasons for refusing to recommend payment. In the latter case, Contractor may make the necessary corrections and resubmit the Application.
- SC-15.01 Amend the first sentence in Paragraph 15.01.D.1 to read as follows:
 - Thirty days after presentation of the Application for Payment to Owner with Engineer's recommendation, the amount recommended (subject to any Owner set-offs) will become due, and when due will be paid by Owner to Contractor.
- SC-15.01 Add the following new paragraph immediately after Paragraph 15.01.D.1:

- a. Contractor shall disburse money paid to him, including any interest Contractor receives, to Subcontractors and Suppliers within 15 days after Contractor receives the money, in direct proportion to the Subcontractors' and Suppliers' basis in the total Contract between Contractor and Owner. Any money which is payable to a Subcontractor pursuant to this Section accrues interest at the legal rate. Contractor may withhold a portion of any partial payment as may be set forth in a subcontract. Thereafter Contractor shall pay any additional funds if, in the opinion of Contractor, satisfactory progress is being made in the work under the subcontract, and the payment must be equal to that paid by Owner to Contractor for the Work performed by the Subcontractor.
 - 1) The Contractor may retain the amount withheld under the subcontract until the subcontract is satisfactorily completed.
 - 2) The amount withheld under the subcontract is due within **15** days after the acceptance of the subcontract work by Contractor.
 - Whenever Contractor receives a payment of interest earned on the amount withheld from the Contract, Contractor shall within 15 days pay to each Subcontractor that portion of the interest received from the state which is attributable to the amount of money withheld from the Subcontractor.

SC-15.03 Substantial Completion

- SC-15.03 Add the following subparagraphs immediately after Paragraph 15.03.A:
 - 1. The Work shall be Substantially Complete when the Work can treat water to required quality and transmit water in the quantity in accordance with the Contract Documents. All process and transmission equipment shall be installed and operational, or temporary arrangements satisfactory to Owner shall have been made. Operational testing must be completed prior to the date of Substantial Completion.
 - 2. To be considered substantially complete, all portions of the Work must be operational and ready for Owner's continuous use as intended:
 - 3. Portions of the Work not essential to plant operation, which can be completed without interruption of plant operation, may be completed after the Work is accepted as Substantially Complete at the creation of the City and Construction Manager.
- SC-15.03 Add the following new subparagraph to Paragraph 15.03.B:
 - If some or all of the Work has been determined not to be at a point of Substantial Completion and will require re-inspection or re-testing by Engineer, the cost of such re-inspection or re-testing, including the cost of time, travel and living expenses, shall be paid by Contractor to Owner. If Contractor does not pay, or the parties are unable to agree as to the amount owed, then Owner may impose a reasonable set-off against payments due under Article 15.

SC-15.05 Final Inspection

- SC-15.05 Add the following new paragraph immediately after Paragraph 15.05.A:
 - B. If some or all of the Work has been determined not to be at a point of Final Completion and will require re-inspection or re-testing by Engineer, the cost of such re-inspection or re-testing, including the cost of time, travel and living expenses, shall be paid by Contractor to Owner. If Contractor does not pay, or the parties are unable to agree as to the amount owed, then Owner may impose a reasonable set-off against payments due under Article 15.
- SC-16.02 Owner May Terminate for Cause
- SC-16.02 Add the following new paragraph immediately after Paragraph 16.02.G:
 - H. If Owner terminates Contractor's control of the Work for cause pursuant to Article 16.02, and if it is later determined that the termination was wrongful, such default termination will automatically be converted to and be treated as a termination for convenience. In such event, Contractor will be entitled to receive only the amounts payable pursuant Article 16.03, and Contractor specifically waives any Claim or claim for any other amounts or damages, including, but not limited to, any consequential damages or lost profits.
- SC-17.01 Methods and Procedures
- SC-17.01 Add the following subparagraphs immediately after Paragraph 17.01.B.3:
 - resolve Claims pursuant to California Public Contract Code Section 20104
 et seq., unless Owner elects to resolve the dispute pursuant to California
 Public Contract Code Section 10240 et seq.

END OF DOCUMENT

DOCUMENT 008230

ESCROW BID DOCUMENTS

ARTICLE 1 - SCOPE

- 1.01 The three (3) lowest Bidders shall submit, within the specified time after receipt of Bids, 1 copy of all documentary information generated in preparation of Bid prices for this Project. This material is hereinafter referred to as "Escrow Bid Documents." The Escrow Bid Documents of the Successful Bidder will be held in escrow for the duration of the contract.
- 1.02 The Successful Bidder agrees, as a condition of award of the contract, that the Escrow Bid Documents constitute the complete, only, and all documentary information used in preparation of his Bid. No other Bid preparation information shall be considered in resolving disputes.
- 1.03 Nothing in the Escrow Bid Documents shall change or modify the terms or conditions of the Contract Documents.

ARTICLE 2 - OWNERSHIP

- 2.01 The Escrow Bid Documents are, and shall always remain, the property of Contractor, subject only to joint review by Owner and Contractor, as provided in this Document.
- 2.02 Owner stipulates and expressly acknowledges that the Escrow Bid Documents, as defined in this Document, constitute trade secrets. This acknowledgment is based on Owner's express understanding that the information contained in the Escrow Bid Documents is not known outside the Bidder's business, is known only to a limited extent and only by a limited number of employees of the Bidder, is safeguarded while in Bidder's possession, is extremely valuable to Bidder, and could be extremely valuable to Bidder's competitors by virtue of it reflecting Bidder's contemplated techniques of construction. Owner acknowledges that the Bidder expended substantial sums of money in developing the information included in the Escrow Bid Documents and further acknowledges that it would be difficult for a competitor to replicate the information contained therein. Owner further acknowledges that the Escrow Bid Documents and the information contained therein are made available to Owner only because such action is an express prerequisite to award of the contract. Owner further acknowledges that the Escrow Bid Documents include a compilation of information used in the Bidder's business, intended to give the Bidder an opportunity to obtain an advantage over competitors who do not know of or use the contents of the documentation. Owner agrees to safeguard the Escrow Bid Documents, and all information contained therein, against disclosure to the fullest extent permitted by law.

ARTICLE 3 - PROGRAM

3.01 Escrow Bid Documents will be used to assist in the negotiation of price adjustments and Change Orders and in the settlement of disputes, claims, and other controversies. They will not be used for pre-award evaluation of Contractor's anticipated methods of construction or to assess Contractor's qualifications for performing the Work.

ARTICLE 4 - FORMAT AND CONTENTS

- 4.01 Bidders may submit Escrow Bid Documents in their usual cost-estimating format. It is not the intention of this section to cause the Bidder extra work during the preparation of the Bid, but to ensure that the Escrow Bid Documents will be adequate to enable complete understanding and proper interpretation for their intended use. The Escrow Bid Documents shall be in the language of the Specifications.
- 4.02 It is required that the Escrow Bid Documents clearly itemize the estimated costs of performing the work of each Bid item contained in the Bid schedule. Bid items should be separated into sub-items as required to present a complete and detailed cost estimate and allow a detailed cost review. The Escrow Bid Documents shall include all quantity takeoffs; crew; equipment; calculations of rates of production and progress; copies of quotations from equipment manufacturers, Subcontractors, and Suppliers; and memoranda, narratives, consultants' reports, add/deduct sheets, and all other information used by the Bidder to arrive at the prices contained in the Bid Form. Estimated costs should be broken down into the Bidder's usual estimate categories, such as direct labor, repair labor, equipment operation, equipment ownership, expendable materials, permanent materials, and subcontract costs as appropriate. Plant and equipment and indirect costs should be detailed in the Bidder's usual format. Contractor's allocation of plant and equipment, indirect costs, contingencies, markup, and other items to each Bid item shall be included.
- 4.03 All costs shall be identified. For Bid items amounting to less than \$10,000, estimated unit costs are acceptable without a detailed cost estimate, provided that labor, equipment, materials, and subcontracts, as applicable, are included, and provided that indirect costs, contingencies, and markup, as applicable, are allocated.
- 4.04 Bidding Documents provided by the Owner should not be included in the Escrow Bid Documents unless needed to comply with the requirements of this section.

ARTICLE 5 - SUBMITTAL

- 5.01 The Escrow Bid Documents shall be submitted in a sealed container within **forty eight**(48) hours after the time of receipt of Bids. The container shall be clearly marked on the outside with the Bidder's name, date of submittal, project name, and the words "Escrow Bid Documents."
- 5.02 The Escrow Bid Documents shall be accompanied with the Bid Documentation Certification, signed by an individual authorized by the Bidder to execute the Bid Form, stating that the material in the Escrow Documentation constitutes the complete, only, and all documentary information used in preparation of the Bid and that he has personally examined the contents of the Escrow Bid Documents container and has found that the documents in the container are complete.

- 5.03 Prior to award, Escrow Bid Documents of the apparent Successful Bidder will be unsealed, examined, organized, and inventoried by representatives of Owner, together with members of Contractor's staff who are knowledgeable in how the Bid was prepared.
- 5.04 This examination is to ensure that the Escrow Bid Documents are authentic, legible, and complete. It will not include review of, and will not constitute approval of, proposed construction methods, estimating assumptions, or interpretations of Contract Documents. This examination is subject to the condition that, as trade secrets, the Escrow Bid Documents are proprietary and confidential as described in this Document. Examination will not alter any condition(s) or term(s) of the contract.
- 5.05 If all the documentation required in this Document has not been included in the original submittal, additional documentation shall be submitted, at Owner's discretion, prior to award of the contract. The detailed breakdown of estimated costs shall be reconciled and revised, if appropriate, by agreement between Contractor and Owner before making the award.
- 5.06 If the contract is not awarded to the apparent Successful Bidder, the Escrow Bid Documents of the Bidder next to be considered for award shall be processed as described above.
- 5.07 Timely submission of complete Escrow Bid Documents is an essential element of the Bidder's responsibility and a prerequisite to contract award. Failure to provide the necessary Escrow Bid Documents will be sufficient cause for Owner to reject the Bid.
- 5.08 If the Bidder's proposal is based on subcontracting any part of the Work, each Subcontractor whose total subcontract price exceeds 5 percent of the total Contract Price proposed by the Bidder shall provide separate Escrow Bid Documents to be included with those of the Bidder. These documents will be opened and examined in the same manner and at the same time as the examination described above for the apparent Successful Bidder.
- 5.09 If Contractor subcontracts any portion of the Work after award, Owner retains the right to require Contractor to submit Escrow Bid Documents from the Subcontractor before the subcontract is approved.
- 5.10 Escrow Bid Documents submitted by unsuccessful Bidders will be returned unopened, unless opened as provided above, as soon as they are no longer needed by Owner and no later than immediately following award of the contract.

ARTICLE 6 - STORAGE

6.01 The Escrow Bid Documents of the Successful Bidder will be placed in escrow prior to award of the contract, for the life of the contract, in a mutually agreeable institution. The cost of storage will be paid by Owner.

ARTICLE 7 - EXAMINATION AFTER AWARD OF CONTRACT

- 7.01 The Escrow Bid Documents shall be examined by both Owner and Contractor, at any time deemed necessary after award of the contract by either Owner or Contractor, to assist in the negotiation of price adjustments and Change Orders, or the settlement of disputes.
- 7.02 Examination of the Escrow Bid Documents after award of the contract is subject to the following conditions:
 - 1. As trade secrets, the Escrow Bid Documents are proprietary and confidential as described in this Document.
 - 2. Owner and Contractor shall each designate, in writing to the other party and a minimum of 10 days prior to examination, representatives who are authorized to examine the Escrow Bid Documents. No other person shall have access to the Escrow Bid Documents.
 - 3. Access to the Escrow Bid Documents will take place only in the presence of duly designated representatives of both Owner and Contractor.

ARTICLE 8 - FINAL DISPOSITION

8.01 The Escrow Bid Documents will be returned to Contractor at such time as the contract has been completed and final settlement has been achieved, and after any and all disputes between Owner and Contractor have been fully resolved.

-- BID CERTIFICATION -

To be submitted by each bidder within forty eight (48) hours after the time of receipt of Bids and by each Subcontractor whose total subcontract price exceeds 5 percent of the total Contract Price proposed by the Bidder

---- CERTIFICATION ----

I, THE UNDERSIGNED, HEREBY CERTIFY THAT THE BID DOCUMENTATION CONTAINED HEREIN CONSTITUTES THE COMPLETE, ONLY, AND ALL DOCUMENTARY INFORMATION USED IN PREPARATION OF THE BID AND THAT I HAVE PERSONALLY EXAMINED THESE CONTENTS AND HAVE FOUND THAT THIS BID DOCUMENTATION IS COMPLETE.

 BY:
 TITLE:
FIRM:
DATE:
FIRM:

END OF DOCUMENT

obligations.

DOCUMENT 008990

CERTIFICATE OF SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION

Owner's	Project Number:
Project:	
Contrac	tor:
Enginee	r:
Contrac	For Construction of:
Project of	or Specified Part Shall Include:
,	
Contrac	Date:, 20
the Own indicated	rk performed under this Contract has been inspected by authorized representatives of er, Contractor, and Engineer, and the Project (or specified part of the Project, as d above) is hereby accepted by the Owner and declared to be substantially completed bove date.
1)	Final completion of the Work shall be the date of such acceptance of the Work by the Owner.
2)	Final completion shall mean full performance of the Contract requirements. A tentative list of items remaining to be completed or corrected has been sent to the Contractor in the Owner's letter dated
3)	This Notice of Substantial Completion does not constitute an acceptance of Work not

in accordance with the Contract Documents nor is it a release of Contractor's Contract

Engineer	
(Signature)	
(e.g. a.a. e)	
(Date)	
The Contractor hereby accepts the above Notice complete and correct all of the items as outlined, 20	
Contractor	
(O')	
(Signature)	
(Date)	
The Owner accepts the project or specified area will assume full possession of the Project or spe	
Owner	
(Signature)	
(9	
(Date)	

END OF DOCUMENT